MlNUIiS
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUl

April 6, 2018

THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUl, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA O MAUl BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, APRIL 6, 2018, BEGINNING AT 9:01 A.M.. WITH
CHAIR MICHAEL B. WHITE PRESIDING.

CHAIR WHITE: Will this meeting of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT:

COUNCILMEMBERS ALIKA ATAY, ELEANORA COCHRAN,
S. STACY CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN, KELLY T. KING,
YUKI LEI K. SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL,
AND CHAIR MICHAEL B. WHITE.

EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER G. RIKI HOKAMA.

(Councilmember Hokama i/i/'as not present when the roll w^as called; however, he arrived at
9:10 a.m.)
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JOSIAH K. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, there are eight Members
"present", and one Member "excused". A quorum is present to conduct the business
of the Council.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
And we will have our opening remarks from Mr. Guzman.
But, before doing so, I would just like to ask for a moment of silence. We have just
been advised that our Senator, previous Senator Daniel Akaka has passed away. So,
if you don't mind, let's just have a moment of silence.
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MOMENT OF SILENCE

The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, observed a moment of silence
in memory of the late Senator Daniel Akaka.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
Mr. Guzman.

OPENING REMARKS

The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Don 8. Guzman.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Member Guzman.
Will the Members and the audience please rise and join me in reciting the Pledge of
Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge of
Allegiance.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And, just a reminder for those of you in the audience, please
turn your cellphones to silent mode.

And, Mr. Clerk, let's proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.
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CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO.
18-58

CONGRATULATING THE CAST AND CREW OF
"KULEANA" FOR WINNING THE BEST OF

FESTIVAL AWARD AT THE 7^^ ANNUAL GUAM
INTERNATIONAL FILM FESTIVAL

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: May I ask, Chair, may I ask the Clerk to read the resolution
please?

CHAIR WHITE: Certainly.
Mr. Clerk.

(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
(Councilmember Hokama arrived at the meeting at 9:10 a.m.)

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION "CONGRATULATING
THE CAST AND CREW OF 'KULEANA' FOR WINNING THE

BEST OF FESTIVAL AWARD AT THE 7^"" ANNUAL GUAM
INTERNATIONAL FILM FESTIVAL", CHAIR.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Sugimura, and a second from Ms. Crivello.
Ms. Sugimura.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. I look for my Members approval of this
resolution. And, to talk about it, I think a lot of us have read a lot about the movie in

general, but I wanted to talk about Brian Kohne. I found a interview that was done with
Brian by MauiTime and I just wanted to take excerpts from it, because it really talks
about the depth, his being brought up on Maui, and where this idea was born.
So, the interview. Brian says,"When my family first moved to Maui in 1969, we lived in
Ma'alaea before the condos. Every night and day, we'd watch Kaho'olawe get
annihilated, and it made a deep impression on me. Not only was it violent and
sensational and yet so close, nobody seemed to really care. My father was a young

attorney on the isle, and went to court on Oahu on behalf of the land of the Life Of The
Land of Kaho'olawe. The case was thrown out. Before, being here in the 70's and
feeling the incredible regional music like C&K, Kalapana and many others, empowered
us all to dream bigger. Of course, the loss of Kimo Mitchell and George Helm in 1977
created a greater sense of importance and around the subject of Kaho'olawe, and the
urgency to protect and preserve the culture and the 'aina. I visited the island on an
access around 1983. That made a huge impression, and my family was involved in
the Protect Kaho'olawe Ghana. So, even while away, it was always something I kept
up on. My father's death at his age of 50 in 1989 was an incredible and painful
experience. I was blessed to be with him down the stretch. So the story is a
autobiographical, in the sense that it conveys how I feel: my love and devotion to the
islands, the culture, the indigenous people and perhaps also channels the pain, anger
and hope I bear moving fon/vard".
Chair, that is a statement from a interview that Brian Kohne gave to the MauiTime.
And, I think this gives us the breath and the depth of this movie. I'm so proud of Brian.
Somebody asked me why did I do this resolution. And not only has he achieved the
greatness that we're so proud of, but I look at him as my friend from First Friday for
many years ... putting on this. I would see him almost every single month. We would
talk, and I would hear about his work with Willie K., another one of my favorites in his
"Get a Job" with Eric Gilliom. And, here he is today. I'm so proud of him, and his staff,
and his crew. And, thank you very much, Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Sugimura.
Members, any discussion on this motion?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. King.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yea, I want to congratulate the cast and crew of "Kuleana". And,
very excited that, to see another film come, that came out of Maui.

I had a question on the resolution as to if there is a, if we should have included the Film
Commissioner on the receipts of this, or Tracy Bennett, our Film Commissioner? I
don't know if that was a-

CHAIR WHITE: We can certainly make a non-substantial change to the resolution by
consensus.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: And, I wholeheartedly support the resolution. Congratulations to
all. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. King.
Any further discussion on this item?
Mr. Atay.

COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: Thank you. Chair. I too want to extend my congratulations to the
cast and crew of this production. Listening to the names, these are a lot of my friends
that walk about in the community of Maui. This is what it's all about. It's helping Maui
and allowing people to have an opportunity to be involved in the movie industry. You
know, the challenge that I visited with the Commissioner about was we want to see
one movie and one weekly drama series that comes out of Maui so that it helps our
islands industry of motion production. So, congratulations, crew.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Atay.
Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair. And, yes, I'm completely ecstatic about
having the cast and crew here, and seeing these types of movies come about and to
spread our history and our ike, and our,just what we live through here in a, this format,
I think is, you know, doesn't get so heavy and deep. But, if you know, if you've lived
through it as Mr. Kohne has watching the island get bombed, as I recall feeling and
seeing that too, it just triggered the past memories of growing up. And wondering, not

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 6. 2018
Page 6

really care, not caring but not understanding truly what was going on. It was just what
happened day to day.

And, it's just a reminder that where we came from and where we want to go and what
we don't want to repeat. So, I think it's a awesome venue through movies and, you
know, and congratulations on this. So, I love anything that brings recognition to our
islands, recognition to our culture and to our people, because we have so much to give
and share. Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Chair. I'd also like to congratulate the cast and
crew for winning this prestigious award, and also to actually congratulate and be very
thankful to their families who supported all of them through this journey. As I said
earlier, no one can do it alone, and they always need the support of their family and
friends. So, you have the support of Maui County, and we're very proud of you for
winning this award. Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I look forward so that I, I may view this film.
But at this time, I'd like to mahalo the producers, and the writers, and the cast, because
we all have our warrior blood within us. And,to, to tribute this to some who have given

up their future for the fighting of the lands and stopping the bombing that we all
witnessed of Kaho'olawe.

But, I recall my brother George Helm loudly stating during those times of what we may
call our revolutionary or renaissance days as Kaho'olawe is a catalyst, a catalyst for
all of us to be mindful of our kuleana. So, every day, we have, whether it starts from
home and expands into our community, we all have our kuleana and I want to thank
you for making this mindful of us as people of Hawaii nei. So, mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. We're very proud of them. They sacrificed much
to enrich our lives. And, they touched people that they've never even met by their
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actions. And, I think this is something that is really wonderful, and we really appreciate
their efforts. Mahalo.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.

Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, can I make one more comment?

CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. King.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Sorry about this, but I was fixated on trying to fix that resolution.
I just wanted to say a special thank you, because as a almost 40-year resident of Kihei,
I might have lived closer to this, to the bombing. And, I remember the days of the
house shaking when the bombs went off, and one time a vase fell off a shelf. So, it
really affected the residents of Kihei intensely.
And then later on, my husband was involved in helping with the, some of the shrapnel
clean-up and providing generators and things. So, it's a very personal thing to me
when the bombing ended. It, it, I'm still in that same house, and now we don't have
those incidences. So, I really wanted to recognize that and let them know how, you
know, those of us who actually experienced the bombing from across the ocean feel
about that. So, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. King.
I want to congratulate everybody. And, I got involved very early in the process for kind
of a funny reason. I got a call saying can you please meet, a call from Kathy saying
can you please meet with me and Brian, we want to discuss making a movie. So, I'm
happy to meet with them. They said, well, we'd like to shoot this at the Kaanapali
Beach Hotel, or a portion of it. And, it's set in the 1970's, and we won't have to change
a thing. So, I said, I'm in. So, and they, they were very respectful of the hotel and very
easy to work with. So, I just kind of enjoyed the fact that we have a retro hotel. Anyway,
congratulations all of you for the great work, and we look fonA^ard to seeing the movie.
Any further discussion. Members? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA,
KING,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
AND
CHAIR WHITE.
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CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with nine "ayes".
Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Chair. With your permission, may I ask for the,
Brian Kohne to come up, receive congratulations from the Members, and then to say
a few words?

CHAIR WHITE: Certainly. Would you please join us?

MR. BRIAN KOHNE: Thank you. It's refreshing to know that the three-minute meter isn't
running right now. But, I'll try to stay within the framework of that. Council Chair,
Councilmembers, it's a significant honor for all of us to accept this resolution. It's even
more meaningful to be here on a day in which Uncle Richard is being honored. His
absence will be felt. He's alive in our hearts, as, as are so many others here in our
fabulous community.

"Kuleana" is definitely a movie for me that strikes deeply personal as noted by
Councilmember Sugimura. And, it's been a real labor of love. And, it's been, just as
characters in the movie discover, "Kuleana" is not a burden, it's a privilege. And, it's
been a privilege for me to be given these ideas and to have been supported not only
by my team, my cast, my crew, and our closest supporters, but the entire community.
Well over 500 people in Maui and businesses have a hand in the creation of this movie.
And, with each passing day, more and more people and entities are getting behind
what we're doing.

For those of you who haven't seen the movie, which opened last week in eight theaters
in Hawaii and Guam, you have a chance, because this past Monday, we were held
over. And in fact, not only did we hold each of the theaters that we originally opened
in, but today, we are opening in three additional theaters on Oahu. And that comes on
the heels of the success over last weekend. So, our first weekend went well statewide.

We're hoping that this second weekend, which begins today, goes even better.
Because if, if by Sunday night, if we've had the kind of week that, weekend that I think
we can have,then I'm in a position to have a conversation with the Regal Entertainment
Group about opening "Kuleana" on the mainland. And, this is the way this one's going
to begin. It's going to be little lily pad jumps that we make until we open and, because
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we can't just open wide if nobody knows, one time, one time. Everywhere we open,
we have to have the wherewithal within ourselves to promote that.

So, I would like also to mention how meaningful the support of the Regal Entertainment
Group has been. They have emerged to become the backers of this film. They were,
they gave us a break and then they're behind us now. We're in seven of their theaters
in Hawaii and Guam; eight, I'm sorry, eight. And, they're the ones who are in position
to open us in other locations if they so choose. And, they're watching us very closely.
They're watching our marketing. They're watching our media feedback. They're
watching the way our community is engaging.
If you have some time, go to our Facebook page, Kuleanamovie and read the
comments from people since last weekend who have seen the motion picture and how
it's affecting people deeply; Hawaiians and everyone else as well. So, it's been really
a privilege for me to, to come this far. And now to have our work of art, our baby, live
outside of us, and now it, she gets to take her first steps and continue. And, as long
as people continue to get behind "Kuleana", I think "Kuleana" is going to go far and
wide. And, and I think it's a, I think "Kuleana" the movie is a really amazing reflection
of Maui, you know.
So, without getting too political, I would like to take a moment, however, to
acknowledge that a movie like this certainly cannot come about without the support of
the County Council, of the community, of the government, the State and County level.
We need the support of everybody.
At the State level, there's a rebate that we were able to take advantage of, which is
very meaningful. Now sadly, we're one of the few Hawaii productions that's ever done
this, because it's fairly complicated and there's a spending threshold, and so, and it's
difficult to come up with this money to begin with. But, it is a meaningful thing.
However, I would add that it can't stop there. The idea that a rebate is enough to
encourage production or support production, that is a little dismissive of the overall
challenge to make motion picture in the State of Hawaii.
So, with that, I'd like to point out too in the coming years you are all going to have an
opportunity to, to support the growth of this industry, support the growth of an industry
that supports Hollywood productions coming here to shoot. But, also, you are going to
have an opportunity to support more productions like "Kuleana", homegrown, telling
our stories, reclaiming our narrative, so that Hollywood doesn't have to come and tell
our stories for us.

So, with that, I would like to leave a seed. And, Kathy Collins is going to add a few
words. This was a backup plan in case I went nuts, and she can come in and clean
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up for me; say okay, Brian didn't mean any of that. But, he does. I mean all of this.
So, the seed I would like to plant in each and every one of you, and I'll continue to
share this message and hopefully have the opportunity to speak at the State
Legislature on this topic, is one of the paradigm shifts we have to make for those of us,
especially at the governmental level, if we really want to see an industry from the inside
out come about, is we have to stop looking at this industry exclusively through the lens
of economic development.
The creation and exhibition of motion pictures is far more than dollars and cents. If
when, as long as we always look at this through the lens of economic development,
then things will always be shifted and tilted to simply accommodate Hollywood
productions. This is not a good use of our exclusive energy, because at that level, if
all it is is economic development, then supporting the motion picture industry is no
different than simply for supporting further the visitor industry. If all we're doing is
inviting people to come here, and shoot here, and stay here, and meaningfully pour
their money into our community, which is very meaningful, don't misunderstand me,
but if that is all, the only way we look at it, then we are the problem and we are now
holding ourselves back from telling our own stories.
We need to look, Hawaii in my opinion, I look at this in the motion picture industry, we
are a foreign country. "Kuleana" is a foreign film. On the mainland it's perhaps a
foreign film and an arthouse film. In the State of Hawaii, "Kuleana" is a mainstream
motion picture. So, that's another shift in the way we need to look at locally originated
motion pictures; not through the lens of inferiority in comparison to Hollywood. We're
not comparing to Hollywood. Let's compare to ourselves. And, let's create something
here that we can build upon. And, stop looking at this purely through the lens of
economic development. Let's look at the European model in which motion pictures are
supported at the government level as a, as a form of cultural expression, cultural
perpetuation.
And, and with that, trust me, if more voices emerge, and the voices that I think are
going to be the most meaningful are the native speakers, the children have been
growing up Olelo Hawaii with, with the worldview of Hawaii in their hearts, in their souls.
So, "Kuleana", for me, is, is an accomplishment, is on a personal level, but it's an
accomplishment because I know now I'm in a position to help the next generation
understand what we're doing and support that, and attack more of the obstacles that
stand in the way of us telling our own stories.
In Europe, motion pictures are seen as cultural exhibition, and the visitor industry will
absolutely be helped as we tell our stories. The more stories that exist, visitors are
going to not only be more informed about who we really are and how we really feel,
but they're going to come here to see our movies. They're going to come here to
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experience our stars. And, then we have a whole new realm, a whole new facet of a
visitor industry.

So, but,from the governmental level, if we get behind motion pictures created originally
from the State of Hawaii, by Hawaii people, we are helping all industries, and we are
helping restore the dignity of all of our people. Thank you so much.
This is Kathy Collins.

MS. KATHY COLLINS: As Brian's translator, I think that was very clear. You can see the
passion that this Maui boy put into the making of"Kuleana", as well as into the general
business of making movies. I think you all got the message very clearly.
He wanted me to be sure to follow him and express our very, very deep appreciation
for the hundreds of people including the Maui County Council, the Mayor's
Administration, the County Film Office, Economic Development, and so forth, for your
tremendous support.

Kaho'olawe is just one of several very important close to the heart issues that are
addressed in the movie. For those of you who have not seen it yet, we also delved
deeply into what it means to be local, what it means to Hawaiian. There's a good deal
of Olelo Hawaii spoken in the movie. Some cultural practices, some long ago political
issues besides the bombing of Kaho'olawe. And,throughout the movie,the underlying
theme of aloha, ohana, and as Brian stated, "Kuleana", as a privilege not a burden.

I hope that everyone here will take the time to see the movie, at least once. There's
so many layers to it. You'll probably want to see it several times. But, again, we are
deeply grateful.

This is a story that has been many, many years in the making. Brian started writing it
over a dozen years ago, and we're just, we're just all so very proud of the gem that we
have produced. Thanks to the entire Maui Nui community. So, mahalo and deepest
aloha to all of you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Kathy and Brian.
Mr. Clerk, I believe we have testimony prior to the next resolution.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes. Mr. Chair, we have one individual who has signed up to
provide testimony on ceremonial resolutions; it's Shane Sinenci, who'll be
accompanied by the Hana School seventh grade class.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. SHANE SINENCI:

Aloha and good morningCHAIR WHITE: Aloha.

MR.SINENCI: -Council Chair and Councilmembers. Again, congratulations to the "Kuleana"
cast and crew, and also ke aloha nui to the Ho'opi'i Ghana. We are here today on a
field trip from Hana School. Mahalo to Councilman Carroll for including us in your
morning ceremonies, mahalo.
In the last month, the students have been studying about Hawaiian leadership. And
so, today is kind of the culmination of that unit. After visiting modern leadership here
at the Council, we'll be going to Lahaina and doing the historic tour. And, they've been
reading about all of the ali'i's of Lahaina and the capital of Lahaina. So, eia the Hana
School.

(Hana School

Grade Students chanted ^Oli Mu^olaulani and Ua Ao Hawaii)

CHAIR WHITE: Mahalo.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, there is no further individuals signed up to provide
testimony on ceremonial resolutions. Shall we close testimony on ceremonial
resolutions?

CHAIR WHITE: Members, any objections to closing testimony?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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RESOLUTION
NO.
18-59
EXTENDING CONDOLENCES TO
THE'OHANA OF THE LATE

RICHARD KEALOHA HO'OPn, SR.

CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Atay.
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: Chair, could I ask the Clerk to read the resolution in its entirety?
CHAIR WHITE: Certainly.
Mr. Clerk.

(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Atay.
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY:

CHAIR, I'D LIKE TO MOVE THAT WE ACCEPT THIS
RESOLUTION. WHICH EXTENDS CONDOLENCES TO THE
OHANA OF THE LATE RICHARD KEALOHA HO'OPPI, SR.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Atay, and I couldn't tell who was the second.
Ms. Crivello, thank you.
Mr. Atay.

COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: Thank you. Chair. It's amazing how we bring things together, the
opening group of "Kuleana" talking about Maui, and then the children or the na opi'o
of Hana coming all the way out and sharing their presence here. But, right now, we
also want to reach out to the families and ohana hailing from Kahakuloa as we extend
our condolences to the families, to the family of Uncle Richard Ho'opi'i.
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I personally have a relationship with the Ho'opi'i family when I worked alongside my
summer months as a teen with Uncle Sol, and then on the weekends got to enjoy the
music of both Uncle Sol and Uncle Richard. And, moving fonward many years, when
you say Hawaiian falsetto, you know, without a doubt, Richard Ho'opi'i will be
visualized as Hawaiian falsetto.

All the recognitions through carrying this art of Hawaiian music forward, we stand
honoring his achievements, accomplishments, but also today, we show our respect to
the family. And with that, ask for this approval.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Atay.
Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Richard is going to be missed by all of us. He's
going to be missed by people that never knew him or never saw him through his music,
because his music was part of his heart and his heart was in it. That's something that
you couldn't help but be affected by it. The only thing more important than his music
was his family. And, when we did have a chance to talk, he talked about his family;
his wife, his children, his grandchildren. And, I think that's what made him so strong,
and that's what made him, his music so powerful, was his love for his family that he
went out and shared with the world through his music. And, we miss him terribly.
Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Any further discussion. Members?
Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair. I'd like to just continue this
mahalo. I, I would like to mahalo the family, the ohana for sharing Uncle Richard with
all of Hawaii, around the world really. And, we know that his music is with his ohana
in our heavenly kingdom as he continues to, to share. But, we know that his spirit will
live with us forever. But, I really want to mahalo, because Uncle Richard was always
so giving and sharing of his blessed talents. So, thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Ms. Sugimura.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Chair. I had the privilege, really, of working

side by side with Uncle Richard. And, I was fortunate enough to be the coordinator for
Aloha Festivals and then it changed to Festivals of Aloha. But, through that, we, we

helped perpetuate the falsetto, the art of falsetto. And, Uncle Richard put together,
with his brother Sol, the early beginnings of my experience of working with the falsetto
competition. The rest of that is history.
But, I, I do want to share that for all the contestants that participated, we would always
have in the green room a time for Uncle Richard to sit with the participants and to
share, he would share with them the, his aloha, his admiration for the art. And, he

would always give them his spiritual words of comfort and, and encouragement. And,
that is what I always loved about working with Uncle Richard; he was there in heart
and spirit.

And, I know he has the most wonderful family, right. So, they would all come and sing
as a whole group, it's like this, when the Ho'opi'i family would sing in between at their
time on the performance, the whole stage would fill up with grandchildren and it was
massive, right. And, they came all in the same, you know clothing, and all wearing
leis, and dancing, and it was just the most beautiful experience. But, the thing I always
remember are his speeches, and then Ululani would always make, she would bake
bread for the contestants; banana bread. She had a gift for everybody, and they
always lived with that aloha spirit.

So, I appreciate what Member Atay is doing in terms of bringing this family together
and honoring them. But, it really does fit with all of the theme of today, you know,
opening message; to the movie; the Hana students, which was so beautiful; and here
we are honoring a family that really lives the spirit of aloha, and has taken the message
of kuleana to the next step. So, thank you. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Sugimura.
Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair. And, yea, Ms. Sugimura said it very
eloquently. And, it's, you know, hard to describe, but basically, I think Uncle Richard
is aloha. And, Uncle Richard always had that, I love that, that message that Ke Akua
brought to his life, into his family always. And, he will always be remembered with his
music. And, he, no matter where he was, that smile. I mean, I can just picture it plain
as day in my mind right now. He just lights up that room with that smile and those
bright shiny eyes, and then the, then his music comes out. And that just fills the entire
room and your body with warmth and aloha.
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So, it's, Abigail, Aunty Abigail is his sister, and she worked for my mom. And I
remember she would, my mom would always tell me the story that Abigail would go
home, and she goes, only the women go pick up the limu, and the opihi, and the
haukiuki, and you know, eh, no touch this to all the brothers; and I'm sure that was
Uncle Richard too. No eat this. This is for my boss. I bringing um to her. So, we
always, I grew up with eating all the Kahakuloa, good food from the, our ocean, you
know. And, I'm just happy to see that Aunty Abigail is here.
And, I just wanted to share that, yea, there's a deep connection to the family and there.
Uncle Richard will still be alive in all of our hearts and the souls with his music. And,

thank you to the family. It's funny cause the end of this resolution it just states copies
to wife, children, brothers, and sisters. The, we'd have pages and pages of the names,
that's why I think at this point. So, but yes, of course, the entire ohana. So, thank you
for sharing Uncle Richard with all of us.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Any further discussion?

I would just like to share that you've all brought up the visions in my mind of Richard
that, you know, his spirituality always shown through. The bright eyes and the big
smile were just a trademark. And,for me the singing was wonderful, but the man was
just a great, great example of aloha and giving, and all that is the best of what Maui
has to offer. And, we've lost a treasure. But, it's a treasure that we will always keep

in our hearts. So, to the family, thank you again for sharing Uncle Richard with us, and
it's made our lives much better. So, we certainly appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Can I say one more thing?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I just want to say, Kaanapali Beach Hotel. So, over the
years, when we planned the falsetto competition. You know, we had to wait for your
magic show to come to its end of its term so then we could go into your hotel. So,
thank you very much for letting the falsetto competition be in your hotel. And, it is an
appropriate place to be at the most Hawaiian hotel with the falsetto members and the
community. So, thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor of the motion, please signify
by saying "aye".
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA,
KING,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND
CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with nine "ayes".
Mr. Atay.

COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: Chair, with your permission, I'd like to ask that Aunty Ululani and
the Ho'opi'i family join us on the floor so that I could share a copy of the resolution with
them.

CHAIR WHITE: Certainly, Mr. Atay.
Would you please join us?

MR. RICHARD HO'OPri JR.: Good morning, everyone. I just want to thank the
Councilmembers, thank everyone, Chair. Mahalo for recognizing my dad. I know
we've, he would be here, standing here, he would be singing and giving his aloha spirit
to everyone, and his big smile. . . . this, I appreciate everyone, the people of Maui,
people of Hawaii, that have shared all your love and support for my dad. Mahalo.
Thank you very much.
MS. ULULANI KA'ONOHI HO'OPri: I not very much of a speaker. But, I really want to thank
everybody here; the Councilmen's, and thank you so much. Mahalo.

MS. ROZANNE HO'OPri: Thank you, Maui County Council for all you have done. My dad
is singing in that Heavens above, shining down on all of us. We forever cherish every
memory of him. Thank you. Mahalo.

CHAIR WHITE: Mahalo, Member Atay. And, mahalo to the family for coming in and attending
this morning. And, again, we thank you for sharing wonderful Uncle Richard with all of
us.

Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 18-59.

Mr. Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda items. We have
established limited interactive communication that enables individuals from Hana,

Lanai, and Molokai, to provide testimony from our District Offices.
Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with the District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the eighth-floor lobby just outside the
chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda.

When testifying, please state your name and the name of any organization you
represent.

Currently, we have one individual out at the Molokai Office. Molokai Office, please
identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. ELLAALCON: Good morning. Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and my first testifier
is Lori Buchanan.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. LORI BUCHANAN (testifvina on Countv Communication No. 18-132):

Aloha, Councilmembers. Thank you for that beautiful recognition at the beginning. It
was really heartfelt and touching, thank you. I wanted to testify today on the
communications, item H, number 18-132, Councilmember King transmitting proposed
resolution for reappointing myself. And, I was here to convey to the Council that I am
willing, ready and willing, and I appreciate the opportunity to participate again on the
reconvening of the Molokai CPAC. So, I really appreciate that, and I think it was very
thoughtful.
I wanted to thank Member King, and I wanted to thank my
Councilmember Stacy Crivello. Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you
for testifying this morning.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, we have nine individuals who have signed up to testify
in the Council chamber. The first person to testify in the chamber is Jim Smith,
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testifying on County Communication 18-124, Committee Report 18-62 and 18-65, and
Bill 36. He will be followed by Christopher Williams.

MR. JIM SMITH ftestifving on County Communication No. 18-124. Committee Reports 18-62
and 18-65. and Bill No. 36 (2018)1:
Aloha.

CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR.SMITH: I know what aloha means now;for the passing and for your sharing. I'm grateful
for being here just for that.
I have several items I want to testify to. There are two items that came from Policy
Committee related to the changing of requirements for appointees of the Mayor. I will
address, first of it is 18-65, which is the appointment of Corporation Counsel and the
Prosecuting Attorney. First of all, the Charter says "may". It doesn't say "you will", it
says,"you shall". So, it seems to me that that would require a need. In order to give
meaning to the word "may", there has to be some other reason why you wouldn't,
unless it was "shall". So, it says, "may", alright.
So, I have testified at the appointment of Prosecuting Attorney... I believe Corporation
Counsel, and argued you don't, don't do that. And, there were women who testified
against of them, and don't do that. But, the Council sat there, listened and appointed,
and that's how it works. It's not broken. If it's not broken, don't try to fix it. And, if you
have something as important as our Charter, then you have to be a lot more careful
about what you're doing. So, I would ask you to please, no need mess with the
structure. And, when you move in this way, you're messing with the structure. And I'd
ask you not to, because first of all, there's no need. And don't do anything unless there
is a need.

This is not an endorsement of the existing Corporation Counsel or the Prosecuting
Attorney. This is from way back going forward. So, I would, I would ask you please to
file, file that report.

The second committee report I wish to discuss, testify concern, and that is the bill that,
again, establishes additional qualifications for the Director of Water Supply, alright.
Now, we have a Charter, and they broke the Charter. You haven't appointed a Water
Director, there's a Deputy running the show, so why amend any? Does it matter?
Does our Charter matter? When it happens, then you do nothing. So, it has to be, and
this is not just your problem. This tracks fonward. There has to be accountability. The
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Council has to take questions of law to a court; simple as that. You can't say you did
this, you did that; you've got to do it, and you haven't had the courage to do it. And,
you're the only ones who can.
So, I would ask you to please recognize that these additional specifications mean
nothing if you're not going to require that the Deputy be approved by you. Huh? This
is the real world, and we come here because you have your feet on the ground. The
rest, like the budget, in the air; you on the ground. So, I would please ask you not to
pass this. Don't make it a part of the Code, interfering with the administrative directives.
That's, that's one of the bad consequences that can occur with this. And, the Mayor
should have his responsibilities for appointing a less than adequate person.
So, please let the water settle out. Let the responsibilities go where they need to go.
That's my testimony on that, so I'd ask you to file this committee report. This is, pretty
close on that one; three minutes, got it. Getting better in spite of a defective memory.
This one is so important to me. I want to show you what you get when you go to the
Council Services. And,this is our budget, this is what they give to citizens, and there's
no language in it. There's only facts that you don't even know what they mean anyhow,
okay. Now, our budget is 848 pages. Last year was 948 pages. And, it seems to me
that there's a bit of verbosity going on; too much talk, alright.

Specifically, we have on the cover a picture of an architect's drawing of a New York
style convention hall. And, it's going to be on a, where the parking lot is. And, in the
beginning, it started off the demolition of the old post offices where the parking lot was
supposed to be for the employees. So, you broke the law. The Mayor broke the law
when he looked at the budget and he said, rehabilitation means demolition. He broke
the, and what are you going to do 20 years later? You're going to say, okay, we're just
going to do this. We're going to put it in the budget with the whole thing. It's, it's fruit
from the forbidden tree, alright.

You can't make sense with this project, any way, shape or form. $81 million for a ...
place, and you've got nine million going to acquire property wherever, okay, for
affordable housing. Nine million for affordable housing, 81 million for these guys and
girls to sit in an awning environment to look at old buildings? And what about the
property owners there? It makes very little sense without a physical impact statement
to spend that money. It makes very little sense without a community plan amendment,
because you're expanding way outside the limits, and you're wasting a good parking
lot out there where you demolished a building. Continuity, please, continuity. Thank
you so much.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Smith.

Members any need for clarification? Seeing none, we always appreciate your manao
and thank you for coming down this morning.
MR. SMITH: I know what the word means. Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Christopher Williams, testifying on Committee
Report 18-64. To be followed by Jonathan Starr.
(Councilmember Guzman was excused from the meeting at 10:06 a.m.)

MR. CHRISTOPHER WILLIAMS (testifying on Committee Report 18-64):

Aloha, everybody. I'd like to start off by expressing my appreciation to the
Councilmembers for their time. And, thank you to the Council Chair for recognizing
me and permitting me to address this, to address this, the Council at this point in time.

I'd like to say congratulations to the "Kuleana" team. They definitely created a gem for
historical purposes, and I really do appreciate what they've done. Also, I'd like to say
mahalo to the seventh grade from Hana. They've left, unfortunately; that was very
impressive. Back when I was growing up, best we could do was Hawaii Pono'i. That
was in seventh grade growing up on Oahu.
Okay, as my time here is limited, I'll be talking very quickly. Even though I am a parttime auctioneer, I can talk extremely fast, but I'm going to slow it down here so we can
get the message across.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, did we get, sorry, did we get your name? Sorry.
MR. WILLIAMS: Christopher Williams.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. WILLIAMS: Okay. Another format would be preferable such as a question and answer
platform. But, this might be an option for another day, another time. I am honored to
be nominated by Alan, Mayor Alan Arakawa for the volunteer position to sit on the Maui
County Police Commission, board, committee.
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Mayor Arakawa and his wife Ann Arakawa approached me approximately three
months ago after experiencing myself conducting a Shriner trustee's meeting. I am the
current sitting president of a non-profit, philanthropic organization. I am also the
president of four other non-profit organization boards in addition to be sitting as
secretary as the homeowner's association of Piilani Villages I, II, and III, which is a
large single-family dwelling complex in Kihei; one of the largest ones. I am, I'm on that
board also.

I've lived in Hawaii for 45 years, and I grew up and graduated from St. Louis High
School, class of '81, go Crusaders. I am here with you today to convey to you a
concern that has been brought to my attention with regards to the possibility of my
possible board position. I own Maui Process Servers, and I am a State of Hawaii civil
process server who is authorized by the Department of Public Safety, wow, this time
is going very, very fast. I'm just going to move straight through it.
I am a civil process server, and I'm authorized by the Department of Public Safety,
okay. That went through an extensive background investigation. I went through a
testing, and I've been approved to do that. I do carry a badge, and I do execute Hawaii
Revised Statutes. Hawaii Revised Statutes specifically are court orders on the civil
side, so I work with the sheriffs; I do not work with the Police Department.

There is some concern that I might be abusing my title on this volunteer board in my
position. And, what I came here basically to express is, yes, I am authorized by the
Department of Public Safety. I do carry a badge. I work directly with Lieutenant Patrick
Sniffen. And, if I have a situation where I cannot facilitate the effective removal of

individuals, I'd go to Lieutenant Patrick Sniffen, and he issues me deputies. And, I go
with the deputies. I conduct the execution of the court orders. So, the power that I
have or the authority that I have that has been bestowed upon me by the Department
of Public Safety, which is the SherifTs Department, gives me a lot more power to do
what I have to do.

So, the opportunity to use the position of volunteer on the Police Commission Board
really doesn't help me anyway whatsoever. And, my purpose here was to convey that.
I did it in three minutes.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Williams.
Members, any need for clarification?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I. I have.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Two things.
MR. WILLIAMS: Yes, Councilmember.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You mentioned things get referred to Lieutenant Sniffen.
Who is he affiliated with, or?

MR. WILLIAMS: Mr. Sniffen is a high-ranking Sheriff in the, in Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Sheriff. Hawaii State Sheriff.
MR. WILLIAMS: He is the Sheriff. He's located at the courthouse.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Fine. Thank you. And, when you say Maui Process
Servers LLC, there's no interaction with the Maui Police Department?

MR. WILLIAMS: The only interaction that I have with the Maui Police Department would be
delivering a subpoena to the custodian of records, and/or, maybe a subpoena for. ..
subpoena to an individual officer. But, other than that, I have no contact whatsoever.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Anyone else?
Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, just, could I please? So, you have a badge? What
kind of badge do you have?

MR. WILLIAMS: I have a badge right here. And, this is issued by the Department of, DCCA.
And it was issued to me, it is badge number 1090, and that is on here. It is a
requirement that I have; is to carry this badge as a private detective. I am a licensed
private detective in the State of Hawaii. I did go through the process of being
interviewed with the four police chiefs in order to achieve and, plus a test, and
extensive background investigation.
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I do have a second badge that is my Civil Process Server badge that I do carry. And,
I carry that for identification purposes. And, that was given to me by the Deputy
Director James Propotnick of the department of; this is what it is, it's my badge. And,
over here is my identification. I do restraining orders. I do evictions. I'm pulling people
out of homes. And so, there's a lot of scams going on out there, and a lot of people
playing games. And so, but I got this about nine years ago from Deputy Director
Propotnick at the Department of Public Safety. I got it to actually show people that I
am who I am and this is my authority.

And, in addition to that, I convey, that you can contact the Sheriffs Department directly
and see my authority. Plus, there is a list that is available at the courthouse of Civil
Process Servers in which I appear as my authority. And I even carry around a
document expressing my authority. This way everybody knows this is what I do, that
it's legitimate.
As early as yesterday, I was trying to do an eviction in Lahaina. When I was doing the
eviction, they thought I was a scam artist, they thought I was a real estate agent. I
pulled out my badge, they saw it, they still didn't believe it. So, I called Lieutenant
Sniffen. He sent over two deputies immediately from Lahaina. They came over. And,
immediately my authority was established. But, being on the volunteer, on the Police
Commission Board, would not help me in those type of situations, because I had this
authority which is much higher than anything I could possibly do on a ethical level.
Last but not least, if you don't mind. I understand that there is an ethical review board
of some kind or a committee, and I would be more than happy to submit myself for an
interview or a review if you would like to answer any questions to determine whether
or not there is any ethical violations of me being on this committee or abusing the title
position.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair. One more question. So, do you also
have a gun with your?
MR. WILLIAMS: Absolutely not, no.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Did you ever apply for one?
MR. WILLIAMS: I have applied for one. I was turned down. And, the main reason I applied
for it is I am an auctioneer, which is sped, which I stated before. And,as an auctioneer,
about four years ago, we were doing a tremendous amount of auctions at the
courthouse steps, in which I was collecting a tremendous amount of money. It's usually
cash on the barrel. Sometimes I'd walk out of there with $80,000, $150,000 etc., as
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the auctioneer of these properties, cause I work with the foreclosure market. So, at
that point in time, I asked and requested a concealed carry gun, and I was denied.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Any other need for clarification?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, were, was your testimony an actual application or
resume of sorts to this body?
MR. WILLIAMS: No.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Cause I'm trying to find it in our, we have a reso and that's
about it. So, I was just looking for, typically we get the whole breakdown of history,
work history, what you, you know, so I just thought perhaps there is something in
writing, written form that you could give to us.

MR. WILLIAMS: I did fill out a pretty extensive application that I received from Mr. Molina.
And, I submitted that. And, I believe that was submitted on behalf of the nomination of
Alan Arakawa.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I'll get the . . .
MR. WILLIAMS: But, other than that, I did not.

CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you for being
here this morning.
MR. WILLIAMS: Councilmembers, thank you for your time. Council Chair, thank you for your
time, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Next testifier is Jonathan Starr, testifying on Committee

Report 18-66. To be followed by Helen Nielsen.
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MR. JONATHAN STARR. KAUPO COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION. INC.

(testifying on

Committee Report 18-66):

Good morning, Chair, Vice-Chair, hardworking Councilmembers. I'm Jonathan Starr.
I'm here as a board member and a volunteer of the Kaupo Community Association,

Inc. I ask for your support for the resolution accepting the transfer of this Kaupo School
property, and the lease to the Kaupo Community Association, Inc.
It's a project a lot of us in the area have been working hard on for five, over five years.
Three years ago, we started working with DLNR to get site control. That finally came
through. We were here before this body over one year ago, and there was a resolution
that was passed unanimously, that very similar to the one that's before you today.
Unfortunately, the time that it's taken for DLNR to process the EO has been over a
year. And now, we have $975,000 State grant that was released on September 1. We
have $70,000 from Historic Hawaii Foundation, and that money will fix up the old
buildings which are decrepit and falling down, and might not last a storm. We have
less than five months to begin serious reconstruction work on the project, otherwise,
those funds will lapse. It will go away.
The, we have applied for permits months ago, but the County has not processed them,
will not process them until what is before you today, yea, has gone through. Once they
start processing, it'll take a while for the permits. Once that's done, we can have our
architect issue bids that'll have to be published in newspaper, that'll eventually come
in etc., etc., etc. We stand in very great peril of losing that funding if we don't get the
project going by September 1. And, that's getting close. We can do it, but if it goes on
much too long, much longer we'll be in a difficult position.
This week, there were two rivers running in the Kaupo area, on both sides of Kaupo.
One of them I believe is still running and cutting the road. So, I mean, we really need
a place of refuge. We really need a place for the community. And, to be able to build
the community, and service the people who live there. So, please help us get this
through expeditiously. Aloha.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Starr.
Members, any need for clarification?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Could I?

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. I just would like to, I listened to the minutes

from the last meeting that we had, and I just want to confirm that what you said at that
meeting was that if Department of Labor, which manages the GIA Grant, I suppose,
sees that there's action taking place with the project, that you would not, that you would
not lose the grant. That you could, you would be, I don't know, they roll it fon/vard or
whatever it is, but it is, it is something that is in motion. So, I think that was what you
said at the last meeting. So, please confirm that.
MR. STARR: Yea. It's basically a one-year timeframe, which began last September 1. If the
money is already being spent down by, by work, then they will most likely, we're pretty
sure that this will happen, extend it for another year. It could even be extended a third
year. But, if nothing is happening by the time September rolls around, it might be a
very difficult situation.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, do you consider this something happening? Or do
they~

MR. STARR: Yea. If, if the, we have site control, in other words, the County accepts it and
gives us a lease, then absolutely yes, that's what we need.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, that confirms, I think, what he did say in Committee,
about that it's not a drop-dead date for September 1, which is, you know, one of my
concerns when I, when I, so I went to look back at the minutes. So, thank you. Thank
you. Chair.

MR. STARR: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Do you know what receiving department will get this if we
approve it? Is this a Parks thing or a Human Concerns thing, Mr. Starr?
MR. STARR: It'll, it'll go to Parks. And, we've had discussions with Parks, because Parks did
not want to have to send crews to lawnmower the yard and maintain it. And, we've
been doing, we've been doing that. But, Parks Department is the department.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I wasn't at Ms. Sugimura's meeting. So, my only
concern is, by us moving this fon/vard, which I'm very open to Mr. Starr, there is in no
way an understanding that the County is committed to fund anything?
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MR. STARR: Absolutely not. We did, starting two years ago, apply for CDBG money to do
infrastructure. And, you know, that's not something that I can talk about today. It's not
on the agenda. And, one way or another-

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, we really don't have much control over CDBG
distribution either. So, I can appreciate ... But, in general, our approval of this is not
in any way making a commitment of County funds?
MR. STARR: No. No, sir. It is not, and we'll be looking in the future to private funds and
foundations for operational type things.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that straightforward answer, Mr. Starr.
Thank you.

MR. STARR: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Oh, go ahead, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. So, in, in segwaying off of Mr. Hokama's inquiry
with you, does that also mean that, I understand there's infrastructure improvements
other than the building, possibly changing out cesspool to the correct type of
infrastructure. You're not going to expect that from the County also, right?

MR. STARR: We had applied as CDBG. I was surprised that the Administration having
approved our CDBG application, but having already sent that money to other projects,
they made us an alternate. And so, they switched that to an OED grant. And, that
would be one way we could get the infrastructure done. Ultimately, there will be need
to be a legal septic system, there will need to be water. There is no drinking water in
Kaupo. There'll need to be power for their facility, you know, and fire flow. You know,
we, that is there as an OED grant; that was not how we requested it. And, I don't think
that's up for discussion today.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So that, so you are expecting County monies?
MR. STARR: I can't say we're expecting.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman, did I hear you?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yea, I didn't see in the Executive Order, which usually has it
in there that once the Council has approved or the County has approved a lease, it
would then need to be forwarded to the Land and Natural Resource Board for

additional approval? So, it's void of that, so I was just was wondering whether or not
they can go ahead and forego that provision, or if that's someplace in the MRS that is
further required?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Cause I don't see it In the Executive Order.

CHAIR WHITE: Are you asking that of Corp. Counsel?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Corp. Counsel.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Wong.
CORPORATION COUNSEL PATRICK WONG: Chair, thank you. Member Guzman, I would
need to look at the Executive Order. And, I, my recollection of it was that the parcel
was, was to be committed to the County. But, I'd have to take a few minutes to take a
look at it.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So, Mr. Starr, just be aware of that, that in terms of your
timeframe, I'm not sure whether you're aware of that issue, if it needs to go up to the
Land and Natural Resource Board for additional approval, if in fact they approve it.
MR. STARR: Yes, sir. And, we were surprised to see that. But, I understand that's now
become a general condition. But, what they're, what they want to see is very specific,
as Mr. Ornellas stated at the, at the Committee meeting. They're looking for two things;
just that it's consistent with the, what they had stated, you know, the intended use and
all that is consistent what it stated. And, I'm hoping that while that happens,the County
would continue moving ahead with the permits.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: With the permits. Okay.
MR. STARR: That's what we really need, is to get the permits done.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So,just for clarification, I'm not sure you're familiar with the lease of
the lands in Lahaina to the Friends of Moku'ula, but is it, is your view in that lease, they
have site control for everything but no County funding. So, is that your understanding
of the way in which you're looking at this lease?
MR. STARR: We're not looking for the County to sustain this.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.

Members, any further need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you very much for
being here this morning.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next testifier is Helen Nielsen, testifying on Committee
Report 18-66. To be followed by Linda Clark.

MS. HELEN NIELSEN (testifvina on Committee Report 18-66):

Good morning. Council Chair, Councilmembers. My name is Helen Nielsen. I am
respectfully asking for your support in this matter for Kaupo. As Ms. Crivello mentioned
earlier, you know, the importance of a catalyst that inspires a community. I can't tell
you how much this has brought together so many people in the remote area of Kaupo.
You know, I can remember when I've had 12 people leave my house and be stuck
because the rivers are running. And,they came back to my house, and I had them on
every available cushion and floor in my house.

You know, there's a lot, there's so much resiliency to that community. And,they never
ask for anything. You know, we pull people out of rivers, we, we've been helping
people on the side of the road our entire lives; me since 1985. But, to have this center,

which has been such a great partnership of community members, the State, the
County, Historic Hawaii, Senators, private donors; it's really, I should write a book
about how classically this can empower a community. And, it's for the community.
And, all we need is that site control to really just start the process. And, we're not
expecting ongoing funds from Parks. We do need to improve the, the septic. It's all
under environmental, under the OED grant. But, we really were expecting that from
CDBG. So, if we get that that would be awesome. But, really, we need this site control.
So, if you would help us out with that, we'd appreciate it.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Nielsen.

Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I have a question.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, yes, Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: This is not a question I asked during Committee. But, how
many people live in Kaupo?

MS. NIELSEN: You know,there's only about 125 people. And,the reason for that is because
a lot of families left. And, all of those families are owned by 40 or more descendants,
and no one can really get back on their land very easily without a lot of legal work,
which nobody can afford. So, property sits, and when they come through to visit, it's a
quiet, sometimes dusty, right now very wet place.

And, these community meetings have brought these families, some come from the
mainland for their, for their, our annual meeting. And, then others just come from all
over the island, because now they feel like they have a sense of place. And, there's a
place for them to gather. We have photos and documents that go back for generations.
And, we have just all of this history that everyone shares at these meetings, and it
really brings the community together. And, you know, I'm just really taken with even
arguments; we can have respectful arguments. We don't always see eye to eye, but
at least we can just move slowly fon/vard together. And, it's an amazing thing.
And, not to mention, I have to say Linda Clark has her family putting up tents and tables
out of their own pocket. Everyone shows up the day before to put in hours, because
it's unsafe to have the meetings in the school right now. So, we have to put up these
tents.

CHAIR WHITE: I think you've answered her question. But, thank you. Thank you so much
for your passion.
MS. NIELSEN: Anyway, thank you so much.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further need for clarification? Thank you very much, Ms. Nielsen.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Linda Clark, testifying on Committee
Report 18-66. To be followed by Robin Knox.

MS. LINDA CLARK. KAUPO COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION. INC. (testifvino on Committee
Report 18-66):

Thank you, Chair, Councilmembers. I'd like to first express my condolences to Uncle
Richard Ho'opi'i's Ohana. I'd also like to thank the cast and crew of the movie
"Kuleana". It was a great movie. We went to see it. So, it's a really special time to
see our keiki of Hana. I hope the momentum continues, and I ask for your support for
the item agenda 18-66, and we can move forward with construction. Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Clark. Members, any need for clarification?
Thank you for being here this morning.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Next testifier is Robin Knox, testifying on County
Communication 18-130. To be followed by Monique Yamashita.

MS. ROBIN KNOX. AQUANIMITY NOW! (testifvino on Countv Communication No. 18-130):

Good morning. Chair, County Council.

CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.

MS. KNOX: Thank you for the opportunity to testify. A note to the Clerk, I did email in
testimony, but I made a mistake in the heading and I called it County
Communication 18-30, and it should be 18-130.

CHAIR WHITE: We do have your testimony. Thank you.
MS. KNOX: Oh,thank you. My name is Robin Knox, and I'm submitting testimony with regard
to 18-130, the request for additional funding to pay outside counsel to defend County
of Maui in the Clean Water Act lawsuit regarding the Lahaina Wastewater Reclamation
Facility. I'm speaking on behalf of Aquanimity NOW!, which is a not-for-profit
organization that provides professionals such as myself to foster beneficial community
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water relations. I feel that I may be better qualified than many people to address these
issues, and to help you make the decision that you have to make.

I was formerly an NPDES permit writer for five years. I've been an expert level NPDES
compliance consultant for more than 25 years, working in 20 States, nine EPA regions
in Puerto Rico. I have five years research experience using stabilized isotope tracers,
which were used in the injection wells studies. I have graduate level training in the
design of wastewater treatment processes. And, I've been researching all of this
myself since 2008, and I submitted to you my testimony to EPA. I was a member of
the University of Hawaii Botany Team that published Dailer et al. 2010, which I also
submitted. That was a pivotal paper that resulted in EPA issuing the County of Maui
an Order for Information alleging that the County was violating the Clean Water Act.
And, my specialty is water quality-based pollution control determining what level of
treatment is needed to assure that State water quality standards are met, and the
receiving waterbody.
I want you to consider the following points when you try to make your decision about
appealing this. So far, the County has lost, in my opinion that was published in
Dailer et al. 2010, that the County was in violation of the Clean Water Act has been
upheld by the Federal courts. I've downloaded and reviewed the County's appeal on
amicus briefs, and spent about half an hour looking at them. I'm not an attorney, but I
find the case technically weak, and I ask you to consider how would the $250,000 be
best spent in serving the County of Maui?
You have to do what that permit requires, whether or not you have to get that permit.
We're talking about kuleana here today, and it's very humbling to remember that it's
not just a responsibility or a burden, it's a privilege. And, you have to comply with the
Public Trust Doctrine, the Coastal Zone Management Act, the State of Hawaii
Environmental Quality Act, and the State water quality standards in addition to the
Clean Water Act. So, whether or not you have to get that permit, you have to do these
things.
There's something important that you really need to know about wastewater treatment
levels, and I hope that someone will ask me a question so that I can tell you that much,
because I'm out of time. Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Knox.
Members, any need for clarification? And, I believe all of you have gotten her written
testimony.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair. Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. King.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you. So, what is it about wastewater treatment levels that
we need to know?

MS. KNOX: It was disturbing to me when I heard the Committee discuss this matter that the
subject of additional treatment never came up. And, part of the reason that the
dischargers are so damaging to the environment is the high nutrient load, the nitrogen.
And, when you talk about R-1 water, that only refers to bacterial water quality and
clarity. And, I will say I'm very happy that the County of Maui has made moves to start
disinfecting the effluents that are being injected, because that was a real public health
concern.

But, so when you talk about R-1 and you talk about reuse, you need to realize you're
taking the same amount of pollution and you're scattering it around. So, you're not
treating it when you reuse it if you don't take the nitrogen out before you reuse it. And,
this is even more of a concern because an NPDES permit would put a mass limit to
the total pounds a day that you can discharge. But, as our community grows and we
have more sewage and more visitors, our mass, our pounds per day with our current
treatment, is going to go up unless we do something to make it more efficient.
So, you guys need to understand that even if we do reuse, that's not the ultimate total
answer. It's a great resource use, and I encourage that. But, realize we need
treatment; treatment costs tens of millions of dollars, reuse costs hundreds of millions

of dollars. So, let's treat it and then people will pay to reuse it, because it'll be so clean.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Members, any, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair. And,thank you, Ms. Knox for being here.
Treated, are you saying go to the R-0 stage?
MS. KNOX: No, it's not even an "R" thing. "R", the "R'"s are about bacteria and about solids
or clarity of the water. I'm talking about invisible, dissolved constituents, like nitrates
that cause algae to bloom out of control, create conditions under which bacteria grow,
and generally not the kind of conditions that we wantfor recreation or support of aquatic
life. So, those kind of conditions do not support attainment of State water quality
standards. And, the NPDES permit would limit the amount of nitrogen. The
underground control permits only limit nitrogen to 10 milligrams per liter, which is the
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drinking water standards; that's ten parts per million. But, the ocean water quality
standard is eight parts per billion. So, it's, you know, many, many... of that magnitude
lower than what we can drink will hurt the ocean.

And, that's why it's not enough just to have the UlC permit. That's why we need the
NPDES permit. And, I'd also like you to know that there are benefits to having an
NPDES permit. It can protect the County from just this exact kind of litigation.
Because, if you're out there on your own without the permit and you're deciding your
treatment level, and you cause environmental damage, then you're opening up
environmental liability. But, if you do a good permit application and you apply for an
NPDES permit and they give you limits, and you comply with those limits and there's
environmental damage, guess what, you're not liable. It's called the permit shield.
And, all of that's in my testimony. I think it's important to realize that there's been 166
tons.

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Knox, you've, you've answered her question. Let me see if anyone else
has any questions.
MS. KNOX: Okay, thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, and sorry, and lastly. So, are you in support of
expending this money? Is it your, you don't quite state, yea, in your testimony?
MS. KNOX: I am in support of you being informed in making this decision. You know, it's a,
it's a tough one for me. I have strong personal and professional feelings, and part of
that is like, hey, this was my opinion and it might get tested by the Supreme Court.
That's kind of exciting. But, I don't want taxpayer monies to be wasted, and I think that
a lot of money has been spent over and over again proving the fact that we need to do
something about this with or without that permit.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for being here this morning, Ms. Knox.
MS. KNOX: You're welcome. Thank you for the time to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next testifier is Monique Yamashita,testifying on Committee
Report 18-57. To be followed by Lucienne de Naie.
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MS. MONIQUE YAMASHITA. KA HALE A KE OLA HOMELESS RESOURCE CENTER
(testifying on Committee Report 18-57):

Good morning, Chair White and Councilmembers. My name is Monique Yamashita,
and I'm the Executive Director of Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Centers on

the island of Maui. Our agency has served our community members who are
homeless, the hungry, and those who need affordable rental housing, for over
30 years. We're proud to serve those in need. We have assisted thousands offamilies
with children and singles, and we look fon/vard to the future to serve thousands more.
The return on an investment for the community has been priceless, and there have

been significantly less families suffering from homelessness, adults and families with
children who are not hungry. And, there's a hope and a future for those who need
affordable rental housing on our island. But, our agency has not done this work alone.
We are extremely grateful to the County of Maui and the State of Hawaii who have
been our major funders for our programs and operations. We have housed the
homeless and fed the hungry, and with your support, with your support, and we're very
appreciative, actually beyond appreciative for your support.
I'm here today to ask that you support the HHT Committee and their vote to restructure
the Ka Hale A Ke Ola westside loan. Your support of our agency request is deeply
appreciated, and we want to assure you that our goals, that our goal is to be in good
standing with the County of Maui and to our community.

I'm very thankful to Councilmember Crivello, who Chair's the HHT Committee, as
you've been our greatest support and the voice of doing what is right. I'd like to also
thank the Maui County Councilmembers, Mayor Arakawa, and the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns, and the Finance Director, for working with our agency
to fine-tune the restructuring of the, this repayment request.
If approved, this proposed restructuring of the westside loan will significantly improve
Ka Hale A Ke Ola's balance sheet by converting what is currently shown as current
debt to a long-term obligation as was initially intended. The endeavor to improve the
financial health of the organization will help to facilitate Ka Hale A Ke Ola's long-term
objective of fundraising from the private sector, as well as from the public sector
sources in the hopes to reduce our dependency upon the County of Maui for our
funding.
As we promised, our agency has deposited funds into an escrow account as a good
faith effort to show that we are taking our responsibility seriously. These funds will be
used to make immediate payment to the County of Maui as the loan is restructured.
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We look forward to, we look fon/vard to the future in continuing to do this partnership
with the County of Maui, as our common ground it to break the cycle of homelessness
in the County of Maui. Thank you for your consideration of this request. Please agree
to this resolution. I'd also like you to know for myself on the, on behalf of our board of
directors and the staff at Ka Hale A Ke Ola, we find it a privilege to do this work; to fulfill
our mission and to break the cycle of homelessness on Maui, and to strive to be good
stewards of this charge. Thank you for hearing my testimony this morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Yamashita.

Members, any need for clarification?
MS. YAMASHITA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Seeing none, appreciate it.

Members, we're going to take our morning break. Please be back in your seats at, in
ten minutes. Thank you.

(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:42 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:56 A.M.,
MEMBER GUZMAN, EXCUSED.)

WITH

ALL

MEMBERS

PRESENT, EXCEPT

CHAIR WHITE: This meeting shall please come back to order. Mr. Clerk, let's proceed with
testimony.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Lucienne de Naie, testifying on County
Communication 18-130. To be followed by Lawrence Carnicelli.

MS. LUCIENNE DE NAIE. SIERRA CLUB MAUI
No. 18-130 and Committee Report 18-66):

(testifvina on Countv Communication

Thank you, Mr. Clerk. I would also like to address County Communication 18-66. They
just suggested I tell you guys and not sign a new sheet.
(Councilmember Guzman returned to the meeting at 10:56 a.m.)

MS. DE NAIE: But, I just want to say about, that living in a rural East Maui community, you
have to realize that the residents of these very small places, there may only be 200
people that live there or 100 people that live there, but you're servicing all the lost
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tourists, you know, all the things that happen on that Hana Highway. It's the second
most visited place in Hawaii; is the Hana Highway, you know, after Pearl Harbor. And
so, it's like having these community resources really make sense.

We're very fortunate this group has worked hard. I'm very familiar with this building.
I've, you know, passed by it many, many times. I've actually been there when they've
had a work party, and gone, yay, you know, somebody's doing something. These old
schools shouldn't be abandoned and thank you for giving them the lease. And, it's just

so hard to jump through all these hoops. But, every community that makes an effort, I
think should be cheered on and supported to do what they can, because it helps
everybody, reviving these facilities in these remote areas.

I'd also like to extend my aloha to the Ho'opi'i family, cause as a community event
organizer so many times, Richard and Solomon have just said, you know, yes, we'll
come out, we'll play for this event, we'll play for that event. And not only did they bring
their music and their ohana, but they did bring, you know, their love of God and all

creation. And, it just permeated ever^hing that they touched. And, we've not only lost
a man who had a great voice and, but we've lost a voice for the mountains, and the
streams, and the sacred places of our land, because those were the things that Richard
sang about besides his love of God and his love of his family. So, very emotional this
morning. And thank you guys for doing a resolution.
So, now I'll segway into the item I signed up for, which is the approval of additional
funding for the litigation for the Lahaina Wastewater Treatment Facility. I did attend
the March 21 PRL meeting, and suggested there that really more information was
needed before you make this decision. And, it was suggested at that meeting that
Corp. Counsel should contact the plaintiffs or our attorney to get the answers to some
of the questions you have. This has not happened yet, but it really could and should
happen. Our attorney, Mr. Henkin, wrote a letter addressing some of the concerns that
were brought up during your discussion.
And you know, I'm just here representing the plaintiffs. I'm speaking on behalf of Sierra
Club Maui, which is one of the four plaintiffs, as its conservation chair. And, really the
Council does not need to fight this till the death. If the County is taking sort of
reasonable steps to address the injection well issue, nobody, not the Department of
Health or the EPA, or the plaintiffs want to seek any penalties. We, our desire has
never been to have any penalties. The $100,000 penalty is required by EPA. It's the
minimum and, you know, after six court cases, it's kind of, you know, not that much of
a penalty. I mean,the County has not prevailed in six court cases. So, we would really
like to see forward motion.
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We spent 17 months in settlement negotiations. We were told, we thought we had a
settlement in December 2013, around Christmas time, and we were told that it was

brought to the County Council, maybe some of you were here at that time. And, they
said no way, we, we can't go with this settlement. We were never given any other
information. We filed for summary judgement. We were quickly granted summary
judgement, because our case was strong.
And, the MPDES permit, I have to say, was not part of this settlement. It was, you
know, okay, let's just solve the problem and not even concern ourselves with the
MPDES permit if that's the big issue. But, okay, now it's part of, oh, has this gone
dead? Now it is part of what we're doing, and we really need to move forward and help
the County be able to, as Ms. Knox said, at least do, take care of the things that the
permit would require. Whether there's a permit or not, there are things that really need
to be improved in how we deal with this wastewater, and that's the intention.

The County did file the permit, but it had very little information and that's why eventually
the Department of Health said, but we need more information. It's my understanding
that EPA is willing to help the County, but it's really, it is possible to issue these permits
as our attorney pointed out. I think he gave you an example of one that is issued to a
different sewage facility.
And, we really need to have enough information for you to decide whether it pays to
try to go to the Supreme Court, or it pays to deal with the situation here. And if it's
possible to do that without the County being in such terrible, you know,conundrum that
was described by your Corp. Counsel. That conundrum might not be as bad as you
think. Do you need the information to know that? Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
Members, any need for clarification?
Ms. King.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you. Chair. So, thanks for being here, Lucienne. So, is
your opinion as a representative of one of the plaintiffs that you could handle, you
know, with discussion, negotiations, we could, we could come up with a solution with
this without continuing to fight this in court?

MS. DE NAIE: That is my opinion. When you have people, and this was a hands-on effort,
17 months back and forth, all of the citizens groups represented by the plaintiffs were
helping work on the language. It wasn't like oh our attorneys will just come up with
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something. It was back and forth with the Corp. Counsel. There was really a dialogue,
and it was, it was a shock that it just ended. So, we don't know what happened in the
Council chambers. But, I just firmly believe that that you could go forward with the
Department of Health, with the EPA, and with the plaintiffs, and you could craft a
solution.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. de Naie for being here. There's
no doubt that I believe that most of us on the Council agree with your sentiment and
your intention of resolving the issue, and moving fonward and putting monies into the
budget to look at other alternatives. However, when you are speaking on behalf of the
plaintiffs, or at least representing, you mentioned that the EPA or the other agencies.
Department of Health, could possibly work something out. But, they're not part of the
case right now. So, how do you propose to deal with the fines that are ongoing on a
daily basis, the 3,500 per injection well, and the 100,000 initial fine?
So, if we were to go ahead and not move forward with this, immediately those fines
kick in. And so, we don't, we can't shut down all the injection wells immediately. We
would continuously use those injection wells until we build alternative methods. And,
I believe that this Council is moving fonward to looking at that; looking at other methods
and other ways. And, and I think even in this budget, we have some provisions in there
to address initially some of the alternatives.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair is going to limit the back and forth on this. We have, this is a
testimony period and not a, not the time to discuss the issue. But, I'm sure that
Ms. de Naie would be here if you'd like to ask her a question during the deliberations.
MS. DE NAIE: I have a very simple answer to that, Chair, if I might.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.

MS. DE NAIE: A basically, I think that you should have representatives of these agencies
here to ask if the, those fines are really their intention, and the case. You don't have
the direct information from them, and that would be useful.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Ms. de Naie.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for being here this morning.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Lawrence Carnicelli, testifying on County
Communication 18-127. Mr. Carnicelli is the last individual who has signed up to testify
in the Council chamber.

MR. LAWRENCE CARNICELLI. REALTORS ASSOCIATION OF MAUI. INC. (testifvina on
Countv Communication No. 18-127):

Good morning. My name is Lawrence Carnicelli speaking on behalf of the REALTORS
Association of Maui on County Communication 18-127. And, Chair, if you will allow
me a little bit of latitude to draw a nexus, this particular communication is on the
Commission with Persons with Disabilities, but I would like to take the time, since you

guys aren't going to convene for a few weeks,to speak to next week's 50**^ Anniversary
of the Fair Housing Act.
The REALTORS Association of Maui believes that Maui's vibrant mix of cultures is

what makes us great and gives our community strength. With that diversity in mind,
we commemorate next week's 50*^ Anniversary of the Fair Housing Act being enacted
into law on April 11,1968. In addition, RAM would like to celebrate the State of Hawaii
enacting our own Fair Housing Act, Chapter 515 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes, the
previous year in 1967.
RAM recognizes that any progress made stands on the shoulders of generations that
preceded us.
People that marched unwelcomely, protested in contentious
environments, challenged discriminatory practices, and fought quietly in legislative
sessions and community gatherings. Resistance, harassment, and violence are
unfortunately hallmarks of the pursuit of equal housing. Despite opposition, the Fair
Housing Act and HRS Chapter 515 declared policies of fair housing by prohibiting
discrimination in the sale, rental, or financing of housing based on race, color, national
origin, or religion.

For generations, access to housing of choice didn't mean access for all. Where you
lived was often dictated by the color of your skin or your nationality. REALTORS were
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at the forefront of changing this dynamic. In 1947, African-American real estate
brokers formed the National Association of Real Estate Brokers with a clear fair

housing purpose, which gave a platform to educate communities about people being
denied property ownership and shifting policies all across the country, including here
in Hawaii.

Changing attitudes and behaviors proved to be difficult. However, progress has been
made. The Fair Housing Act was amended later, in later years to also prohibit
discrimination based on gender, disability, familial status, and to increase the
enforcement of law. With the support of the REALTORS Hawaii, yet again, proved to
be progressive by further reforming HRS 515 with the above, but also included
discrimination based on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity and expression,
marital status, and age, and HIV.
REALTORS in the real estate community continue to lead the way to fair housing
protection, to bring about a market that is truly open and provides equal housing
opportunities for all.

RAM believes that fair housing is an essential part of Maui being a healthy progressive
place to live and grow a family. We are working together with our partners and allies
to show that our industry is firmly committed to equal housing opportunities and to
recognize the uniquely important role we have in our monumental endeavor to ensure
that everyone will have the opportunity to experience the American dream of
homeownership. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Carnicelli. I'm still searching for that nexus.

But, Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you for being here this
morning.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, there are no further individuals in the Council chamber
or at the District Offices who wish to provide testimony.

CHAIR WHITE: Members, we've received a significant amount of written testimony. Without
objection, we'll receive it into the record.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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THERE

BEING

NO

OBJECTION.

WRITTEN

TESTIMONY

RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:

1.
2.

Jonathan Starr, Kaupo Community Association, Inc.; and
Robin S. Knox, Aquanimity NOW!;

3.
4.
5.

Lawrence Carnicelli, REALTORS Association of Maui, Inc.;
David Lane Henkin, Earthjustice; and
Sylvia Litchfield.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Without objection, we'll close public testimony for today.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

CHAIR WHITE: Testimony is closed.

Mr. Clerk, let's proceed with the remainder of the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES

The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of December 1, 2017,
were presented at this time.

CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF

DECEMBER 1. 2017 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Carroll, and a second from Ms. Crivello.
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Any discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by saying
"aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA,
KING,
SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND
CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, proceeding with county communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

18-120

- CAROL K. REIMANN. DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN

CONCERNS, (dated March 20. 2018)

Transmitting a Notice of Grant Award from the Federal Corporation for National and
Community Service for the Retired & Senior Volunteer Program in the amount of
$65,850.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

With no objections, Mr. Clerk, please bring up next

communication also.

CHAIR WHITE: Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR WHITE: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2018
Page 45

NO.

18-121

- MARK R. WALKER. DIRECTOR OF FINANCE.

(dated March 13, 2018)

Transmitting 56 contracts/grants for February 2018.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

CHAIRMAN.
I
MOVE
TO
FILE
COUNTY
COMMUNICATIONS 18-120 AND 18-121; WITH CONTRACT
C5908-2, REGARDING SERVICE CENTER; AND C6186, ONE
SOLUTION UPGRADE; TO BE REFERRED TO THE FINANCE
PORTION OF YOUR BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Hokama, and a second from Ms. King.
Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Any discussion. Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If I have a couple contracts I wanted to get pulled, could
that be added into this?

CHAIR WHITE: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Sure, if it's a, if it's more about the subject matter. Chair, yes,
the other standing Committees I'm happy to have referrals. If it's a financial thing, I
would say it will remain with B&F. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yea, I was looking at Ml027, this is the contract for
Diamond Parking on the corner of Shaw and Front.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You're more concerned about the financials, Ms. Cochran?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think the makeup of this contract and what does it truly
entail in it. And, yea, the financials what's, what's gotten and what's, you know, what
do we recoup out of it, and what is the contract? How, I never actually ever saw this
contract before.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say that comes under our finance responsibilities.
Chairman.

CHAIR WHITE: Right.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, I'm happy to receive that referral also. And, I can let the
Member and the other Members of Council know that after session, the Chair is happy
to put notice for public review.

CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, Clerk please note that referral.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And,the other is C6454. And,this is in relation
to the Kihei Wastewater Treatment Facility, Nitrogen removal, our alternative contract.
So, that's more of an lEM, I think, discussion, so.

CHAIR WHITE: Yea. Any objections to that referral to lEM.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. So ordered. Mr. Clerk.

Any other requests for contracts to be referred? Seeing none, all those in favor please
signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN.
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA.
KING,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND
CHAIR WHITE.
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CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

18-122

- MARK R. WALKER. DIRECTOR OF FINANCE.

(dated March 19, 2018)

Informing of the acceptance of Sewerline Easements 8-1 & 8-2, Papohaku Park
Subdivision, Wailuku, identified as TMK:(2) 3-4-023:017 (Por).
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR,

I

MOVE

TO

FILE

THIS

COUNTY

COMMUNICATION 18-122.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Cochran, and a second from Ms. King.
Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair. And, so this, again, is a housekeeping

type item in accordance with Section 3.44.015(H) of our Maui County Code. And, the
Director of Finance is required to notify this Council in writing of any acquisition
conveyance made to County pursuant to this section.
And, according to the information that's provided to us, the easement purpose is for
underground sewerline uses, including manholes and other equipment. No County
funds were used to acquire the property. And the easement location and width are
acceptable to Department of Environmental Management, and is in conformance with
our County standards. So, at this time, I am looking to file this communication. Thank
you. Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.

Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA,
KING,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND
CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, proceeding with county communications for referral.
The following county communications are recommended for referral to the following
Committees as noted.

NO.

18-123

- MARK R. WALKER. DIRECTOR OF FINANCE.

(dated February 22, 2018)

Relating to the annual inventory and disposal records and reports regarding County
property for the period ending June 30, 2017.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-123 be referred to the Budget
and Finance Committee.

NO.

18-124

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA. MAYOR.

(dated March 23, 2018)

Relating to the proposed Fiscal Year 2019 Budget including the following:
1.

Mayor's Proposed Budget Program;

2.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE FISCAL YEAR

JULY 1, 2018 TO JUNE 30, 2019";
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3.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
CAPITAL PROGRAM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2019";

4.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE
MAYOR

OF

THE

COUNTY

OF

MAUl

TO

ENTER

INTO

INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS FOR LOANS FROM THE STATE

OF HAWAII'S WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND FOR

VARIOUS WASTEWATER PROJECTS, FISCAL YEAR 2019 BUDGET
ORDINANCE";

5.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE
MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUl TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A LOAN FROM THE STATE OF
HAWAII'S DRINKING WATER TREATMENT REVOLVING LOAN FUND FOR

WEST MAUl SOURCE DEVELOPMENT, FISCAL YEAR 2019 BUDGET
ORDINANCE";

6.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE
ISSUANCE OF ONE HUNDRED TWENTY-SEVEN MILLION TWO HUNDRED

THIRTY-FIVE

THOUSAND

DOLLARS

($127,235,000)

AGGREGATE

PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY
OF MAUl FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING FUNDS TO PAY ALL OR A
PART OF THE COST OF APPROPRIATIONS FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS

OF

AND

FOR

THE

COUNTY

OF

MAUl;

FIXING

THE

FORM,

DENOMINATIONS AND CERTAIN OTHER FEATURES OF SUCH BONDS

AND PROVIDING FOR THEIR SALE; AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF
FINANCE TO DETERMINE CERTAIN DETAILS OF THE BONDS;
AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE AND SALE OF A LIKE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT

OF GENERAL OBLIGATION
BOND ANTICIPATION
NOTES IN
ANTICIPATION OF THE ISSUANCE AND SALE OF SUCH BONDS; AND
PROVIDING FOR OTHER ACTIONS RELATED TO THE ISSUANCE, SALE

AND DELIVERY OF SAID BONDS";

7.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE DETERMINING THAT
PART OF THE PROCEEDS OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUl HERETOFORE ISSUED IS IN EXCESS OF THE
AMOUNTS REQUIRED FOR THE PURPOSES FOR WHICH SUCH BONDS

WERE INITIALLY ISSUED, OR MAY OR SHOULD NOT BE APPLIED TO
THOSE PURPOSES, AND DIRECTING SUCH PROCEEDS TO OTHER
PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OR AUTHORIZED PURPOSES OF THE COUNTY

OF MAUl";

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2018
Page 50

8.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING A NEW
CHAPTER 3.26, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE EMPLOYEE
PARKING FEES FUND"; and

9.

Mayor's Proposed Budget Program Synopsis.

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-124 be referred to the Budget
and Finance Committee.

NO.

18-125

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA. MAYOR.

(dated March 23, 2018)

Informing that the Department of Parks and Recreation estimates a $355,000 shortfall
in golf fund revenue in Fiscal Year 2018.

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-125 be referred to the Budget
and Finance Committee.

NO.

18-126

- MARK R. WALKER. DIRECTOR OF FINANCE.

(dated March 27, 2018)

Reporting on transfers/loans from the General Fund and the Department of Water
Supply Revenue Fund to the 2017 Proposed General Obligation Bond Fund as of
February 28, 2018.

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-126 be referred to the Budget
and Finance Committee.

NO.

18-127

- CAROL K. REIMANN. DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN

CONCERNS, (dated March 27, 2018)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 2.32.050, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO MEETINGS OF THE
COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-127 be referred to the
Housing, Human Services, and Transportation Committee.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2018
Page 51

NO.

18-128

- ELLE K. COCHRAN. COUNCILMEMBER.

(dated March 16, 2018)
Relating to requesting an Anaergia Project status update.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-128 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.

NO.

18-129

- MIKE WHITE. COUNCIL CHAIR.

(dated March 12, 2018)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 16.26B.108, MAUI COUNTY CODE, SUBSECTION 108.2.1 OF THE
INTERNATIONAL BUILDING CODE, RELATING TO PLAN REVIEW FEES AND
FUND".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-129 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.
(THE

PROPOSED

BILL

ATTACHED

TO

COUNTY

COMMUNICATION NO. 18-129 WAS ADOPTED LATER IN THE

MEETING AND ASSIGNED BILL NO. 38 (2018). COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 18-129 WAS THEN FILED. See pages 67
through 73 for discussion.)

NO.

18-130

- DON S. GUZMAN. CHAIR. PARKS. RECREATION. ENERGY. AND

LEGAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, (dated March 22, 2018)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING AN INCREASE IN
FUNDING RELATED TO THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL HUNTON &

WILLIAMS LLP, IN HAWAII WILDLIFE FUND, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI.
DOCKET NO. 15-17447, UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS FOR THE NINTH
CIRCUIT".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-130 be referred to the Parks,
Recreation, Energy, and Legal Affairs Committee.
(THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 18-130 WAS ADOPTED LATER IN THE
MEETING AND ASSIGNED RESOLUTION NO. 18-61 . COUNTY

COMMUNICATION NO. 18-130 WAS THEN FILED. See pages 63
through 67 for discussion.)
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NO.

18-131

- KELLY T. KING. COUNCILMEMBER.

(dated March 28, 2018)

Relating to the appointment of community plan advisory members.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-131 be referred to the Policy,
Economic Development, and Agriculture Committee.
NO.

18-132

- KELLY T. KING. COUNCILMEMBER.

(dated March 22, 2018)

Transmitting a proposed

resolution entitled "REAPPOINTING ROBERT A.

STEPHENSON AND LORI L. BUCHANAN TO THE MOLOKAI COMMUNITY PLAN
ADVISORY COMMITTEE".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-132 be referred to the Policy,
Economic Development, and Agriculture Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 18-132 WAS FILED LATER IN
THE MEETING. See pages 56 through 63 for discussion and
action.)

NO.

18-133

- MIKE WHITE. COUNCIL CHAIR.

(dated March 20, 2018)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "ESTABLISHMENT OF THE COUNTY OF MAUl
KAHANA BAY SPECIAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT DISTRICT NO. 1".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-133 be referred to the Policy,
Economic Development, and Agriculture Committee.

NO.

18-134

- WILLIAM SPENCE. PLANNING DIRECTOR.

(dated March 16, 2018)
Relating to the West Maui Community Plan Update.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-134 be referred to the Policy,
Economic Development, and Agriculture Committee.
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NO.

18-135

- MIKE WHITE. COUNCIL CHAIR.

(dated March 29, 2018)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPOINTING MARIA E. ZIELINSKI AS
THE DIRECTOR OF COUNCIL SERVICES".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-135 be referred to the Policy,
Economic Development, and Agriculture Committee.

(THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 18-135 WAS ADOPTED LATER IN THE
MEETING AND ASSIGNED RESOLUTION NO. 18-60 . COUNTY

COMMUNICATION NO. 18-135 WAS THEN FILED. See pages 53
through 55 for discussion.)

NO.

18-136

- GLADYS C. BAISA. DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY.

(dated March 14, 2018)

Transmitting the State of Hawaii's Commission on Water Resources Management
water use reports for January and February 2018 for all registered well reporters in the
County of Maui.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 18-136 be referred to the Water
Resources Committee.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for that long list, Mr. Clerk.
I know we have several, several requests for consideration.

We'll start with

Ms. Crivello.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO

COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 18-135

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
ON

YOUR

BEHALF, I

MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED

RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION

18-135, ENTITLED "APPOINTING MARIA E. ZIELINSKI AS THE
DIRECTOR OF COUNCIL SERVICES", BE ADOPTED; AND
THAT THE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 18-135, BE FILED.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Crivello, and a second from Mr. Carroll.
Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Chair. Maria E. Zielinski earned her
undergraduate degrees in accounting and biology from the City University of New York,
Brooklyn College, and holds an active Certified Public Accountant license. In addition,
Maria has participated in post-graduate professional development; including but not
limited to trainings and courses from the American Management Association,
Federation of Tax Administrators, and Government Financial Officers Association, and

is a member of the Hawaii Society of Certified Public Accountants.
Previously, while living on Maui, she participated in the community as a member on
the, of the Council on Aging, and serving on Maui Humane Society's board of directors.
Over her career, Maria has obtained financial and managerial work experience in the
private and public sectors both at the local and state levels. And, previously worked
for the County as the Accounting Systems Administrator in the Department of Finance.
She is creative and enthusiastic with a demonstrated track record of problem-solving
skills and organizational abilities. She will be a valuable addition to the Office of
Council Services, and I ask for the Members full support of this motion. Thank you.
Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair. I, I just wanted to add that I did speak
with and meet with Maria. And, I also, when I was talking to her, she mentioned to me
that she worked for Peter Baldwin with, I guess, it was Haleakala Ranch and then
Piiholo Ranch, cause he now has his own. And so, I called him. He's my, you know,
he's a friend of mine, and I just asked him, and he had glowing reports.
So, the one statement that he said, that I think is important, is that he said, she is
honest as the day is long, and that he took financial advice from her. And, he also said
that sometimes, she didn't say the things he wanted to hear. And, I liked hearing that
too because it takes courage. So, I support this. I ask my, I just wanted to share that
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because I did do a employment check, so to speak, on her. And, I was glad that Peter
in our friendship, you know, he was very honest. And anyway, I support this. Thank
you. Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Ms. King.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yes, Chair. I just wanted to mention that I had an opportunity to
sit with Ms. Zielinski and inten/iew her, and was thoroughly impressed. I'm very
appreciative that we found somebody of her caliber, and I wholeheartedly support this,
this resolution. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any further discussion?

Well, I will just add that I, I also did some checking and I called Kalbert Young, who I
think all of you recall, those are, the previous Director of Finance here at Maui County
and then went onto the State, and is now working at the University of Hawaii as their,
I believe their Chief Financial Officer. And, he spoke so highly of Maria's talents and
her honesty that, you know, I feel that Kalbert's one of those gold standard kind of
guys. So, when I get a recommendation like that from him, it carries a significant
amount of weight.
So, and if there's no further discussion I'll call for the vote? All those in favor please
signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
KING,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR WHITE: I heard just one "no". So, the measure passes with eight "ayes", and
one "no"; Mr. Hokama.

Welcome to the Council Services, Ms. Zielinski. And, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 18-60.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2018
Page 56

CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And, next we will go to Councilmember King.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 18-132

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. And appreciate it. And, I want to apologize
ahead of time to my colleagues. I have to leave at a quarter till noon because I'm on
a previously arranged panel discussion on business in Maui.
BUT.

I

MOVE

TO

WAIVE

THE

REQUIREMENT

OF

COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND REPORT PURSUANT TO

RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL. AND, THIS IS
FOR ITEM 18-132.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: And, state the reason.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay, I was just waiting for you to announce moved and
seconded by. Sorry. So, the reason for this is it's very time-sensitive. The proposed
resolution that's attached to County Communication 18-132 seeks reappointment of
two individuals who previously served on the Molokai Community Plan Advisory
Committee but, since, have since resigned. It's time-sensitive because the Council's
deadline to adopt the decennial revision to the Molokai Community Plan is now June
29, 2018.

And, by correspondence dated February 15, 2018, the Planning Committee, your
Planning Committee Chair, requested the Planning Director facilitate the Molokai
CPAC's review of a revised Appendix 6.1 and 6.2, and Chapters 10 and 11 of the
proposed community plan update, which had not previously been reviewed by the
CPAC.

As you heard today in testimony, we, we did contact both of these members. Both of,
and one of the member's testified that she's very willing and able and excited to do this
review. The,the Planning Department did ascertain that six of the, of the sitting CPAC
members are willing to, to reconvene. But, we were, we need seven for quorum. So,
reappointing these two would give us a comfortable number to make that quorum.
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Also, these, these two members were originally appointed by the Council, so, we're
reappointing, the Council will be reappointing them to the Molokai CPAC. And, we
need these revisions to be reviewed in a timely manner, because one of the members
who agreed to it has to leave a couple of days after the agreed upon meeting date and
will be gone for six weeks.

So,they have been talking amongst themselves, and have agreed to meet on April 16,
when the Council goes over for the budget hearings. So, it won't, you know, for my
part it won't incur any extra travel. But, that's, that would be the plan of the meeting
date. So, I ask for my Members support so we can continue on with the work of the
Planning Committee.

CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. So, first of all, because of their resignation, I
think this is not a reappointment, but an appointment. I don't know, this is a first-time
process, and you know, because they resigned and now they're coming back on
because we want to reconvene the CPAC process. So, I want to, you know, I get
mixed messages because there are some members that say, okay, if they reconvene
I may be able to be there, but I cannot guarantee it, including one of these that
Mr. Stephenson.
So, Councilmember's Kelly King's deadline is for June 29. And, I can see her urgency
for that, but will it, if we can have more vetting through Committee, will this delay us
meeting the June 29 deadline? Or is it because we have the April 16 meeting that's
scheduled?

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Just to address the idea of that they might not come, we
actually have, my office has contacted all the original six that the Planning Department
had contacted, they, and they are reconfirmed. Plus, the other two are all confirmed
that they will attend the meeting on the 16th.
My, the deadline for, the June 29 deadline is not our Committee's deadline, it's the

Council's deadline. So, after we approve this in Committee, it still has to go to Council.
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And so that has to be done according to our, our postponed deadline from the last time;
by June 29. And so, I think it's important because we won't have any more Committee
meetings till mid-May to get this input. And, you know, this is actually input that was
requested by Councilmember Crivello, and we, you know, the, the Committee agreed
to seek this input, this recommendation.

Also, we had a long discussion in Committee, Chair, about whether this was a
reappointment or a new appointment. And because it's an existing CRAC, the CRAC
stays in existence until the actual ordinance is passed for the community plan update,
that it's not considered convening a new CRAC. It's just appointing to an existing
CRAC. So, it doesn't fall under the same, the same rules and regulations as the, that
are on the new ordinance for appointing, for establishing a new CRAC.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, Chair, I, so I was in that Planning Committee meeting
and I, you know, I heard the discussion. I also am hearing what our Member Crivello
says, because technically, Lori Buchanan is now the Chair of the Planning Committee,
Planning Commission. And then, Robert Stephenson was on the Planning
Commission. They both with, they both are no longer part of CRAC. And so, there's
a process question here; are they, are they not? They couldn't serve on both, so they
got off, I think they got off of the CRAC so they could be on the Planning Commission.

But, there is a process that your Council already has in place, and I would like this to
come to my Committee so we can vet it, and we can have a discussion, especially I'm
hearing what our Molokai representative is saying about this; that she, you know,
knows her island the best, she knows her people the best. She probably knows the
history and saw this whole thing happening, you know, of these people leaving CRAC
so they could be on the Molokai Planning Commission.
So, that's a huge decision. Are they now saying they're going to quit the Molokai
Planning Commission so that they could get back on CRAC. Cause you can one or
the other, I think is the practice. So,these are the kind of questions that I have. I think
you already have a Committee in place. I would like to ask you to keep, you know,
keep your process in place and not, not do what we've been asked to do today.
Thanks.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, I'd like to respond.
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CHAIR WHITE: Wait. You've already had two responses. Let me see if anybody else has
anything to say. You know, the Chair has a little bit of a challenge with this because if
we go, if we make a practice of going back to CRAC after it's gone through CRAC and
the Commission, and once it goes from CRAC to the Planning Commission, every
CRAC member has the ability to go and testify at the Planning Commission once it
comes to Council. Every member of both CRAC and the Commission has the ability
to come and share their concerns.

So, the Chair has a little bit of a difficulty with the, with establishing a process where
we're simply going, we're going back to the beginning. If we're going back to the
beginning on this item, are other items going to be opened up the same time? Then it
brings up the question of if it comesfrom CRAC,can it come directly back to the Council
or does it need to go to the Planning Commission as well? So, I think we're on very
slippery ground here. So, I, I agree with you that it requires a little more discussion,
and I think it's appropriate to do that in Committee. But, I'm happy to hear from others.
Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yes, Chair, we had extensive discussion with, about this. And,
we have Corp. Counsel in Committee who made it very clear that there's nothing that

that requires the resignation from one,from CRAC to be on the Planning Commission.
So, they can sit on both, both bodies at the same time. And, because these two were
on CRAC when the Planning Commission reviewed it, it's not like they're reviewing it
through the Planning Commission now. So, that was the, this is the attempt to, you
know, address the Committee's concern that we get recommendations on some new
items that the Planning Department had proposed for the plan.
If we, and I actually brought up in the Committee meeting that, you know, we'd be
happy to contact them. We were told by Corp. Counsel you can't contact them
individually because they have to have a meeting; it has to be public because of
Sunshine Law. So, this is an attempt to that. I'd be happy to send this information
directly to CRAC members to get that recommendation. But, I'm not sure if that's a vio,
you know, we were told that could be a violation of Sunshine Law.

If this has to go back through the process, I think the preference, and we talked about
this in Committee as well, is to just move it with, you know,the Chair's recommendation
for that; my recommendation as Chair of that Committee is move it forward and then,
you know, let the public come out and testify on the recommendations that, that from
all of our discussions and our year of meetings that we've been having.
So, I prefer not to, if this is not going to be waived and, and these folks reappointed, I
don't want them to have to wait two months to try to convene. And, then we're going
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to be into past our deadline to pass it out of Committee. So, that's kind of where we're
standing right now. And, if your, if you're not comfortable with it, I can withdraw this
and then, you know, we'll just, you know, we'll hope that the CRAC comes forward on
their own and addresses some of the, you know, testifies on some of the changes.

CHAIR WHITE: And, you know, everyone is entitled to their own read on this. But, it's my
feeling that they, all the Members of CRAC have the ability to review and provide
testimony at any of our meetings. So, I, that'sCOUNCILMEMBER KING: This was a, this was a, basically the Committee asking to seek a
recommendation like we do from the other departments.
CHAIR WHITE: I, I understand that. But, there's a lot more to it than just that, because we're
trying to reconvene the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right, right.

CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion on this item? And, again, we're voting on whether to
waive Committee rules and vote on the floor, or whether, if the waiver fails then it goes

to Committee. Any question on what we're voting? Okay, all those in favor of the
motion please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Can we get a roll call?
CHAIR WHITE: I think, yea, roll call vote please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Alika Atay.

COUNCILMEMBER ATAY:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Yuki Lei Sugimura.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Elle Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Riki Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don S. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Kelly T. King.

COUNCILMEMBER KING:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Presiding Officer Pro Temp Stacy Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Vice-Chair Robert Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Mike White.

CHAIR WHITE:

NO.

AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ATAY, COCHRAN, KING,
AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

NOES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA,SUGIMURA, AND CHAIR WHITE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, there's four "ayes", five "noes", motion fails.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Next up, Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER

GUZMAN:

Thank

you,

Chair.

Regarding

County

Communication 18-130.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, excuse me, I'm sorry, point of order. So, does this
mean that this goes, this particuiar-CHAIR WHITE: It goes to Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: To Committee.

CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. Mr. Guzman, go ahead.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, just a point of order. I, am, I'm not allowed to withdraw the
Committee referral?

CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, I'm not quite sure what Councilmember King or how
she wants to dispose of this item. But, right now, the recommendation is to the PEA
Committee. And, if Councilmember King rather file the item or something of that
nature, she could make a motion as to that.
CHAIR WHITE: We would have to vote on it.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
I MOVE TO FILE THE MOTION.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion to file from Ms. King, and a second from Ms. Cochran.
Any further discussion. Members?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, just for clarification, what Councilmember King just
stated was to file the motion. Is that to file County Communication 18-132?
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: The appointments of the two CPAC members.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Okay.

So, the motion on the floor is to file County

Communication 18-132?

COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right. And,the reason being, since we got a second, is that there
isn't time to, to refer this and get it back to the Planning Committee, and then, and then

go through to County Council meeting. So, my, I'm just going to follow through with
what your Committee agreed on at the last meeting, which is to just wait, await the
Chair's recommendations at the next meeting. So, we'll have a, we'll have a vetted out
full plan update for the Committee to vote on at the next meeting.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.

Any further discussion. Members? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA,
KING,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND
CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes by nine "ayes".

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 18-130
CHAIR WHITE: Back to Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Chair.
IN REGARDS TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 18-130,
PURSUANT TO OUR MEETING ON MARCH 21, 2018, I MOVE
TO DISCHARGE THE PARKS, RECREATION, ENERGY, AND
LEGAL
AFFAIRS
COMMITTEE
FROM
FURTHER
CONSIDERATION OF THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Guzman, and a second from Ms. Sugimura.
Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm requesting a discharge to enable the
Council to consider the action today on the proposed resolution. According to the

Department of Corporation Counsel, this matter is of time sensitivity. And, it's crucial
at this juncture in regards to the appellate case.
(Councilmember King was excused from the meeting at 11:38 a.m.)
CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion on the discharge.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes, I do. So, we're justCHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Chair. So, the discharge is for us to respond to
increasing the funding relating to employ, to outsource further? Is that what we're
doing?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct. We're discharging it from Committee so that the Council can take
action today.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.

CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion on the discharge? Seeing none, all those in favor
please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ATAY, CRIVELLO, GUZMAN,
HOKAMA, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN.
COUNCILMEMBER KING.
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CHAIR WHITE: We have seven "ayes"; and one "no", Ms. Cochran; and one "excused",
Ms. King. Measure passes.
Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE COMMITTEE

REFERRAL AND REPORT PURSUANT TO RULE 7(E) OF THE
RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: Do we have a second.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yes. second.

CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. We have a motion from Mr. Guzman, and a second from
Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Chair. Approval of my motion by a two-thirds
vote of the entire membership of the Council will enable the Council to consider the
proposed resolution today.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, if I can have more, how do I want to say it, from the
maker of the motion, because I will respect his opinion. So, in this recommendation
that you, you're supporting the increase in funding, Mr. Guzman, may l~

CHAIR WHITE: Actually, we're, this vote is just on the waiver.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, okay, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: The, the actual measure is the next discussion.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Alright. Thank you, Chair. Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further discussion on the waiver. Seeing none, all those in favor
please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ATAY, CRIVELLO, GUZMAN,
HOKAMA, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN.
COUNCILMEMBER KING.

CHAIR WHITE: We have seven "ayes"; and one "no", Ms. Cochran, and one "excused";
Ms. King.
Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION PROPOSES.
ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 18-130. AND TO
FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 18-130.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Guzman, and a second from Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Chair. Your Parks, and Recreation, Energy and
Legal Affairs Committee met to consider the proposed resolution on March 21, 2018.
Your Committee received an update from the Department of Corporation Counsel on
the status of the appeal, of the breath of the decision, and some of the potential
financial impacts of the decision on the County.
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The Department further did state that it could impede the County's ability to proceed
with the reuse projects, sorry. The Department noted that the Federal court ruling says
that we need a permit, and stopping the appeal would not resolve the permitting issue.
The Department also said that the County is confronted with the question of how we
can get a permit when the agency is not issuing it.

Each day that we don't have a permit, there's a fine imposed, and each injection well
is considered a separate point of, point source. So, currently, we have three injection
wells; 3,500 a day, 10,500 per day. So, apparently this is a time-sensitive issue. And
the, and to further allow the Council to further deliberate, the Corporation Counsel is
asking us to fund further attorney's fees. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.

Any further discussion on this item? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
HOKAMA, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBERS ATAY AND COCHRAN.
COUNCILMEMBER KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we have, I believe six "ayes"; two "noes", Mr. Atay and Ms. Cochran;
and one "excused", Ms. King. Any other "no" votes that I missed? Okay, measure
passes with six "ayes", two "noes", and one "excused".

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 18-129

CHAIR WHITE: We'll next go to Mr. Carroll for County Communication 18-129.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE

REFERRAL AND REPORT PURSUANT TO RULE 7(E) OF THE
RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Carroll, and a second from Ms. Sugimura.
Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you, Chair.

The proposed bill attached to County

Communication 18-129 would correct an inadvertent error. Because of the substance

of the amendment was previously discussed in Committee and passed by the Council,
further Committee deliberation on the amendment is not needed. For that reason, I

am seeking a waiver of Committee referral and report at this time. The approval of my
motion by a two-thirds vote of the entire membership of the Council will enable the
Council to consider the proposed bill today.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Any further discussion. Members? All those in favor
please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

EXCUSED:

NONE.

COUNCILMEMBER KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with eight "ayes", one "excused"; Ms. King.
Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 18-129 BE PASSED ON FIRST READING

AND

ORDERED

TO

PRINT,

AND

COMMUNICATION 18-129 BE FILED.

THAT

COUNTY
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Carroll, with a second from Ms. Sugimura.
Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I would note that copies of Ordinance 4783 and
4447 have been distributed at today's meeting for the Members ease of reference. As
noted in the proposed bill attached to County Communication 18-129, when
Ordinance 4783 was enacted, it failed to incorporate revisions made to
Section 16.26B.108, Maui County Code, Subsection 108.2.1 of the International
Building Code, by Ordinance 4447, which become effective four and a half months
earlier. The proposed bill would ensure the amendments expressed in both ordinances
are given effect. I ask for the Members support of my motion. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll.
Any further discussion on this item?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Mr. Carroll said it's kind of housekeeping-ish or just to
rectify something that had occurred in Committee? And, is this, in order to expedite,
is it because we're in budget, and without this we cannot fulfill the appropriations that
we're putting into these, into these funds and things of that nature? What, I'm just
trying to figure outCHAIR WHITE: Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry, what was the question?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: -why it's being expedited like this.
CHAIR WHITE: If you, maybe you could, bring your microphone a little closer so Mr. Carroll
can hear.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yea, Mr. Carroll, my thing is, my general question is are we
expediting this because we're in the middle of budget right now, and it has to be done
today in order for us to move fonward with the budget process.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, is my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And, and, a little bit more elaboration with that.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: The changes inside there if we passed it out, if this proceeded in
the ordinary way that it would, it would be processed and it would be, it would take too
much time. And, I don't, there's no way that we could hear this in time if we were to
have waited until after budget to have it go through Committee again.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Chair, I mean without, I'm scanning this really quickly
right now, and so this one in particular on the Highway Beautification Fund says, is this
right? Well, there's some "may's" and "shall's" in here that looks like are being added
in sort of, I'm not going to say willy-nilly, but I think, you know, those "may's" and
"shall's" really spell out how monies are to be expended or not. And, I kind of have a,
this housing, this Financing and Buyback Revolving Fund may be used for purchase
housing, etc., etc.; so I'm kind of questioning that. The rest are "shall's", which if they're
stated for what they shall be used for, great. But, this one in particular is saying a
"may", and I, to me I just, yea, I don't, I'm kind of, it's not sitting easy with me anyways
at this point. Thank you. Chair.
(Councilmember Guzman was excused from the meeting at 11:47 a.m.)
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. We've discussed this more than
multiple years already. Chairman. Council's in the past, the Board of Supervisors in
the past, upon the creation of special funds, at that point in time, had enough
confidence that they've allowed it to be appropriated upon receipt of the revenues,
which means they didn't need to return to Council for consideration and approval to
expend from the fund.

What we have here is that now the requirement of the departments that have these
special funds are required to present us with a proposal, and then through the annual
budget, we shall set forth an appropriation from the special funds. Also, you see that
there are parameters of use of the funds, whether it be specifically for salary, wages,
and other program items specific to the fund. So, if anything. Chairman, it gives
Council a little bit more flexibility on how it's going to be appropriated, whether the fund
is still, serves its purpose, as well as second timing.
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We are in budget. You're correct, Members. So, if you see, for instance, set in the
annual budget, we are working on the annual budget. We have just did some review
of Appendix B last night. Members, where we did Rates and Fees, you will see
Appendix A as well. And, you're well aware of the Special Revolving Funds.
So, if you support this today, you will give yourself an,enough opportunity in the current
budget process to make considerations of expenditures from this specialized fund,
instead of having already pre-appropriated, which means you have no say now on how
it's going to be used except by code language, Chairman. So, I would ask that you
please consider supporting this, this morning, so that we can get to the business of the
standing Committees that are awaiting after Council. Thank you. Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Yea, it's critical that we get this moved out, because as Mr. Hokama and
Mr. Carroll said, it's important for us to have this flexibility during the budget.
So, any further questions or comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.

CHAIR WHITE: Yea, Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, and thank you, Mr. Hokama. So, basically, we
are, as you stated, giving a lot more, I guess, decision-making powers in this body as
the Council and via this department, via the budget process. And, each fund, and it's,
and we set it in our Appendix A at the end of, annually. And, thereby, and then as the
year progresses, should a department want to come back, say it's Housing and Human
Concerns, Parks, you know, CORA activities, alarm system, then they'll come to us for
that designated appropriation they're asking for?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That is correct. Chairman. The departments would be
required to return with more than likely a budget amendment consideration, and then
Council will take action on the proposal.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Where, and Chair, one follow-up. Whereas,
currently, these funds are stated in the Code as you say how they are to be utilized.
They, the departments can decide at that point, cause the fund is what it is at the end
of the year. And, they, they use it how they feel proper. And, we just kind of re, the
funds come back in, we appropriate the total again and, and that's sort of the process
currently.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Currently, we do not have that opportunity. The current

language is that it's already pre-appropriated, which means they already got blessings
from us during the creation of the original language, okay. So, you will not have a
choice unless you make a proposal to change the Code, which this is doing, to have
that opportunity to question the departments on why they're utilizing or requiring
additional monies or less monies from a specific fund.

This just gives you, your. Members, gives you just your opportunity to review and
question the use as allowed within the current language, okay. Departments can only
use it, the funds, within the permitted uses as Council has enacted the ordinance. They
cannot go outside of the permitted parameters. Chairman. That's one of the current
protections. Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, thank you, Chair. And, thank you, Mr. Hokama,

CHAIR WHITE: Well, thank you. Thank you for your questions.
Any further discussion.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, sorry, real, real quickly. Chair. Again, I'm still not, so
as, my role as a Councilmember, yea, but thinking about role, you know,
administratively, that's really dictating a lot to their, I guess, do's and don'ts. And, so I
mean, I'm trying to put my, you know, stand in both sides here. So, I'll make my
decision when you call for the vote. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yea, I think the, the reason that I think we should be comfortable with it is

that the departments come to us for approval of all their budgets, all their line items.
These have been pots of money that they can simply go to without any, any input from
us. So, this simply says if you're, if you're going to spend this money, you need to
come to us with, with your budget and get it approved. So, when the funds come in,
they have authorization to spend the money as they've outlined.
So, Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, just, just to provide a little background for the
Members, based on my understanding of this non-substantive changes is that the
Council has already approved the majority of these changes, and specifically the one
related to the "shall" language in Ordinance No. 4447. That was already approved by
the Council previously.
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Ordinance No. 4783, which was adopted after, inadvertently omitted that language
from that section of the Code which made additional changes. It didn't affirmatively
remove it in Ramseyer format. It was inadvertently omitted, from my understanding,
just based on the version that the drafter was using. So, this is more so done in an
abundance of caution to ensure that we're affirmatively indicating that Ordinance
No. 4783 wasn't intending to remove that language from the Code.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Thank you.

Any further discussion on this item? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ATAY, CRIVELLO, HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND
CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN.
COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: We have six "ayes"; one "no"; Ms. Cochran; and two "excused", Mr. Guzman
and Ms. King.

And, with that, we've completed all the items from the referrals. Are there any
objections to the referrals as read by the Clerk othen/vise?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

CHAIR WHITE: No objections. Okay. Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, let's move ahead with committee reports.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, relative to County Communication 18-129, that's
BILL 38 (2018).
And relative to County Communication 18-130, that's
RESOLUTION 18-61.
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COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
18-53
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
18-62 . entitled "AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF AN
APPLICATION WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN

DEVELOPMENT, UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, FOR A GRANT UNDER
THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM," be
ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 18-71, from the Community Development Block
Grant Program Manager, be FILED.

CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, with no objections, I would ask the Clerk to bring
up all reports under Budget and Finance.
CHAIR WHITE: Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

CHAIR WHITE: So, ordered.
Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
18-54
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Bill

39

(2018). entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE

AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT

PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PARTI. GRANT REVENUE-SCHEDULE OF GRANTS
BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS. DEPARTMENT OF FIRE AND PUBLIC
SAFETY (NATIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND RESEARCH INSTITUTES, INC.)," be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.

(Councilmember Atay was excused from the meeting at 11:56 a.m.)
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COMMITTEE REPORT

NO.

18-55

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Bill

40

(2018), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE

AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT

PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A,PART I, GRANT REVENUE-SCHEDULE OF GRANTS
BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS, DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN

CONCERNS(HEALTHY AGING PARTNERSHIPS - EMPOWERING ELDERS)," be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
18-56
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:

1.

That Bill 41 (2018), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE HAWAII HOUSING

FINANCE AND DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION," be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 18-45, from the Director of Housing and Human
Concerns, be FILED.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORTS AS READ
BY THE CLERK, ALONG WITH ITS RECOMMENDATIONS, BE
ADOPTED.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Hokama, and a second from Ms. Sugimura.
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Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, your Committee vetted all items thoroughly, and
recommends adoption this morning. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.

Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

EXCUSED:

NONE.

COUNCILMEMBERS ATAY, GUZMAN,AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with six "ayes", and three "excused": Mr. Atay, Mr. Guzman,
and Ms. King.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Relative to Committee Report 18-53, for the record,
RESOLUTION 18-62. Relative to Committee Report 18-54, BILL 39(2018). Relative
to Committee Report 18-55, BILL 40(2018). And, relative to Committee Report 18-56,
BILL 41 (2018).

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
18-57
-

HOUSING. HUMAN SERVICES. AND TRANSPORTATION
COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution

18-63 . entitled "AUTHORIZING REPAYMENT

PLAN IN SETTLEMENT OF KA HALE A KE OLA HOMELESS RESOURCE

CENTERS, INC.'S OUTSTANDING DEBT RELATED TO THE CONSTRUCTION OF
THE KHAKO WESTSIDE FACILITY," be ADOPTED.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATION IN COMMITTEE
REPORT 18-57,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Crivello, and a second from Mr. Carroll.
Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Your Housing, Human Services, and
Transportation Committee met on August 17, 2017, February 15, 2018, and
March 15,2018, to consider a proposed resolution transmitted by the Director of
Housing and Human Concerns to restructure the repayment of a 4,000,000 Promissory
Note for the construction of the Ka Hale A Ke Ola Westside Shelter. The terms initially
proposed included repayment of the outstanding debt of $4,000,000 in principal,
$4,000,005 [sic] in principal, plus interest accrued to date in annual installments of
$100,000.

Your Committee received a revised proposed resolution incorporating revisions,
including repayment and quarterly installments of $25,000.
In 2003, Maui County entered into a loan agreement with Maui Economic Concerns of
the Community for the construction of the West Maui Resource Center. MECC's
Promissory Note included the principal amount of 4,005,000, as well as the schedule
payments including $2,861,083.85 in interest, commencing June 30, 2006 and ending
June 30, 2030.

On November 17, 2010, MECC legally changed their name to Ka Hale A Ke Ola
Homeless Resource Centers, Inc. The West Maui Resource Center subsequently
became known as Na Hale O Wainee, and is now known as KHAKO Westside.

Per the Director of Finance, as of December 31, 2017, KHAKO's outstanding balance
on the loan was $5,952,155.80, consisting of 4,005,000 in principal and $1,947,155.80
in accrued interest.

Ka Hale A Ke Ola has made one payment of 25,000 in December,2017, into an escrow
account to begin their repayment of the loan.
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The Chief Executive Officer of Ka Hale A Ke Ola informed your Committee the

Westside facility consists of 30 affordable units, from which $830 per unit, per month,
is generated from rent. Of the approximate annual revenue of 300,000,100,000 would
be used to repay the loan.

She said the proposed repayment plan would significantly improve Ka Hale A Ke Ola's
balance sheet and facilitate its objective of fundraising from the private sector.

I ask for the Members full support of the revised proposed resolution. Thank you.
Chair.

(Councilmember Atay returned to the meeting at 12:01 p.m.)

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Any further discussion on this item? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

EXCUSED:

NONE.

COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with seven "ayes", and two "excused"; Mr. Guzman and
Ms. King.

Mr. Clerk, could you please pull up Committee Report 18-59?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'll do 58.

CHAIR WHITE: Oh okay.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, for the record, RESOLUTION 18-63.
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COMMITTEE REPORT

NO.

18-58

- PARKS. RECREATION. ENERGY. AND LEGAL AFFAIRS
COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution 18-64 . entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF
GLEN R. CABATINGAN V. COUNTY OF MAUI, DISABILITY COMPENSATION
DIVISION CASE NO. 7-15-01528," be ADOPTED.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATION IN COMMITTEE
REPORT 18-58.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Crivello, and a second from Ms. Sugimura.
Ms. Crivello.

(Councilmember Cochran was excused from the meeting at 12:01 p.m.)

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. On behalf of my colleague Mr. Guzman,
your Committee met on March 13, 2018 to consider a proposed resolution to authorize
the Department of the Corporation Counsel to settle the workers' compensation case
read by the Clerk.

A Deputy Corporation Counsel said the workers' compensation claim involves an
employee of the Department of Public Works who injured his lower back during the
course and scope of his employment with the County. At the time of the injury,
Mr. Cabatingan was making repairs on a refuse truck. According to the proposed
resolution, the injuries were sustained on August 14, 2015.

The Deputy said he had received a settlement proposal from Mr. Cabatingan's
attorney.
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Following an executive meeting, your Committee voted 5-0 to recommend adoption of
the proposed resolution authorizing settlement of the case. I ask for your support on
behalf of our Committee Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.

Any further discussion on this item? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ATAY, CRIVELLO, HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND
CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

EXCUSED:

NONE.

COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, GUZMAN AND
KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with six "ayes", three "excused"; Ms. Cochran, Mr. Guzman,
and Ms. King.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 18-64.

COMMITTEE REPORT

NO.

18-59

- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
18-65 . entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF THE
DONATION OF A PORTABLE ECO-COUNTER MOBILE MULTI COUNTING

DEVICE TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS, PURSUANT TO
CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE," be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 18-35, from the Deputy Director of Public Works,
be FILED.
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Chair. May I also ask the Clerk to bring up
18-60,61,62, 63, and 65?

CHAIR WHITE: Any objections. Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
18-60
- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:

1.

That Bill 42 (2018), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE HAWAII INTERISLAND

BOMB SQUAD," be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 18-55, from the Chief of Police, be FILED.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
18-61
- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution

18-66

entitled "RELATING TO THE

APPOINTMENT OF ROSEANN 'LOKE' GANDEZA TO THE MAUI COUNTY

COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES," be ADOPTED.

Approving the appointment of RoseAnn "Loke" Gandeza to the Maui County
Commission on Persons with Disabilities for term expiring March 31, 2019.
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COMMITTEE REPORT

NO.

18-62

- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Bill

43

(2018), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE

ESTABLISHING ADDITIONAL QUALIFICATIONS FOR THE PLANNING DIRECTOR,

THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE, AND THE DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY," be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.

(Councilmember Cochran returned to the meeting at 12:05 p.m.)

COMMITTEE REPORT

NO.

18-63

- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution

18-67

entitled "RELATING TO THE

APPOINTMENT OF BONNIE DEROSE TO THE COST OF GOVERNMENT

COMMISSION," be ADOPTED.

Approving the appointment ofBonnie DeRose to the Cost of Govemment Commission
for term expiring March 31, 2019.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
18-65
- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Bill
ESTABLISHING

44

ADDITIONAL

(2018), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
QUALIFICATIONS

FOR

THE

CORPORATION

COUNSEL AND PROSECUTING ATTORNEY," be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT.

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair.
THE,
YOUR
COMMITTEE,
POLICY.
ECONOMIC
DEVELOPMENT. AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE VETTED
THESE ITEMS. AND I MOVE TO ACCEPT THESE COMMITTEE
REPORTS.

Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
I SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Sugimura, and a second from Ms. Crivello.
Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. These items were all discussed in my

Committee meetings on March 12 or on March 20. The resolution was vetted, or the
items were vetted in my Committee and our, our, or my Committee Members are well
aware of the items.

Just one item I would like to make a note, is that for 18-61, adoption for the appointment
of RoseAnn "Loke" Gandeza is from, she's from Molokai and is disabled and will have

to fly to commission meetings. And, we did hear from the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns after this meeting to say that they have funds to transport her and a,
an assistant to come to the Committee meetings. And, I hope that, I think our Budget
Committee asked them to make sure that they had enough funds for the, our fiscal
year that we're working on now. So, I just want to make a special note on that. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.

Any further discussion, Members, on these motions? Seeing none, all those in favor
please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with seven "ayes", and two "excused".
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Just for the record,
Councilmember Guzman and Councilmember King.

the

two

"excused"

are

For the record, relative to Committee Report 18-59, RESOLUTION 18-65. Relative to
Committee Report 18-60, BILL 42 (2018). Relative to Committee Report 18-61,
RESOLUTION 18-66. Relative to Committee Report 18-62, BILL 43(2018). Relative
to Committee Report 18-63, RESOLUTION 18-67.
Relative to Committee
Report 18-65, BILL 44(2018).

COMMITTEE REPORT

NO.

18-64

- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution

18-68

entitled "RELATING TO THE

APPOINTMENT OF CHRISTOPHER WILLIAMS TO THE POLICE COMMISSION," be
ADOPTED.

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Chair.
I
MOVE TO ADOPT THE
COMMITTEE REPORT 18-64.

RECOMMENDATIONS

IN

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Sugimura, and a second from Ms. Crivello.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:

CHAIR, I MOVE TO AMEND THIS TO THE FIRST "BE IT
RESOLVED" PROPOSED RESOLUTION BY STRIKING THE

WORD

"APPROVES"

"DISAPPROVES", AND

AND

INSERTING

PUTTING

THIS

THE

WORD

ACTUALLY

EXHIBIT "C" OF THIS FOR A NON-APPOINTMENT.

ON
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Sugimura, and a second from Ms. Crivello.
Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yes,thank you. And, I just wanted the Committee to know
that we did vet this in my Committee, and by a vote of 5-0, we did approve the
nomination.

After this, this is the first time this has ever happened, where after this nomination was,
went through your Committee. But, I did receive calls in my office regarding this
nominee that appears to have some anomalies at this point. And therefore, I'm not
going to be place his nomination fonward. I apologize to my Committee.

I thought it was interesting today that the nominee said that he was asked by the Mayor
and Mrs. Arakawa three months ago to fill this position. But as you know. Max Tsai,
who did fill this position, resigned on February 21, 2018. So, that's kind of interesting
also.

But, at this time. Members, I would like to ask that Christopher Williams' name be
placed on Exhibit "C" to deny him to the Maui Police Commission.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Sugimura.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just for clarification, unlike some of the
other appointment resolutions, this resolution doesn't have the Exhibits "A", "B", and
"C". So, the, the motion would just be to change the word "approves" to "disapproves"
in the first "BE IT RESOLVED" paragraph.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Any further discussion. Members? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL. AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

EXCUSED:

NONE.

COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with seven "ayes", and the same two "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, we're back to the main motion as amended.

CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Oh, I-

CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: No further discussion.

CHAIR WHITE: All those in favor please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA.
SUGIMURA.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with seven "ayes", and two "excused"; Mr. Guzman and
Ms. King.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 18-68.
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COMMITTEE REPORT

NO.

18-66

- POLICY. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT. AND AGRICULTURE
COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
18-69 . entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF AN
EXECUTIVE
ORDER
TRANSFERRING
MANAGEMENT
OF

APPROXIMATELY 2.25 ACRES AT KAUPO, HANA, MAUI, HAWAII FOR
COMMUNITY CENTER PURPOSES." be ADOPTED;
2.

That Resolution

18-70 . entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LEASE OF

COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO KAUPO COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION. INC.,"
be ADOPTED; and

3.

That County Communication 18-98. from the Director of Finance, be FILED.

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair.
SO. I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 18-66.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Sugimura, and a second from Ms. Crivello.
Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair. Your Policy. Economic Development,
Agriculture Committee met on March 20 to talk about this, the Executive Order that we
received from the State of Hawaii for the property listed in the resolution, as well as to
authorize a grant a 55-year lease of the County real property to the Kaupo Community
Association, Inc.. to use as a community resource center, emergency shelter, and other
activities to promote services for the community.
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I will also say that after this was vetted out of your Committee, I did receive concerns,
you know, from the community just to kind of go through this and items that were not
talked about in the Committee. If I will, if you'll allow me Chair, there was, I had a
discussion with Mr. Starr, and he did say that the, I'm sorry, I had a meeting with Kaala
Buenconsejo for the, from the Parks Committee Department and he said his
understanding of this was that we were just a pass through, and the, that the County
would not or Parks Department, which the department assigned to this, will not be
taking care of maintenance or doing any, any extra work at this facility. It will be for
the Kaupo Community Association.
Another item that came up was a question about water. And so,the Water Department,
I checked actually with Parks just to find out from Mr. Halverson what was happening
on that, because Parks is the committee, department taking care of this. And he said
that they are not responsible for water and the water does come from the Kaupo
Ranch. There is an EA exemption that was brought up when I talked to Mr. Starr. And
so, I checked with Mr. Halverson again, and they were just waiting for this lease. And
that this does, because of the situation, it does then become an EA exemption, that

they are ready to execute; they meaning Parks is ready to execute once this lease is
put into place.

Another thing that came up after was the concern about the County's financial
responsibility. And, I just want to say that I think it was made clear through this
morning's testimony that the County is not going to be responsible for any financial
responsibility as it relates to this project, because that was a concern that came up,
and I think it was pretty clear on that.

And so, therefore, thank you for letting me go through all my explanations of things that
have come up after the Committee meeting. But, this gives the Committee then a, a
picture I think of where we are. And so, therefore, I would like to recommend adoption
of this lease and the EO so it can move forward. And, the Kaupo Community
Association can then proceed with doing their renovations and things they need to do
to create this as a vibrant community center. Thank you.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Any further discussion. Members?
Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. And, I'd like to thank Ms. Sugimura for bringing
up this item today. And, I'd also like to thank two other Councilmembers over here that
have gone to Kaupo regularly: Mr. Atay and Ms. Cochran. Along with them, I have
attended all the meetings I can. And of course, I see everybody over there a lot. It's
really important.

I, one time, I was living Kaupo too myself. And, since 19, 2002, they first started
working on the church, the community. They had some money, and we got a little bit
to fix it up, and it's progressed to this point. And, this is not only a benefit to the
community, and it's a very important benefit, but like it was said in testimony, this is
also important for the people of Maui County and anybody that passes through there,
because we really, really need a facility over there. They're about as isolated as
anybody can get on the island of Maui. And, I really appreciate the support that's come
out. And, I hope our Members support the motion on the floor. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll.
Any further discussion?

I would just like to say that I hope that the Community Association is not going to be
held to the procurement policies of the State. Because if, like we did in Haiku with the,
with the playground, the Community Association managed the money and was able to
stretch the money much, much, much further than could be done using the normal
procurement rules. So, please, since you're getting the money directly, don't go
through procurement. Make it stretch as far as you can. Thank you very much.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with seven "ayes", and two "excused"; Mr. Guzman and
Ms. King.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTIONS 18-69 and 18-70.

Mr. Chair, proceeding with ordinances, second and final reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

27

(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI

AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF POLICE

(DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION HIGHWAY SAFETY GRANTS)
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, with no objections from the Members, I would ask
the Clerk to bring up all bills for second and final, up to and including 35.
CHAIR WHITE: Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
28
(2018)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI

AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
RECREATION AND SUPPORT SERVICES PROGRAM
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

29

(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI

AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT,
SOLID WASTE OPERATIONS PROGRAM - SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT FUND;
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS; AND

TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)

(Councilmember Crivello was excused from the meeting at 12:17 p.m.)

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
30
(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI

AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION.
WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
PARKS AND RECREATION,
WAIKAPU COMMUNITY CENTER EXPANSION;
TOTAL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND

TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

31

(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 4454,

BILL NO.63(2017), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL
OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI

(WAIKAPU COMMUNITY CENTER EXPANSION)
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

32

(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI

AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX C - CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS.
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
WAIKAPU COMMUNITY CENTER EXPANSION

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
33
(2018)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI

AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS,
KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, ROAD IMPROVEMENTS,
PAVEMENT REHABILITATION AT VARIOUS LOCATIONS - SOUTH MAUI;
TOTAL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND

TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
34
(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO.4454,

BILL NO.63(2017). RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL
OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI

(PAVEMENT REHABILITATION AT
VARIOUS LOCATIONS -SOUTH MAUI)

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

35

(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2018 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI

AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX C - CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS,
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS.
KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
PAVEMENT REHABILITATION AT VARIOUS LOCATIONS-SOUTH MAUI
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(Councilmember Crivello returned to the meeting at 12:19 p.m.)
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE THAT ALL BILLS, AS READ BY THE CLERK, PASS
SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Mr. Hokama, and a second from Ms. Cochran.
Mr. Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.

CHAIR WHITE: Any discussion on these items, Members?
Seeing none, all those, oh I'm sorry. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, relative to Bill No. 29(2018), staff would just request,
with no objections from the Members, for nonsubstantive revision related to the Total
Operating Appropriations, under "B - Operations", and under "C - Equipment".
Relative to the Council meeting of March 23, 2018, on Committee Report No. 18-43,
the Budget and Finance Committee recommended adoption of a resolution that
transferred money within the Department of Fire and Public Safety from "Operations"
to "Equipment". That became Resolution 18-54. And,just to incorporate the changes
made in that, that was adopted by the Council, if we could also have that reflected as
a nonsubstantive revision to Bill 29(2018). And that the amendment be considered a
Rule 19(C)(2) amendment that wouldn't require a delay of final reading due to
correction of manifest, clerical errors in numbering which may be made at the meeting.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Without objections, we'll-MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. So ordered.
Thank you, Mr. Clerk.

Back to the main motion. Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor
please signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.

CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

EXCUSED:

NONE.

COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with seven "ayes", and two "excused"; Members Guzman
and King.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

36

(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMENDING THE ADDITIONAL QUALIFICATIONS
FOR THE DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND THE DIRECTOR OF

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, AND ESTABLISHING ADDITIONAL
QUALIFICATIONS FOR THE DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION AND
THE DIRECTOR OF TRANSPORTATION

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair. Could the Clerk also bring up Bill No. 37

CHAIR WHITE: No, any objections. Members?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

37

(2018)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING ADDITIONAL QUALIFICATIONS
FOR THE DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS

CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Chair.
I

MOVE

TO

ADOPT

THE

RECOMMENDATIONS

IN

COMMITTEE. SORRY, SECOND AND FINAL READING FOR
BILL NO. 36 AND 37.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
SECOND.

CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion from Ms. Sugimura, and a second from Ms. Cochran.
Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Chair. These items were vetted in your Policy,
Economic Development, Agriculture Committee, and I, I would like to ask the Members
for their approval.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
ATAY,
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA,
SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR WHITE.
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CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

EXCUSED:

NONE.

COUNCILMEMBERS GUZMAN AND KING.

CHAIR WHITE: Measure passes with seven "ayes", two "excused"; Members King and
Guzman.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, there is no further business before the Council.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Thank you. Members, for sticking it out through part
of your lunch break. I felt it necessary to keep going because we've got another
meeting coming up at 1:30 followed by the recessed Budget meeting, I believe at 3:30.
So with that, thank you very much. And, we are adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT

The regular meeting of April 6, 2018 was adjourned by the Chair at 12:22 p.m.

DENNIS A. MATECL COUNTY CLERK
COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII

180406/lks:jm

18-66 Kaupo School Property Reso for Acceptance of EO Transfer of Site.
Grant of Lease to Kaupo Community Association, Inc.

1. Recent photo of Kaupo School Classroom Building, before Restoration.
2. Full Project Description for Restoration for use by Community for a
Community Resource Center and Disaster & Weather Mitigation Facility
3. Full Project Budget
4. Bi-weekly property maintenance volunteer crew (March 3,2018)
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Project Description

The remote Kaupo District of Southeast Maui is one of the most economically
challenged areas of Hawaii. Delivery of public services and utilities are virtually non
existent, employment opportunities are minimal with the reduction of cattle
ranching,and the single road through the area is subject to regular closures due to
rain events and rockfalls, which leaves the local residents cut off. There are no

public facilities to cater to community needs,or to shelter the thousands of visitors
who tour the district daily and are often stranded between flowing rivers.

The Kaupo Community Association, Inc. was granted a lease to the State of Hawaii's
Old Kaupo School property, 2.25 acres in the center of Kaupo, which ceased being a
public school in the 1960's,and contains two historic 1923 buildings that are unsafe
and in disrepair. The Community Association has embarked on a project of historical
restoration ofthe classroom and teachers' cottage buildings,for adaptive reuse as a
much-needed community center and hazard mitigation facility. The building
restoration carpentry work and materials will be paid for by a Hawaii State Grant in
Aid,that was awarded by the 2016 Legislature for $975,000,along with a pending

grant for $70,000 from the Historic Hawaii Foundation. An approved grant of
$30,000 from the Maui County Office of Economic Opportunity along with private
donations and in-kind services will cover early planning design and soft costs.
This request for CDBG funding is to provide for Infrastructure rehabilitation at the
project site, primarily for water,septic system and power. An EA document will be
prepared using State of Hawaii GIA funds.
Two ancient non-conforming cesspools will be replaced with a permitted septic
system,and piped to the two existing buildings.

The Kaupo area has no utility electrical service. The CDBG funding will design,
provide, install and permit a photovoltaic,stand-alone power system to generate,
store, control, and distribute firm electrical power throughout the property. The
power generation will consist of an array of8kw+ of monocrystalline solar panels,
connected to a 48v mat or gelled lead-acid storage battery system of approximately
1500AH (20hr rate) through 2 maximum power point tracking charge controllers.
The batteries will feed two 2500w continuous power rating sine wave inverters,
through code-approved switchgear with a computerized monitoring system.
The PV panels will be roof-mounted on top of two secure 20'storage shipping
containers, one of which is being purchased by Maui County OED funding, and one
which will be purchased with CDBG funds. These will provide a secure storage and
mounting location for the power system components,landscape and building
maintenance equipment,and disaster mitigation supplies. From the inverters,the
power will flow through a distribution panel and buried transmission lines to
breaker panels on the two buildings. The power system is designed with excess
capacity,in order to provide sufficient generation and storage during periods of

cloudy weather. A sloped metal shed roof on wood framing,facing South, will be
built over the storage containers,and the PV panels will be rack mounted on top of
this roof support. Concrete pads will be poured around the storage containers and
where appropriate for power and water system components.
The water system in Kaupo,which services the Ranch and a small number of
residences, is a unique non-potable hybrid system operated by Kaupo Ranch LLC.It
is limited in size and non-expandable,due to non-compliance with EPA
requirements for domestic systems. Many ofthe resident families do not have water
meters or access to safe drinking water. The hybrid system itself is tenuous and
vulnerable, and subject to failure in bad weather conditions. Since it is a ranch
system, priority is given to cattle operations. Kaupo Community Association,Inc. has
a 5/8" water meter on this system located at the school property.

CDBG funds will be utilized to transport water from the existing 5/8" meter and
from roof rain-catchment to two new 15,000 gallon lined, covered galvanized water
storage tanks. These tanks are replacing two smaller tanks that traditionally were
located on the property, and provided for the school needs, community events, and
the community garden on the property that once provided much fresh produce for
Kaupo. This restored storage system will include adequate fire-flow reserve,along
with a pressure pump for fire suppression sprinklers for the two buildings. There
will also be a small pressure tank and demand pump,a filtration bank of canister
filters down to 1 micron,and ultraviolet contactor treatment along with water
distribution lines to service the two buildings and community vegetable garden.
There has not been a place where community members and visitors have access to
restroom facilities an5nvhere between Hana and Ulupalakua since the school closed,
and there has not been water made available in this dry area in many decades.
These are some ofthe factors that the project is designed to improve.
The facility will be able to provide the community with the social and economic
support that the Kaupo School did for many decades before the buildings became
unsafe and unusable. It will enable programmatic educational and social services,
job training and skill improvement projects, a place for childcare, preschool,
eldercare, hula classes, and for the local families to gather and sit together casually
in the evenings. Community and family gatherings will once again occur regularly in
Kaupo,and the families that own land in the area and traditionally lived in the
district, and who have begun a growing trend over the past decade to visit and move
back will have a center to meet their neighbors,to do projects together,to garden
together at the school and to fulfill the unifying needs of community. Kaupo has
begun an active community watch program, put in place in 2016 by the Kaupo
Community Association with help from the Hana Police and the Kaupo Ranch. Crime
in the area has been reduced from significant to a very low rate, and our beautiful
Kaupo District has once again become a safe and friendly place to live.

Kaupo School Building Restoration and Infrastricture Project Funding Requirements

Description of Proposed Activities
Archeoloqical Assessment
Insurance, Bookeepinq
Architectural, Planninq, Enqineerinq

Construction Document Preparation
Survevinq
Permittinq
Landscapinq
Rehabilitation of Classroom & Teachers' Cottaqe
Concrete pad & accessible walkways
Proiect/Const/Grant Mqmt
Septic System Enqineerinq Desiqn & Permits
Septic System Const
Septic, Water & Power Lines & trenchinq
Water Tanks, Pumps. Filtration, UV
Power, PV, Inverters, Batts, Controls
2 Storaqe Containers for Tools. PV
Shed Roof over Containers/PV Support

CDBG(OED)Funds

State Of Hawaii

Historic Hawaii

Requested

GiA Released

Released

OED Finalled

Received

$5,000
$20,000
$5,000

$20,000

$8,000

$30,000

$70,000
$1,580,500

$8,000
$14,000

$2,000
$5,000
$5,000

$12,000
$933,000

$20,000
$10,000

$20,000

$2,500
$85,000
$15,000
$120,000
$135,000
$5,500
$45,000

$5,500

$70,000
$475,500

$975,000

$70,000

$30,000

Total

$5,000
$8,000
$54,000
$15,000
$2,000
$17,000
$5,000
$933,000
$20,000
$30,000
$2,500
$85,000
$15,000
$120,000
$135,000
$11,000
$45,000
$8,000

$10,000

Kaupo School Historic/Cultural Study
Replacement Windows & Doors
Proiect Cash Total

Maui Countv2016 Private Grants
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CC 18-30
RECEIVED

robin.s.knox@gmail,com
Fri4/6/2018 7:21 AM
ToiCounty Clerk <County.Clerk@mauicounty.us>;

^
OFFICE
OF THE
OFFICE OF THE
COUNTY CLERK

Cc'travis liggett' <travis.liggett@gmail.com>;

0 5 attachments {5 MB)
Robin Knox Testimony Final.pdf; COM DEM CWA [Recovered],pdf; Knox R \WQC CV 2015.pdf: Dailer_et-al_2010_MPB.pdf:
injected nutrient 2017 update.pdt

Aloha Council Members. My name is Robin Knox and I am submitting testimony with regard to CC 18-30, the

request for additional funding to pay outside counsel to defend County of Maui in the Clean Water Act(CWA)
lawsuit regarding the Lahaina WWRF. I am speaking on behalf of Aquanimity NOW!, a not-for-profit
organization that provides professional services to foster beneficial community water relations. I feel I am
better qualified to address these issues than most testifiers you will hear, by virtue of the following background
and experience (See Attachment A - Knox R WQC CV 2015):

1. I was formerly a NPDES permit writer for 5 years
2. I have been an expert level NPDES compliance consultant for more than 25 years, working in 20 states
and Puerto Rico

3. I have 5 years research experience in the use of N15(a stable isotope of nitrogen) to trace the fate and
transport of nitrogen in coastal environments
4. I have graduate level training in the design of wastewater treatment processes

5. I have been involved in the research of the injection well issues since 2008(See Attachment B - Robin
Knox Testimony Final)

6. I was a member of the University of Hawaii Botany Department team that published Dailer et al 2010
(Attachment C)- a pivotal paper that resulted in EPA issuing the County of Maui an Order for
Information alleging that the County was violating the Clean Water Act
7. My specialty is water quality-based pollution control - determining the level of treatment needed to
assure that state water quality standards are met in the receiving waterbody
1 would like you to consider the following points in making your decision about funding further appeal of this
case to the Supreme Court.
8. Who does this appeal serve?

a. I have downloaded and reviewed the County's appeal and the amicus briefs filed by organizations
representing large numbers of injection well operators. I find the case technically weak and
within a half hour had formulated how to rebut the arguments put forth. Please consider

whether appealing the ruling will benefit County of Maui and do not be influenced by the vested
interests and regulatory fears of other parties.

9. How would $250,000 be best spent in serving the County of Maui?

a. As discussed further below, more treatment is needed; and more studies will be needed to

determine the exact treatment level. Would the money be better spent working on solutions
rather than appeal?
10. County must do what NPDES permit requires whether or not It obtains said NPDES permit;
a. County has kuleana under the Public Trust Doctrine, the Coastal Zone Management Act, and the
State of Hawaii Environmental Quality Act to control Its pollutant discharges such that the
discharge does not cause or contribute to excursions (violation) of Hawaii Water Quality
Standards, Including numeric criteria for nitrogen.(See Attachment B- Robin Knox Testimony
Final)
11. More treatment of the wastewater Is needed to remove nitrogen In order to meet the requirements
outlined above.

a. The designation R-1 only refers to the effluent bacterial quality and turbidity. It Is not a treatment
standard that addresses nutrients that are believed to have potential to cause water quality
problems
b. Reuse without further treatment Is not the answer-It costs hundreds of thousands of dollars

worth of Infrastructure to spread the nitrogen pollution around through Irrigation.
c. Current R-1 users have complained of fouling of Irrigation systems due to high nutrient levels
12. There can be benefits to having NPDES permits Including protection from liability; I Informed the County
of this In 2011(See attachment D - COM DEM CWA)
a. Protection from liability
I. Compliance with an NPDES permit constitutes compliance with the applicable
sections of the Act

II. Compliance with the Act provides a shield from certain liabilities Including citizen
suits and EPA enforcement,

b. Technical Guidance In selection of treatment, monitoring, and level of effluent quality needed to
comply with state water quality standards
12. Since I first brought this situation to the attention of County, State, and EPA officials. It Is estimated that
at least 166 tons(331,600 pounds)of Total Nitrogen has been discharged from the Lahalna WWTF and at
total of 1035 tons(2,069,800 pounds) have been discharged total from the County of Maul Injection
wells at Kahulul, Lahalna, and Klhel. The actual discharges may have been more. This estimate Is based
on current effluent levels.

See Attachment E- Pollutant load estimates provided by Travis Liggett travls.llggett@gmall.com
based on data provided by County of Maul employee Albert Hahn
14. Millions of dollars of taxpayer money spent fighting requirements to do what needs to be done to meet
legal obligations and protect ocean water quality and public health; less has been spent to actulally clean
up the effluent
a. $3.5 million for outside counsel

b. More than $1 million to do dye studies
c. Cost of uses studies and UH Botany Research

15. Please ask and get the answers to these questions before making your decision
a. Who does this appeal serve?

b. How would the money be best spent to serve County of Maul?
c. Does It make sense to appeal a ruling that will order what needs to be done, with or without the
NPDES permit,for the County of Maul to comply with the Clean Water Act, Coastal Zone
Management Act, Hawaii Environmental Quality Act, and Hawaii Water Quality Standards?
d. Does It make sense to appeal an action (acquiring NPDES permit) that would actually provide
some future liability protection for the County If there are detrimental environmental Impacts as a
result of properly permitted discharges?
Mahalo -1 appreciate your diligence In these matters.

Robin S, Knox, Founder and Executive Director
Aquanimity NOW!

(808)866-6659

November 6,2008

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
Ground Water Office(WTR-9)
75 Hawthome Street

San Francisco, CA 94105

ATTN: Nancy Rumrill
RE: Comments on Lahaina, HI WWRF UIC Permit Number HI50710003
Dear Ms Rumrill:

I am providing comments herein regarding the referenced Underground Injection Control
(UIC) Permit tiiat U.S. Environmental Protection Agency(EPA) has proposed issuing to the
applicant, County of Maui for the Lahaina Wastewater Reclamation Facility (WWRF). My
overall comment is that neither the EPA nor the County of Maui have provided sufficient
information to the public to demonstrate that the permit as written is protective of the
environment and in compliance with applicable state and federal laws and regulations
including the Safe Drinking Water Act, Coastal Zone Management Act, Clean Water Act,
Hawaii State Constitution and Hawaii Revised Statutes.

Comment 1 - Groundwater and coastal ocean waters are hydrologically connected.
Groundwater in the coastal areas of West Maui is connected to the ocean waters via submarine

groundwater discharges. This type of hydrologic connection is common in Hawaii, and has
been well documented in the area of the Lahaina injection wells.
Figure 1 - Submarine groundwater discharge near Honokowai November 2006(8-10 meters
depth) photos provided by Mark Vermeij, University of Hawaii
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A 2007 study of submarine groundwater discharges in the Honokowai area of West Maui

found that. Tracer abundances were elevated in the unconfined coastal aquifer and the
nearshore zone, decreasing to low levels offshore, indicative of groundwater discharge (nearfresh^ brackish, or saline) at all locations" and "Groundwater nutrient fluxes of0,04-40 mmol
N m d and 0.01—1.6 mmol P m "d 'represent a major source ofnew nutrients to coastal
ecosystems along these coasts. Nutrient additions were typically greatest at locations with a

substantial meteoric component in groundwater, but the recirculation of seawater through the
aquifer may provide a means of transferring terrestrially-derived nutrients to the coastal zone
at several sites." "Submarine Groundwater Discharge and Nutrient Addition to the Coastal

Zone and Coral Reefs of Leeward Hawai'I" Manne Chemistry. Volume 109. Issues 3-4. 16
April 2008. Pages 355-376 Joseph H. Street, Karen L. Knee, Eric E. Grossman and Adina
Paytan.

The water that is currently subterranean is both connected to surface water and may have been
surface water in the past or may discharge to surface water in the future. The Starwood Lot #

3 project proposes using ocean water as a source ofcooling water. They plan to withdraw the
ocean water via the groundwater connection by placing a well in the coastal zone at 300 feet
depth.

Comment 2 - Material from injection wells can be transported to coastal waters via the
hydrologic connection of groundwater to ocean.

This hydrologic connection of groundwater to ocean waters allows the transport of waste
materials injected into the groundwater to sensitive coastal ecosystems including coral reef
ecosystems. A modeling study of an injection well disposal system operated by the applicant
in Kihei, HI found that "Wastewater injected beneath the brackish ground-water lens rises

buoyantly and spreads out at the top of the lens, diverting and mixing with ambient ground
water. Ground water discharging from the core of the injection plume is less than 5 years
old and is about 60 percent effluent at the shore, according to the model." The nutrient fluxes

for nitrogen and phosphorus were 3.5 and 3.4 times higher than background. Stable isotope
signatures and chemical constituents such as pharmaceuticals and organic wastewater were
detected in the monitoring well down gradient ofthe injection well. "Ground-Water Nutrient

Flux to Coastal Waters and Numerical Simulation of Wastewater Injection at Kihei, Maui,
Hawaii" Charles D. Hunt, Jr. U.S. Geological Survey Scientific Investigations Report 20065283 version 1.0(2007). http://pubs.usgs.gov/sir/2006/5283
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Figure 2 Cutaway block diagram of simulated wastewater injection plume at Kihei, HI.
Colored bands represent gradation in effluent concentration.(From Hunt,2007)

Comment 3 - Both the ocean water and groundwater are '^Waters of the U.S." and
"State Wafers"

According to the Code of Federal Regulations(CFR)at 40 CFR Part 122.2, Waters ofthe
United States or waters ofthe U.S. means:
(a) All waters which are currently used, were used in the past, or may be susceptible

to use in interstate or foreign commerce, including all waters which are subject to
the ebb and flow of the tide (emphasis added);

(b) All interstate waters, including interstate "wetlands;"
(c) All other waters such as intrastate lakes, rivers, streams (including intermittent
streams), mudflats, sandflats, "wetlands," sloughs, prairie potholes, wet meadows, playa
lakes, or natural ponds the use, degradation, or destruction of which would affect or
could affect interstate or foreign commerce including any such waters (emphasis
added):
(1) Which are or could be used by interstate or foreign travelers for
recreational or other purposes (emphasis added);
(2) From which fish or shellfish are or could be taken and sold in interstate

or foreign commerce (emphasis added); or

Novembers, 2008
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p) Which are used or could be used for industrial purposes by industries in
interstate commerce (emphasis added);

(d) All impoundments of waters otherwise defined as waters of the United States under
this definition;

(e) Tributaries of waters identified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this definition
(emphasis added);

(f) The territorial sea; and (g)''Wetlands" adjacent to waters(other than waters that are
themselves wetlands)identified in paragraphs(a)through (f) ofthis definition.

"State waters", as defined by section 342D-1, Hawaiian Revised Statute (HRS), means "all
waters, fi"esh, brackish, or salt around and within the State, including, but not limited to,
coastal waters, streams, rivers, drainage ditches, ponds, reservoirs, canals, ground waters,
and lakes; provided that drainage ditches, ponds, and reservoirs required as part of a water
pollution control system are excluded."(emphasis added).

"Coastal waters," means "all waters surrounding the islands of the State from the coast of any
island to a point three miles seaward from the coast, and, in the case of streams, rivers, and
drainage ditches, to a point three miles seaward fixim their point of discharge into the sea and
includes those brackish waters, fresh waters and salt waters that are subject to the ebb and flow
of the tide"(section 342D-1, HRS).

The groundwater into which the waste is injected is a mixture of ocean water and freshwater.

The groundwaters in the coastal areas of West Maui are hydrologically connected to coastal
ocean waters. The water that is currently subterranean may have been on the surface in the
past and used for interstate commerce. The groundwater fluctuates with tidal influence

(subject to the ebb and flow of the tides) as well as freshwater input. The coastal groundwater
is tributaiy to the coastal ocean waters. The groundwater, by virtue of its hydrologic
connection to the ocean, and ability to transport waste materials to the ocean waters, is clearly
a water that the "use, degradation, or destruction of which would affect or could affect

interstate or foreign commerce" including recreational use by foreign or interstate travelers.
Coastal groundwater and coastal ocean waters are considered to be both Waters of the US and
state waters.

The US Supreme Court recently reviewed Clean Water Act jurisdictional issues pertaining to
the definition of Waters of the US (SUPREME COURT OF THE UNITED STATES

RAPANOS et ux., etal. v. UNITED STATES). According to information provided by
Comell University Law School (httD://www.law.comell.edu/suDct/html/04-1034.ZS.htmn. "Justice
Keimedy concluded that the Sixth Circuit correctly recognized that a water or wetland

constitutes ""navigable waters" under the Act if it possesses a "significant nexus" to waters that
are navigable in fact or that could reasonably be so made, The nexus required must be
assessed in terms of the Act's goals and purposes. Congress enacted the law to "restore and
maintain the chemical, physical, and biological integrity of the Nation's waters," 33 U. S. C.

§1251(a)". According to the Pacific Legal Foundation (http;//rapanos.typepad.com/)
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"First, Rapanos says nothing about navigability—the test for whether a waterbody
qualifies as a traditional navigable waterway (for Commerce Clause purposes, and thus
for Clean Water Act purposes) has remained essentially unchanged for more than half a
century. See United States Appalachian Elec. Power Co., 311 U.S. 377(1940). What
Rapanos changed was the test for determining whether a nonnavigable waterbody is
sufficiently connected to a navigable waterway to allow for regulation ofthe former.
Second, whether or not part ofa waterbody is considered navigable has no direct effect
on whether the nonnavigable portions ofthe waterbody are covered under the CWA."
"Under the Rapanos Keimedy test, if the waterbody substantially affects the physical,
chemical, and biological integrity ofthe navigable waterbody, then it's jurisdictional."
Thus it can be seen that the groundwater into which the Lahaina WWRF are injected are
"Waters ofthe US"

Comment 4. Clean Water Act requirements applicable to Waters ofthe US
The Clean Water Act(CWA)or Federal Water Pollution Control Amendments of 1972
(codified at 33 U.S.C. § 1251)is the primary federal law regulating water quality of Waters of
the US.EPA is the federal agency tasked with administering the Clean Water Act. EPA
delegates to states the authority and/or responsibility for implementing certain aspects ofthe
CWA programs. In Hawaii,the state Department ofHealth(DOH)is responsible for water
quahty management programs(including planning, monitoring and reporting), the National
Pollutant Discharge Elimination System permits and control ofnonpoint source [pollution.
The following discussion ofClean Water Act requirements is taken fix)m information
presented to the Hawaii Department ofHealth(DOH)Integrated Water Quahty Reporting
workgroup during the summer of2008.
The objective ofthe Clean Water Act(CWA)is to "restore and maintain the physical,
chemical, and biological integrity ofthe Nation's waters." The CWA establishes as a national
goal "water quality which provides for the protection and propagation offish, shellfish, and
wildlife, and recreation in and on the water, wherever attainable." To achieve these objectives
and goals, EPA requires states to adopt water quality standards(WQS)including designated
uses, narrative and numeric criteria to protect those uses,and antidegradation policies to
prevent deterioration ofhigh-quahty waters. The CWA requires WQS to protect the pubhc
health and welfare and enhance the quality of water. The State ofHawaii has adopted such
standards at Hawaii Administrative Rule(HAR)Chapter 11-54.
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Figure 3. Goals ofClean Water Act
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EPA's regulations require that State WQS provide at a minimum for the
"fishable/swimmable" uses unless those beneficial uses have been shown to be
unattainable. In designating waters, states consider the beneficial use and value of water

for public water supplies; protection and propagation of fish, shellfish and wildlife;
recreation in and on the water; consumption of fish and shellfish by humans; and
agricultural, industrial, and other purposes including navigation. In no case may waste
transport or assimilation be adopted as a designated beneficial use for any waters of the
United States.

Figure 4. Clean Water Act Goals: Fishable / Swimmable
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States implement monitoring programs that allow them to report on attainment of WQS and to
identify and prioritize waters not attaining standards. In even numbered years states are
required to submit to EPA a water quality inventory report(305(b) report) that includes a
description ofthe water quality of all waters of the state (including, rivers/stream, lakes,
estuaries/oceans and wetlands). States may also a description ofthe nature and extent of
ground water pollution and recommendations of state plans or programs needed to maintain or
improve ground water quality. Figure 5 illustrates the relationship of the water quality
planning, assessment, monitoring, and regulatory programs implemented under authority of
theCWA by the DOH.
Figure 5. Continuing Pianning Process
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States are also required to report in even numbered years a list of impaired and threatened
waters requiring Total Maximum Daily Loads (TMDLs)(303(d) List); identification of the
impairing pollutant(s); and priority ranking of these waters, including waters targeted for
TMDL development within the next two years. These impairment decisions are compiled
using a set ofcriteria to evaluate whether the State surface waters are attaining their designated

uses, water quality criteria, and the antidegradation policy as stated in the HAR Chapter 11-54.
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EPA strongly encourages states to submit a single report (the Integrated Report) that satisfies

these reporting requirements of CWA sections 303(d), 305(b) and 314.(See Table 1). The
State of Hawaii uses an integrated report to satisfy these requirements. The most recent

integrated report 2006 State of Hawaii Water Quahty Monitoring and Assessment Report:
Integrated R^ort to Congress Pursuant to Sections 303(d) and 305(b) Clean Water Act(P.L.
97-117)

is

available

online

at

http://hawaii.gov/health/environmental/env-

planning/wqm/wqm.html/
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Table 1 Clean Water Act Requirements and Authority
Authority

Requirement

Section 303(c)(2)

Adopt WQS including designated uses, narrative and numeric criteria and
antidegradation policies
Implement monitoring programs, report on attainment of WQS,identify and prioritize
waters not attaining standards.
Provides for the protection and propagation of fish, shellfish, and wildlife, and

Section 106(e)
Section 101(a)(2)

recreation in and on the water, wherever attainable
Section 303(c)(2)(A)
Sections
303(c)(2)(A);

101(a);

Requires WQS to protect the public health and welfare, enhance the quality of water,
and serve the purposes ofthe Act.
Provide at a minimum for the "fishable/swimmable' uses unless those uses have been
shown to be unattainable

40 CFR131

Section 303(d);
40CFR130.7

By April 1 ofall even numbered years states must submit to EPA:
•

•
•
•

A list of water quality-limited (impaired and threatened) waters still

requiring TMDLs;identification ofthe impairing pollutant(s); and priority
ranking for TMDL development, including waters targeted for TMDL
development within the next two years
A description ofthe methodology used to develop the list.
A description ofthe data and information used to identify waters, including a
description ofthe existing and readily available data and information used.
A rationale for any decision to not use any existing and readily available data
and information.

•

Any other reasonable information requested by EPA,such as demonstrating
good cause for not including a water or waters on the list CWA section
305(b);

Section 305(b);

By April 1 of all even numbered years, states must submit to EPA the following

40 CFR 130.8

information:

•

A description ofthe water quality ofall waters ofthe state (including,
rivers/stream, lakes, estuaries/oceans and wetlands) and the extent to which
the quality of waters provides for the protection and propagation ofa

balanced population ofshellfish, fish, and wildlife and allows recreational
activities in and on the water.

•

•

•

A description ofthe nature and extent ofground water pollution and
recommendations ofstate plans or programs needed to maintain or improve
ground water quality (optional reporting).
An estimate ofthe extent to which CWA control programs have improved
water quality or will improve water quality, and recommendations for future
actions necessary and identifications of waters needing action.
An estimate ofthe environmental,economic and social costs and benefits

needed to achieve the objectives ofthe CWA and an estimate ofthe date of
such achievement.

•

•

A description ofthe nature and extent ofnonpoint source pollution and
recommendations ofprograms needed to control each categoiy ofnonpoint
sources, including an estimate ofimplementation costs.
An assessment ofthe water quality ofall publicly owned lakes, including the
status and trends ofsuch water quality as specified in section 314(a)(1)ofthe
CWA.

Section 314

In each section 305(b) submittal, an assessment of status and trends of significant
publicly owned lakes including extent ofpoint source and nonpoint source impacts due

to toxics, conventional pollutants, and acidification is required.
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Comment 5. Applicable State Water Quality Standards

Neither EPA nor the State of Hawaii has estabhshed water quality standards that are directly
applicable to groundwater. However at the Lahaina WWRF,the shallow groundwateis into
which the wastes are injected are hydrologically connected to coastal waters where state and

federal surface water quality standards are applicable. These surface water quality standards,
while not directly applicable to groundwater, should be apphed in the development of the
subject permit to include water quality-based effluent limits in order to support water quality
standards attainment and legally protected beneficial uses in the coastal waters that are the
ultimate receptors ofthe effluent.

Water quality st^dards consist of designated beneficial uses, criteria to support attainment of
uses, and an anti-degradation policy. The anti-degradation policy specifies that existing uses
shall be protected and maintained. Where the quality of water exceeds that required to support
propagation of fish, shellfish, and wildlife and support recreation in and on the water, the
policy requires that high quahty to be maintained unless allowing lower water quality is
necessary to accommodate important economic or social development. Where high quality
waters constitute an outstanding natural resource (e.g. state or national parks, or waters of
exceptional recreational or ecological significance), that water quality must be maintained.
Waterbodv Types and Classes

All waters within the state ofHawaii are classified as inland, marine, or marine bottom
ecosystems.(HAR§ 11-54-2)These ecosystem types are further categorized into
waterbody types as shown in Figure 6.
Figure 6— Waterbody Types
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The ecosystems most likely to be impacted by the Lahaina WRF include the open coastal
waters in the near shore and the associated marine bottom ecosystems (including coral reef
flats) that receive submarine discharges of groundwater containing sewage constituents.
HAR §ll-54-3(c) classifies water uses first by waterbody types, then by a tiered system,
defining two classes of marine waters (Class AA and Class A). Open coastal waters are also
classified according to types of marine bottoms. Two classes of marine bottom ecosystems
(Class I and Class II) are defined.
The open coastal waters that receive submarine groundwater discharges in the vicinity of the
Lahaina WWRF are classified as "AA'\ (2006 State of Hawaii Water Quality Monitoring
and Assessment Report. Chapter 1, Figure 4, page 22). Pursuant to §11-54-7, marine
bottom ecosystems in these areas are classified as Class I due to the inclusion of these waters
in a marine sanctuary (in this case the Hawaiian Islands Humpback Whale National Marine
Sanctuary)

Waterbodv Objectives and Designated Beneficial Uses

HAR §1 l-54-3(c) (1) states "It is the objective of class AA waters that these waters remain in
their natural pristine state as nearly as possible with an absolute minimum of pollution or
alteration of water quality from any human-caused source or actions. To the extent practicable,
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the wilderness character ofthese areas shall be protected." Zones of mixing (areas ofeffluent
and ambient water mixing)are not permitted in certain areas ofClass AA waters including:
■ Within a defined reefarea, in waters ofa depth less than 18 meters(ten fathoms); or
■ In waters up to a distance of 300 meters (one thousand feet) off shore if there is no
defined reefarea and ifthe depth is greater than 18 meters(ten fathoms).
The uses to be protected in Class AA waters are:
■

oceanographic research,

■ the support and propagation ofshellfish and other marine life,
■

conservation ofcoral reefs;

■

wildemess areas,

■

compatible recreation, and

■

aesthetic enjoyment.

The classification of any water area as Class AA shaU not preclude other uses of the waters

compatible with these uses, objectives and in conformance with the criteria apphcable to them.

It is the objective ofclass I marine bottom ecosystems that they remain as nearly as possible in
their natural pristine state with an absolute minimum of pollution fi'om any human-induced
source. Uses of marine bottom ecosystems in this class are passive human uses without
intervention or alteration, allowing the perpetuation and preservation ofthe marine bottom in a
most natural state, such as for nonconsumptive scientific research (demonstration, observation

or monitoring only), nonconsumptive education, aesthetic enjoyment, passive activities, and
preservation.
Basic Criteria applicable to all waters

There are basic narrative criteria that apply to all waters (HAR §11-54-4). These criteria
include:

(a) All waters shall be fi-ee of substances attributable to domestic, industrial, or other
controllable sources ofpollutants, including(emphasis added):

(1)Materials that will settle to form objectionable sludge or bottom deposits;
(2)Floating debris, oil, grease, scum,or other floating materials;
(3)Substances in amounts sufficient to produce taste in the water or detectable off-

flavor in the flesh of fish, or in amounts suflicient to produce objectionable color,
turbidity or other conditions in the receiving waters;(4) High or low temperatures;
biocides; pathogenic organisms; toxic, radioactive, corrosive, or other deleterious

substances at levels or in combinations sufficient to be toxic or harmful to human,
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animal, plant, or aquatic life, or in amounts sufficient to interfere with any
beneficial use ofthe water,

(5) Substances or conditions or combinations thereof in concentrations which
produce undesirable aquatic life;
The narrative criteria for toxic substances is implemented by the requirement that all waters be
jBree from pollutants in concentrations which exceeding acute and chronic toxicity and human
health standards. There are also provisions translating the narrative criteria in terms oftoxicity
testing (aquatic bioassay)results.
Specific Criteria Applicable to Waters Receiving Lahaina WWRF Effluent

For open coastal waters and marine bottom ecosystems receiving discharges fi^om the Lahaina
WWRF there are specific narrative and numeric criteria. "Open coastal waters" means marine
waters bounded by the 183 meter or 600 foot(100 fathom) depth contour and the shoreline,
excluding bays named
Numeric criteria for open coastal waters at HAR §11-54-6 include concentrations for nutrients
and turbidity, expressed as wet and dry criteria and as values not to be exceeded by the
geometric mean, more than ten percent ofthe time, and more than two percent ofthe time.
Table 2

Specific Marine Criteria
Pollutants

Hawaii State Water Quality Standards
GEOMEAN

(Not-to exceed)
wet

Ammonia (as N)(pg/L)

3.50

dry
2.00

Not to Exceed

Not to Exceed
> 10% of time

wet

8.50

> 2% of time

dry

wet

5.00

dry
9.00

15.00

Nitrate+Nltrite(as N)(pg/L)
Nitrogen, Total
Phosphorus(as P), Total (pg/L)
Turbidity(NTU)

5.00

3.50

14.00

10.00

25.00

20.00

150.00

110.00

250.00

180.00

350.00

250.00

20.00

16.00

40.00

30.00

60.00

45.00

0.50

0.20

1.25

0.50

2.00

1.00

NOTE:Total Nitrogen is the sum of TKN and Nitrate + Nitrite

Numerical criteria are provided at §11-54-8 for enterococcus bacteria for waters classified for
recreational use. In marine recreational waters:(1) Within 300 meters (one thousand feet) of

the shoreline, including natural public bathing or wading areas, enterococcus content shall not
exceed a geometric mean of seven per one hundred milliliters in not less than five samples
which shall be spaced to cover a period between twenty-five and thirty days. No single sample
shall exceed the single sample maximum of 100 CFU per 100 milliliters or the site-specific
one-sided 75 per cent confidence limit. Marine recreational waters along sections of coastline
where enterococcus content does not exceed the standard, as shown by the geometric mean
test described above, shall not be lowered in quality.(2) At locations where sampling is less
frequent than five samples per twenty-five to thirty days, no single sample shall exceed the
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single sample maximum nor shall the geometric mean of these samples taken during the
thirty-day period exceed 7 CFU per 100 milliliters. (3) Raw or inadequately treated sewage,
sewage for which the degree of treatment is unknown, or other pollutants of public health
significance, as determined by the director of health, shall not be present in natural public
swimming,bathing or wading areas.

Specific criteria at §11-54-7 to be applied to"all reef flats and reefcommunities" include that

"No action shall be undertaken which would substantially risk damage, impairment, or
alteration ofthe biological characteristics ofthe areas named herein."

Comment 5 Lahaina WWRF receiving waters are not meeting state water quality
standards.

The Hawaii Department of Health has reported to EPA in the 2006 State ofHawaii Water
Quality Monitoring and Assessment report: Integrated Report to the U.S. Environmental

Protection Agency and the U.S. Congress Pursuant to Sections §303(D) and §305(B), Clean
Water Act(P.L. 97-117)that water quality in several coastal segments in the vicinity of the
treatment plant, injection wells, and injectate plume are not meeting state water quality
standards. The impairments listed include not meeting standards for Total Nitrogen
(Honokowai Point to Kaanapali), Total P and turbidity (Honokowai Beach Park), and
turbidity at Kahekili Park.

"'The shallow reefs of south Maui have been experiencing large-scale blooms of the invasive
red alga Hypnea musciformis and the native green alga Ulva fasciata for over a decade.

Our results suggest that nutrient subsidies are fueling this bloom and if nutrient inputs were
reduced algal production would decrease." CM.Smith,"The Algal Blooms on South Maui;
Do Nutrients Matter?"(abstract 2006)- USGS-National Park Service-NCAA, Ocean Science
Meeting, Environmental Change and Its Impact on Coral Reefs IV. http;//www.agu.org/meetmgs/os06/os06-sessions/os06_OS54J.html
Recent research by UH scientists which has focused on shallow Kihei reefs which are

currently overgrown by Hypnea and Ulva, strongly suggests that terrestrial, likely
anthropogenic, nutrients are driving algal blooms there: Concentrations of nutrients (Nitrogen
and Phosphorus) are highly elevated in nearshore areas where algal blooms are found. Stable

isotope ratios (515N %o) in algal tissue are indicative of animal waste (presumably sewage)
being their primary source." Hawaii Department of Aquatic Resources, State of Maui's Reefs
(2008), p. 2. — http://hawaii.gov/dlnr/dar/pubs/MauiReefDeclines.pdf

A significant and growing concem is the increasing overgrowth ofreefs by invasive seaweeds,
particularly Acanthophora spicifera, Hypnea musciformis and Ulva spp. Shallow reefs in

Kihei and Maalaea are now almost totally overgrown by those species and A. spicifera has
become much more abundant in recent years at other locations including Honokowai/Kahekili
and Papaula Point. Algal blooms are indicative ofa loss of balance between factors which

promote algal growth (e.g. nutrient availability) and those which control algal abundance(e.g.
gr^ing). It is likely that both high nutrients & low grazing have been important" Hawaii Dept.
of Aquatic Resources, Status of Maui's Coral Reefs, 2008http://hawaii.gov/dlnr/dar/Dubs/MauiReefDeclines.pdf
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Comment 6 - The Lahaina WWRF effluent concentrations represent reasonable
potential to cause or contribute to exceedances of applicable state water quality
standards.

The application did not provide a concise summary of effluent (injectate) quality. However a
cursory review of the data shows that the effluent concentrations are well in excess of the
numerical state surface water quality criteria applicable to open coastal waters. The analysis
in Table 3 looks atjust one quarter of monitoring results from Exhibit P-4 ofthe apphcation.
Table 3

Application Data 4th QTR
Pollutants

Hawaii State Water Quality Standards

2003

GEOMEAN

(Not-to exceed)
min

max

Not to Exceed
> 2% of time

geomean
wet

Ammonia (as N)
(pg/L)
Nitrate+Nltrite(as
N)(Mg/L)
Nitrogen, Total

Not to Exceed
> 10% of time

3.50

dry
2.00

wet

8.50

dry

wet

5.00

dry

15!oO

9.00

40

249

7

213

564

?

5.00

3.50

14.00

10.00

25.00'

20.00

505

781

?

150.00

110.00

250.00

180.00

350.00 i

250.00

It can be seen that even the minimum effluent concentration values reported exceed the
highest water quaUty criteria concentration. The effluent pollutant concentration is higher than
water quahty criteria concentrations, therefore the effluent represents a reasonable potential to
cause or contribute to water quality standards violations. Further evidence of this reasonable
potential is shown by examination ofthe basic criteria apphcable to all waters which include:
"Substances or conditions or combinations thereof in concentrations which

produce undesirable aquatic life;"
Unpubhshed work by Meaghan Dailer and Dr. Ceha Smith (University of Hawaii, Botany
Department) has documented the presence of nitrogen with a stable isotope signature
indicative ofsewage in the open coastal waters receiving injection well effluents. These areas
are also noted to have invasive algae blooms and declining coral cover, (personal
communication Meaghan Dailer to Robin Knox 11/05/08). Observations of the physiological
response of macroalgae to wastewater additions from the Lahaina Treatment Plant have
shown that algal blooms are fueled by nitrogen and other nutrients contained in the sewage
effluent.

■ " However, natural stable isotopes of nitrogen

expressed as 5'^N) have been

used to detect anthropogenic nitrogen loading because different nitrogen sources have

5'^N signatures(Umezawa et al. 2002, Lin et al. 2007, Gartner et al. 2002). For example,
sewage derived wastewater 5'^N signatures range from 1 Ito 25%o, and can be as high as
38%o (Savage and Elmgren 2004). The 5'^N values of macroalgae growing directly in
front ofsewage outfalls are often highly enriched with values ranging from 9 to 15%o (Lin
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et al. 2007, Gartner et al. 2002, and Costanzo et al. 2001). Because macroalgae
continuously utilize new nitrogen from their environment their 5'^N values are an

integration ofall nitrogen sources available to them. It has been suggested that since these
sources are integrated over time, the 6'^N values of macroalgae are more useful in

detecting anthropogenic sources of enrichment than monitoring nitrogen levels in the
water column(Umezawa et al. 2002, Gartner et al. 2002)."

■ "This survey shows that average macroalgal 5'^N values generally reflect the areas
exposure to anthropogenic impact. The

value of samples from Olowalu, an area of

low anthropogenic impact, was 2.35 ± 0.05 %o. The 5'^N values of samples from La
Perouse and Haleakala National Park, also areas of very low anthropogenic impact, were
2.03 ± 0.22 %o and 1.28 ± 0.11 %o respectively. To the north ofthe Lahaina Wastewater
Treatment Plant(LWTP),the 5'^N values decreased moving north from 6.77± 0.10 %o to
5.63 ± 0.17 %o. In marked contrast to those low values north of LWTP,the 5'^N values

of samples collected from the north end of Kahekili Beach Park, slightly south of the
Lahaina Wastewater Treatment Plant decreased from 43.26 ± 0.24 %o to 34.66 ± 0.13 %o

moving to the south away from the LWTP.The values to the south ofthe treatment plant
markedly exceed those reported for other sewage affected areas elsewhere in the world.

The highest 5'^N values in the literature thus far are approximately 38 %o for secondarilytreated sewage and 25.7%o ± 3.8 %o for macroalgae in an estuary due to anthropogenic
nitrogen loading from the Scheldt River(Savage and Elmgren 2004 and Riera et al. 2000,
respectively). The values near the Kihei and Kahului Wastewater Treatment plants were
17.6±0.01 and 22.2± 2.92, respectively.

Comment 7-A NPDES permit is required in addition to a UIC permit

The Clean Water Act prohibits discharge ofpollutant to Water ofthe US except in compliance
with a National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit. The NPDES
program requires permits for the discharge of "pollutants" from any "point source" into
"waters of the United States." The terms "pollutant", "point source" and "waters ofthe US
are found at 40 CFR Part 122.2

Point source means any discernible, confined, and discrete conveyance, including but not

lunited to, any pipe, ditch, channel, tunnel, conduit, well, discrete fissure, container, rolling
stock, concentrated animal feeding operation, landfill leachate collection system, vessel or
other floating craft from which pollutants are or may be discharged. This terni does not

include retum flows fiom irrigated agriculture or agricultural storm water runoflf.(See §122.3).
Pollutant means dredged spoil, solid waste, incinerator residue, filter backwash, sewage,
garbage, sewage sludge, munitions, chemical wastes, biological materials, radioactive
materials (except those regulated under the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended (42
U.S.C. 2011 et seq.)), heat, wrecked or discarded equipment, rock, sand, cellar dirt and
industrial, municipal,and agricultural waste discharged into water. It does not mean:
(a)Sewage fiom vessels; or
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(b) Water, gas, or other material which is injected into a well to facilitate production of oil or
gas, or water derived in association with oil and gas production and disposed of in a well, if
the well used either to facilitate production or for disposal purposes is approved by authority
of the State in which the well is located, and if the State determines that the injection or
disposal will not result in the degradation ofground or surface water resources.

Waters of the US was previously defined and applicabihty discussed in Comment 3 of this
document. The open coastal waters and marine bottom ecosystems in the proximity of the
injection wells and injectate plume are"Waters ofthe US".
The injection wells meet the definition of a point source. The permit application shows the
presence of pollutants in the effluent (injectate) including nitrogen, biochemical oxygen
demand, total residual chlorine. Total suspended solids, turbidity, total dissolved solids, fecal
coliform, oil and grease, Ortho phosphate. Total Phosphorus, nitrate-nitrogen, and toxic
substances. The shallow groundwaters into which the wastes are injected are connected to
surface water, therefore the discharge of pollutants fi"om a point source to waters of the US is
occurring and requires regulation under the NPDES program.
The requirement to limit discharges to support attainment of state water quality standards
applies whether or not an NPDES permit is required. Hawaii Revised Statutes,
Subsection 342D-50(a) requires that[n]o person, including any public body, shall
discharge any water pollutants into state waters, or cause or allow any water pollutant to
enter state waters except in compliance with this chapter, rules adopted pursuant to this
chapter, or a permit or variance issued by the director.
Comment 8-Water quality-based permit limits are necessary where a reasonable
potential to cause or contribute to an exceedance of water quality standards exists.
40 CFR § 122.44(d) provides that Water quality standards and State requirements: any
requirements in addition to or more stringent than promulgated effluent limitations
guidelines or standards under sections 301, 304, 306, 307, 318 and 405 of CWA
necessary to:

(1) Achieve water quality standards established under section 303 of the CWA,including
State narrative criteria for water quality.
(i) Limitations must control all pollutants or pollutant parameters (either conventional,
nonconventional, or toxic pollutants) which the Director determines are or may be
discharged at a level which will cause, have the reasonable potential to cause, or
contribute to an excursion above any State water quality standard, including State
narrative criteria for water quality.
(ii) When determining whether a discharge causes, has the reasonable potential to cause,
or contributes to an in-stream excursion above a narrative or numeric criteria within a

State water quality standard, the permitting authority shall use procedures which account
for existing controls on point and nonpoint sources of pollution, the variability of the
pollutant or pollutant parameter in the effluent, the sensitivity of the species to toxicity
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testing(when evaluating whole effluent toxicity), and where appropriate, the dilution of
the effluent in the receiving water.

Comiiieiit 9-The pollutant load (lbs /day)from the treatment plant should comply with
allocations in the Total Maximum Daily Load(TMDL)for coastal waters in the vicinity
of the treatment plant. The pollutant load (lbs/day)from the treatment plant should
not exceed levels aUocated in the Total Maximum Daily Load(TMDL)calculations for
coastal waters in the vicinity ofthe treatment plant The Hawaii Department ofHealth has
reported to EPA in the 2006 State ofHawaii Water Quality Monitoring and Assessment

report: Integrated Report to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and the U.S. Congress
Pursuant to Sections §303(D)and §305(B), Clean Water Act(P.L. 97-117)that water quality
in several coastal segments in the vicinity of the treatment plant, injection wells, and
injectate plume are not meeting state water quality standards. The impairments listed
include not meeting standards for Total Nitrogen(Honokowai Point to Kaanapali), Total
P and turbidity(Honokowai Beach Park), and turbidity at Kahekili Park. TMDLS are
currently required for these segments and are listed as a medium priority in the state

TMDL program. The UIC permit and/or NPDES permit should include reopener clauses
to include these allocations and water quality-based limitations when the TMDLs are

completed EPA should raise the priority ofthe TMDLs for these segments and provide
adequate funding for TMDL studies.

Comment 10 - The permit does not adequately protect underground sources of
drinldng water. The UIC program is designed to protect underground sources of

drinking water. The definition of Underground source ofdrinking water(USDW)
includes "an aquifer or its portion ...which contains a sufficient quantity ofground water
to supply a public water system; and currently supplies drinking water for human

consumption..."(40 CFR Part 144.3). The applicant. County of Maui,recently approved
a project at Starwood Lot# 3 that will use coastal groundwater as a drinking water source
to be treated with reverse osmosis. The Starwood project has identified an underground
source of water supply within the general proximity ofthe sewage injection wells.

Comparison of maps provided to the County of Maui Planning Commission by Starwood
(Attachment 1)to the map provided to EPA by County of Maui(Exhibit B-1 of the
December 1, 2004 UIC Permit Application)indicate that this underground source of

drinking water maybe within the area ofreview required by the UIC regulations. The
applicant. County of Maui did not identify these drinking water wells in Attachment C,
other wells in the general proximity.

It is requested that EPA require County of Maui to update the permit application to

include location and depth ofany currently approved projects or proposed drinking water
supply wells using underground sources of drinking water that are within the area of

review or in the general proximity ofthe sewage treatment plant. EPA should consider
the locations ofsuch wells or proposed wells either within the area ofreview or the

general proximity and determine the need for monitoring wells or corrective action plans.
It is requested that EPA consider the effects of drinking water and cooling water well
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pumping in the general proximity on the fate and transport ofsewage effluent in the
groundwater that is being used as a source of drinking water supply.
Comment 11 -The permitte has not complied with Coastal Zone Management
(CZM)Act enforceable policy to protect aquatic life, wildlife and recreational
uses. Underground Injection Control permits are issued under the authority ofthe Safe
Drinking Water Act. The UIC regulations at 40 CFR Part 144.4 states,"The Coastal
Zone Management Act, 16U.S.C. 1451 etseq. Section 307(c) ofthe Act and
implementing regulations(15 CFR part 930) prohibit EPA from issuing a permit for an
activity affecting land or water use in the coastal zone until the applicant certifies that the
proposed activity complies with the State CZM program, and the State or its designated
agency concurs with the certification (or the Secretary of Commerce overrides the States
nonconcurrence). Applicant failed to show that the required certifications and
concurrence were obtained. A letter to EPA from the state CZM program (August 18,
2008)stated that the UIC permit did not require consistency review because it is not on
the list of permits requiring review. This letter did not provide certification or

concurrence that the permit complies with the CZM. Federal license or permit activities
and federal financial assistance activities that have reasonably foreseeable coastal effects
must be fiilly consistent with the enforceable policies of state coastal management
programs.(Federal license or permit activities are activities proposed by a non-federal
applicant requiring federal authorization, and federal financial assistance activities are
proposed by state agencies or local governments applying for federal funds for activities
with coastal effects.)

Actual enforcement of the CZM Hawaii enforceable policies is the responsibility of the
respective administering State and County agencies,(from Evaluation Findings for the Hawaii
Coastal Zone Management Program From November 2001 through August 2004(November
2005). In this case, the applicant. County of Maui is also the county agency responsible for
CZM policy enforcement.

According to the website ofthe Hawaii CZM PROGRAM
(http://coastalmanagement.noaa.gov/consistency/welcome.html). Federal Consistency
Assessment Form,enforceable pohcies include:

■

Adopting water quahty standards and regulating point and non-point sources ofpollution
to protect and where feasible, restore the recreational value ofcoastal waters;

■

Promote water quantity and quality planning and management practices, which reflect
the tolerance offresh water and marine ecosystems and prohibit land and water uses,
which violate State, water quahty standards.

Comment 12-The Statement of Basis does not provide a rationale for the permit
limits.

The limits proposed represent lower quality effluent than that actually produced. Flow limits
are higher than actual discharges. Resultant mass ofpollutant discharge allowed is much
greater than permittee reports discharging. Water quality is impaired and state water quahty
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stand^ds are being violated by current pollutant loads. There is nojustification provided for
allowing pollutant discharge mass to be so much greater than actual plant performance.
Provide rational for technology-based limits. Provide evaluation ofwhether there is
reasonable potential for the permitted discharge to cause or contribute to exceedance ofstate
water quality standards. Provide water quality-based effluent limits ifthere is such reasonable
potential for standards violations.

Comment 13-The applicant has provide insufficient information in the application
Require a demonstration that the discharge can be allowed in compliance with Safe
Drinking Water Act, Clean Water Act and Coastal Zone Management Act. The current
information is not sufficient for the permitting authority to make an assessment which
considers the variability ofthe pollutant or pollutant parameter in the effluent, the

sensitivity ofthe species to toxicity testing(when evaluating whole effluent toxicity), and
where appropriate, the dilution of the effluent in the receiving water.

Require data for a reasonable potential analysis, screening effluent concentrations against state
water quality criteria, including those for toxic substances;

Data for toxic substances shall be analyzed using methods capable of detecting pollutant
concentrations at water quality criteria levels. Current application data uses methods with

detection limits above water quality criteria levels. Many toxic chemicals reported as not
detected may actually be present at levels ofconcern.

Require a geologic cross section showing the location ofthe injectate plume

Require summary of at least 12 months of effluent data not more than two years old to
adequately characterize effluent. Provide minimum, maximum and geometric mean of
effluent constituent concentrations.

Comment 14 - Specific Permit conditions requested

Effluent limits at least as stringent as those in the state injection well permit issued by the
Department ofHealth,reflecting at a minimum secondary treatment standards of30 mg/L
average and 45 mg/L daily maximum for Biochemical oxygen demand(BOD)and Total
Suspended Solids(TSS).

Include mass and concentration limits for BOD,TSS,and Total Nitrogen(TN)

Limit injectate flow to levels more representative ofactual treatment capacity and discharge
level as reported by the permittee, i.e. 11 MOD daily maximum;5 MOD daily average.
Limiting Daily maximum injection rate to 11 MGD reduces the permitted nitrogen load
significantly fi-om an estimated 1501 lbs/day(assuming 10 mg/L at 18 Million gallons/day
(MGD)to 917 lbs/day(assuming 10 mg/L at 11 MGD)

Effluent quality—Require an action level of7 mg/L TN,and daily maximum effluent limit of
lOmg/LTN.
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Monitoring frequency ofthree times per week for BOD,TSS and Total Nitrogen(TN).
Increased monitoring frequency to 1/day for TN when action level is exceeded.
Daily effluent monitoring for fecal cohform and recreational bacterial criteria.
Effluent limit for bacteria that does not exceed state water quality criteria for recreational
waters.

Require effluent toxicity testing(aquatic bioassays).

Require monitoring wells to determine effect ofinjectate on groundwater quality. Wells
should be located to define the injectate plume and provide information on the fate and
transport ofeffluent constituents in the environment.
Include reopener clause to allow incorporation ofallocations resulting from TMDL

Require permittee to conduct a microbial characterization of effluent to include identification
ofpathogens, indicator organisms, and antibiotic resistant organisms. Study should include a
demonstration that effluent does not contain levels of microorganisms that are harmful to
human health. This characterization should be done for effluents for any method ofdisposal
considered (injection or reuse).
Require monitoring ofthe receiving waters to determine environmental and ecological
impacts ofinjectate. This monitoring program shall be developed in cooperation with the
DOH,DLNR-DAR,and be subject to public review and comment. Data should be acceptable
for use in the state 305(b)and 303(d)Integrated Water Quality Reporting
All effluent and receiving water monitoring data shall be made available online to the public.
Comment 15 - Emerging issues ofconcern

Substances such as pharmaceutical drugs, cleaning products, and antibiotic resistant pathogens
have been identified nationally as emerging issues of concem for wastewater disposal. These
substances may also be causing harm to fragile coastal ecosystems, EPA's permitting and
water quality management efforts should recognize and address these emerging issues as well.
These potential environmental impacts should be evaluated for injection, reuse or other means
ofdisposal.
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Conclusions

■ Groundwater and coastal ocean waters are hydrologically connected.

■ Material from injection wells can be transported to coastal waters via the hydrologic
connection ofgroundwater to ocean.

■ Both the ocean water and groundwater are "Waters ofthe U.S." and "State Waters". Clean
Water Act requirements are apphcable to Waters ofthe US.

■ State water quahty standards are applicable to Waters ofthe US and State waters including
the open coastal waters and marine bottom ecosystems receiving discharges from the
Lahaina WWRF.

■ These waters are not meeting state water quality standards.

■ The l^aina WWRF effluent concentrations represent reasonable potential to cause or
contribute to exceedances ofapplicable state water quality standards.
■ A NPDES permit is required in addition to a UIC permit.

■ Water quality-based permit limits are necessary where a reasonable potential to cause or
contribute to an exceedance ofwater quality standards exists.

■ The pollutant load (lbs /day) from the treatment plant should comply with allocations in
the Total Maximum Daily Load(TMDL)for coastal waters in the vicinity ofthe treatment
plant.

■ The permrt does not adequately protect underground sources ofdrinking water.
■ The permitte has not complied with Coastal Zone Management(CZM) Act enforceable
policy to protect aquatic hfe, wildlife and recreational uses.

■ The Statement ofBasis does not provide a rationale for the permit limits.

■ The applicant has provided insufficient information in the application to assess
environmental impacts.

I The permit should include conditions specifically to address existing water quahty
concerns and emerging issues ofconcem.
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In closing, I respectfully ask that the County of Maui and EPA act responsibly in this matter to
fiilly disclose the nature ofthe effluent and to fully assess the real and potential impacts ofthe
permitted wasteload. The permit should include limits that support attainment of state water
quality standards, and protect the designated beneficial uses of state waters and waters of the
US.

Sincerely,

Robin S. Knox,President

Water Quality Consulting,Inc.
728A Kupulau Dr.
Kihei, Hi 96753
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Exhibit 1

Starwood Lot3 Location of proposed project to include

Cooling and Drinking Water Wells in Vicinity of County of Maui WWRF Injection
WeUs
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n Water Re
Presented by Robin S. Knox
Water Quality Consulting, Inc.
Presented to County of Maui
Department of Environmental Management
March 31, 2011

Relevant Questions
What are the standards that protect water quality?
What are treatment standards for wastewater?

How is water pollution regulated to attain standards?
What are the potential penalties and liabilities for
wastewater dischargers?

Regulatory Timeline
Prior to 1970's individual state water quality standards
1972 Clean Water Act(CWA)
• 1974 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES)
Permits

• Emphasis on technology-based effluent limits(TBELS)

1974 Safe Drinking Water Act(SDWA)1974
• Underground Injection Control Permits (1979)

1987 NPDES focus shifts to water quality-based effluent
limits(WQBELS)
1990's Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL)lawsuit
2000 TMDL rule

hat is the Clean Water Act?
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HI State Water Quality Standards
HAR Chapter 11-54
Water Quality standards include
• Apply to surface waters only
• Include uses, criteria, and antidegradation policy
• In Hawaii, uses are assigned to waterbody types
• Criteria are supposed to support attainment of uses
• Criteria can be narrative or numeric,

• address a wide range of pollutants including sediments,
nutrients, toxic substances

Narrative Criteria
•"All waters shall be free of substances attributable

to domestic, industrial, or other controllable

sources of pollutants, including....(4) High or low
temperatures; biocides; pathogenic organisms;
toxic, radioactive, corrosive, or other deleterious
substances at levels or in combinations sufficient

to be toxic or harmful to human,animal, plant, or
aquatic life, or in amounts sufficient to interfere
with any beneficial use of the water.;(5)
Substances or conditions or combinations thereof

in concentrations which produce undesirable
aquatic life..."

Groundwater Quality Standards
NONE

Drinking Water & Surface Water Quality
Standards
Water Quality Criteria
Drinking
Water
Standards

Hawaii State Water Quality Standards
Marine Criteria for Open Coastal Waters
GEOMEAN

(Not-to
exceed)
Pollutants
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wet
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Treatment Standards
• CWA established Technology-based effluent
limitations under NPDES

• Effluent standards and guidelines for industry
• Minimum secondary treatment for publicly owned
treatment works(30 mg/L BOD,30 mg/L TSS)

• SDWA requirements
• drinking water criteria apply to finished water supply
• well installation /construction, not treatment

Water Quality-based limits
® Where imposition of technology-based limits (TBELs)
does not support attainment of standards (uses and
criteria), water quality-based effluent limits
(WQBELs)are required.
• WQBELS can be calculated for an individual discbarge
permit assuming the discharger is only source of
pollutants,
• Where waters are impaired (not meeting standards)
other sources including nonpoint sources are
considered in establishing limits.

Mass Balance Approach
QtAj

: RIVER I:'iL

Effluent

®E^E +

Flow

Cp « CRITERIA

0^ = QpOp — QiPu
%

401 Certification
• Required for federally issued permits(UIC USAGE
dredge and fill)
• State(DOH)certifies that project will not violate state
water quality standards
• Not required for state issued NPDES permit in Hawaii

CWA §305(b)
• Inventory

• Describe water quality
• Are fishable swimmable goals
met?

• Recommend actions

• Describe nonpoint source
pollution and
recommendations for control

CWA §303(d)
Identify waters not meeting water quality standards
Set priorities/ develop total maximum daily load (TMDL)
Includes waste load allocation for point sources and load
allocation for non-point sources

TMDL = WLA + LA + Margin of Safety

Clean Water Act - Strict Liability
• If a violation has occurred, it is not necessary to
show negligence or intent in order to impose civil
or criminal penalties

• Section 301(a)"...the discharge of any pollutant by
any person shall be unlawful"
•Primary exception to blanket liability is the NPDES
permit pursuant to Section 402

"Permit as a Shield" Concept
• Statutory Basis - Clean Water Act Section 402

• Regulatory Basis - 40 CFR Part 122.^(a)
• Compliance with an NPDES permit constitutes
compliance with the applicable sections of the Act
• Compliance with the Act provides a shield from certain
liabinties including, citizen suits and EPA enforcement,

and in some cases, kCRA (45 FR 33311 Preamble to
Consolidated Permit Regulations)
• Lahaina UIC permits under SDWA specifically states
the permit does not protect from these types of
labilities

Regulatory Requirement for NPDES Permit
NPDES program requires permits for the discharge of"pollutants" from any "point source" into "waters of the United
States. The terms "pollutant", "point source and'waters of the US are found at 40 CFR Part 122.2
• Point source means any discernible, confined, and discrete conveyance, including but not limited to, any pipe, ditch,
channel, tunnel, conduit, well, discrete fissure, container, rolling stock, concentrated animal feeding operation, landfill
leachate collection system, vessel or other floating craft from which pollutants are or may be discharged. This term
does not include return flows from irrigated agriculture or agricultural storm water runoff. (See §122.3).
• Pollutant means dredged spoil, solid waste, incinerator residue, filter baclcwash, sewage, garbage, sewage sludge,

munitions, chemical wastes, biological materials, radioactive materials (except those regulated under the Atomic
Energy Act of 1954, as amended (42 U.S.C. 2011 et seq.)), heat, wrecked or discarded equipment, rock, sand, cellar dirt
and industrial, municipal, and agricultural waste discharged into water.
• Waters ofthe United States or waters ofthe US. means:
• (a) All waters which are currently used, were used in the past, or may be susceptible to use in interstate or

foreign commerce,including all waters which are subject to the ebb and flow of the tide (emphasis added);
• (b) All interstate waters, including interstate "wetlands;"
• (c) All other waters such as intrastate lakes, rivers, streams (including intermittent streams), mudflats, sandflats,

wetlands," sloughs, prairie potholes, wet meadows, playa lakes, or natural ponds the use,degradation,or destruction
of which would affect or could affect interstate or foreign commerce including any sucn waters(emphasis added):
• (1) Which are or could be used by interstate or foreign travelers for recreational or other purposes (emphasis
added);

• (2) From which fish or shellfish are or could be taken and sold in interstate or foreign commerce (emphasis
added); or

• (3) Which are used or could be used for industrial purposes by industries in interstate commerce (emphasis
added);

• (d) All impoundments of waters otherwise defined as waters of the United States under this definition;
• (e) Tributaries of waters identified in paragraphs(a)through(d) of this definition (emphasis added);
• (f) The territorial sea; and (g)"Wetlands" adjacent to waters (other than waters that are themselves wetlands) identified in
paragraphs(a) through (f) of this definition.

Applicability to Maui Injection wells
• The injection wells meet the definition of a point source.
• The injection wells are discharging pollutants according to the UIC permit a
application pollutants

present in the effluent (injectate) including nitrogen, biochemical o^wgen demand, total residual
chlorine. Total suspended solids, turbidity, total dissolved solids, fecal coliform, oil and grease, Ortho
phosphate. Total Pnosphorus, nitrate-nitrogen, and toxic substances.
The open coastal waters and marine bottom ecosystems in the proximity of the injection wells and
injectate plume are "Waters of the US".
The groundwater into which the waste is injected is a mixture of ocean water and freshwater. In the

coastal areas of West Maui groundwater is nydrologically connected to coastal ocean waters. The
water that is currently subterranean may have been on tne surface in the past and used for interstate

commerce. The groundwater fluctuates with tidal influence (subject to tne ebb and flow of the tides)
as well as freshwater input. The coastal groundwater is tributary to the coastal ocean waters. The
groundwater, by virtue of its hydrologic connection to the ocean, and ability to transport waste
materials to the ocean waters, is cleany a water that the "use, degradation, or destruction of which
would affect or could affect interstate or foreign commerce" including recreational use by foreign or
interstate travelers, therefore the shallow coastal groundwater can also be considered a water of the
US.

The point source discharge of pollutants to a water of the US is prohibited by the Clean Water Act
except in compliance with a NPDES permit.
The shallow groundwaters into which the wastes are injected are connected to surface water, therefore
the discharge of pollutants from a point source to waters of the US is occurring and requires
regulation under the NPDES program.

Other Regulatory Requirements
The requirement to limit discharges to support attainment of
state water quality standards applies whether or not an
NPDES permit is required.
• Hawaii Revised Statutes, Subsection 342D-5o(a)requires that [n]o person, including any public body,
shall discharge any water pollutants into state waters, or cause or allow any water pollutant to enter
state waters except in compliance with this chapter, rules adopted pursuant to this chapter, or a
permit or variance issued by the director.
• "State waters", as defined by section 342D-1, Hawaiian Revised Statute (HRS), means "all waters,
fresh, bracldsh, or salt around and within the State, including, but not limited to, coastal waters,

streams, rivers, drainage ditches, ponds, reservoirs, canals, ground waters,and lakes; provided that
drainage ditches, ponds, and reservoirs required as part of a water pollution control system are
excluded."(emphasis added).
• "Coastal waters," means "all waters surrounding the islands of the State from the coast of any island to

a point three miles seaward from the coast, and, in the case of streams, rivers, and drainage ditches, to
a point three miles seaward from their point of discharge into the sea and includes those brackish
waters, fresh waters and salt waters that are subject to the ebb and flow of the tide" (section 342D-1,
HRS).

• Coastal groundwater and coastal ocean waters are considered to be both Waters of the US and state
waters.

Civil Penalties for CWA violation
• $27,50o/violation maximum
• The discharge of one pollutant from one point source
for one day is one violation
• 1 pollutant X1 well x i day = $27,500
• Potential penalties for ongoing violations can be very
high
• 18 injection wells x 10 pollutants X 365 days =
$1,806,750,000

Settlement Policy
Minimum penalty is determined by the economic
benefit calculation.

Penalty = Economic benefit + Gravity + gravity
adjustment factors - litigation considerations- ability
to pay - supplemental environmental projects.
Potential harm to human and environmental health

and recalcitrance result in higher penalties.

Criminal Enforcement
• EPA policy states that criminal enforcement should he
taken for serious violations that are knowing or
negligent.
• Higher levels offines and imprisonment

Criteria for criminal enforcement
• Was the conduct knowing or negligent?
• Was the conduct egregious in nature (blatant disregard)?
• Did the conduct cause foreseeable environmental harm

• Was the conduct characteristic of a type which should be
deterred

• Was the violator of a category that it is important to send a
deterrent message?
• Did the conduct involve a particularly dangerous material?
• Did the violation reflect conduct by responsible corporate
officers or employees?

Scope of Discharge Authorization
• What does your NPDES permit authorize?
•The permit authorizes all discharges except those
specifically limited?
Or...

The permit authorizes the discharge only of those
pollutants specifically listed or limited?

EPA has had a consistent position that pollutants not
prohibited or limited can be authorized for discharge
July 1,1994 USEPA issues policy on Scope of Discharge
Authorization and Shield Associated with NPDES
Permits

-Authorized Discharges
• Pollutants specifically limited in the permit(subject to
limitations)

• Pollutants identified as controlled though indicator

parameters (i.e., BOD,COD)
Pollutants with no limits but that were identified as

present during the permit application process

A Policy
-Authorized Discharges
• NPDES permit provides authorization and shield
for pollutants resulting from facility processes
waste, streams and operations
• Must clearly identify in the permit application and
specify outfall
• Must fully comply with application and
notification requirements to obtain shield
coverage

Strategic Moves
Apply for NPDES permit
Include narrative descriptions of processes and
operations generating wastewater(including activity
impacting storm water)
Line drawing should show all sources , treatment units
and routing to outfalls
Conduct full priority pollutant scans on all outfalls

Strategic Moves
List all hazardous and toxic substances that could

potentially be discharged
Test for parameters for which there are water quality
standards, even if testing is not required
Request that Fact Sheet and Permit language reflect
adherence to EPA permit shield policy

Strategic Moves
Formulate strategy for communicating with EPA that
optimizes factors used in penalty calculations
Adopt pro-active approaches to plan ahead for
predictable compliance costs
Change management paradigm from "old school
sanitary engineer (waste management)" to"ecological

engineering"(environmental management)

References and Links
EPA NPDES EAQS
i <-. ■ /

v, nodes,

EPA CWA Penalty Policy

http://wvvw.epa.gov/compliance/resources/policies/civil,
cwa/cwaooi.odf

EPA Criminal Enforcement Policy
http://www.epa.gov/compliance/resources/
policies/civil/cwa/cwacivcriminenfremedmem.pdf

Questions?
Contact Robin Knox

(808)214-9281
wqcinc@hawaii.rr.com

Water Quality Consulting, Inc.
Qualifications Summaty

ROBIN S. KNOX

Contact:(808)866-6659 or Robin.S.Knox@gmail.com
■

More than 30 years
experience including
project management,staff
training and development,
environmental science

and engineering, and
quality control.

■

Experienced in
development of
Workplans, Quality
Assurance Project Plans,
Sampling and Analysis
Plans, data validation,

data management, report
production, and
deliverable QA/QC
■

Experienced manager of
coastal restoration

projects
■

Experienced manager of
water quality projects in 8
EPA regions, 21 states
and the Commonwealth
of Puerto Rico.

■

■

Five years as an NPDES
permit writer, water
quality planner, and water
quality modeler for
Louisiana DEQ.
Experience conducting
large-scale water body
studies, including
collection of hydrologic,
chemical, bacteriological,
radiological and sediment
data using USGS and
EPA methods.

■

Ecosystems/ Watersheds/ Clean Water Specialties
Project Management; Environmental Sampling and Analysis;
Water Quality Monitoring; Coastal Biogeochemistry; Wastewater
Treatment; Watershed Planning; Water Quality Modeling; Coastal
Restoration; Clean Water Act/National Pollutant Discharge
Elimination System(NPDES)compliance; Expert Witness
Credentials

B.S., Agriculture(Environmental Health), Louisiana State
University(1982)
Graduate studies including five courses on water/wastewater
treatment unit operations, Louisiana State University
Department of Civil Engineering(1982- 1986)
Advanced Biological Wastewater Treatment Short Course
(University of Texas, Austin) 1988
NPDES Permit Writer's Course(EPA)1986
NPDES Compliance Inspections Course(EPA)1986
Qual2-E Modeling Course(EPA Center for Exposure Assessment
Modeling) 1989

Receive II Modeling Course (Louisiana Department of
Environmental Quality) 1989
OSHA 40-Hour Supervisory Training 1991
Symptox Modeling Course(Water Environment Federation) 1992
Project Manager Body of Knowledge Training(Weston Solutions)
2003

Employment History
■
■
■

WESTON Solutions, Inc.(2001-2004)

■
■
■

ARCADIS Geraghty & Miller, Inc.(1993-1999)
C-K Associates, Inc.(1989-1993)
University of Southwestem Louisiana, Center for Louisiana

Experienced in
environmental

compliance, litigation
support, and as an expert
witness

Water Quality Consulting, Inc.( 1999- present)
University of Hawaii, Botany Department(2008-2010)

Inland Waters(1989-1989)

■
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CONFERENCE PROCEEDINGS & PRESENTATIONS

Instructor and Author,"Negotiating Your NPDES Permit", Water Environment Federation
Professional Development Short Course, 1995-1997.
Workshop Instructor and Author-"Negotiating and Attaining Water Quality-based Metals
Limitations" Water Environment Federation Industrial Waste Specialty Conference, 1998
"NPDES Permit as a Shield", Louisiana Water Environment Association, 2002

"East and West Grand Terre Island Restoration - A Case Study",Louisiana Water
Environment Association Annual Conference, 2003
"Negotiating Higher NPDES Permit Limits-Strategies for Optimizing Technology and
Water Quality-based Effluent Limitations for Petroleum Refining",National Petrochemical
and Refineries Association, 2004
"Why the Clean Water Act Nutrient Criteria Have Failed to Protect Hawaii's Coral Reefs"
Proceedings of WEFTEC, Water Environment Federation, 2014
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PROFESSIONAL MEMBERSHIP

Water Environment Federation (member 1982 to present)-

• Surface Water Quality and Ecology Symposium - Program Committee
• Aquatic Resources Technical Committee
•

Toxic Substances Committee Chair

• Total Maximum Daily Loads(TMDL)Program Committee
• Louisiana Water Environment Association(member 1982 to present);
o Vice-president 2005; Annual Conference Co-chair
• Hawaii Water Environment Association (2006-present)

Volunteer Work
Maui Nui Marine Resource Council - Council member 2008-2012, Founder Turbidity Task
Force, Chair of Clean Water Committee 2008-2010, Member Maui Coral Recovery Team 20112015.

Maui Tomorrow Foundation, Board Member 2006-2008. Provided testimony to County Council

that was successful in requiring water quality data collected by developers to be considered by the
DOR when assessing water quality. This made previously privately held data readily available to
the DOR.In the case of Makena Resort,the developers' expert claimed no problem with water
quality even though his data clearly showed that water quality was not meeting state standards.
When provided with his data, the DOR listed the waters as impaired.

Don't Inject, Redirect Effluent(DIRE)Coalition 2009-2010; provided expert guidance in
addressing Maui County Sewage injection well concerns. Provided expert testimony to EPA that
resulted in Administrative Orders to County of Maui from EPA and provided the basis for the
Earth Justice lawsuit on behalf of Hawaii Wildlife Fund, Sierra Club, Surfrider, and West Maui

Preservation Association. Developed public educational materials to publicize the issue.
https://www.voutube.com/watch?v=rZTXTK4SvJ8
httDs://www.voutube.com/watch?v=iDAseONiMno

Hawaiian Islands Humpback Whale National Marine Sanctuary -established and supported
volunteer citizen science program for water quality monitoring.
http://hawaiihumpbackwhale.noaa.gov/involved/volunteer maui.html

Served on Water Quality Working Group for Sanctuary Plan update.
httD://hawaiihumDbackwhale.noaa.gov/council/workinggroups/water qualitv wg.html

Cora! Reef Alliance- supported development of a database for citizen scientist data.
http://monitoring.coral.org/

Southwest Maui Watershed Advisory Group - provide one hour of pro bono time for every
hour of paid work, provided project office, utilities and communication services at no charge to
project for a two year long effort. Volunteered as Coordinator for an additional year.
httD://www.mauiwatershed.org/

Community Wastewater Working Group- appointed by Mayor Tavares to the working group
exploring wastewater needs and alternatives to injection wells for sewage disposal.
http://www.co.maui.hi.us/index.aspx?NID=1495
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Key Projects
WATER QUALITY STUDIES

Water Quality Experts Working Group, Hawaii Department of Health, Consultant

Facilitated workgroup of45 State of Hawaii water quality experts to review the state's
Integrated Water Quality Reporting Criteria for Use Attainment Decisions for Hawaii State
Surface Waters(pursuant to Clean Water Act §303(d)and §305(b)). Produced a technical
document outlining the consensus among these experts for recommended changes to the
assessment procedures.
Watershed Planning,Southwest Maui Watershed, Maui HI. Central Maui Soil and
Water Conservation District, Watershed Coordinator Provided watershed planning and
water quality modeling services. Facilitated watershed advisory group in developing a
watershed-based plan for the Hapapa, Wailea and Mooloa watersheds in Kihei, Wailea, and
Makena(50,000 acres). Developed watershed plan and supporting documentation for reducing
land-based pollution and meeting water quality goals. Project scope included more than 40
meetings over two years ofstakeholder facilitation, data gathering, preliminary modeling and
pollutant load estimation, and creation ofa watershed characterization report and
implementation plan. The state and EPA have approved the plan and designated the south
Maui watershed planning area as a priority watershed, http://www.mauiwatershed.org/

Water Quality Studies, Multiple sites, Maui HI. UH Manoa Botany Department,
Research Assistant Conducted studies of land-based pollutant sources and impacts on marine
waters in South and West Maui. Compared the quality of ocean water and submarine
groundwater seeps in areas with and without sewage injection wells. Published results in

Marine Pollution Bulletin that showed evidence of pollutants from County of Maui sewage
injection wells reaching the ocean and causing or contributing to the failure to attain state
water quality standards. The paper included my expert opinion that these discharges were
illegal under the Clean Water Act because the County has no authorization to discharge under
the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES).
http://www.sciencedirect.eom/science/article/pii/S0025326X09005232. EPA cited the paper
as evidence of illegal discharge and ordered the County of Maui to apply for a NPDES Permit
which will require that pollutant discharge be limited to protect water quality and to support
aquatic life and recreation. The County was subsequently sued by Earth Justice for violating
the Clean Water Act; the federal district Court has upheld my professional opinion that the
discharges are illegal.
httD://earthiustice.org/news/press/2015/federal-court-again-finds-maui-countv-in-violation-ofclean-water-act

(808)866-6659

R ob i n.3.K.nox@Q m a jI.coin

Citizen Science Water Quality Monitoring Training Course, Napiii Bay and Beach
Foundation, Course Author and Instructor

Taught Citizen Scientists how to prepare a water quality monitoring plan using Data Quality
Objectives process. Trained participants to sample water, do visual assessment, and analyze
for turbidity using EPA approved methods, including quality assurance and quality control
procedures. Developed spreadsheet tools for managing data and reporting results. Instructed
participants how to use online Coral Data Portal to report results. A graduate ofthis course
recently used the skills gained to document Clean Water Act violations at a construction site
that was causing brown water events at Honokahou Stream and Fleming Beach Park. The
County issued stop work orders to the developer as a result.

Engaging West Maul Businesses in Watershed Planning, Water Resource Use Survey
Coral Reef Alliance, Consultant

Conducted a survey of 11 hotels and condominiums, reviewed their water usage and water
bills, sewer user fees and their compliance with Hawaii Green Business Standards. Developed
a metric called the effective water resource rate which can be used to compare the economics

of different water supply strategies (e.g., public vs. private, potable vs. recycled water for
irrigation) Identified a policy that provides incentive for those on the County water supply to
conserve and reuse water, but provides no incentive for private water companies to conserve
water or use R-1 recycled wastewater for irrigation. 6 ofthe 11 hotels surveyed were on private
water supply and thus have no financial incentive for conservation and reuse.
B-Wet Training for Teachers, Coral Reef Alliance and NOAA
Created a training course and tools for water quality data collection, quality control/quality

assurance and reporting. Taught Maui island teachers in a four part workshop sponsored by the
Coral Reef Alliance and National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration grant. Worked
with Baldwin High students to monitor Wailuku River(lao stream).

West Maui Preservation Association Water Quality Monitoring A synoptic water quality
survey of Honokowai Streeim shows high levels offecal bacteria. The stream is adjacent to the
County of Maui Lahaina Wastewater Reclamation facility. This study created public interest in
doing more bacterial studies in the vicinity of injection wells.
http://www.savewestmaui.com/news mauitime 071105.htm

Watershed-wide Pollutant Fate Studies, Multiple Sites, LA- LSU Center for Wetland
Resources(Wetland Biogeochemistry Institute), Research Associate. Conducted coastal
watershed nutrient and pollutant cycling studies; microcosm studies, and tracer studies to
examine the fate of nutrients and pollutants in plant, water and sediment interactions in four
Gulf Coast Water Quality Management Basins(Calcasieu, Barataria, Terrebonne and Lake
Pontchartrain). Collected flow measurements, water column and sediment quality data for
development ofloading estimates, utilized N stable isotope tracer methodology to estimate
nitrification and denitrification rates. Used Cs

dating to estimate sedimentation rates.

Collected samples, conducted wet lab and instrumental analyses(GC, mass spec), conducted
microcosm studies, prepared papers for publication.
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Mixing Zone Validation Study,Puerto Rico,Puerto Rico Aqueduct and Sewer Authority,
Project Manager. Conducted $1.8 million ocean mixing zone validation study for five
publicly owned treatment works. Prepared project Quality Assurance Project Plan(QAPP)and
Sampling and Analysis Plan(SAP)for sampling 8 to 12 mixing zone locations at each facility
twice per day at three depths. Clean metals sampling and analytical techniques were utilized to
achieve low detections limits necessary to demonstrate compliance with water quality
standards at the edge ofthe mixing zone. Employed global positioning systems to meet
sampling location accuracy and precision requirements of CWA 301(h). Established field
laboratory for clean metals sample preservation and inoculation and incubation of
bacteriological samples due to holding time and logistical constraints of remote locations.
Developed an alternate study approach that was more cost effective and logistically feasible
than the initial study requirements developed by EPA and the Puerto Rico Environmental
Quality Board.

ENGINEERING MANAGEMENT

Coastal Restoration, East and West Grand Terre Islands, LA,La. Department of Natural
Resources,Project Manager

Managed project financials, subcontractors(purchase orders, invoice approval, deliverable
approval), data coordination, scheduling, and technical document production for coastal
restoration project that included geotechnical investigation, surveying, hydrodynamic
modeling, and preliminary engineering design for beach nourishment projects on East and
West Grand Terre Islands, and construction ofa wetland platform and marsh on East Grand
Terre Island.

Fort Livingston Wave Protection, West Grand Terre Island, La. Department of Natural
Resources,Project Manager
Managed project financials, subcontractors (purchase orders, invoice approval, deliverable
approval), data coordination, scheduling, and technical document production for coastal
restoration project that included geotechnical investigation, surveying, hydrodynamic
modeling, and preliminary engineering design for wave protection measures for historic Fort
Livingston.
CAFO Permitting, Enforcement Assistance, and Retention System Design, Ruidoso
Downs NM,Ruidoso Downs Racetrack and Casino,Project Manager.
Provided permitting, enforcement, and design services to facility subject to Concentrated
Animal Feeding Operation(CAFO)regulations. The regulations require segregation of
regulated areas, prevention ofrun-on and retention of storm runofffrom the 25-year,24 hour
storm event. The 200 acre facility is situated on the Rio Ruidoso in an area ofcomplex
hydrology with the river bisecting the racetrack and other CAFO-regulated areas. The site is
highly developed and steeply sloping, leaving little room for retention structures. Scope of
work included regulatory analysis, geotechnical investigation, site hydrologic analysis that
identified 14 sub-basins, modeling to determine storm-water runoff volumes, and preliminary
engineering design of retention basins. Provided enforcement assistance. Negotiated more than
50% reduction in proposed penalty for facility. Developed SEP to tie-in unsewered areas
discharging to the Rio Ruidoso. Developed NPDES permit application.

(808)866-6659

Robin.S.Knox@QmaiLcorsT

LITIGATION SUPPORT AND EXPERT WITNESS SERVICES

Expert Witness Services, Native Hawaiian Legal Corporation
Provided pro bono services to support attorney David Kimo Frankel in the case of Uncle Henry
Wang Mo v. Haseko. Developer proposed to permanently alter stream mouth to allow water to
drain faster into ocean. This more rapid delivery of pollution would further damage already

impacted native algae that are traditionally used by Native Hawaiians for food, medicine, and
ritual. Provide expert testimony to refute the developer's expert who said there would be no
harm to water quality.
Litigation Support and Expert Witness Services, Routh Bolomet
Provided pro bono expert testimony before the Hawaii Land Use Commission for pro se
intervener. Native Hawaiian Bolomet who opposed the urban boundary amendment for
Kahoma Lands,an affordable housing project in Lahaina. Testimony that the water quality
impacts of land use changes could affect traditional resources such as limu and coral was
instrumental in obtaining a decision in favor of interveners.
Litigation Support and Expert Witness Services, Maui Tomorrow Foundation and
Ma'alaea Community Association

Provided expert testimony to attorney Isaac Hall, representing plaintiffs challenging the
Environmental Impact Statement(BIS)for the "fast-tracked" Ghana Kai affordable housing
project. The County of Maui Department of Housing and Human Concerns, as the accepting
agency for the environmental review, were named as defendants. The Second Circuit Court
found that the BIS was deficient in a number of ways, including the failure to address the water
quality impacts ofthe wastewater treatment plant and injections wells, and the salination of
drinking water resources.

Litigation Support and Expert Witness Services, Confidential Client, Expert Witness
Provided expert witness services to governmental client. Services included appeal of water
quality certificate, negotiation of compliance agreement, and negotiation of NPDBS permit
limits. Developed QAPP and SAP for trace metals analysis at 31 seawater sites using BPA
clean sampling and analysis techniques. Used qualitative and statistical comparisons of data to
determine water quality trends and to compare reference sites to permitted discharge site.
Litigation Support and Expert Witness Services, Confidential Client, Project Manager
Provided litigation support and represented manufacturing client on Task Force comprised of
potentially responsible parties proposing voluntary cleanup ofan estuary. Conducted research
and prepared information for use by expert witness toxicologist. Conducted an inventory of
permitted discharges and mass balance of pollutants historically discharged to the estuary using
data mined from permit applications and discharge monitoring reports. Mass balance served as
basis for a proposed allocation strategy for natural resource damage assessment.
Expert Witness Services, Roanoke Rapids, NC,City of Roanoke Rapids,Expert Witness.
Provided expert witness services for permit appeal. Successfully negotiated resolution of
contested biomonitoring conditions by the use of mixing zone studies and consideration of the
accuracy and precision oftoxicity testing. Resolved issues during mediation prior to
evidentiary hearing.
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Litigation Support and Expert Witness Services, Austell, GA,Norfolk Southern
Railroad, Expert Witness. Provided expert witness services for proposed intermodai facility.
Negotiated settlement agreement for contested NPDES permit. The proposed facility would

discharge stormwater upstream of a municipal water intake. Through reasonable potential
analysis developed water quality-based effluent limitations that were protective ofthe water
quality and achievable by the permittee. Developed a permit incorporating best management
practices, mass-based hydrograph release limitations, and water quality monitoring, which met
the client's objectives, and was accepted by the downstream municipality, the Georgia
Department of Environmental Protection, and EPA Region IV.

PERMITTING & COMPLIANCE

NPDES Permit Negotiation and Compliance, Geismar,LA,BASF Corporation,Project
Manager. Served asfacility's water quality consultantfor 12 years. The facility houses 17
chemical manufacturing plants and five wastewater treatment systems with three final
outfalls and numerous internal outfalls for compliance monitoring. Permitted $80 million
new source aniline manufacturing facility being constructed at existing chemical complex,
within 2-year construction schedule, including Environmental Assessment, Finding ofNo
Significant Impact(FONSI), appeal of State Water Quality Certification and development of
settlement agreement and NPDES permit. Utilized water quality models(CORMIX for mixing
and FGETS for bioaccumulation(FGETS)to provide environmental assessment of water
quality impacts ofthe discharges. Assisted BASF engineers in development ofthe world's first
treatment system for aniline wastewater using ozone and activated sludge process; the existing
industry practice worldwide was to dispose ofthe highly toxic wastewater via injection well.
NPDES Permitting and Compliance-BP Oil,Belle Chasse Louisiana Served as facility
NPDES consultant for 12 years including permitting and enforcement assistance. Achieved
100% CWA compliance for the first time in refinery history.
NPDES Permitting -Development of BPJ Permit Limits,Baton Rouge,LA,and Houston,
TX,Rhodia Inc.,Project Manager
Developed technology-based effluent limits for a discharge that commingled wastestreams
subject to different regulatory requirements. Best Professional Judgment(BPJ) was used to
apply effluent guidelines for the Commercial Hazardous Waste Combustor(CHWC)and
Inorganic Chemical Manufacturing categories to the individual wastestreams; using statistical
analysis of site data and a flow-weighted approach,final outfall limits were developed for the
commingled discharge outfall. This approach allowed the application of more stringent CHWC
values to the incinerator scrubber wastestream and application of Best Available Treatment
economically achievable(BAT)technology to the remaining wastestreams. regulated under the
Inorganic Chemicals Manufacturing subcategory. The permitting rationale was reviewed and
approved by the Louisiana Department of Environmental Quality, EPA Region 6, and EPA
Headquarters. The same rationale was approved by the Texas Commission on Environmental
Quality and successfully used to permit Rhodia's Houston, Texas facility.

ARTICLE IN PRESS
Marine Pollution Bulletin xxx (2010) xxx-xxx

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Marine Pollution Bulletin
journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/marpolbui

ELSEVJER

Using
values in algal tissue to map locations and potential sources
of anthropogenic nutrient inputs on the island of Maui, Hawai'i, USA
Meghan L Dailer^*, Robin S. Knox^E Jennifer E. Smith^ Michael Napier'', Celia M. Smith^
'University o/Howait Department of Botany. 3190 Maile Way, Honoiuiu, HI 96822, USA

'' University of California San Diego, Scripps institution of Oceanography, 9500 Cilman Dr. Mail Code 0202, La Jotia, CA 92083-0202, USA
'Water Quality Consulting. Inc., 728A Kupuiau Drive. Kt/iei. HI 96753, USA

'^Maui CeoSciences, 755 Kupulau Drive. Kihei, HI 96753, USA

ARTICLE

NFC

Keywords:

ABSTRACT

Macroalgal blooms of Hypnea musdformis and Ulva fasdata in coastal waters of Maui only occur in areas

of substantial anthropogenic nutrient input, sources of which include wastewater effluent via injection
Wastewater

Biological Nitrogen Removal
Clean Water Act

Algal blooms
Coral reefs

Injection wells

wells, leaking cesspools and agricultural fertilizers. Algal <5''N signatures were used to map anthropo
genic nitrogen through coastal surveys {island-wide and fine-scale) and algal deployments along
nearshore and offshore gradients. Algal

values of 9.8%® and 2.0-3.5%o in Waiehu and across the

north-central coast, respectively, suggest that cesspool and agricultural nitrogen reached the respective
adjacent coastlines. Effluent was detected in areas proximal to the Wastewater Reclamation Facilities

(WWRF) operating Class V injection wells in Lahaina. Kihei and Kahului through elevated algal
values (17.8-50.1%c). From 1997 to 2008. the three WWRFs injected an estimated total volume of 193

miUion cubic meters (51 billion gallons) of effluent with a nitrogen mass of 1.74 million kilograms
(3.84 million pounds).
© 2009 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

and Valiela, 1994; Morand and Briand, 1996: McCook,1999; Raffa

1. Introduction

elli. 2000).

Anthropogenic nitrogen (N) loading to the nearshore marine
environment through sewage and fertilizer runoff are known to in
crease primary productivity in coastal systems (Doering et al.,
1995: Taylor et al.. 1999: Thornber et al., 2008). In extreme cases,
excess nutrient loading in coastal regions has resulted in the for
mation and proliferation of large scale opportunistic macroalgal
blooms (Brittany France. Briand. 1989; Puget Sound Washington
USA, Thorn and Albright. 1990: Venice Lagoon Italy, Sfriso et al.,
1993: Jamaica and southeast Florida US/V, Lapointe, 1997: Paerl,
1997; Valiela et al., 1997: Ebro River Delta Spain, Menendez and
Comin. 2000: Ythan Estuary Scotland, Raffaelli. 2000; Kaneohe
Bay Hawaii USA,Stimson et al.. 2001; Lapointe et al., 2005; Morand
and Merceron,2005; Sacca dl Goro Italy, Viaroli et al., 2005; south
eastern Gulf of California USA. Pinon-Gimate et al., 2009). Ecosys
tem impacts of large scale algal blooms include diminished water
column oxygen levels, negative effects on seagrass beds, fisheries
and benthic community composition and increased microbial
abundance (Barnes. 1973: Johannes, 1975: Smith et al.. 1981:
Rosenberg. 1985: Burkholder et al., 1992: Zaitsev, 1992; Alber

Sources of additional N entering the ocean are often difficult to

detect with many water quality assessment tools (ambient nutri
ent and salinity measurements) because the ocean is a dynamic
environment where currents, wave activity and general mixing
events can rapidly dilute potentially elevated nutrient levels. Addi
tionally biological uptake of nutrients may occur at rates similar to

input rates making the detection of nutrient flux extremely diffi
cult. The United States Environmental Protection Agency (US
EPA)recommends the use of bioassays, biological and habitat data
in addition to chemical data for water quality assessments(US EPA,

2002). The use of natural stable isotopes of N ('^N:"N, expressed
as 5'^N) to distinguish between natural and sewage derived N is
well established (see Risk et al., 2009 for a recent review) because
natural (atmospheric) and fertilizer N sources have generally low

signatures (ranging from 0-4 and -4 to 4%o. respectively,(Owens,
1987: Macko and Ostrom, 1994)). Sewage N is enriched in

be

cause bacteria preferentially use '"N (Heaton, 1986) thereby ele
vating sewage derived wastewater in
relative to ''^N. The
extent of
enrichment in sewage is therefore dependant upon
on the level and type of treatment (i.e. the greater the denitrifica-

• Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 808 221 2942: fax: +1 808 956 3923.

f-mail addresses: dallerS'hawaiI.edu (M.L Dailer). rknox©hawaji.edu. wqclnc®
hawaii.rr.com (R.S. Knox),smithj@ucsd.edu (j.E. Smith), mrmahi@hawaii.rr.com(M.
Napier), celia@hawaii.edu (C.M. Smith}.

tion via bacterial activity the higher the

value). Consequently,

sewage derived <5'^N values in the literature from various sources
of sewage range from 7%c to 38%c (Kendall, 1998; Gartner et al.,

2002; Savage and Elmgren, 2004; summarized in Table 1).

002S-326X/S - see front matter ® 2009 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.
doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2009,12.021
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Table 1

Macroalgal and source (when provided) <5'®N values rrom across the world in natural and anthropogenic nitrogen loading areas. Sources of anthropogenic N include shrimp farm effluent (SFE). spetic tank effluent (STE), percolation
ponds(PP), wastewater(WW).sewage effluent(SE), wastewater treatment plant sewage effluent(WWTPSE).secondarily treated sewage effluent(2nd WWTP SE)and effluent treated with Biological Nitrogen Removal(BNR WWTP SE).
Algal species

5"N
algae

N source

Habbitat

Location

Country

References

source
Atmospheric Nitrogen

Natural

Inorganic fertilizer

Agriculture

Owens (1987)
Owens(1987)

Qadophora sericea

0.2

Natural or Agriculture

Brackish stream

Honokohau Stream. Northwest Maui

USA

Multiple genera
Multiple genera

0.01-1.4

Natural

Lava flow

1.2-2.0

Natural

Offshore reef

Keanae Point to Wainapanapa, Northeast Maul
Negril Marine Park

USA
Jamaica

Natural

Coastal

Narragansett Bay, Rhode Island

USA

Multiple genera

Agriculture

Sandy beach

Spreckelsville. North-central Maui

USA

Acant/iopfiora spidfera

Natural

Estuarine

Southwestern coast of Puerto Rico

USA territory

Gradlaria vermicutophylta

Agriculture

Coastal lagoon

Southeastern Gulf of California

Mexico

Asteronema breviarticulatum

Natural

Basalt and Sandy beach

Makahuna Gulch, South-central Maui

USA

France et al,(1998)
Pinon-Glmate et al.(2009)
This study

Multiple genera

Natural

Offshore reef

Golden Grotto, Green Turtle Cay

Commonwealth

Barlie and Lapointe(2005)

This study
This study
Lapointe and Thacker(2002)
Thornber et al.(2008), Chaves (2004)
This study

of the Bahamas

UJvo fasdata

Agriculture

Sandy beach

Sugar Beach, South-central Maui

USA

UWq lactuca

Natural

Nearshore reef

Green Island

Taiwan

Multiple genera
Hypnea musdformis
Catenella nipae
Dictyota

Natural

Lava flow

La Perouse, Southeast Maui

USA

Agriculture

Sandy beach

Natural

Offshore Island

Tavares Bay, North-central Maui
Moreton Bay

USA
Australia

Natural

This study
Lin et al,(2007)
This study
This study
Costanzo et al.(2004)
Umezawa et al.(2002)

Japan

Natural

Offshore reef
Offshore reef

Ishigaki Island

Padina

ishigaki Island

Japan

Umezawa et al.(2002)

Enteromorpha mtescinafis
Hypnea musdformis
Catenella nipae
Catenella nipae

Natural

Nearshore reef

Green Island

Taiwan

Agriculture

Sandy beach

Natural

Ofl'shore Island

Natural

Hookipa Beach Park. North-central Maui
Moreton Bay
Moreton Bay

USA
Australia
Australia

Lin et al.(2007)
This study
Jones ct al.(2001)
Costanzo el al,(2001)

South of Florida Bay

USA

Lapointe et al.(2004)

Laurenda intricate

Natural

Offshore island
Offshore reef

Fuais vesieufosus

Natural

Estuarine

Himmerjarden Bay. South of Stockholm

Sweeden

Savage and Elmgren (2004)

Basalt

USA
USA

This study

16% WW Loading

Estuarine

Kapalua, West Maui
Sage Lot Pond Waquolt Bay. Massachusettes

Agriculture

Sandy beach

Baldwin Beach Park, North-central Maui

USA

McClelland ct al,(1997)
This study

Multiple genera

Cladphora vagabunda
Hypnea musci/ormis

Natural spring water

Nearshore reef

Ishigaki Island

Japan

Umezawa ct al.(2002)

Asteronema breviarticulatum

4.0

Natural

Lava flow

Big Kiawe - Arches, Southeast Maui

USA

This study
This study

Multiple genera

4.4-4,9

SE and Agriculture

Sandy beach

Maalaea, South-central Maui

USA

Cateneffa nipae
Catenella nipae
Enteromorpha Intestinalis

4.0-7.3

SFE

Estuarine

Hinchinbrook Island

Australia

4.0-11.3

WWTP SE

Estuarine

Moreton Bay

Australia

4.4-5.1

Natural

Nearshore reef

Dakwan

Taiwan

Enteromorpha intestinalis

4.6-5.2

Natural

Nearshore reef

Nanwan

Taiwan

STE

Tequesta monitoring

Southeast Florida

USA

Costanzo ct al,(2004)
Costanzo et al.(2001)
Lin et al.(2007)
Lin et al,(2007)
Lapointe and Krupa (1995b)

well #6

Enteromorpha sp.
Multiple genera

5,0

16% WW Loading

Estuarine

Sage Lot Pond Waquoit Bay, Massachusettes

USA

5.0

Cesspools

Basalt

Waihikuli, West Maul

USA

Acanthophora spidfera

5.3-6.0

SFE

Nearshore reef

Cladphora vagabunda

>5.4

61% WW Loading

Estuarine

>5.5

WWTP SE

Estuarine

Opunohu Bay, Moorea
Childs River Waquoit Bay. Massachusetts
South of Florida Bay

French Polinesia
USA
USA

Cesspools

Sandy beach

Kahana, West Maul
Keawakapu Beach Park and Wailea, South Maui

USA
USA

Jamaica

Cfadophra cantenata
H. musdformis & U. fasdata
Multiple genera
Cheatomorpha iinum
Multiple genera

>6.0

WW

Nearshore reef

Negril Marine Park

6.0-12.0

SE, STE, PP

Nearshore reef

East of Central Florida

USA

Ulva australis

6.1

Natural

Nearshore reef

Fucus vesiculosus

6.3

Natural

Estuarine

Ocean Reef. Beenyup
Oosterschelde Estuary

Australia
The Netherlands

Multiple genera

6.1-6,9

Anthropogenic

Sandy beach

Makena. South Maui

USA

Laurenda intrieata

>6.5

WWTP SE

Estuarine

South of Florida Bay

USA

Vidalia sp.

6.5

Natural

Nearshore reef

Ocean Reef, Beenyup

Australia

5,5-6,6
5,9-7,0

Basalt

McClelland et al,(1997)
This study
Lin and Fong (2008)

McClelland et al.(1997)
Lapointe et al.(2004)
This study
This study
Lapointe and Thacker(2002)
Barlie(2004)
Gartner et al,(2002)

Riera et al,(2000)
This study
Lapointe ct al.(2004)
Gartner et al.(2002)
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Macroalgae

6.7

H. muscifomls Gr {J. fastiata
Vidalia sp.
Catenella nipae
Enleromorpha sp.

6.8

H. musciformis G" U.fasdata
H. musct/ormis &• U.fasdata
S=
2

Sewered

13.5-23.5

Estuanne

Valley Creek. Pennsylvania

USA

Steffy and Kilham (2004)

Sandy beach

South Waipuilani Beach Park, South Maul

USA

This study

Gartner et al.(2002)
Jones et al.(2001)
Riera et al.(2000)
Lapointe and Krupa(1995a)

2nd WWTP SE

Nearshore reef

Ocean Reef. Beenyup

Australia

7.1-8.6

SFE

Estuarine

Moreton Bay

Australia

73

Natural

>7.0

6.5
73-7.8

Estuarinc

Oosterschelde Estuary

The Netherlands

Juptier Creek
monitoring well #4

Southeast Florida

USA

WWTP

Sandy beach

West Kite Beach, North-central Maui

USA

Sandy beach

Kaanapali. West Maui

USA

Diclyota

>8.0

Anthropogenic
Anthropogenic

Nearshore reef

Ishigaki Island

Japan

Enteromorpha intestinalis

8.0-8.6

WWTP SE

Nearshore reef

Dakwan

Taiwan

Fucuj vesicHlosus

8,0-10.5

WWTP SE 1994-1997

Estuarine

Sweeden

Fucus vesiculosus

8.0-13.0

BNR WWTP SE 1998-

Estuarine

Himmerjarden Bay, South of Stockholm
Himmerjarden Bay, South of Stockholm

This study
This study
Umezawa et al.(2002)

Sweeden

Lin et al.(2007)
Savage and Elmgren (2004)
Savage and Elmgren (2004)

2002

Cracitaria vermiculophylla

8.0-13.6

WWTPSE

Coastal lagoon

Southeastern Gulf of California

Mexico

Pinon-Gimate et al.(2009)

Multiple genera

>8.0

WV^PSE

Nearshore reef

Southeast Florida

Multiple genera

>8.0

SE

Estuarine

Town Harbor. Green Turtle Cay

USA
Commonwealth of

Lapointe et al.(2005)
Barlie and Lapointe(2005)

Pedina sp.

>8.0

Anthropogenic

>8,0

WWTP SE

Ishigaki Island
South of Florida Bay

japan

Ulva Jactiica

Nearshore reef
Estuarine

61% WW Loading

Estuarine

Childs River Waquoit Bay, Massachusetts

USA

2nd WWTP SE

Nearshore reef

Australia

the Bahamas

Enteromorpha sp.

8.5

Ulva austrails

8,8-12.8

Catenella nipae
Catenella nipae
Vidalia sp.

9.0

WWTP SE

Estuarine

Ocean Reef, Beenyup
Brisban River, Moreton Bay

9.0

WWTP SE

Estuarine

Pine River, Moreton Bay

Australia

Algae grown in 2nd

Laboratory Experiment

Ocean Reef. Beenyup

Australia

Umezawa et al,(2002)
Lapointe et al.(2004)
McClelland et al.(1997)
Gartner et al,(2002)
Costanzo et al.(2005)
Costanzo et al.(2005)
Gartner et al,(2002)

Laboratory Experiment

Ocean Reef, Beenyup

Australia

Gartner et al.(2002)

Rocky beach

USA

Germany

93

13.5-23.5

13.5-23.5

USA

Australia

WWTP SE

Ulva austrails

13.5-23.5

Algae grown in 2nd
WWTP SE

Ulva fasdata
Enteromorpha sp.
H. musdformis G'A. condnna

Cesspools
Anthropogenic

9.8
9.9-113
10.0
>11.8

WWTPSE

Basalt wall

North Waiehu, North-central Maui
Warnow System, Baltic Sea
Kahului WWRF Resevoir, North-central Maui

USA

This study
Deutsch and Voss(2006)
This study

STE

Tequesta monitoring

Southeast Florida

USA

Lapointe and Krupa (199Sb)

Estuarine

well #10

Flimanetous algae

12.0-15.0

BNR WWTP SE

Estuarine

Caboolture River, Moreton Bay

Australia

Pitt et al.(2009)

Livestock farming

Eflluent sample

Southeastern Gulf of California

Mexico

Pinon-Gimate et al.(2009)

USA

Steffy and Kilham (2004)

Germany

Deutsch and Voss (2006)

Australia

Pitt et al.(2009)
Pinon-Gimate et al.(2009)
Lin et al.(2007)

Macroalgae
Ulva sp,
Flimanetous algae

12.3

STE

Estuarine

12.6-13.5

Anthropogenic

Estuarine

13.0-193

WWTP SE

Estuarine

Valley Creek, Pennsylvania
Warnow System. Baltic Sea
Brisban River, Moreton Bay

Poultry farming

Effluent sample

Southeastern Gulf of California

Mexico

Enteromorpha wtestmahs

13.1-14.9

WWTP SE

Nearshore reef

Nanwan

Taiwan

Flimanetous algae

15,0

BNR WWTP SE

Estuarine

Pine River. Moreton Bay

Australia

Ulva intestinalis

15,0

WWTP SE

Estuarine

USA

Pitt et al. (2009)
Thornber et al.(2008), Chaves (2004)

Catenella nipae
Flimanetous algae

16.3-19.6

WWTPSE

Estuarine

Australia

Jones et al.(2001)

17.0-19.0

BNR WWTP SE

Estuarine

H. musdformis &• U.fasdata

17,8

Narragansett Bay, Rhode Island
Moreton Bay
Logan River, Moreton Bay
Kalama Beach Park, South Maui

15.3-18.0

>19.5

BNR WWTP SE

Sandy beach

STE

Juptier Creek
Monitoring Well #5

Southeast Florida

Australia

Pitt etal.(2009)

USA

This study
Lapointe and Krupa (199Sa)

USA

Ulva fasdata
Hypnea musdformis

BNR WWTP SE

Basalt

Algae grown in 20%

Laboratory Experiment

Kahului WWRF, North-central Maui
Uhaina WWRF, Maui

Fucus vesiculosus

Anthropogenic

Estuarine

Scheldt River, Westerschelde Estuary

The Netherlands

Ulva fasdata

Algae grown in 20%

Laboratory Experiment

Lahaina WWRF, Maui

USA

South Kahekili Beach Park, West Maui
North Kahekili Beach Park, West Maui
North Kahekili Beach Park, West Maui

This study

(Dailer and Smith,

BNR WWTP SE

BNR WWTP SE

Ulva fasciata

BNR WWTP SE

Ulvafasdata
Ulva fasdata

BNR WWTP SE

Sandy beach
Sandy beach

BNR WWTP SE via

Nearshore reef

freshwater seep

submitted for publication)
Riera et al.(2000)
(Dailer and Smith,

submitted for publication)
This study
This study
This study
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The distinct 5'^N value of N sources allows for source determi

The Clean Water Act (CWA)(also referred to as the Federal

nation in the marine environment through algal bioassays (Cost-

Water Pollution Control Act, 2002 as amended and codified at 33

anzo et al., 2005) despite the potential of isotopic fractionation
by algal metabolism. Although phytoplankton have demonstrated

U.S.C. Section 1251) is the primary federal law regulating anthro
pogenic sources of water pollutants, including nutrients. The
CWA requires state water quality management and pollution con
trol programs to have water quality goals (standards). The State of
Hawai'i water quality standards include criteria related to algal
blooms expressed as numeric criteria for nutrients, turbidity, and
chlorophyll a and narrative criteria requiring that state waters be

strong isotopic preferences for '"'N over
in N-rich conditions
(Pennock et a!., 1996), experiments with the macroalga Enteromor-

pha intestinalis determined that both

and '^N were taken up in

N-rich conditions and this uptake was in proportion to the supply
provided in the experimental treatments (Cohen and Fong, 2005).
However if isotopic fractionation were to occur in algae under Nrich conditions, their resulting
value (%o) may be lowered
by several parts per thousand and could possibly confound the
interpretation of the results (Waser et al., 1998; Cole et al.,
2004). in addition, the enzymatic process of N assimilation involv

ing nitrate reductase may also affect algal

values (Mariotti

et al., 1982).

Increasingly the view that algae incorporate new N from their
environment with little to no isotopic fractionation or discrimina

tion of source (anthropogenic or natural) is gaining support
(Gartner et al., 2002; Cohen and Fong, 2005) especially in tropical
settings where the natural sources of N are exceptionally low. Algal

<5'^N values are likely to represent the integration of all available
nitrogen sources over time scales of days to weeks. Such respon
siveness allows for transplantation studies to determine the vari
ety of N input into a coastline. For example, Costanzo et al.
(2005) determined Chat algae expressed higher
values in a
short time frame (~4days) when collected from a natural area
and relocated to a sewage affected location. Over the past decade,

algal (5^^N values have increasingly been used in a variety of eco
systems across the world to successfully discriminate between
anthropogenic and natural N sources and map the range of anthro
pogenic impact on alongshore and nearshore-offshore gradients
(Lapointe, 1997; McClelland et al., 1997; France et al., 1998: Jones
et al., 2001; Gartner et al., 2002; Umezawa et al., 2002; Savage and
Elmgren,2004; Steffy and Kilham,2004; Barlie and Lapointe, 2005;

free of substances attributable to domestic, industrial, or other

controllable sources of pollutants which produce undesirable
aquatic life. The State of Hawai'i water quality standards for Class
AA marine waters includes the support and propagation marine
life, conservation of coral reefs, compatible recreation and aes
thetic enjoyment(SH DOH,2004). None of these goals are attained
when a coast is subjected to algal blooms. If water quality stan
dards are not attained, the waters are considered impaired, and
the State of Hawai'i Department of Health (SH DOH) and US EPA
are required to determine the Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL)
for pollutants that are causing the impairment A TMDL determines
the maximum pollutant mass from all sources combined that can

be discharged daily to a waterbody while still attaining water qual
ity standards. A TMDL establishes a pollutant budget with wasteload allocations for point sources, load allocations for nonpoint
sources; and a margin of safety.
TMDL = WLA + LA + MOS, where: WLA = wasteload allocation

for point sources, IA=load allocation for nonpoint sources and
MOS = margin of safety.

Through the determination of tissue 5'^N values of common al
gae, this study aimed to (1) identify coastal regions of anthropo
genic N enrichment on the island of Maui via an island-wide

coastline survey (2) use additional fine-scale surveys in identified
areas of concern to map the extent of anthropogenic N along the
coastline and (3) determine the extent of anthropogenic N across
the coral reef adjacent to the highest 5^^N values found. An addi

Deutsch and Voss, 2006; Lin et al., 2007; Thornber et al., 2008; Pitt

tional goal of this study was to determine the amount of effluent

et al., 2009; Table 1). The values of(5^^N for algae growing directly

injected and corresponding nitrogen point source load estimates

in front of sewage outfalls are often enriched with values ranging

for the County of Maui Wastewater Reclamation Facilities over

from 8%o to 19%c(Costanzo et al., 2001; Jones et al., 2001; Gartner
et al., 2002; Barlie and Lapointe, 2005; Lin et al.. 2007; Thornber
et al., 2008; Pitt et al., 2009). Currently the highest reported algal

the past 11 years.

5'^N value is 25.7%c from the heavily polluted (including sewage)

2. Study area

Scheldt Estuary in The Netherlands (Riera et al., 2000). Because

the process of denitrification releases N2 into the atmosphere,

The island of Maui has a population of143,574(US Census Bureau

some wastewater treatment plants use denitrification(in combina

2008)and an annual visitor flux of approximately 2 million people

tion with nitrification) or Biological Nitrogen Removal(BNR)to re
duce nitrogen levels in the wastewater (Wiesmann, 1994; Zumft,
1997). It is highly likely that facilities employing this method of
N removal produce wastewater effluent with highly enriched

(2,089,738 in 2008 http://hawaii.gov/dbedt/info/visitor-stats/
ni-stats). The majority of the island remains in a relatively natural
undeveloped state (the northwest and eastern regions). Wastewater on Maui is released primarily by underground disposal
through shallow injection wells and cesspools. An injection well
(IW)is a bored, drilled or driven shaft, or a dug hole, whose depth
is greater than its largest surface dimension; an improved sink
hole; or a subsurface fluid distribution system used to discharge
fluids underground (Code of Federal Regulations Chapter 40 Part
144.3). Cesspools are underground regions used for the disposal
of human waste where untreated sewage is discharged directly

^^^N values.

Nuisance macroalgal blooms of Hypnea musciformis (Rhodophyta) and Ulva fasciata (Chlorophyta) are problematic in shallow
coastal waters around many urbanized and agricultural regions

of Maul, Hawai'i. Beaches in bloom areas are regularly covered
with extensive buildups of rotting algal biomass. In addition to
obvious ecological impacts, these nuisance algal blooms cost the
County of Maul $20 million US dollars annually as a result of
clean-up costs and lost revenue due to reduced property values
and occupancy rates in the city of Kihei alone (Van Beukering
and Cesar, 2004). Recent research has determined that accelerated

growth of H. musciformis and U.fasciata is driven by excess nutri
ents (Dailer and Smith, submitted for publication). Because of the
proximity of the algal blooms to human population centers and
agricultural regions on Maui, we hypothesized that the blooms
are a result of sewage and agricultural pollution to shallow coastal
regions.

into the ground. Leakage from cesspools can contaminate oceans,

streams and groundwater by releasing disease causing pathogens
and nitrates (http;//wvvw.epa.gov/region/water/groundwater/uichicesspools.html). Injection wells and cesspools are regulated by
the US EPA under the authority of the Underground Injection
Control (UlC) program, as provided by Part C of the Public Law
92-523, the Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) of 1974. The SH
DOH administers a separate UlC permitting program under state

authority. In addition, the SH DOH im.plements CWA water quality
management planning (which includes establishing water quality

iPlease cite this article in press as: Dailer, M.L, et at. Using
values in algal tissue to map locations ana potentiaLSpurces of'anthropogenicnutfien
'inputs on the island of Maui, Hawai'i. USA. Mar. Pollut. Bull.(2010), doi:10.1016/J.marpolbul.2009.12.021
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Table 2

Isiand-wide collection sites and sampling distribution of macrcalgae (n = 3 per genus per site).
Collection site

Ulva fasciata

Asteronema breviarticulatuw

Hypnea musciformis

Ahnfeltiopsis condnna

Honokawai N
Honokawai

Honokawai S
Honolua N
Honolua S

Kaanapali N
Kaanapali
Kaanapali S

X

Kahana N

X

Acanthophora spicifera

Kahana S

X

Kahekili BP N

X

Kahekili BP S

Kapalua E
Kapalua W
Lahaina Town N
Lahaina Town S

Acanthophora spicifera

Laniopoko N

X

Laniopoko
Laniopoko S
Makahuna Gulch N
Makahuna Gulch
Makahuna Gulch S
Mala N
Mala
Mala S
Manuohule W
Manuohule

Manuohule E

Napili N

Napili
Napili S
Olowalu N
Olowalu
Olowalu S
Puumana N
Puumana S

Ukemehame N

Ukemehame S

i4cflnthophorfl spicifera

Waihikuli N

X

Waihikuli
Waihikuli S

Central Maui

Baldwin E
Baldwin
Baldwin W

Hookipa BP E
Hookipa BP
Hookipa BP W

Kahului Harbor(break wall)
Kahului Hart^or
Kahului N
Kahului S

Acanthophora spicifera
Acanthophora spicifera

Kahului WWTP
Kite Beach E
Kite Beach

Kite Beach W
Maalaea 1
Maalaea 2

Spreckelsville E
Spreckelsville
Spreckelsville W
Sugar Beach- Kealia Pond NWR N
Sugar Beach- Kealia Pond NWR S
Sugar Beach
Tavares E
Tavares W

Waiehu N
Waiehu S
Blue Pool 1
Blue Pool 2

Haleakala NP 1
Haleakala NP 2
Haleakala NP3

Hana Bay 1
Hana Bay 2

(continued on next page)
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ARTICLE IN PRESS
M.L Dailer et al./Marine Pollution Bulletin xxx (2010) xxx-xxx
Table 2(conn'nued)
Collection site

UlvQ fasciata

Asteronema breviarticulatum

Hypnea muscifomis

Afin/e/tiopsis condnno

Keanae Point E
Keanae Point W
Koki N
KokiS

Nahiku 1
Nahiku 2
Nahiku 3
Venus Pools

Wainapanapa 1
Wainapanapa 2
Ahihi Kinau

Central Kihei N (Kalama BP)
Centra! Kihei
Central Kihei S
La Perouse 1 E
La Perouse 2
La Perouse 3
La Perouse 4
La Perouse 5 W

Makena N
Makena

Makena S

Keawakapu BP
Wailea N
Wailea S

Waipulani BP N
Waipulani BP
Waipulani BP S
Northwest Maui

Honokohau
Honokohau stream

Cladop/iora sericea

Kahakuloa
Punaha Gulch
Punaha Gulch N
Punaha Gulch S
Southeast Maui

Arches 1
Arches 2

Big Klawae 1
Big Klawae 2

Kaupo 1
Kaupo 2

standards and performing TMDL studies) and holds the authority
for the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES)
permits in Hawai'i.

Most of the residents on Maui live in three main towns(Kahului. Kihei and Lahaina) that are served by centralized regional sew
age collection and treatment systems.The County of Maui operates
Wastewater Reclamation Facilities(WWRF)that use BNR followed
by disposal into Class V injection wells(Parabicoli, pers. comm.)in

Kihei(3 IWs), Kahului(8 IWs)and Lahaina(4 IWs). The majority of

Kihei is a highly developed area in South Maui where algal
blooms have persisted for decades (Wiltse, US EPA, pers. comm.).
The extensive fringing reef adjacent to Kihei generally has poor
water circulation so nutrients entering the reef flat are likely to
have long residence times and/or be acquired by algae. In contrast,
the reef in the Kahekili Beach Park (BP) area (near the Lahaina

WWRF)lacks an extensive reef flat and generally has a persistent
current flowing to the south (Storlazzi and Field, 2008). The shal
low forereef (approximately 1.5-10 m offshore) has had algae

the injected wastewater at the WWRFs does not receive disinfec

blooms(primarily of U.fasciata]in the summers,when wave action

tion treatments (e.g. chlorine or ultra-violet radiation), nor does
the SH DOH or US EPA require it at this time. The WWRFs are
the three largest wastewater sources on Maui. Many smaller towns
along the coastline adjacent to these major population centers use

from the north is diminished (pers. obs.). This area also frequently
has bubbles of an unidentified gas flowing from the benthos and
warmer-than-ambient-water freshwater seeps. The seeps are con

cesspools for sewage disposal. SH DOH and US EPA databases indi

cate that Maui has >6000 individual small septic or small cesspool

with black precipitates. The black precipitate is likely iron oxide
which arises from anoxic conditions in the groundwater (Bhagat

wastewater systems(including those in the areas of Waiehu, Wai-

et al., 2004). This reef is located within the Kahekili Herbivore Fish

sistently present and are surrounded by rocks and coral rubble

hikuli and Maui Meadows) and more than 300 injection wells

eries Management Area (HFMA) that was established on July 25th

including large capacity septic (93) and wastewater treatment
plants (59). Small individual sewage treatment plants with IWs

2009 by the State of Hawai'i, Department of Land and Natural Re

are located in Kahului, Makena and Ma'alaea. Ma'alaea, located

dlnr/dar/regulated_areas_maui.html). The Kahekili HFMA encom

sources, Division of Aquatic Resources (DAR)(http://hawaii.gov/

on the south-central coast, has one commercial and 12 condomin

passes approximately 3.0 km of coastline and is now closed to

ium developments each with privately owned sewage treatment
facilities and IWs. Ma'alaea also has two direct discharges to sur
face waters contributing low concentrations of N (from the Maui

the taking of herbivorous fishes and sea urchins in efforts to restore
a healthy grazing population to combat excessive algal growth
associated with the decadal documentation of coral decline (SH
DLNR, 2006).
The SH DOH has reported to the US EPA and US Congress that

Ocean Center and Maui Electric Company)that are authorized un
der NPDES permits. Anthropogenic N loading on Maui also includes

fertilizers from extensive agricultural operations that occur in the
central portion of Maui between the north and south coast.

the water quality in several coastal segments of Maui in the vicin
ity of the WWRFs. injection wells and mjectate plumes are not

ARTICLE IN Pi
M.L Dailer ef ai/Marine Pollution Butlelin xxx (2010) xxx-xxx

meeting state water quality standards. Water quality impairments
reported for the Kahekili area were due to exceeded water quality
criteria for water column concentrations of Total Nitrogen (TN),
Chlorophyll a, and Ammonia (Honokowai Point to Kaanapali). To
tal Phosphorous (TP) and turbidity (Honokowai BP) and turbidity
at Kahekili BP. In addition, 19 coastal segments along the devel
oped Kihei coast and three coastal segments of Kahului Harbor
are currently listed as impaired for various combinations of pollu
tants including TN. Nitrite-Nitrate, Ammonia, TP, Chlorophyll a
and turbidity. One segment of Kahului Harbor is listed as im
paired due to exceedances of bacterial criteria (Entercoccri)(SH
DOH. 2006).

phora spicifera, Ahnfelciopsis concinna, Asteronema breviarticulatum,

Cladophora sericea, H. musciformis, and U. fasciata (Table 2). Using
this approach, a total of 116 sites and 516 samples were collected
around Maui; 21 km of coastline were inaccessible by foot due to
treacherous terrain.

3.2. Fine-scale mapping survey

This survey aimed to identify the presence of sewage N along

the coastline in areas with elevated ^'^N values and high recrea
tional uses (Kahekili and Kalama BPs). All sampling occurred in
the intertidal zone; sites extended along approximately 1.2 km of

coastline centered on the highest.5^^N values found from the coast
al survey (above) for Kahekili BP (near the Lahaina WWRF) and
Kalama BP (adjacent to the Kihei WWRF)(Fig. 2). Naturally occur
ring, attached samples of U.fasciata were collected for
analy

3. Material and methods

3. J. Island-wide coastline survey
In the summer of 2007, an island-wide survey of intertidal algal
<5^^N values from ail accessible coastlines on Maul was conducted
to locate areas and potentially identify sources of anthropogenic
N enrichment. Maui has approximately 190 km of coastline with
the majority of the population residing in a few discrete regions
(Kahului. Waiehu, Kihei. Maalaea, Lahaina, Kaanapali, Kahana and
Napili). Survey intervals occurred every 1.5 km in populated areas
and every 8 km in unpopulated areas. Where possible, three sites
0.3 km apart were sampled per survey interval, intertidal macroalgae were sampled in triplicate per genera and two to three genera
were collected when possible(from 45 sites. Table 2, Fig. la-f). The

following macroalgae were collected during the survey; Acantho-

ses(in triplicate per site, n = 81 and 96 for Kahekili and Kalama BPs,
respectively) from sites approximately 100 m apart for the first five
sites in the north, then every 50 m for the remainder of the sites to

the south for Kihei; in Lahaina the last three southerly sites were
100 m apart (Fig. 2).

3.3. Mapping the Lahaina WWRF effluent plume with deployed algae
To determine the extent to which the effluent plume from the
Lahaina WWRF stretched across the adjacent coral reef, we em

ployed an approach similar to Costanzo et al. (2001), however
we deployed samples of U. fasciata (n = 96 per deployment)
0.5 m from the benthos. In January 2009, 32 semi-permanent
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Kihei Wastewater

Reclaimation Facility

3^^
m
Kilometers

Fig. 2. Fine-scale mapping survey collection sites of Ulva fasciata labeled from north to south for the Kahekill (A. 1-27)and Kalama (B. 1-32) Beach Park areas.(NAD 1983,
UTM Coordinate System. Quickbird© Imagery, 2007.)

sites (Fig. 3) were installed spanning the entire coral reef adja

ployed samples, field and acclimated samples were prepared in

cent to sites 16-27 (Fig. 2a). This area was chosen because of
our goal to examine the presence of the effluent on the coral reef
and the area to the north (sites 7-15. Fig. 2a) lacks coral reef for
mation. To address the presence of effluent on the reef we in
stalled six transects (T1-T6) each with four sites (A-D) at the

triplicate to obtain the initial and acclimated <5^3^ values. Samples

following depths (m): 1.5 (A). 2 (B), 3(C) and 6 (D)(Fig. 3). An

were rinsed in deionized water, dried at 60 ®C to a constant weight,
ground with mortar and pestle into a powder and sent for mass
spectrometer analysis to the Biogeochemical Stable Isotope Labo
ratory, University of Hawai'i at MSnoa, for tissue
determina
tions. A small portion of the samples from the fine-scale

additional eight sites (S1-S8) were installed in the shallow zone

mapping survey were sent to the USGS Reston Stable Isotope lab

containing warmer-than-ambient-freshwater seeps (at 1.5 m

oratory, Reston Virginia. Samples were weighed then analyzed

depth) (Fig. 3). Samples of U. fasciata were first acclimated to
low nutrient seawater for seven days to deplete internal N stores

loll, and Finnigan MAT DeltaS. Ratios of

by housing individual samples in 1.0 L beakers with aeration

relative to atmospheric nitrogen and calculated as:

lines in water baths to prevent the seawater from heating and

the seawater was changed every two days. Acclimated samples
were then housed in 10 x 10 cm cages enclosed in plastic mesh
and attached to float lines hovering approximately 0.5 m from
the benthos. T3B was located directly over a warm freshwater
seep and an additional seep site (NS) was added in May to the
north of T2B. In collaboration with DAR, additional samples were
deployed at the island of Molokini, a State of Hawai'i Natural
Area Reserve located offshore of south Maui, to observe changes

in algal 5'^N values when deployed in an area of low anthropo

with a Carlo Erba NC2500 Elemental Analyzer, Finnigan MAT ConF-

vvere expressed

5''U{%c)= {(Rsample/Rstandard) - 1} X 10^
where R =

(Sweeney et al, 1978).

3.5. Statistical analyses
The island-wide survey contained 40 and 5 sites where two and

three genera were collected, respectively (Table 2). Additional col
lections per site were made to determine if different genera ex

pressed different 5'^N values from the same location, although

genic impact.

previous studies suggested that algal
values were not affected
by algal species or physiology(Umezawa et al., 2002; Derse et al.,

3.4. Algal sample preparation

2007)and other studies have homogenized or used the mean <5^®N

Samples were prepared in triplicate per collection site (per
genus for the coastline survey) for tissue
analysis. For de

of all collected algae per site with no explanation of potential
differences among genera (Steffy and Kilham, 2004; Barlie and
Lapointe, 2005). Correlations were performed among the

injiuts^pn the Island.of Mauii Hawai^ii USA.- Mar.Poliut;"BuIl.;(2010), doi;10.101:6/j.marpolbul(2009/12.02iii;^ • •
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3.6. CIS analysis Lahaina WWRF effluent plume
Pacilic Ocear

A Geographic Information System (CIS) was used to generate an
inverse weighted distance(IDW)algorithm ofthe algal
values
deployed at Kahekili BP in May. A Garmin GPS 76CS Plus was used
to obtain the GPS coordinates in WGS 84 of the algal deployment

Maul

sites. GPS points were converted to a grid in ARCCIS Spatial Ana
lyst. The ESR] GRID modeled the presence of effluent and possible

effluent dispersion across the Kahekili reef using algal (5'®N values.

t

This dataset depicts the geographic distribution of the averaged
value from 33 sample points in the nearshore and offshore
central reef in the Kahekili HFMA. This dataset: (1)only accounts
for surface area.(2) had a resolution of 1.33 m ESRl GRID and (3)

I

encompasses an area of approximately 194,334 m^

M

3.7. County of Maul WWRF injection well nitrogen loading estimate
- Kahekili Beach Park

Annual water reuse and injectate rates provided by the County
of Maui, Department of Environmental Management,from 1997 to

2008 were used to determine order of magnitude Total Nitrogen
Load (TNL) estimates for the combined injectate of the Lahaina.

Kihei and Kahului WWRFs. Monthly average effluent flow rates,

Rg. 3. Algal deployment sites to determine the expansion of the Lahaina WWRF

effluent plume across the Kahekili area. (NAD 1983. UTM Coordinate System.
Quickbird© Imagery, 2007.)

values of genera collected from the same sites to determine if the
values were representative (Moore and McCabe. 2002). The

values of genera from the same site were significantly and strongly
correlated demonstrating the similarity of expressed values among

genera collected from the same site (see Section 4). All (5^^N values
of collected samples per site were pooled for subsequent analyses.
Data from the island-wide survey were normally distributed and
had unequal sample sizes per site (n)(because multiple genera
were collected from 45 sites). To determine if the

values were

significantly different between sites, data were analyzed with a

one-way ANOVA with the algal 5'^N value as the dependant vari
able and site as the categorical factor. After a significant result
was determined(P < 0.00001). an Unequal n post hoc test was per
formed to determine significance within sites.

Data from the fine-scale mapping surveys were normally dis
tributed and the variances were homogeneous. These data were

analyzed with a one-way ANOVA with the algal 5'®N value as the
dependant variable and site as the categorical factor. When signif
icant results were detected (P< 0.00001), Tukeys post hoc tests
were used to determine significant levels within factors. Data from

the deployed algal samples were not normally distributed and had
unequal sample sizes per site by the end of the deployments due to

unexpected wave events in which samples disintegrated. These
data were analyzed with a General Linear Model with Type 111 er
ror, after a significant result(see below for results by deployment)
an Unequal n post hoc test was performed to determine signifi

cance of algal iS'^N values within deployment sites and initial lev

Collection Sites North to South

Rg.4. Average Ulva fasciato(5"N values from the fine-scale mapping surveys in the

els (acclimated and field collected samples). All statistical tests

areas of(A) Kahekili Beach Park (BP) and (B) Kalama BP; sices 11-25 encompass
Kalama BP (represented by the line). SignificanC di^'erences are represented by

were performed with Satistica 6.0.

different letters.
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percent ofeffluent reuse and monthly average TN concentration for
the period from 2006 to 2008 were used to estimate the daily and
annual TNL of the wastewater injectate from the Lahaina, Kihei and
Kahului WWRFs.The "load" or mass of a chemical entering or leav

is using as its transport medium and the concentration of the
chemical in the water (Rice and Izuino, 1998):

Load(mass) = Concentration (mass/volume or mass/mass)
X flow (volume or mass)

ing an area is the product of the volume of water that the chemical

(1)
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Fig. 5. February through June 2009 average 5"N values of Ulvafasciata for field, acclimated and deployed samples at Kahekiii(at the respective sites). Significant differences
are represented by different letters.
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Estimated daily TNL or mass flux was calculated with wastewa-

strong(r close to 1.0)significant(P < 0.05)correlations were found

ter effluent TN concentration data and measured or estimated

between pairs of all genera collected from the same locations (U.

injectate flow rates:

fasciata .5'®N = 0.024+1.01* H. muscj/ormis ^'®N, r=0.97, n = 75;
U. fasciata <5'®N = 0.022 + 1.02' A breviarficulafum
r=0.96.

TNL(kg d~^)=[(N concentration, mg

)«(Flow rate, m^ d~')]/

1000, where, kgd"'= kilograms per day; mg
liter; m^ d~' = cubic meters per day.

= milligrams per

n = 42; H. musdformis ^'®N = 1.09 + 0.809' A breviarticulatum
(5'®N, r= 0.96, n = 24; A breviarticulatum ^'®N = -0.030 + 0.913' A

Wastewater treatment and pollution control programs in the US

concinna <5'®N, r= 0.94, n = 19; H. musa/ormis 5'®N = -1.72 +1.18'
A concinna 5'®N, r = 0.99, n = 8). This revealed that the isotopic sig

typically express concentration in milligrams per liter (mgL"^),
volumetric flow rate in million gallons per day (10® gal d"') and
pollutant loads in pounds per day (lbs d"'). Daily TNL estimates

natures were representative of each other (Moore and McCabe,

2002) and the data from these sites were expressed as the average

were calculated with wastewater effluent TN concentration data

algal 5'®N value. Average algal 5'®N values significantly varied by

and measured or estimated injectate flow rates according to Rice

site (Fi2o,386 = 402.99,P < 0.00006). Generally, algae collected from

and Izuino (1998):

areas with low anthropogenic impact had low 5'®N values(Makah-

TNL (lbsd"')=(N concentration, mgL"')*(Flow rate, 10®gal
d"^)« 8.34, where 8.34 is the factor accounting for conversion from

0- The lowest 5'®N values were found in algae collected from east

una Gulch, Manuohule, Ukemehame and La Perouse, Fig. lb, d and

metric (mg, L) to English (lbs, gal) units: 8.34 = mgL"'x

and southeast Maui, ranging from 0.009%e to 1.62%o(Wainanpapa

0.001 g mg-' X 0.002203 lbs g-' x 3.785 L gal"' x 10® gal d"'.

State Park. Kaupo, Kaenea Point, Nahiku, Blue Pool, Koki, Haleakala

National Park and Venus Pools: Fig. le). The highest average algal

5'®N value within areas of low impact was from Arches in south
4. Results

east Maui at 4.02 ± 0.05%o. This value was significantly lower
(P< 0.004) than those of algae collected from sites adjacent to

4.1. Island-wide coastline survey

the urban areas of Waiehu, Kahului, Kahului Harbor, Kite Beach,
Keawakapu BP, Wailea, Makena, South Waipuilani BP, and Kaanapali (Fig. 1 a, c, d and f).

Multiple common genera from the major macroalgal divisions
were collected from 45 sites to determine if differences in ^'®N val

The highest .5'®N values in this study were found among algae

ues occurred among algae from the same site. Differences (or var

collected adjacent to the County of Maui's Wastewater Reclama

iability) of 5'®N values in algae at the same site could arise from

tion Facilities (WWRF)at two sites in Lahaina (near Kahekili BP)
(35.7 ± 0.05%o and 43.3 + 0.08%o), Kahului (22.3 ± 0.97%o)and Kihei

physiologically different nitrogen uptake rates and storage capaci
ties (Wallentinus, 1984)and pigment complexes because phycobilin pigments in the Division Rhodophyta require more nitrogen
atoms than other pigments(Graham and Wilcox, 2000). However,

(at Kalama BP)(17.8±0.04%o)(Fig. la, c and d). These sites were

significantly different from each other and significantly higher

than all other sites(P < 0.00004). The 5'®N values of algae collected

Lahaina Wast

Tffiatmentyracility

Legend
Average N15 Values
High; 50.10

m Low:5.44
• Algal Deployment Sit
11L44<l*jI1'1T4

Fig. a Inverse weighted distance algorithm (IDW)of the algal

values deployed at Kahekili Beach Park in May 2009.{NAD 1983, UTM Coordinate System, United States

Geological Survey Orthoimagery, 2003.)
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adjacent to the Kahului WWRF reservoir and the residential area
of Waiehu with cesspools, were 10.0 + 0.06%c and 9.8±0.08%c,
respectively, and were not significantly different from each other

but were significantly different from all other sites (P< 0.00004:
Fig. Ic). Algal blooms of H. musciformis and U.fasciata were ob
served at most of the impacted sites(above); however, multiple al
gal species were blooming at the Kahului WWRF, Kite Beach and
Keawakapu BP. Algal blooms were not observed in Makena where

sand is the dominant benthic substrate, which would prevent algae

higher than those from SI in the north (Fig. 5). The inverse
weighted distance(IDW)algorithm of the May deployment agrees
with the results above that the majority of the shallow region at
Kahekili is affected by the Lahaina WWRF effluent plume (Fig. 6).
The greatest number of samples was recovered in March when
conditions were calm throughout the entire duration of the
deployment. The February deployment had the least amount of

samples recovered due to a large storm that generated 1 m wind
swell. However, this was the only deployment where the

from attaching to the benthos. In addition, massive algal blooms
(primarily of H. musciformis) were observed in central Maui across
the north coast from Spreckelsville to Hookipa BP which is adjacent
to extensive agricultural operations. The algal
values across
this region were low, ranging from 2.0%o to 3.5%c (Fig. Ic).

Total Influent

§■ Total Reuse
~ Total injected

4.2. Fine-scale mapping survey

1 I i I i if

A significant effect of site was determined for the coastal

surveys in Kahekili (F26,57 = 2561.3, P< O.OOOOl) and Kihei (^31.54 =

k I I

616.83, P < 0.00001). The seven most northerly sites for the Kahek

ili BP survey were located on Honokowai Point (directly adjacent to
the Lahaina WWRF) where a shallow (<0.5 m depth) inteitidal re

gion extends offshore for ~100m (Fig. 2). The algal r5'^N values
from these sites ranged from 5.0±0.10%c to 5.4±0.08%o which

were significantly lower than sites 9-27 to the south (P < 0.0002,

Fig. 4a). The algal 5'^N values from sites 9-27 increased to the
south, ranging from 7.8 ± 0.03%e to 39.1 + 0.06%o with highly signif
icant differences (P< 0.0002) between most collection sites
(Fig. 4a). Collections sites 12 through 27 were notably deeper
(~1.5 m) than sites 1-11 in the north, even though distance from
shore was unchanged. In Kihei. the algal
values from sites
1-3 (in the north) and site 32 (in the south) ranged from
5.9 ± 0.09%c to 6.5 ± 0.03%o. These values were significantly lower

than sites 4 through 31 (P < 0.00015, Fig. 4b). The algal (5^®N values
increased towards Kalama BP (sites 11 through 25) at sites 4-8
(north to south) and 31-26 (south to north) ranging at these sites
from 9.0 ± 0.06%e to 12.8 ± 0.10%© (Fig. 4b). The highest algal
values were found at sites 9 through 23 (centered on Kalama BP),
ranging from 15.0±0.01%c to 18.4 + 0.02%©, which were signifi
cantly higher than all other sites {P< 0.00015).

4.3. Mapping the Lahaina WWRF effluent plume with deployed algae
Every month for one week from February through June 2009,
acclimated samples ofU. fasciata (n = 3 per site at 32 sites, 96 total)
were deployed at sites across the Kahekili area (Fig. 3). Over the
five month period, a total of 480 samples were deployed, however
only 344 samples were recovered, processed and analyzed for tis
sue
due to unforeseen circumstances. Many samples were
subjected to large swell events that disintegrated the samples;
sites with only one recovered sample were not included in statis
tical analyses. A significant effect of site was found for each

deployment (GLM ANOVA: February, F]6.27 = 517.5, P<0.0000:
March, F3o.6o= 79.31, P< 0.0000; April. F24j6= 105.88, P< 0.0000;
May, F27,47 = 144.67, P<0.0000: June, F2i,27 = 278.04, P<0.0000).
Regardless of the deployment month, all samples deployed over
freshwater seeps drastically and significantly increased

(P< 0.0002) in tissue i5'^N values ranging across deployments from
lowest in March (33.1 ± 2.9%©) to the highest in May (50.1 ±1.7%©)
(Fig. 5). Also across all deployments, significantly increased
(P < 0.02) algal
values were observed throughout the shallow
region (1.5-2.0 m, nearshore sites S1-S8 and Transect sites A and

B; Fig. 5). Significantly higher than initial tissue <5'^N values were
repeatedly found at T6A which is 345 m to the south of the fresh
water seep site T3B (P < 0.0002, Fig. 5). In addition, the values from

Fig. 7. 1997-2008 Calculations of annual influent (white bars), reused effluent

algae deployed in the shallow sites to the south were consistently

Wastewater Reclamation Facilities (WWRF).

arficle in

(black bars) and injected elTluent (gray bars) for the Kahului. Kihei and Lahaina

ues in algal tissue to rnapTpcaaonTlnG potentaaT^ourc
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values of samples located ~100m offshore at ~6m depth {T6D.

values provide a useful means of tracing sewage that is more sen

T5D and T4D) significantly increased (P< 0.04) from initial values

sitive than conventional methods and (2) 5'®N values of Ulva aus-

(Fig. 5). In general.
values of samples at Transect sites C and
D(3-6 m depth)were increased but not significantly elevated from
initial values (with the exception of the February deployment)
(Fig. 5). Samples deployed at Molokini in May for seven days did

tralis reflect exposure to effluent in less than seven days (through
laboratory experiments with sewage effluent). In Taiwan, Lin

et al. (2007) document that algal 5'^N values successfully trace
sewage effluent year round and that this method is better at

not change in 5'^N from their initial values (initial: 4.7 ± 0.06%o. fi

detecting anthropogenic N loading than the tissue N contents

nal: 4.4 ± 0.02%c. P= 0.75).

and C/N ratios. In all cases where algal tissue has been used to trace

sewage input into coastal environments, <5'®N values nearest sew
4.4. County ofMaui WWRF injection well nitrogen ioading estimate
In 2008, the average daily flows through injection wells for the
Lahaina, Kihel and Kahului WWRFs were 12,900,9,600, and 16,800

m^ d"^ (or 3.4,2.5 and 4.4 million gal d~'), respectively. From 1997
to 2008, over 3.78 million m^ (1.0 billion gal) of effluent was in
jected per facility annually(with the exception of the Kihei WWRF
in 1999; Fig. 7). Over an 11 year period, the Lahaina, Kihei and Kah
ului WWRFs combined have injected more than 193 million m^
(51 billion gal) of secondarily treated effluent. Assuming an

average TN effluent concentration of 7mgL"' for Lahaina and

age outfalls or treatment facilities are elevated relative to natural

background signatures. Further, the average algal 5^^N values re
ported from sewage impacted areas from around the world range
from 4%c to 25.7%o(Table 1).
The algal
values from the Maui coastline survey ranged
from 0.009 to 43.3%«.. With the exception of the values in close
proximity to the Lahaina WWRF (43.3 ± 0.08%e) all values were

within the range of globally reported algal ^'®N values from
respective impacted and background sites (Table 1). All surveys
and deployments in this study detected highly elevated algal

^'^N signatures (17.8%<j to 50.1%o, Table 1) in areas proximal to

Kihei, and 12mgL~^ for Kahului (where there is less nitrogen

WWRFs with Class V sewage injection wells, demonstrating that

removal), an order of magnitude estimate of 1.74 million kilograms
(3.84 million lbs) of TN have also subsequently been injected. The

the injected effluent from the WWRFs in Lahaina, Kihei and Kahul
ui flowed into the nearshore marine environment. In addition, the

percentage of reused effluent over the same time frame for the

Maui coastline survey revealed algal J^^N values significantly high
er than background levels ranging from 6%o to 8%c in coastal urban
ized areas of Maui.These values compare well with those reported

Lahaina, Kihei and Kahului WWRFs was 21%, 33% and 6%, respec
tively (Fig. 7). From 2006 to 2008, the daily TNL of the Lahaina,
Kihei, and Kahului WWRFs injectate ranged from 79 to 97 kg
(174-215 lbs), 59-89 kg (131-196 lbs) and 174-207 kg (384457 lbs) of N d~', respectively. The annual TNL of the Lahaina
WWRF injectate ranged from 28,873 to 35,530 kg (63,609-

for irrigation (e.g. Makena and Kaanapali golf courses) or leakage

78,274 lbs) of N yr~'. The annual TNL of the Kihei WWRF injectate

from septic tanks and/or cesspools (e.g. Waiehu, Waihikuli and

ranged from 21,676 to 32,525 kg (47,754-71,654lbs) of Nyf^

Maui Meadows, Table 1).

The annual TNL of the Kahului WWRF injectate ranged from

Ma'alaea is small coastal development adjacent to extensive
sugarcane fields with 12 secondary sewage injection wells ranging
in depth from 12.1 to 18.3 m and one that is 88.4 m. Substantial

63,539 to 75,672 kg (139,978-166.705 lbs) of Nyr^^ Our work
suggests that a substantial amount of this loading traveled to the

for of anthropogenic N enrichment from across the world(Table 1).
Potential sources of N enrichment in these areas may include run
off and/or groundwater pollution from the use of reclaimed water

nearby coastal zones.

declines in percent coral cover has occurred in this area from 50-

5. Discussion

75% to 8% over the past decade(SH DLNR,2006)as persistent algal
blooms of H. musciformis, U.fasciata and A. spicifera have prolifer
ated.The combination of two distinct N sources (fertilizer and sew

age N)complicates the interpretation of the expressed algal ^^®N
Foliose and filamentous macroalgae are excellent indicators of
nitrogen sources in marine environments, because they (1) have
high nutrient uptake rates and therefore quickly respond to pulses
of nutrients (Wallentinus, 1984) (2) acquire and integrate all

sources of water column nutrients over extended periods of time
(Costanzo et al., 2005; Cohen and Fong, 2005; Lin and Fong,2008),

value because (1) the average of the two N sources may be ex
pressed and/or(2)the probability of fractionation would increase,
assuming that the area is a N-rich environment, which would low

er the 5'^N values (Kendall, 1998). Therefore, to understand the
changes in algal ^'^N values under these circumstances, further

(3) are attached to the benthos and therefore represent a specific

experimentation of growing algae in a range of combinations of
sewage and fertilizer N (e.g. treatments of 5% fertilizer and 15%

area and potential relationships with regional submarine groundwater discharge,(4)are easily collected and prepared for analysis,
(5) require minimal cost and effort to perform analytical proce

sewage N and vice versa) with the same initial concentrations of
N species in both sources is needed to determine which source is

dures to determine 5^^N values and (6) can be collected from

(primarily of H. musciformis) were observed during the study in

one area and deployed in affected or control areas over minimal

time scales to examine dominant source(s) of N in the area.

central Maui across the north coast from Spreckelsville to Hookipa
BP which is adjacent to extensive agricultural operations. The algal

Source identification through algal <5'^N values maybe compli

^'^N values across this region were low ranging from 2.0%c to 3.5%o

cated with the presence of multiple nitrogen sources with distinct

supporting the view that agricultural N is driving that regional

signatures and biogeochemical processes that alter isotopic com

bloom (Table 1).

position (Kendall, 1998). Although no algal specific evidence of
isotopic preference (fractionation) exists (Cohen and Fong,

areas of high recreational uses and heavy algal <5^^N signatures at

more prevalent in the Ma'alaea area. Lastly, massive algal blooms

Additional fine-scale mapping surveys along the coastline in

2005), it is possible that alga! rS'^N values may be lowered in N-

Kahekili BP and Kalama BP revealed consistent results that waste-

rich environments (Pennock et al., 1996). In addition, enzymatic

5'^N value as metabolism may show preference for lighter iso

water effluent was present in the coastal environment in both
areas of the WWRFs with Class V injection wells. Algal 5'^N values
from the fine-scale mapping survey in Kihei revealed a pattern that

topes (Mariotti et al., 1982).

confirms an effluent plume model generated by USGS(Hunt,2006)

Despite these possible complications, alga! <5^^N values have
been used globally to detect sources of anthropogenic N in coastal

which predicts that the Kihei WWRF effluent plume spans 1 km of
coastline centered on Kalama BP. subsequently impacting less of
the coastal region to the north and south. Algal
values were

processes involving the assimilation of N may also lower the

environments. Gartner et al. (2002) document that(1) algal ^^^N
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significantly lower in the far north and south endpoints of the sur
vey than those from the sites near Kalama BP, where significantly
elevated algal
values spanned ~1 km of coastline.
Further, the fine-scale mapping of Kahekili BP shoreline identi
fied the presence of effluent in the nearshore marine environment
slightly to the south of the Lahaina WWRF spanning at least 1.2 km
of coastline. Coral cover in this area has declined from 55% to 33%

over the past decade as algal (invasive and native) abundance in
the area has increased (SH DLNR, 2006). To combat increased algal
growth and subsequent coral decline in the Kahekili Herbivore
Fisheries Management Area (HFMA) was established where the

recreation potentially poses serious threats to human health be

cause of the associated microbial(bacterial and viral) assemblages
normally found in sewage (Tree et al., 2003). Sewage effluent can
be successfully disinfected with ultraviolet light(UV,254 nm)irra
diation which kills more than 99% of coliform, fecal coliform, fecal
streptococci and heterotrophic bacteria (Oliver and Cosgrove,
1975). In 2008,the Lahaina WWRF processed an average of 3.4 mil
lion gallons of effluent daily. This facility has the ability to disinfect
less than half of the effluent daily with UV radiation: the remaining
effluent is not disinfected and is directed to the injection wells. To
protect the public health and designated uses, including recrea

taking of herbivores is prohibited (http://hawaii.gov/dlnr/dar/

tional use of this popular beach area, the Lahaina WWRF disinfec

regulated_areas_maui.html). The algal

tion capacity should be upgraded to treat 100% of the injected

values from the sites

in the north, directly adjacent to the Lahaina WWRF on Honokowai
Point, in <0.5 m depth ranged from 5.0%c to 5.4%o which were sig
nificantly lower than the values of algae collected from sites to the
south in ~1.5 m depth even though distance from shore was un

changed. The results from this survey determined that the plume
of effluent from the Lahaina WWRF flowed to the south of the facil

ity, suggesting that the prominent landmass of Honokowai Point
could be diverting the effluent to the south.

To determine the extent of the Lahaina WWRF effluent plume
across the coral reef at Kahekili BP, we deployed samples of U.fasciaca at 32 sites spanning the area five times from February
through June 2009. Regardless of the month of deployment, all
samples deployed over freshwater seeps drastically and signifi
cantly increased in
values(from ~5.C%o to 33.1-50.1%o). These
values currently represent the highest
values ever reported
from algal tissue; the highest value reported in the scientific liter
ature is that of Fucus vesiculosus collected from the Scheldt River,

Westerschelde Estuary in The Netherlands, at 25.7%o (Riera et al.,
2000; Table 1). The high
values from algal deployments were
higher than the values from algae grown in effluent from the Laha

ina WWRF (Table 1). The increased difference in
values may
be attributable to further denitrification occurring as the effluent

is transported to the ocean and/or variability in the <5'^N values
of the effluent itself. Further rigorous testing of the Lahaina WWRF
effluent is needed to address the variability of the source
value to determine if(1)the source values can be as high as those
observed in algal deployments and/or(2)further denitrification is
occurring during subterranean transport from the WWRF to the

ocean. Significant increases in algal (5'^N values were observed
throughout the nearshore shallow region Including sites 345 m
to the south of the freshwater seeps, regardless of deployment.
These results confirm that the injected effluent from the Lahaina
WWRF is continuously flowing through the reef at Kahekili and
then subsequently flows to the south. The increased values to the

south are consistent with the findings from the fine-scale mapping
survey and research conducted by USGS of wind patterns, wave
activity and current direction, which found that the prevailing
nearshore current in this area flows from north to south (Storlazzi
and Field, 2008). A large storm generated 1 m wind swell during
the February deployment which was the only deployment where

wastewater.

The deployment of algal tissue and subsequent nutrient and isotopic analysis to detect nutrient pollution was developed and first
used in Moreton Bay in 1997(Costanzo et al., 2001). After the doc
umentation of clear isotopic signals associated with sewage pollu
tion,the public and governmental agencies expressed discontent in
response to the obvious signs of anthropogenic impact in the nitro

gen limited western regions of the coastal embayment. This tech
nique has established its value by guiding management decisions
in the region and providing essential timely feedback that captured
positive outcomes of capital investments, including the results
from progressively upgrading the wastewater treatment plants in
the area to reduce their N loads into Moreton Bay (Costanzo
et al., 2005; Pitt et al., 2009).
Sewage related problems on coral reefs have been documented

in Hawai'i since the 1970's when Maragos(1972)determined that
more than 99% of the coral in the south end of Kaneohe Bay, Oahu
died from anoxia and hydrogen sulfide toxicity as a result of trea

ted sewage effluent disposal. Long term impacts of shallow water
sewage disposal set off decadal changes in Kaneohe Bay (Smith
et al., 1981). Kinsey (1985) later determined that bioeroder com

munities increased in response to the sewage discharge. Ongoing
studies are determining if bioerosion is increased on the reef at
Kahekili in comparison to reference sites on the neighboring island
of Lanai. In Florida, high human density and associated wastewater
loadings were associated with elevated

values in harmful al

gal blooms where the warm buoyant freshwater effluents dis
charged from injection wells quickly went to the surface likely
affecting shallow mid and deep reefs (Lapointe et al., 2005). In
1996, the State of Florida 120 Administrative Hearing was held
to discuss anthropogenic nutrient loading in the Florida Keys,
where the hearing officer ruled that land-based nutrients pose a
threat to coral reefs and that improved wastewater treatment

and nutrient removal must be developed in the Keys. This led to
a governmental mandate for the Florida Keys to have central sew
age collection and treatment including nutrient removal by July 1,
2010(Risk et al., 2009).
Injection wells are regulated under the federal SDWA UIC Pro

gram which controls the subsurface injection of waste fluids be
low, into and above underground sources of drinking water. The

the (5'^N values of samples located ~100 m offshore at ~6 m depth

federal UIC permit conditions, are therefore, concerned with main

significantly increased from initial values indicating that the efflu
ent is detectable at these sites during large scale mixing events.
Generally, the
of samples deployed in 6 m depth were in

taining well integrity and protecting underground sources of
drinking water from pollutant levels that would cause exceedances
of drinking water quality criteria.The federal UIC program does not

creased but not significantly elevated from initial values. Because

require wastewater treatment standards or any requirement re
lated to the impacts of discharges to surface water quality and

the Lahaina WWRF effluent plume is freshwater and more buoyant

than saltwater, future studies will include additional deployments
of samples closer to the surface of the water at offshore sites to
determine if the plume extends ~100m offshore but remains

undetected at6 m depth until large scale mixing events occur,such
as the storm in February 2009.

aquatic resources, including coral reefs. Standards for effluent
and ambient water quality are required by the CWA, with the
objective "to restore and maintain the physical, chemical, and bio
logical integrity of the Nation's waters." The CWA prohibits the dis
charge of pollutants from point sources into "Waters of the US"

The evidence of sewage effluent from the Lahaina WWTP

except in compliance with a NPDES permit,(nonpoint sources do

encompassing the nearshore marine environment that is used for

not require NPDES permits and agricultural runoff is specifically
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exempted from NPDES permitting). GVA Section 401 requires the
applicant for a federal permit that would conduct any activity that
may result in "any discharges into navigable waters" to obtain a
State certification that any discharge allowed by the federal permit
meets the technology based effluent standards, water quality stan
dards, water quality based effluent limits, pre-treatment effluent
and toxic standards. Section 403 establishes specific guidelines
for NPDES discharges into territorial seas and waters of the contig
uous zone (oceans), specifying that there be "no unreasonable deg
radation of the marine environment". NPDES permits implement
minimum wastewater treatment standards through the imposition
of technology based effluent limits with more restrictive water

quality based effluent limits if discharges meeting technology
based effluent limits might cause or contribute to exceedances of
surface water quality standards.These CWA requirements often re
sult in more restrictive effluent limits (requiring more treatment

for pollutant removal)than would be required under a UlC permit.
For example, the Maui Ocean Center NPDES discharge is limited to

3.1 kg (7 lbs) d~' of IN, and is subject to further reductions if
needed under a TMDL; whereas the County of Maui WWRF UlC
permits do not limit the mass discharge of nitrogen and currently
inject mass loads estimated to range from 79 to 207 kg (131-

457 lbs)d~' of IN, Implementation of pollutant load reduction to
meet TMDL allocation is mandatory for discharges authorized un
der NPDES permits, whereas attainment of allocations for other
sources,such as injection wells under federal UlC permits and per
mit-exempted nonpoint sources, is implemented through volun
tary and incentive based programs.
Although injection wells discharge pollutants and are consid
ered point sources under the CWA (40 CFR Part 122.2), NPDES
permits have not typically been required because the definition

cant nexus to navigable waters, governing authorities should

assure that any federal authorization to discharge wastewater,
including UlC permits, have a CWA Section 401 certification that

the permit conditions are in compliance with the requirements
for minimum treatment standards, water quality standards, and
water quality based effluent limitations where warranted. With

or without an NPDES permit, these releases are a source of nitrogen
loading that will be addressed by a TMDL in impaired waters
receiving injectate. Releases from injection wells, with or without
NPDES permits, cannot lawfully be allowed to cause or contribute

to violations of water quality standards, degradation of aquatic
ecosystems and non attainment of legally protected beneficial
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of"Waters of the US" under the CWA does not explicitly include
groundwater; jurisdiction has been based largely on the interpre
tation of the term "navigable waters". Recently a number of courts
have held that the NPDES permit requirements of the CWA
potentially apply even to the indirect discharge of a pollutant into
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RELATING TO MEETINGS OF THE COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITES

"Celebrating 50*'' Anniversary of the Fair Housing Act"
By Lawrence Carnicelli, Government Affairs Director for the REALTORS® Association of Maui
The REALTORS® Association of Maui(RAM)believes that Maui's vibrant mix of cultures is what

makes us great and gives our community strength. With that diversity in mind we commemorate next

week's 50*'' anniversary ofthe Fair Housing Act being enacted into law back on April 11, 1968. In
addition RAM would like to celebrate the State of Hawaii enacting our own Fair Housing Act Chapter
515 ofthe Hawaii Revised Statutes(HRS)the previous year in 1967.

RAM recognizes that any progress made stands on the shoulders of generations that preceded us.
People that marched unwelcomingly, protested in contentious environments, challenged discriminatory
practices, and fought quietly in legislative sessions and community gatherings. Resistance, harassment

and violence are unfortunately hallmarks ofthe pursuit of equal housing. Despite opposition the Fair
Housing Act and HRS Chapter 515 declared a policy of fair housing by prohibiting discrimination in
the sale, rental or financing of housing based on race, color, national origin or religion.
For generations access to housing of choice didn't mean access for all. Where you lived was often

dictated by the color of your skin or your nationality. REALTORS® were at the forefront of changing
this dynamic. In 1947 African-American real estate brokers formed the National Association of Real

Estate Brokers with a clear fair housing purpose which gave a platform to educate communities about

people being denied property ownership and shifting policies all across the country, including Hawaii.
Changing attitudes and behaviors proved to be difficult. However progress has been made. The Fair
Housing Act was amended in later years to also prohibit discrimination based on gender, disability,
familial status and to increase the enforcement of the law. With the support of REALTORS®,
Hawaii—yet again—proved to be progressive by further reforming HRS Chapter 515 with the above
but also includes discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity and expression,
marital status, age and human immunodeficiency virus infection.

REALTORS® and the real estate community continue to lead the way to expand fair housing
protection, to bring about a market that is truly open and provides equal housing opportunities for all.
RAM believes that fair housing is an essential part of keeping Maui a healthy progressive place to live
and grow a family. We are working together with our partners and allies to show that our industry is
firmly committed to equal housing opportunities and recognizes the uniquely important role we have in
this monumental endeavor to ensure everyone will have the opportunity to experience the American
Dream of home ownership.
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Good morning Chair White, Vice-Chair Carroll, and members of the Council:

My name is David Lane Henkin, I am an attorney with Earthjustice, and I represent the
plaintiffs in HawaiT Wildlife Fund, et al.. v. County of Maui. both in the proceedings before the
district court and now on appeal to the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals. I regret that I am
unable to appear in person this morning, but I am currently on travel out-of-state. If it would

be helpful, I would be happy to find a time in the near future to meet with you and answer any
questions you may have about Earthjustice's and our clients' views regarding how best to
address the Clean Water Act violations associated with the injection wells at the Lahaina
Wastewater Reclamation Facility(LWRF).

As litigation regarding the LWRF injection wells is still pending,I ordinarily would not
address the Council regarding this matter. I had occasion, however, to watch the video

recording of the March 21, 2018 meeting of the Parks, Recreation, Energy and Legal Affairs
Committee, and I know that a number of questions came up regarding the case and, in
particular, the views of Earthjustice and the Maui community groups we represent. I present
this testimony in the hope of providing you with information that may be helpful to your
deliberations.

1.

NEITHER EARTHJUSTICE NOR ANY OF THE PLAINTIFFS HAVE ANY INTEREST

IN HAVING THE COUNTY PAY HIGH CIVIL PENALTIES; RATHER,WE JUST
WANT THE COUNTY TO ADDRESS THE PROBLEM

At the March 21 committee meeting, several Council members expressed concerns that,

if the County does not continue the litigation over the LWRF injection wells, it will be subjected
to hundreds of millions of dollars in fines for continued operation of its various wastewater

treatment facilities. Please rest assured that neither Earthjustice nor any of our clients has any
interest in having the County subjected to high civil penalties for its Clean Water Act violations.
All of our clients are Maui community groups made up of Maui taxpayers. Our clients do not
want their tax dollars sent to the U.S. Treasury in the form of penalties. Rather, they want the
County to invest their tax dollars to fund projects to put treated wastewater to beneficial reuse
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(in the process addressing the County's chronic shortages of fresh water), rather than injecting
that wastewater, where it ends up on the reef, causing extreme environmental damage.'
You don't have to take my word for it, because the record is very clear on this point. For
four years before we headed to court, Earthjustice and our clients tried to convince the County
to take seriously the harm associated with operation of the LWRF injection wells and to take
steps to increase reuse of the facility's treated wastewater. In November 2011, after more than

three years without making any headway, we sent the County the required notice of intent to
sue under the Clean Water Act. Even then, we tried to get the County to commit to addressing
the problems posed by the LWRF injection wells without going to court, waiting nearly ten
months(rather than the 60 days required by law)before filing suit.

After we got to court, we welcomed the County's suggestion that the parties attempt to
find a mutually accepted settlement that would avoid the need to spend time and money on
litigation, agreeing to put our case on hold for nearly a year and a half while the parties
negotiated. All of our settlement proposals focused on identifying feasible projects to reuse
treated wastewater from the LWRF. It was only when the County refused to fund any of those
projects that we returned to active litigation.

After the district court ruled in our favor, holding that the County was violating the
Clean Water Act, we again focused on trying to convince the County to fund wastewater reuse
projects, not on seeking penalties. The settlement agreement we reached in September 2015
reflects that focus, with the agreement calling for the County to invest at least $2.5 million on
wastewater reuse.

The September 2015 settlement does oblige the County to pay $100,000 in the form of a
monetary penalty, but that is only because the Clean Water Act settlement policy requires at

least a nominal fine as part of any settlement, not because our clients wanted to impose a fine.
Please bear in mind that the settlement resolved over eight years of nearly daily Clean Water
Act violations at each of four injection wells. The penalty in the settlement represents a fine of
only a few dollars per violation, which is truly nominal.

'While the County's lawyers have argued that discharges of wastewater from the LWRF
injection wells have not harmed the reef at Kahekili, all of the independent, peer-reviewed

science is to the contrary. Please find attached to this testimony the latest peer-reviewed study
- reflecting the views of experts at the U.S. Geological Survey, Hawai'i's Division of Aquatic
Resources, Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution and the International Atomic Energy Agency
- which confirms that the massive input of nutrients into the nearshore marine environment
from the LWRF injection wells is contributing to accelerated rates of bioerosion that threaten to
collapse the coral reef ecosystem at Kahekili. See Prouty,et al (2017).

Earthjustice Testimony Re: Communication No. 18-130
April 6, 2018 Regular Council Meeting
Page 3

The bottom line is that all Earthjustice and our clients want is for the County to invest in
projects addressing the environmental problems posed by the Coimty's injection wells, not pay
fines to the U.S. Treasury. Based on the statements made by several Council members at the
March 21 committee hearing,it sounds like we may all be on the same page.

II.

THE SETTLEMENT DOES NOT REQUIRE THE COUNTY TO APPEAL

At the March 21 committee hearing, statements were made that suggested some Coimcil
members may be under the impression that the September 2015 settlement requires the County
to pursue appeals. That is simply not the case. The settlement preserves the County's right to
appeal the district court's rulings, but it does not oblige the County to do so. As mentioned,it
has always been our desire that the parties focus on finding solutions to environmental harm
caused by using the LWRF injection wells, not on endless litigation.

HI.

THE HAWAI'I DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH IS NOT REFUSING TO PROCESS THE
COUNTY'S NPDES PERMIT APPLICATION

A lot of the discussion at the March 21 committee hearing focused on the alleged refusal
of the Hawai'i Department of Health(HDOH)to issue a National Pollutant Discharge
Elimination System(NPDES)permit for the LWRF injection wells or even to process the
County's permit application. There is no truth to these claims.

While the County's Department of Environmental Management did subirut an
application for an NPDES permit, HDOH made clear more than two years ago that the
Coimty's application was so deficient, lacking the most basic information, that HDOH could not
process it. See 2/25/16 HDOH Letter (attached). HDOH identified a long list of missing,
"required information" and set a deadline of May 31,2016 for the Coimty to provide it. Id. at 4.

Rather than comply with HDOH's information requests in a timely fashion, the
County's Department of Environmental Management has asked for extension after extension of

the deadline. See 5/16/16 DEM Letter (attached); 10/27/16 DEM Letter (attached). Most recently,
the Department of Environmental Management asked for yet another extension, this time imtil
November 30, 2018. See 11/29/17 DEM Letter (attached).

The County cannot fault HDOH for failing to take action on the County's NPDES permit
application when the County has failed to provide all of the information HDOH identified over
two years ago as essential to review of the Coimty's application.
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IV.

THE COUNTY CAN SECURE NPDES PERMIT COVERAGE FOR INJECTION WELL
DISCHARGES

Another major theme at the March 21 committee hearing was that it is allegedly
impossible to secure an NPDES permit for the LWRF injection wells because,supposedly, no
one knows how to design a permit for discharges via groundwater to navigable waters like the
Pacific Ocean off Kahekili Beach. That is simply not true. The Environmental Protection

Agency has issued such permits, and has offered repeatedly to assist HDOH and the Coimty to
develop a legally adequate permit for the LWRF injections wells. See, e.g., EPA,NPDES Permit
#WA0023434 Fact Sheet(discussing permit for rapid infiltration basins at wastewater treatment
plant that discharge to river via groimdwater)(attached).

We do not mean to suggest that the County will be able to secure an NPDES permit that
simply rubberstamps the status quo operations at the LWRF injection wells. HDOH has
identified the nearshore waters off Kahekili Beach as water quality impaired for nutrients, due
in large part to the millions of gallons of nutrient-rich treated wastewater that flow from the

LWRF injection wells each day. Any NPDES permit will have to ensure the County addresses
that ongoing environmental degradation. But that does not take away from the fact that
NPDES permits can be developed and issued to address discharges to navigable waters via
hydrologically connected groundwater. The Coimty is not, as many claimed at the March 21
committee hearing,in an impossible situation.

V.

CONCLUSION

I hope this information is helpful to the Council as it deliberates over its next steps.
Earthjustice and its clients Hawaii Wildlife Fund,Sierra Club - Maui Group,Surfrider
Foundation,and West Maui Preservation Association would welcome the opportunity to work
with the Council to find solutions to the challenges posed by the County's injection wells.
As previously mentioned,I would be happy to find a time in the near future to meet
with you and answer any questions you may have. I can be reached via email at
dhenkin@earthjustice.org or via telephone at 808-599-2436, ext. 6614.
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Abstract Ocean acidification (OA),the gradual decline in ocean pH and [COj"j caused by rising levels of
atmospheric COj, poses a significant threat to coral reef ecosystems, depressing rates of calcium carbonate

(CaCOs) production, and enhancing rates of bioerosion and dissolution. As ocean pH and [C0^~] decline
globally, there is increasing emphasis on managing local stressors that can exacerbate the vulnerability of
coral reefs to the effects of OA. We show that sustained, nutrient rich, lower pH submarine groundwater

discharging onto nearshore coral reefs off west Maui lowers the pH of seawater and exposes corals to
nitrate concentrations 50 times higher than ambient. Rates of coral calcification are substantially decreased,
and rates of bioerosion are orders of magnitude higher than those observed in coral cores collected in the
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nitrate concentrations 50 times higher than ambient. Rates of coral calcification are substantially decreased,
and rates of bioerosion are orders of magnitude higher than those observed in coral cores collected in the
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1. Introduction

Coral reefs occupy less than 1% of the world's seafloor yet support hundreds of thousands of animal and

plant species (Reaka-Kudia, 1987), sustain the livelihoods of hundreds of millions of people around the
world, and protect thousands of kilometers of coastline from coastal hazards (Ferrarlo et al., 2014; Hughes
et a!., 2003). Yet coral reefs are facing increasing stress from global climate change, such as increasing tem
peratures, sea levels, and ocean acidification (OA), combined with local stressors from overfishing, sedimen
tation, and land-based sources of pollution including coastal acidification (Knowlton & Jackson, 2008). As
discussed In early work on carbonate budgets by Steam et al. (1977), and Scoffin et al.(1980), the carbonate

accretion of coral reefs depends on two overarching processes; production of calcium carbonate (CaCOa)
skeletons by plants and animals on the reef and cementation of sand and rubble, and CaCOa breakdown
and removal that occurs through bioerosion, dissolution, and offshore transport (e.g., Glynn & Manzello,
2015; Perry et al., 2013), Accretion of CaCOa must exceed removal for modern reefs to be in a state of net
Published 2017.This article is a U.S.

Government work and is In the public
domain in the USA.

PROUTY ET AL

growth. However, any factor facilitating the decrease of carbonate production could tip this balance, caus
ing reefs to shift to a state of net loss. There is now strong evidence that calcification rates tend to decrease,
and bioerosion and dissolution rates tend to increase with declining seawater pH and (CO^"] (Anthony
et al., 2008; Enochs et al., 2016; Hughes et a!., 2007). Under elevated aqueous PCO2(750 /latm) treatments,
CORAL REEF VULNFRARII ITY

^AGU. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans
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blogenic dissolution by euendolith (microborers) communities were found to yield a dissolution rate of 39 g
CaCOj m"2 mo~^ (46.8 mg cm"^ yr"'); Tribollet et al., 2009).This is consistent with field observations from

Oahu where bioerosion rates were highly sensitive to ocean pH (Silbiger et al., 2014,2016). Nutrient loading
can also accelerate bioerosion rates (Carreiro-Silva et al., 2005,2009; Holmes et al., 2000), as revealed at sites

that were exposed to inorganic nutrient loading in the absence of macrograzers having bioerosion rates
enriched by a factor of 10 (Carreiro-Silva et al., 2005). Therefore, past studies indicate that both OA and

nutrient loading separately can increase bioerosion rates. However,there is now compelling evidence that
sensitivity to bioerosion is much magnified under multiple stressors, including stressors from nutrient and

sediment loading, along with overfishing (Ban et al., 2014; DeCarlo et al., 2015; Vega Thurber et al., 2014).
Recently, DeCarlo et al.(2015)found macrobioerosion rates 10 times greater under high-nutrient conditions.
Bioerosion rates of corals colleaed from naturally low pH environments were 10 times faster under

nutrient-rich (eutrophic) conditions compared with nutrient poor (oligotrophic) conditions. Although this
observation was made on pristine, unpolluted reef systems, it highlights the potential dangers of nutrients
to magnifying OA effeas. This is of particular concern to coral reefs adjacent to densely inhabited shore
lines, where nutrient fluxes can be high due to upstream fertilized, agricultural lands, treated wastewater
injertion, and leakage from leech field and septic systems close to shore.

Situated in the North Pacific Subtropical Gyre, the coral reef islands of Hawaii occupy a tropical, oligotrophic
region with naturally occurring, low-nutrient concentrations. On the Hawaiian island of Maui, however,

anthropogenic nutrient loading to coastal waters via sustained submarine groundwater discharge (SGD)
has been well documented (Amato et al., 2016; Bishop et al., 2015; Dailer et al., 2010, 2012; Fackrell et al.,
2016). SGD consists of both terrestrial groundwater and recirculated seawater that is influenced by tides
and waves (Dimova et al., 2012). In Hawaii, where rivers are not abundant and permeability is high within
the basaltic bedrock, SGD is an important water-borne transport vector for nutrients into the coastal ocean

(Amato et al., 2016; Bienfang, 1980; Fackrell et al., 2016; Hunt & Rosa, 2009; Nelson et al., 2015; Parsons et al.,
2008; Peterson et al., 2009; Swarzenski et al., 2012,2016). As a result,SGD can impact the structure of marine

biotic communities by delivering elevated nutrient loads that may lead to eutrophication, harmful algal
blooms (Anderson et al., 2002), decreased coral abundance and diversity, and increased macroalgal abun
dance (Fabricius, 2005; Lapointe et al., 2005), as well as low pH water that can cause coastal acidification
(Wang et al., 2014). Eutrophication, for example, from nitrogen and phosphorous pollution of land-based
sources, such as septic leachate and fertilizers, can alter ecosystem function and struaure by shifting reefs
from being dominated by corals to being dominated by algae (Andrefouet et al., 2002; Howarth et al., 2000;

Hughes et al., 2007) and increasing the vulnerability of reefs to coral disease (Bruno et al., 2003; Redding
etal.,2013).

"Dead zones," areas of clustered patches of variable degrees of degradation with discrete coral cover loss of
nearly 100% have been observed for decades(Ross et al., 2012; Wiltse, 1996) along the shallow coral reef at

Kahekili in Kaanapali, west Maui, Hawaii, USA (Figure 1). This area has a long history of macroalgal blooms
(Smith et al., 2005)and a decrease in herbivorous fishes attributed to overfishing (Williams et al., 2016). As a

result, there has been a shift over the past decades in benthic cover from abundant corals to turf-algae or
macroalgae (Cochran et al., 2014). Currently, only 51% of the hardbottom at Kahekili is covered with at least

10% live coral (Cochran et al., 2014). Excessive algae growth has been a concern since the late 1980s, with
potential links to input of nutrient-rich water via wastewater injertion wells (Dailer et al., 2010,2012). Fluo
rescent dye tracer studies now confirm that there is a direct hydrologic link between the nearby Lahaina
Wastewater Reclamation Facility (LWRF) and SGD, where treated wastewater is injected into groundwater
that then flows toward the coast to emerge through a network of small seeps and vents (Glenn et al., 2013;
Swarzenski et al., 2016). Changes in coastal water quality observed off west Maui can ultimately impart the

balance between reef accretion and bioerosion, with reef degradation occurring through both the biologi
cal breakdown of the skeleton from microborers (e.g., alga and bacteria) and macroborers (e.g., bivalves
and sponges; Osomo et al., 2005) via mechanical and chemical bioerosion (see reviews by Schonberg et al.,
2017; Tribollet & Golubic, 2011) as well as dissolution of CaCOs due to changes in the aragonite saturation
state (Harag) from both natural (Crook et al., 2012, 2013; Shamberger et al., 2014; Silbiger et al., 2014) and
anthropogenic activities (Fabricius et al., 2011; Hoegh-Guldberg et al., 2007; Kleypas et al., 1999).

We investigated the influence of SGD on reef biogeochemistry and growth of massive reef-building
corals on a shallow reef at Kahekili in Kaanapali, west Maui, Hawaii, USA (Figure 1), where the
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Figure 1. Locarion map of the island of Maul, Hawaii, USA, and the study area at Kahekili along west Maui. Bathymetric

map (S m contours! of study area showing coral coring locations and seawater sampling sites (blue triangles) along Kahe
kili, primary seep site (red circlei, superimposed on distribution of percent coral cover versus sand. Computerized tomog
raphy(CT) images and respective photographs of coral cores collected at the primary seep site and north of the primary
seep site, approximately 780 m north of the primary seep cluster at Kahekili.

existence of numerous low salinity seeps provide a direct vector for low pH, nutrient-rich groundwater onto the reef (Glenn et al., 2013; Swarzenski et a!., 2016). Sampling to characterize seawater
chemistry at the primary seep site and in adjacent coastal waters was conducted in September 2014

and March 2016. Water samples were collected and analyzed for salinity, dissolved inorganic
nutrients, and seawater carbonate system parameters (pH (total scale), total alkalinity (TA), and dis

solved inorganic carbon (DlC)). The full seawater C0> system was calculated using the carbonate speciation program C02SYS (supporting information Table SI; see methods), To investigate the response
of corals to the combined effects of coastal acidification and nutrient loading associated with SGD,
skeletal cores were extracted from Poriies lobata corals located around the discharge seep (Figure 1

and Table 1), and to the north and south of its influence, and Computerized Tomography (GT)
scanned at the Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution's Computerized Tomography Scanning Facility
(Crook et al., 2013). The scan images were analyzed for annual calcification and bioerosion rates
using coralCT (DeCarlo & Cohen, 2016). With global warming and ocean acidification projected to
compromise carbonate accretion (Fabricius et al., 2011; Gattuso et al., 2015; Hoegh-Guldberg et al.,
2007), managing the compounding effects from local stressors is a top priority in reef-management.
Results from this work can therefore be'used to estimate changes in coral reef health under future
OA and shifting off continent material flux scenarios.
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Table 1

Location and Physical Charaaenstics ofCoral Coring Locations offKohekili Beach Park Collected in July 2013 From Porites lobata
Water
Coral ID

Lifespan
LobataHeadOl

LobataHead02
Lobata Head03
LobataHead04
LobataHeadOS

LobataHead06
LobataHeadO?

20'56.317'N

156''41.598'W

Tissue

Distance

thickness

offshore

Distance

Direction

seep(m)

seep (")

1970-2013

20=56.320'N

156'41.605'W

1992-2013

20"56.324'N
20"56.326'N
20-56.708'N
20'56.318'N
20'56.236'N

156 41.594'W

1987-2013

156'41.587'W

1983-2013

156 41.590'W

1984-2013

156 41.589'W

1978-2008

156-41.61 rw

n/a

At seep

'Age of death determined by bomb-derived '"c value
2. Methods

2.1. Coral Growth Parameters

Coral cores (n = 7) were collected In July 2013 from the shallow reef at Kahekili in Kaanapali, west Maul
Hawaii from scleractinian Pontes lobata (Figure 1) in water depths of between 1 and 3 m and in the vicinity
1
approximately
the iTa^c
LWRF (Table 1). All cores were collected from living Porites spp., except
for adjacent0.5tokmthesouthwest
seep whereof
the coral colony was dead upon collection. Colonies were selected based on several criteria including dis
tance from shore, distance from seep, coral shape, and water depth. Metrics of coral reef health (bioerosion

calcification, and growth rate) were quantified at the Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution's CT Scanning
acility (Crook et al., 2013) where CT scan images (supporting information Figure SI) were used to calculate
t e proportion of the skeleton eroded (>1 mm boring diameter) by boring organisms and calculated as the

tota volume of CaCOj removed relative to the total volume of the individual Porites coral core (Barkley
et al., 2015; DeCarlo et al., 2015) using coralCT (DeCarlo & Cohen, 2016). The average growth rate reported
m this study is the average linear extension rate and respective standard deviation for the length of cores
analyzed per site. Pearson correlation coefficients and respective p values were calculated in Excel Signifi
cance levels were tested at the 95% and 90% confidence level. The number of years for analysis ranged
rom the upper 10-26 years and was calculated as linear extension (mm)per year. The range (i.e., length of
core analyzed) reflects the fact that the quality/preservation of banding was not consistent across the colection sites due to differences in boring and erosion (supporting information Figure SI). In comparison to
measured bioerosion rates, predicted bioerosion rates were calculated using the equation from DeCarlo
et al. (2015) where bioerosion rate = -11.96'P.,,,, 43.52. Coral life spans were calculated based on

annual growth rate and core length. Coral life span for the dead specimen was determined by comparing
bomb-derived radiocarbon ('"C) values measured at five depth intervals to reference bomb-curves from
Hawaii(Andrews et al., 2016). Samples were prepared for Accelerator Mass Spectrometry (AMS) radiocarbon
( C)dating at the National Ocean Sciences Accelerator Mass Spectrometry(NOSAMS)facility.
2.2. Carbonate Geochemistry

Coral nitrogen isotope (<i''N) values were determined by collecting skeletal material (-300 mg)from the
upper 4.0-5.6 mm of growth. Approximately 18 mg of material was placed into tin capsules with an approx

imately equivalent mass of vanadium oxide (V,0,) catalyst to ensure complete combustion for analysis
using a Costech elemental analyzer—Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometry (EA-IRMS) at the University of Califor
nia at Santa Cruz and the USGS Stable Isotope Lab to determine ri'^N composition. Analytical uncertainty of
0.16"„., IS reported based on replicate analysis of the international nitrogen standard, acetanilide.
2.3. Water Sample Collection and Analysis

Sampling for water at the primary seep site and in adjacent coastal waters was conducted in September
2014 and March 2016. In 2014, sampling of the submarine springs was conducted using a piezometer point
directly inserted into the primary seep site (Swarzenski et al., 2012)and a 12 V peristaltic pump during both
high and low tide (supporting information Table SI). At each sampling site, the salinity and temperature of
the seep water and bottom water was recorded using calibrated YSI multiprobes. Seawater sampling in
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March 2016 was conducted near the coral sites every 4 h over a 6 day period for nutrients and carbonate
chemistry variables. A peristaltic pump was used to pump seawater from the seafloor and temperature and
salinity were recorded using a calibrated YSI multimeter. In situ temperatures were also recorded from
Solonist CTD Divers installed at each sampling tube (Prouty et al., 2017).

Water samples were collected for the dissolved nutrients NH4, Si, PO4", and [NOf + NO2]in duplicate, fil
tered with an in-line 0.45 /tm filter (and 0.20 )um syringe filter for time series sample), and kept frozen until
analysis. Nutrients were analyzed at the Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution nutrient laboratory and Uni
versity of California at Santa Barbara's Marine Science Institute Analytical Laboratory via flow injection analy
sis for NH4, Si, PO4", and [NOJ + NOJ], with precisions of 0.6-3.0%, 0.6-0.8%, 0.9-1.3%, and 0.3-1.0%

relative standard deviations, respeaively. Nitrate isotope (^'^N and 5^®0) analyses were done at the Univer
sity of California at Santa Cruz using the chemical reduction method (Mcllvin & Altabet, 2005; Ryabenko
et al., 2009) and University of California at Davis' Stable Isotope Facilities using the denitrifier method (Sigman et al., 2001). Using a Thermo Finnigan MAT 252 coupled with a GasBench II interface, isotope values

are presented in per mil (%„) with respect to AIR for 5'^N and VSMO for

with a precision of 0.3-0.4%o

and 0.5-0.6%ofor 5'^N-nitrate and ^'®0-nitrate, respectively.
Measurement for carbonate chemistry parameters from the March 2016 collection were collected and ana

lyzed for pH (total scale), TA, and DIC. A peristaltic pump was used to pump seawater from sampling sites
through a 0.45 /tm filter. Samples for pH were filtered into 30 ml optical glass cells, and were analyzed
within 1 h of collection using spectrophotometric methods (Zhang & Byrne, 1996), an Ocean Optics
USB2000 spectrometer and thymol blue indicator dye. Samples for TA (±1 /tmol kg"^) and DIC(±2 /imol

kg~^) were filtered into 300 ml borosilicate glass bottles, preserved by adding 1001.1L saturated HgClz solu
tion, and bottles were pressured sealed with ground glass stoppers coated with Apiezpon grease. TA sam
ples were analyzed using spectrophotometric methods of Yao and Byrne (1998) with an Ocean Optics
USB2000 spectrometer and bromocresol purple indicator dye. DIC samples were analyzed using a UlC car
bon coulometer model CM5014 and CM5130 acidification module fitted with a sulfide scrubber, and meth

ods of Dickson et al.(2007). Dissolved oxygen (±0.1 mg L"'), temperature(± O.orC), and salinity(± 0.01)
were measured using a YSI multimeter calibrated daily. However, due to temperature change during water
transit time within the sampling tube, in situ temperatures as recorded from Solonist CTD Divers were

reported and used to temperature correct pH and perform C02SYS calculations.

Certified reference materials (CRM)for TA and DIC analyses were from the Marine Physical Laboratory of
Scripps Institution of Oceanography (A. Dickson, personal communication, 2016). Duplicate or triplicate

analyses were performed on at least 10% of samples, yielding a mean precision of ~1 and ~2 nmol kg"'
for TA and DIC analyses, respectively. For low salinity(<10) water samples collected directly from the seep,
discrete DIC samples were measured on an Apollo SdTech AS-C3 DIC autoanalyzer via sample acidification
followed by nondispersive infrared CO2 detection using a LiCOR 7000. The instrument was calibrated with
certified reference material(CRM)from Dr. A.G. Dickson at the Scripps Institution of Oceanography. A modi
fied Gran titration procedure by Wang and Cai (2004) was used to determine TA with an Apollo SciTech ASALK2 automated titrator and CRM-calibrated HCI at 25.0°C. The full seawater COj system was calculated

with measured salinity, temperature, nutrients (phosphate and silicate), TA, and pH data using an Excel
Workbook Macro translation of the original C02SYS program (Pierrot et al., 2006). The C02SYS 2.0 program
was run with dissociation constants K, and Kj from Mehrbach et al. (1973) refit by Dickson and Millero
(1987) and KS04 from Dickson (1990). The aragonite saturation state (J2arag) was defined as the ratio of

[CO^"] and [Ca^"^] divided by the aragonite solubility product (Kjp). The concentration of calcium [Ca^"^]
was assumed to be proportional to the salinity, and the carbonate concentration was calculated from DIC,
pH, and the values of K, and K2(Pierrot et al., 2006).

3. Results

3.1. Seawater Carbonate Chemistry

The 6 day continuous sampling in March 2016 revealed dynamic changes in the chemistry of seawater adja
cent to the primary seep site, and captured the level of exposure of corals to variable pH and nutrient condi
tions (Figure 2 and supporting information Table 51). From 16 to 19 March 2016, salinity increased and
nutrient concentrations steadily declined, while pH values increased. From 21 to 24 March 2016, salinity
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decreased and nutrient concentrations increased by five orders of magnitude as
pH fell, reaching values as low as 7.36 at the primary seep site (Figures 2a and
2b). During this time, QIC and TA values increased, and Qgrag fell below saturation
for approximately 15% of the time at the primary seep site (Figure 2c and sup
porting information Table SI). All carbonate parameters adjacent to the primary
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Figure 52), demonstrating the tight coupling between nutrients and pH and
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nutrient enriched SGD derived seep water (Glenn et al., 2013; Swarzenski et al.,
2012, 2016). Nutrients, TA, and DIG continued to covary with salinity at values
greater than 33, suggesting that these stressors may have greater potential to
impact those corals away from the seep. Although the salinity was extremely low
at the seep, by the time affected waters reached corals only meters away, it had
become well mixed with respect to salinity, and most corals in the vicinity of the
seep were experiencing salinities ranging from 34 to 36 (supporting information

Table 51). However, nutrients can impact the corals "downstream" because they
are assimilated rapidly, fueling productivity that was likely driving the bioerosion
(e.g., Carreiro-Silva et al., 2005, 2009). These conditions clearly demonstrate that

■wiininiiiiiti

end of

SGD is the primary source of elevated bottom water nutrient concentrations and

century

dramatically under-saturated seawater (narag<1), corresponding to seawater
pCOa values greater than 1500 patm (Figure 2).
1617181920 2122232425
March 2016 (day)

O aragonite
,,

pCO^2

3.2. Coral Cores

Measured bioerosion rates and percent volume erosion were highest at the coral
site adjacent to the active SGD seep, and lowest at the coral site furthest from

the seep, with bioerosion rates ranging between 23 and 99 mg cm"^ yr"^ (Table
2). However, the bioerosion rate of LobataHead06 may be an overestimate given

C.
tiiiitifitfijktuit]

end of

that the core was collected from a dead specimen. The correlation between coral

cenfuryltt

bioerosion rates and percent volume erosion relative to distance to the seep

end of

(''= -0.69 and -0.62, respertively) was significant at the 90% confidence level

century

(Table 3). In addition, correlations between bioerosion rate and percent bioero

sion volume and seawater parameters {P^a,sg, pH, and nitrate) were statistically
significant (p<0.05). Growth rates ranged from 0.69 ±0.10 to 1.17 ±0.26 cm
4000

16171819 202122 232425
March 2016 (day)

Figure 2. Results of time series of seawater chemistry variables
over a 6 day period colleaed from bottom water near the seep
site on the nearshore reef (20°56.31660', -156''4159080') every

yr\ and calcification rates ranged from 0.67 to 1.10 g cm"^ yr~^ (Table 2). Calci
fication rates were correlated to distance from shore (r = 0.72; p < 0.05; Table 3).
Neither growth parameter, however, was statistically correlated to bioerosion
rates however seawater parameters were correlated to growth rate at the 90%
confidence level.

cate) concentrations (//mol L~'), and nitrate stable nitrogen

To investigate whether the corals assimilate SGD nitrate, the ^'^N composition of
the coral tissue from the upper 4.0-5.6 mm of coral growth was analyzed. Coral

isotopes (<5'®N-nitrate;

^^^N values were highest closest to the seep site (17.08 ± 0.40%o; Table 2), and

4 h. (a) Dissolved nutrient (nitrate + nitrite, phosphate, and sili

(b) temperature corrected pH (total

scale); and (c) calculated carbonate parameters for aragonite sat
uration state (fliarag) arid PCO2 (/latm; inverted) based on TA-pH
pairwise and measured salinity, temperature, nutrients (phos

phate and silicate) data. End-of-century projections according to
the "business as usual" RCP85 scenario for pH (reduction by 0.4
units), £2arag (2.0), and pCOj (750 /latm) (Fabricius et al., 2011).

decreased with distance away from the seep (r = -0.58; p = 0.09) and from shore
(f = -0.88; p<0.05; Table 3). With the exception of one coral head, all tissue

5^^N collected from corals near the primary seep zone, referred to as the "dead
zone," were enriched relative to the north and south coral sites according to a
one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA; F^6,so) =136.1;p < 0.0001; supporting infor
mation Figure S3). Coral
values were also positively correlated to percent

volume bloerosjon (r = 0.68, p = 0.07; supporting information Figure S3), and inversely correlated with calcification rates (r = -0 70, p = 0.06; Table 3).

4. Discussion

At the Kahekili site off the west coast of Maui, sustained SGD is rich in nutrients and also has lower pH (aver
age 7.5 ± 1.7). As a result of this SGD, the surrounding corals are exposed to multiple associated stressors.
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Table 2

Coral Growth Parameters Quantified by Computerized Tomography(CT)for Growth Rate(±SD;cm yr~ ^), Density(g cm~\ and Calcification Rates(g cm~^yr~'A Per
cent Volume Erosion (%),fAeasured Bioerosion Rate(mg cm~^yr~^),Predicted Bioerosion Rate(mg cmT^ yr~^) Based on DeCario et ai.(2015);Bioerosion Rate =
— 11.96* Qamg + 43.52), and Average(±STD)Coral Tissue Nitrogen isotope (5'^N;XJ Values
Predicted
Growth
Coral head

Bioerosion

bioerosion

rate

rate

72.32

n/a

Density Calcification bioerosion

rate

LobataHeadOl

Volume

1.17 ±0.26

1.04

1.10

657

(n = 24 years)
LobataHead02

0.88 ± 0.06

1.08

0.94

5.94

56.03

7.04

0.72 ±0.10

0.99

0.71

12.48

89.07

n/a

0.72 ±0.16

1.01

0.67

5.92

39.87

7.04

Nitrate

n/a

n/a

8.44 ±0.12

3.05 ± 0.10 8.00 ± 0.02 35.19 ±0.87

0.16 ±0.10

10.87 ±0.45

n/a

n/a

n/a

n/a

14.62 ±0.23 3.05 ± 0.17 8.01 ± 0.03 34.98 ±0.99

0.41 ±0.18

(n = 9)
0.95 ±0.11

1.15

1.02

22.58

220

6.92

(n = 13 years)
LobataHead06

Salinity

n/a

(n = 9)

(n = 20 years)
LobataHeadOS

pH

n/a

(n = 12)

(n = 26 years)
LobataHead04

f^arag
(n = 9)

(n = 21 years)
LobataHead03

1129 ±1.76

730 ±0.19

3.06 ±0.11 8.01 ± 0.02 3536 ±1.10

0.19 ±0.11

(n = 9)
0.69 ±0.10

1.07

0.68

14.63

99.15

1637

(n = 10 years)
LobataHeadO?

17.08 ±0.40 227± 0.81

7.85 ±0.17 2837± 7.79 20.35 ± 2332

(n = 3)
n/a

n/a

n/a

n/a

n/a

n/a

8.17 ±0.19

n/a

n/a

n/a

n/a

{n =6)

Note. LobataHeadO? was not analyzed for growth parameters prior to subsectloning for geochemical analysis.Seawater chemistry parameters (Oarag,tempera
ture corrected-pH,salinity,and nitrate (/oi^ol L~')are reported as average(±SD;n =37) based on 6 day sampling period In March 2016.
including nitrate concentrations up to 50 times higher than ambient seawater, and lower pH bottom water.
Additional stressors from SGD, including reduced salinity at the primary seep site, and elevated TA and DIG
concentrations can impact the corals by changes in photosynthesis, respiration, as well as increased bleach

ing and mortality {e.g., Ferrier-Pages et al., 1999). We did not observe, however, the salinity extremes away
from the seep that would have caused physiological stress/tissue loss/damage, yet increased rates of bioer
osion were observed. An Increase in TA and DIG can drive a shift from positive net community calcification
to net negative community calcification, or net dissolution relative to calcification (Deffeyes, 1965). With
expected reductions in calcification rates predicted under higher pC02 conditions (Bernstein et al., 2016;
Shamberger et al., 2011; Shaw et al., 2012), the interplay of bioeroding organisms under reduced commu
nity calcification could enhance both chemical and mechanical bioerosion rates.

Bioerosion rates from dead pieces of the massive coral Porltes spp. skeleton from along a natural pH gradient
in Kane'ohe Bay, Oahu,reported rates from 2 to 91 mg cm~^ yr"^ (Silbiger et al., 2016), with the upper range
in rates comparable to those observed closet to the SGD seep at Kahekili. Gomparing bioerosion rates remains
Table 3

Pearson-Product Correlation Coefficients (r;Bold p < 0.05;italics p < 0.10)between Average Coral ReefGrowth Parameters(Growth Rate, Density,%Voiume Bioerosion,

Calcification, and Lifespan), Location (Distance From Shore and Primary Seep Site), Average Coral S"N-Nutrient Loading Proxy, and Average Seawater Variables(£1,„'

pH,and Nitrate)

'9Coral

%

tissue

Growth

^'®N

rate

Volume

Density

bioerosion

Bioerosion
Calcification

rate

Lifespan

Distance

Distance

from

from

shore

seep

pH

Average growth rate

-033

Overall density

-0.45

0.33

0.68

-0.57

-0.70

0.95

034

-0.66

Bioerosion rate

035

-0.27

-0.51

0.94

Lifespan

029

0.60

-0.09

0.02

038

020

Distance from shore

-0.88

0.49

0.81

-0.68

0.72

-0.61

-022

Distance from seep

-0.58

0.26

0.80

-0.62

0.44

-0.69

-0.08

^rag.

-0.66

0.64

0.05

-0.95

0.57

-0.91

-0.55

0.53

0.37

pH

-0.72

0.62

0.05

-0.95

0.54

-0.93

-030

0.50

039

0.99

0.74

-0.64

-0.05

0.94

-0.57

0.91

0.56

-0.53

0.36

0.99

Bioerosion % volume

Average calcification

Nitrate

PROUTYETAL.

-0.51

-039

GORAL REEF VULNERABILITY

0.83

0.99

Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans

10.1002/2017JC013264

difficult, however,due to heterogeneity in bioeroding communities (e.g., chemical versus mechanical, internal
versus external, microbioeroders versus macrobioeroders),as well as differences in environmental factors (e.g.,
hydrodynamics, temperature, etc.) and analytical approaches (e.g., SEM,grazing scars). For example, compar
ing bioerosion rates from carbonate blocks may not be an appropriate comparison given different bioeroding
communities of dead versus alive substrate (e.g., Hutchings, 1986; Sammarco et al., 1987). In order to reduce

uncertainty that could be an artifact from different field and/or analytical approach, rates derived by the same

techniques as reported here were compared. Bioerosion rates from 15 sites across the tropical Pacific range

from 0 to 68 mg cm"^ yr~^ (supporting information Table 52), with bioerosion rates at Kahekili up to 30 mg
cm ^ yr'higher than measured elsewhere in the basin. Elevated bioerosion rates at Kahekili are consistent
with findings from Silbiger et al. (2017) that reported the highest average bioerosion rate and lowest net
accretion rate across the Hawaiian Archipelago at the Kahekili study site. In comparison to measured bioero
sion rates, we calculated predicted bioerosion rates using the equation from DeCarlo et al.(2015) where bioer
osion rate= -11.96 * Qarag +43.52. Based on this computation, greater-than-predicted bioerosion rates for
an oligotrophic setting in the Pacific were measured at Kahekili (Figure 3). In other words, measured coral bio
erosion rates at Kahekili are up to 8 times greater than expected for corals growing away from land-based
sources of pollution (DeCarlo et al., 2015;Table 2).

Although our study did not quantify bioerosion rates by microborers per se, chemical bioerosion by microborers will contribute to net bioerosion rates by weakening of coral skeleton (Tribollet et al., 2009)as well as
by grazing from fish and echinoids (Perry et al., 2014). Given the elevated nutrient concentrations at Kahe
kili, the data appear to indicate that eutrophication is driving elevated bioerosion rates at Kahekili. This find
ing is consistent with previous work showing increased bioeroding communities with increased nutrient
concentrations and declining water quality (e.g., Carreiro-Silva et al., 2005,2009; Edinger et al., 2000; Holmes
et al., 2000). At Kahekili, large-scale ephemeral blooms of green alga (Smith et al., 2005) can act to stimulate
bioeroders, with both filter feeders and photoautotrophs capitalizing on nutrients in both the dissolved and
particulate form. Microbioeroders can therefore interart with different bioeroding communities and

4.5

35

2.5

1.5

Aragonlte Saturation(Q)
anthropogenic nutrient loading
(this study); ±1a

O natural high nutrient loading
(OeCarolo et al., 2014)

+ Maui predicted bioerosion (this study)
^ naturai iow nutrient loading;

(DeCarlo et al., 2014; Berkley et al., 2015)

y = 284.56 - 79.32x r- 0.94; high nutrient setting (DeCario et al., 2014; this study)

Figure 3, Reiationship between aragonite saturation state (Oarag ± Iff; inverted axis) measured in March 2016 and corai

bioerosion(mg cm~^ yr~')from west Maui exposed to anthropogenic nutrient ioading (black circles), naturally highnutrient(open circles) and low-nutrient(gray diamonds) reefs across the Pacific Basin (Barkley et al., 2015; DeCarlo et al.,
2015).The predicted bioerosion rate for Maui(black cross) was calculated using the equation bioerosion rate =-11.96*
£2arag + 4352(DeCarlo et al., 2015)and a calculated £2 value of 3.06 based on offshore sampling site(-70 m),south of the
seep(—150 m)site with nitrate concentrations <0.20 //mol L'T
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contribute to the bioeroslon loop (Schonberg et a!., 2017). it Is also Important to point out the succession
dynamics of bloeroders on marine carbonate budgets, whereby one taxon group prepares the substrate for
the next bloeroder community (e.g., Hutchlngs, 1986, 2011; Klene & Hutchlngs, 1994; Scott & Risk, 1988),
Including providing crevices for the Intrusion of bivalves (e.g., Morton, 1983; Morton & Scott, 1980), In addi
tion, endollthic algae play an Important role in erosive and early digenetic process (e.g., Kobluk & James,
1979; Kobluk & Risk, 1977). Vulnerability to physical erosion is further enhanced by bioeroslon whereby the

coral colon/s ability to withstand wave shock and storm waves Is reduced (e.g., Hein & Risk, 1975; Highsmith et al., 1980; Scott & Risk, 1988;Tunnlcllffe, 1979,1981). The degree of degradation and coral mortality
has been linked to turf algal competition, with the "dead zone" characterized by clustered patches of vari
able degrees of degradation along the length of the reef at Kaheklll Beach Park(Ross et a!., 2012). Increased
mortality will therefore further facilitate bioeroslon by increasing exposed carbonate structure on the corals.

The decrease In abundance of reef grazing herbivores at Kaheklll (Williams et al., 2016) may also be a con
tributing faaor to the establishment of certain bloeroders(Paddack et al., 2006).

Elevated coral
values indicate not only eutrophicatlon, but also a sewage nitrogen source enriched In
(Heaton, 1986). Input of such an effluent to Maul's coral reef ecosystem has been documented by ele

vated algae

values, with the highest algae 5'^N values found In close proximity to the LWRF, yielding

values of up to 43.3 ± 0.08%o, Indicative of wastewater effluent (Daller et al., 2010). Those results are consis

tent with seawater 5^^N-nltrate values measured near the seep that were typically greater than

(Figure

2a). The elevated coral and nitrate
ratios are therefore a function of both denltrlhcatlon processes
within the SGD pathway and an elevated
signature of the effluent source (Fackrell et al., 2016; Kendall,

1998).The LWRF processes approximately 12.8 million L d~ ^ of wastewater effluent with estimated nitrogen
loading of 79-97 kg d~^ (Glenn et al., 2013). Based on SGD rates derived for the primary seep site (Swarzenskl et al., 2016) and nitrate concentrations measured directly from the discharging seep water (supporting
Information Table SI), the freshened seep water Is estimated to deliver approximately 714 mol d~^ nitrate.
Although seawater above the seep Is an admixture of SGD and ambient seawater, exposure of nutrlent-

laden/low pH freshwater occurred approximately 8 h d"\ during the semidiurnal low tides when salinity
values typically dropped below 10 and maximum SGD rates were observed (Glenn et al., 2013). To exacer

bate the exposure to contaminated nutrient-enriched effluent, the dirertlon of maximum flow during the
transition from high to low tide were domlnantly offshore (SwarzenskI et al., 2016), transporting nutrlentrlch water from the nearshore seeps towards the reef.

The elevated coral
values not only Indicate that coral
appears to be a reliable tracer of nutrient
loading and nitrate assimilation, but also further demonstrates a link between exposure to elevated nutrient
levels and coral health given the observed increased bioeroslon rates and decreased calcification rates at
sites closest to the primary seep. In comparison, coral bioeroslon rates and <5^®N values were lower at sites

away from the primary seep, consistent with a decrease In nitrate flux (245 mol d"^)85 m offshore from the
primary seep site where measured SGD rates decreased to 30 cm d"^ (SwarzenskI et al., 2016). Enhanced

nutrient loading from greater SGD nitrate fluxes can therefore Increase abundance of bloeroding communi
ties (Carrelro-Sllva et al., 2005, 2009; Edinger et al., 2000; Holmes et al., 2000). Teasing apart the different
stressors from SGD Is difficult given that pH, nutrients, TA, and DIG covary with salinity. Any stressor that

reduces live tissue coverage can ultimately Increase bioeroslon rates due to Increased area of exposed sub
strate. At a salinity greater than 33, however, the relation between pH and salinity seems to break down,

whereas TA, DIG, and nutrients continue to covary with salinity (supporting Information Figure S2), Indicat
ing that these stressors may have greater potential to impact corals growing away from the seep. Mesocosm experiments that can manipulate these Individual stressors In a controlled environment

(WIedenmahn et al., 2013) therefore represent Important complimentary studies to the field-based results
presented here.

5. Conclusion

Based on observations from this site off west Maul, land-based sources of pollution. In synergy with chang
ing ocean conditions on a global scale. Interact to deleterlously Influence coral reef health In the nearshore
environment Our results confirm how valuable nearshore coral reef ecosystems—the cornerstone of Hawai

ian tourism, shoreline protection, and local fisheries—are affected by land-based sources of pollution that
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are also magnified by effects of coastal acidification. The range of exposure of reefs living in the vicinity of
the SGD seep at Kahekili are comparable to end of century pCOj projections {Fabricius et a!., 2011; Figure
2c). With the largest decrease in Q projected for the tropics (Gattuso et al., 2015), coral reefs are extremely
vulnerable to COa-related threats given the synergistic drivers responsible for present day coral degrada
tion. Bioerosion rates at our study site, however, are much greater than predicted for an oligotrophic set
ting, suggesting that eutrophication exacerbates ocean acidification and bioerosion of corals, causing coral
reef collapse much sooner in the future than currently predicted (van Hooidonk et al., 2014). With many of
Maui's coral reefs in significant decline (Rodgers et al., 2015; Yates et al., 2017) and recent coral bleaching
events leading to increased coral mortality (Sparks et al., 2016), reducing any stressors at a local scale-

especially ones that can be readily attenuated with proactive resource management of nutrients—is imper
ative to sustaining future coral reef ecosystems and planning for resiliency.
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February 25, 2016
Mr. Stewart Stant
Director

Department of Environmental Management
County of Maui
2050 Main Street, Suite 10
Waiiuku, Hawaii 96793

Attention: Mr. Eric Nakagawa
Wastewater Division Chief
Dear Mr. Stant:

Subject: Incomplete National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES)
Application for Lahaina Wastewater Reclamation Facility(WRF)
Injection Wells 1-4
Permit No. HI 0021848

The Department of Health (DOH), Clean Water Branch(CWB)has the following
comments on your NPDES application:

1.

Signatory and Certification Statement to National Pollutant Discharge Elimination
System (NPDES)Permit Applications and NPDES Form 2A, Part C. Certification

HAR 11-55-07(a)(3), identifies signatories to NPDES forms for a municipality,
state, federal, or other public agency as a principal executive officer or ranking
elected official. Please revise the application such that the certifying person meets
the requirement of HAR 11-55-07(a)(3)(e.g., the Director).
2.

NPDES Form 2A Application Overview, Part A.8

The Yes choice should be checked if the treatment works discharges effluent to
waters of the U.S and NPDES permit coverage is being requested. If the
treatments works does not discharge effluent to waters of the U.S.(No choice
selected in Part A.8), NPDES coverage is not required and your application should
be withdrawn.

Mr. Stewart Stant
February 25. 2016
Page 2

3.

02046PDCL.16

NPDES Form 2A Application Overview, Parts A.9 through A.12
Any treatment works that discharges effluent to surface waters of the U.S. must
answer questions A.9 through A.12. Please provide the required information for

Parts A.9 through A.12 including; identification of a receiving water and effluent
testing information.
4.

NPDES Form 2A, Part B.6

All treatment works that have a design flow greater than or equal to 0.1 MOD must
complete questions B.I through 8.6. Applicants that discharge to waters of the
U.S. must provide effluent testing data for the parameters listed in this part.
Please provide the required information.
5.

NPDES Form 2A, Part D

A treatment works that discharges effluent to surface waters of the U.S. and has a

design flow rate greater than or equal to 1 MGD must provide the expanded
effluent testing data specified in this part. Please provide the required information.
6.

NPDES Form 2A. Part E

Per Part E of Form 2A, Publicly Owned Treatment Works(POTWs)with a design
flow rate greater than or equal to 1.0 mgd must provide the results of whole
effluent toxicity test for acute or chronic toxicity for each of the facility's discharge
points. Please provide the required information.

7.

Forms not received with the application submittal:

a. An EPA Application Form 1 - General Information was not provided with the
application. The CWB Individual NPDES Form has since replaced this form
for NPDES submittals to the Clean Water Branch. Please complete and
submit.

b. Form 2S is required for Sewage sludge (biosolids)for new and existing
treatment works treating domestic sewage. Please complete and submit
Form 2S.

c. Form B is required for discharges of storm water associated with industrial

activities. NPDES permit coverage is required for discharges of storm water runoff
associated with industrial activity(ies) as categorized in 40 CFR 122.26(b)(14)(i)
through 122.26(b)(14)(ix) and 122.26(b)(14)(xi). If your facility Is not covered
under another permit for storm water, please verify your facility applicability and
submit this form, as required.

Mr. Stewart Stant
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February 25, 2016
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d. Per HAR 11-54-9 Zone of Mixing (ZOM), every application for a ZOM shall be

made on forms furnished by the director and shall be accompanied by a
complete and detailed description of present conditions, how present
conditions do not conform to standards, and other information as the director
may prescribe. Please complete and submit the DOH Clean Water Branch
ZOM Form to request a ZOM.

i.

Specify the specific pollutant parameters for which you are requesting a
ZOM. Note: A ZOM for a specific pollutant cannot be granted if the
receiving water does not have assimilative capacity for that pollutant.

ii. Please also specify your minimum dilution, average dilution, and dilution at
the edge of the ZOM. Provide your data and calculations used to derive
the dilution values.

The various CWB NPDES application forms (including those specified in the
preceding comments)are accessible through the e-Permitting Portal website at:
https://eha-cloud.doh.hawaii.aov/eDermitA/iew

8. Please be aware that HAR Section 11-54-4 requires dilution to be calculated using
EPA approved models. Per HAR, Section 11-54-4(c)(1),
"Dilution" means, for discharges through submerged outfalls, the average and minimum
vaiues calculated using the models in the EPA publication. Initial Mixing Characteristics of
Municipal Ocean Discharges(EPA/600/3-85/073, November 1985), or in the EPA
pubiication. Expert System for Hydrodynamic Mixing Zone Analysis of Conventional and
Toxic Submerged Single Port Discharges(Cormix 1)(EP/\/600/3-90/012), February, 1990.
As the aforementioned models are older and there has been development of newer
models, in some cases, the applicant has proposed to use the specified models for toxics
and a newer 3-dimensional model for nutrients. EPA has okayed such models. In the
past, EPA has requested more information (justification, appropriateness of the model for
the particular situation, etc.) if the model is not one of the commonly used models. Other
permittees have also proposed to evaluate both CORMIX 1 (for submerged diffusers) and
CORMIX 3(for surface discharge) and select the one shown to best represent the thermal
plume dynamics.

A study (e.g., sampling, etc.) could then be used for confirmation of the modeled dilution.

9.

HAR 11-54-1.1 provides the State's general policy of water quality antidegradation.
U.S. EPA Region 9 Guidance on Implementing the Antidegradation Provisions of
40 CFR 131.12 dated June 3,1987, includes adoption of a mixing zone as one of
the actions which trigger an antidegradation analysis. Please provide an
antidegradation analysis as part of your request for the adoption of a mixing zone.

Mr. Stewart Stant
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10. In addition to listing Kaanapali (Kahekili Beach)as impaired for turbidity, the
2014 State of Hawaii Water Quality Monitoring and Assessment Report also
identifies the following:

• Honokowai Point to Kaanapali as impaired for total nitrogen and ammonia nitrogen.
• West Maui Coast-near shore waters to 60'from Honolua-Lahaina as Impaired for
total nitrogen, nitrate + nitrite nitrogen, total phosphorus, and TSS.

Please verify if your discharge is in these areas. ZOMs are not allowed for
pollutants for which the receiving water is impaired.

11. The federal CWA Section 307(b), and federal regulations, 40 CFR 403, require
POTWs to develop an acceptable industrial pretreatment program. Please verify if
your facility meets the applicability for the Industrial pretreatment requirements.
12. Please clarify if the effluent from the seeps is only from the Lahaina WRF and
natural groundwater. If there are other contributors to the effluent, please specify
these sources.

In order to continue processing the NPDES Application, we request that you send us a
transmittal letter (including your responses to our comments, Permit No. HI 0021848,
the certification statement below, and your original signature) and a CD or DVD with the
following information attached:

1. Revised NPDES Application in pdfformat(minimum 300 dpi).
2. Attachments to support your submittal in pdf format(minimum 300 dpi).

The CWB expects to receive the required information by May 31, 2016. Additional time
may be granted upon receipt of a valid written request from you or the Director of the
Department of Environmental Management, County of Maui(COM). If the CWB does
not receive the required information or a valid written request by May 31, 2018, we will
assume that you are no longer interested in obtaining NPDES Permit coverage for the
subject project. Consequently, the processing of your NPDES Permit Application will be
automatically terminated. You may resubmit a complete NPDES Permit Application
with the required filing fee.

Mr. Stewart Stant
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Please include Permit No. HI 0021848 and the following certification statement in all
future correspondence with the DON for the subject project:
"I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were

prepared under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system
designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gather and evaluate the
information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who
manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering the
information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and
belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant
penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine
and imprisonment for knowing violations."

If you have any questions, please contact Mr. Darryl Lum or Mr. Shane Sumida of the
Engineering Section, CWB,at(808)586-4309.
Sincerely,

STUART YAMADA, P.E., CHIEF
Environmental Management Division
DCLbk

c:

Water Division (WTR-5), CWA Standards and Permits Office, EPA, Region 9
[via e-mail sablad.elizabeth@epamail.eDa.aov only]
Mr. Eric Nakagawa, COM [via e-mail Eric.Nakaaawa@co.maui.hi.us1

Mr. Scott Rollins, COM [via e-mail Scott.Rollins@co.maui.hi.us only]
Mr. Edward Bohlen, Deputy Attorney General [via e-mail only]

ALAN M. ARAKAWA

Mayor

MICHAEL RATTE
Solid Waste Division

STEWART STANT
Director

Wastewater Reclamation Division

ERIC NAKAGAWA P E.

MICHAEL M. MIYAMOTO

Deputy Director

COUNTY OF MAUl

^bHAV20

u3Spr!

DEPARTMENT OF

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
2050 MAIN STREET,SUITE 2B
WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII 96793

CERTIFIED MAIL RECEIPT

70101060 00007456 8784

Return Receipt Requested

May 16, 2016
Stuart Yamada, P.E. Chief
State of Hawaii

Department of Health
Environmental Management Division
P.O. Box 3378

Honolulu. Hi 9680-3378

Attention: Mr. Darryl Lum
Engineering Section, Clean Water Branch
Dear Mr. Yamada,

SUBJECT:

NATIONAL POLLUTION DISCHARGE ELIMINATION SYSTEM (NPDES)
APPLICATION FOR LAHAINA WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY
LAHAINA,ISLAND OF MAUI, HAWAII
PERMIT NO. HI 0021848

The County of Maui appreciates your staff meeting with us April 29, 2016 to discuss the
comments in your February 25, 2016 letter regarding the subject permit application. Based on these

discussions we have a clearer understanding of your department's goals and required revisions. The

County of Maui through submission of this letter requests a six month time extension in order to plan
necessary testing and compile the additional information needed to complete revisions to the subject
application.

"I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared
under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that
qualified personnel properly gather and evaluate the information submitted. Based on

my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directiy
responsibie for gathering the information, the Information submitted is, to the best of my
knowledge and belief, true accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant
penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and
imprisonment for knowing violations."
Sincerely,

SS:sr(Lahama NPDES Ext.Uocx)

/^LStewart St
Environmental Management

ALAN M.ARAKAWA

MICHAEL RATTE
Solid Waste Division

Mayor
STEWART STANT

ERIC NAKAGAWA,P.E.

Director

Wastewater Reclamation Di\^ion

MJCHAEL M. MIYAMOTO

Deputy Director

COUNTY OF MAUl

DEPARTMENT OF

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
2050 MAIN STREET.SUITE 2B
WAILUKU. MAUl. HAWAII 96793

October 27,2016
Stuart Yamada. P.E. Chief
State of Hawaii

Department of Health

Environmental Management Division
P.O. Box 3378

Honolulu, Hi 96801-3378

Attention: Mr. Darryl Lum / Mr. Shane Sumida
Engineering Section. Clean Water Branch
Dear Mr. Yamada,

SUBJECT:

NATIONAL POLLUTION DISCHARGE ELIMINATION SYSTEM (NPDES)
APPLICATION FOR LAHAINA WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY
LAHAINA ISLAND OF MAUl, HAWAII
PERMIT NO. HI 0021848

The County of Maui is proceeding with obtaining the requested data and revising the
subject permit application per your previous correspondence. To that end, we have re-staffed our

Wastewater Division laboratory and obtained funding in our fiscal year 2017 budget for sampling,
required effluent analysis, toxicity testing and other field work necessary to fully complete the
permit application.

We intend to make one submittal once our data is complete and not make partial submittals
over time. We therefore, would like to request a one(1) year extension on the application process.
This time will allow us to:

A.

Complete the toxicity testing requested in the NPDES Application. The County
would like to discuss issues related to the type of testing required and the effect on
results.

B.

Complete the sampling and analysis of effluent over a one year period in order to
determine if there are any seasonal effects.

C.

Perform field studies as necessary to provide the information requested by DOH
related to the application.

We appreciate your consideration of this request and are available to meet if you wish to
discuss further.

Stuart Yamada, P.E. Chief
Permit No. HI 0021848

October 27, 2016

Page 2

I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared

under my direction or supervision In accordance with a system designed to assure
that qualified personnel properly gather and evaluate the Information submitted
Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those
persons directly responsible for gathering the Information, the Information submitted
lu'
."'Y '^"owledge
and for
belief,
true accurate,
and complete.
I am aware
that* there are significant
penalties
submitting
false Information,
Including
the
possibility of fine and Imprisonmentfor knowing violations."
Sincerely,

tewart Stant, Director/
/'Environmental Management
SS:sr(Lahaina NPDES Time Extension 2.docx)

tfL 0D2.\'b»^
ALAN M. ARAKAWA

MICHAEL RATTE

Mayor

Solid Waste Division

STEWART STANT
Director

ERIC NAKAGAWA,P.E.
Wastewater Reclamation Division

MICHAEL M. MIYAMOTO

Deputy Director

COUNTY OF MAUI

DEPARTMENT OF

2817 DEC 5 SsllPH

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
2050 MAIN STREET,SUITE 2B
WAILUKU. MAUI, HAWAII 96793

November 29, 2017
CERTIREDMAIL

7014 2870 0001 3379 7386

Stuart Yamada, P.E. Chief

Return Receipt Requested

State of Hawaii

Department of Health

Environmental Management Division
P.O. Box 3378

Honolulu, Hi 96801-3378

Attention: Mr. Darryl Lum / Mr. Shane Sumida
Engineering Section, Clean Water Branch
Dear Mr. Yamada,

SUBJECT: NATIONAL POLLUTION DISCHARGE ELIMINATION SYSTEM(NPDES)
APPLICATION FOR LAHAINA WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY
LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII
PERMIT NO. HI 0021848

The County of Maul Is proceeding with obtaining the requested data and has revised the subject
permit application per your February 25, 2016 and November 10, 2016 correspondences. We have
amended the application by creating an e-form on your website, added or revised forms and exhibits based
on your comments and new information gathered since our last submittal. We regret that we have been

unable to gather all of the data required. We therefore, would like to request a second one(1)year extension
on the application process. This time will allow us to complete the design and perform field studies for this
complex disposal scenario.

Note the status of the items in your February correspondence below:

1. Signatory and Certification Statements — Have been updated to the current director.
2.

NPDES Form 2A Part A.8 Discharges and Other Disposal Methods - We do not dischaige
wastewater to waters ofthe U.S. As a final component of our publicly owned treatment works,treated
water is disposed via injection wells to groundwater, not to a surface water. It is hypothesized that
after mixing with groundwater, some or all of the discharge may eventually reach the Pacific Ocean
in a broad and diffuse manner. Please confirm whether you are concluding that this disposal method
does not require an NPDES permit.

Stuart Yamada, P.E. Chief
Permit No. HI 0021848

November 29, 2017

Page 2

3. NPDES Form 2A Part A.9 through 12- Part A.9: We do not have an outfall, see number 2 above for
type of discharge. We have completed Section A.10 through A.12
4. NPDES Form 2A. Part B.6- Effluent Testing Data -We have added all of the required testing data
of our effluent.

5. NPDES Form 2A, Part D-Effluent testing was completed and has been updated to reflect new data.

6. NPDES Form 2A, Part E-Toxicity tests were completed and results were included.
7. Forms not received with the application - a. & b. The CWB Individual NPDES Form and Form 2S
were completed and included with this submittal. c. The sewer system is not combined; no storm
water influent is received at the POTW. d. We are investigating the applicability of a ZOM as it may
relate to the ultimate fate of recycled water/groundwater migration to the Pacific Ocean. Alternatively,
we are considering other disposal possibilities.
8. Dilution studies have not been initiated pending ZOM analysis.

9. Anti-degradation studies have not been initiated pending ZOM analysis.

10. Discharge Area-It appears that many of the water bodies overlap with differing impairments. Please
provide a map(or preferably a GIS layer) showing the extents of the various water bodies to aid in
our interpretation. Additionally, should we follow the 2014 DOH WQ Monitoring and Assessment
Report or is the 2016 report expected to be approved soon? Please see the response to Item 2
above for further information. The facility discharges to groundwater, which has been modeled to
move in a broad and diffuse manner toward the coastline and enter the Pacific Ocean over

approximately 2 miles. There is no current data on the outer extent of the groundwater migration.
The Department of Health Water Quality Monitoring and Assessment Report indicates:
a. Kaanapali (Kaheklli Beach)(HI643627)
2014 list: Turbidity
2016 list: NO3+NO2, NH4, Turbidity
b. Honokowai Point to Kaanapali(HIW00139)
2014 List: TN, NH4
2016 List: TN, NH4
c. West Maui Coast-near shore waters to 60'from Honolua to Lahaina (HIW00060)
2014 List: Turbidity
2016 List: Turbidity

11. Pretreatment Program - The County of Maul has a Pretreatment Program. We permit dischargers
with grease waste interceptors and waste haulers related to operation of commercial food
establishments. The County has not identified any other industrial users in the service area for the
Lahaina WWRF.

12. There are multiple other possible contributors to the underground effluent mix, including mixed-use
areas nearby that use septic systems and/or cesspools for sewage disposal, as well as several
stream/gulch outlets. The Wahikuli-Honokowai Watershed Management Plan, available at
httD://www.westmauir2r.com/watershed-manaaement-Dlans.html. prepared for the Office of Ocean
and Coastal Resource Management, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Includes
data and information on the land-based sources of pollution to near-shore waters via surface runoff
or groundwater migration.

Stuart Yamada,P.E. Chief
Permit No. HI 0021848

November 29, 2017 Page 2

We revised the application and submitted via your e-permitting web-site. We do not anticipate paying any
fees as this was a resubmittal. Attached are the signature sheets and the required disk copy of the recent
submittal. We appreciate your consideration of this request and are available to meet if you wish to discuss
further.

I certify under penaify of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under
my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified
personnel properly gather and evaluate the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of
the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for
gathering the information, the Information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and
belief, true accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for
submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowinq
violations."

Sincerely,

^tewart Slant, Director ^

(j (Environmental Management

SS:sr(Lahaina NPOES Time Extension 3.docx)
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Fact Sheet
The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency(EPA)

Proposes to issue a National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES)Permit to
Discharge Pollutants Pursuant to the Provisions of the Clean Water Act(CWA)to:
Taholah Wastewater Treatment Plant
Quinault Indian Nation
P.O. Box 189

Taholah, Washington 99587
Public Comment Start Date: April 21,2015
Public Comment Expiration Date: May 21,2015
Technical Contact:

Kai Shum

(206)553-0060

800-424-4372, ext. 0060(within Alaska, Idaho, Oregon and Washington)
Shum.Kai@epa.gov
The EPA Proposes To Issue NPDES Permit

The EPA proposes to issue the NPDES permit for the facility referenced above. The draft permit
places conditions on the discharge of pollutants from the wastewater treatment plant to waters of
the United States. In order to ensure protection of water quality and human health, the permit
places limits on the types and amounts of pollutants that can be discharged from the facility.
This Fact Sheet includes:

■ information on public comment, public hearing, and appeal procedures
■ a listing of proposed effluent limitations and other conditions for the facility
■

a map and description ofthe discharge location

■ technical material supporting the conditions in the permit
401 Certification

The Quinault Indian Nation (QIN)has not yet taken on Section 401 certification under the CWA.
Therefore, EPA is responsible for issuing 401 certification in this case.
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Tribal Coordination and Consultation

In the course ofissuing this NPDES Permit, EPA coordinated with the Quinault Indian Nation
(QIN).
Public Comment

Persons wishing to comment on, or request a Public Hearing for the draft permit for this facility

may do so in writing by the expiration date ofthe Public Comment period. A request for a
Public Hearing must state the nature ofthe issues to be raised as well as the requester's name,
address and telephone number. All comments and requests for Public Hearings must be in

writing and should be submitted to the EPA as described in the Public Comments Section ofthe
attached Public Notice.

After the Public Notice expires, and all comments have been considered, the EPA's regional
Director for the Office of Water and Watersheds will make a final decision regarding permit
issuance. If no substantive comments are received, the tentative conditions in the draft permit
will become final, and the permit will become effective upon issuance. Ifsubstantive comments
are received, the EPA will address the comments and issue the permit. The permit will become
effective no less than 30 days after the issuance date, unless an appeal is submitted to the
Environmental Appeals Board within 30 days pursuant to 40 CFR 124.19.
Documents are Available for Review

The draft NPDES permit and related documents can be reviewed or obtained by visiting or
contacting the EPA's Regional Office in Seattle between 8:30 a.m. and 4:00 p.m., Monday
through Friday at the address below. The draft permits, fact sheet, and other information can
also be found by visiting the Region 10 NPDES website at
"http://EPA.gov/rlOearth/waterpermits.htm."

United States Environmental Protection Agency
Region 10
1200 Sixth Avenue, OWW-130

Seattle, Washington 98101
(206)553-0523 or

Toll Free 1-800-424-4372(within Alaska, Idaho, Oregon and Washington)
The fact sheet and draft permits are also available at:
The Quinault Indian Nation
1214 Aalis Drive

Taholah, Washington 98587
Attention: Dave Hinchen,(360)276-0074

NPDES Permit #WA0023434
Fact Sheet

Acronyms

I. Applicant
A.
B.

II.
A.
B.
C.
D.

General Information
Permit History

g
g

Facility Information
Treatment Plant Description
Outfall Description
Background Information
Environmental Justice

g
9
9
10

in. Receiving Water
A.
B.
C.

Receiving Water Quality
Water Quality Standards
Water Quality Limited Waters

IV. Effluent Limitations
A. Basis for Effluent Limitations
B. Proposed Effluent Limitations
C. Changes in Effluent Limits From the Previous Permit
V. Monitoring Requirements
A. Basis for Effluent and Surface Water Monitoring
B. Effluent Monitoring
C. Surface Water Monitoring

D. Electronic Submission of Discharge Monitoring Reports
VI. Sludge(Biosolids)Requirements

11
12
14

15
15
16

17
g

19

VII. Other Permit Conditions
A. Quality Assurance Plan
B. Operation and Maintenance Plan
20
C. Sanitary Sewer Overflows and Proper Operation and Maintenance ofthe Collection
System
20
D. Design Criteria
21

E. Industrial Waste Management Requirements
F. Standard Permit Provisions
VIII. Other Legal Requirements
A. Endangered Species Act
B. Essential Fish Habitat
C. State Certification
D. Permit Expiration
IX. References
Appendix A: Facility Information

21
22
22
22
22
22
23
23
24

NPDES Permit #WA0023434
Fact Sheet

Appendix B: Water Quality Criteria Summary
A. General Criteria
B. Applicable Specific Water Quality Criteria
Appendix C: Low Flow Conditions and Dilution
A. Low Flow Conditions
B. Mixing Zones and Dilution
Appendix D: Basis for Effluent Limits
A.
B.
C.
D.
E.

Technology-Based Effluent Limits
Water Quality-based Effluent Limits
Anti-backsliding Provisions
Antidegradation
Facility Specific Limits

27
27
27
j
32
34
35
40

Appendix E: Reasonable Potential and Water Quality-Based Effluent Limit Calculations
47

A.
B.

Reasonable Potential Analysis
WQBEL Calculations

Appendix F: Endangered Species Act and Essential Fish Habitat
A. Endangered Species Act
B. Essential Fish Habitat

47
49
53
53

NPDES Permit #WA0023434
Fact Sheet

Acronyms
IQIO

1 day, 10 year low flow

7Q10

7 day, 10 year low flow

30B3

Biologically-based design flow intended to ensure an excursion frequency of less
than once every three years, for a 30-day average flow.

30Q10

30 day, 10 year low flow

ACR

Acute-to-Chronic Ratio

AML

Average Monthly Limit

ASR

Alternative State Requirement

AWL

Average Weekly Limit

BA

Biological Assessment

BAT

Best Available Technology economically achievable

BCT

Best Conventional pollutant control Technology

BE

Biological Evaluation

BO or

Biological Opinion

BiOp
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Biochemical oxygen demand,five-day

BODsu

Biochemical oxygen demand, ultimate
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Best Management Practices
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Best Practicable
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Degrees Celsius
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Environmental Impact Statement

EPA

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

ESA

Endangered Species Act

FOTW

Federally Owned Treatment Works

FR

Federal Register

gpd

Gallons per day

HUC

Hydrologic Unit Code

IC

Inhibition Concentration

ICIS

Integrated Compliance Information System

m

Infiltration and Inflow

LA

Load Allocation

lbs/day

Pounds per day

LTA

Long Term Average

LTCP

Long Term Control Plan

mg/L

Milligrams per liter
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Milliliters

ML

Minimum Level

Hg/L

Micrograms per liter

mgd

Million gallons per day

MDL

Maximum Daily Limit or Method Detection Limit

MF

Membrane Filtration

MPN

Most Probable Number

N

Nitrogen

NEPA

National Environmental Policy Act

NOAA

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration

NOEC

No Observable Effect Concentration

NOI

Notice ofIntent

NPDES

National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System

NSPS

New Source Performance Standards

OWW

Office of Water and Watersheds

O&M

Operations and maintenance

POTW

Publicly owned treatment works
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PSES

Pretreatment Standards for Existing Sources

PSNS

Pretreatment Standards for New Sources

QAP

Quality assurance plan

RP

Reasonable Potential

RPM

Reasonable Potential Multiplier

RIB(s)

Rapid Infiltration Basin(s)

SIC

Standard Industrial Classification

SPCC

Spill Prevention and Control and Countermeasure

ss

Suspended Solids

sso

Sanitary Sewer Overflow

s.u.

Standard Units

TKN

Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen

TMDL

Total Maximum Daily Load

TOG

Total Organic Carbon

TRC

Total Residual Chlorine

TRE

Toxicity Reduction Evaluation

TSD

Technical Support Document for Water Quality-based Toxics Control
(EPA/505/2-90-001)

TSS

Total suspended solids

USFWS

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service

USGS

United States Geological Survey

UV

Ultraviolet

WET

Whole Effluent Toxicity

WLA

Wasteload allocation

WQBEL

Water quality-based effluent limit

Water

Water Quality Standards

Quality
Standards
WWTP

Wastewater treatment plant
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I. Applicant
A. Generallnformation

This fact sheet provides information on the draft NPDES permit for the following entity:
Physical Address:
Taholah Village Wastewater Treatment Plant
114 Quinault Street

Taholah, Washington 98587
Mailing Address:
Taholah Village Wastewater Treatment Plant
Quinault Indian Nation
P.O. Box 189

Taholah, Washington 99587
NPDES Permit Number: WA0023442
Contact:

Dave Hinchen

Wastewater Treatment Plant Supervisor
(360)276-0074

B. Permit History

The most recent NPDES permit for the Taholah Village Wastewater Treatment Plant

(WWTP)was issued on September 27,2005, became effective on November 1, 2005, and
expired on October 31,2010. A complete NPDES application for permit issuance was
submitted by the permittee on December 2, 2014.

11. Facility Information
A. Treatment Plant Description
Service Area

The Quinault Indian Nation(QIN)owns and operates the Taholah Village Wastewater
Treatment Plant(WWTP)located in Taholah, Grays Harbor County, Washington. The
collection system has no combined sewers. The facility serves a resident population of 1500.
Treatment Process

The WWTP was constructed and operational in 2006 with a design flow of0.2 mgd. In a
2008 agreement between QIN and the U.S. Indian Health Service(IHS), the treatment system
was improved in 2009 to include the addition ofa UV disinfection system. At present, the
fteatment process consists ofa four-celled lagoon system with UV disinfection and discharge
into groundwater via a four celled Rapid Infiltration Basin(RIB)system. The four-celled
lagoon system consists ofthree aerated cells, and one settling basin. Details about the
wastewater treatment process and a map showing the location ofthe treatment facility and
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discharge are included in Appendix A. EPA regards facilities that have a design flow ofless
than 1.0 mgd as minor facilities. Because the design flow ofthe Taholah Village WWTP is
0.2 mgd,the facility is considered a minor facility.
B. Outfall Description

The discharges from Outfall 001 go into a four celled RIB system that is approximately 505
feet from the banks ofthe Quinault River. The RIB system is believed to discharge into a
likely tidally influenced brackish water table. The wastewater discharged into the RIB
system is mixed and diluted into a groundwater plume prior to entering the Quinault River as
surface water. The bottom ofthe RIB system is approximately 7 feet below surface, and the
groundwater table is approximately 13 feet below surface. The RIBs are located at the

following coordinates: 47° 20' 34" N, 124° 17'00" W. Based on aerial mapping,the
groundwater plume from the RIB system would travel at least 505 feet, the closest distance
from the RIB system into the Quinault River, and from there, the distance to the mouth ofthe
Quinault River is approximately 1.16 miles.
C. Background Information
Effluent Characterization

In order to determine pollutants ofconcern for further analysis, EPA evaluated the
application form, additional discharge data, and the nature ofthe discharge. The wastewater
treatment process for this facility includes both primary and secondary treatment, as well as

UV disinfection. Pollutants typical ofa sewage treatment plant include five-day biochemical
oxygen demand (BODs),total suspended solids(TSS),fecal coliform bacteria, pH,ammonia,
temperature, and dissolved oxygen(DO).

The Taholah Village WWTP receives a small volume of process wastewater from a fish
processing plant. According to QIN,the fish processing plant sends fish waste offsite, and

the only wastewater directed to the WWTP consists of water used for washing equipment,
and sanitary waste from the facility.

The concentrations of pollutants in the discharge were reported in the NPDES application
and were used in determining reasonable potential for several parameters(see Appendix D).
Compliance History

The facility's last NPDES Permit expired on October 31,2010. No new permit application
was received until January 17,2014. A complete NPDES application for permit issuance
was submitted by the permittee on December 2, 2014.

The EPA conducted inspections at the facility in 2008,2009, and 2010. The inspections
revealed that there had been various exceedances of permit limits and incorrect reporting by
the facility. The EPA made recommendations to QIN for improving compliance with its
NPDES Permit.

On January 7, 2015, according to David Hinchen, QIN Wastewater Treatment Plant

Supervisor, there has not been any citizen complaints concerning this WWTP.
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D. Environmental Justice

Executive Order 12898, Federal Actions to Address EnvironmentalJustice in Minority
Populations and Low-Income Populations, directs each federal agency to "make achieving
environmentaljustice part ofits mission by identifying and addressing, as appropriate,
disproportionately high and adverse human health or environmental effects of its programs,
policies, and activities." EPA is striving to enhance the ability ofoverburdened communities

to participate fully and meaningfully in the permitting process for EPA-issued permits,
including NPDES permits,"Overburdened" communities can include minority, low-income,
tribal, and indigenous populations or communities that potentially experience
disproportionate environmental harms and risks. As part ofan agency-wide effort, EPA
Region 10 will consider prioritizing enhanced public involvement opportunities for EPAissued permits that may involve activities with significant public health or environmental
impacts on already overburdened communities. For more information, please visit
http://www.epa.gov/compliance/ei/plan-ei/.
As part ofthe permit development process, EPA Region 10 conducted an "EJSCREEN"to
determine whether a permit action could affect overburdened communities. EJSCREEN is a

nationally consistent geospatial tool that contains demographic and environmental data for
the United States at the census block group level. As a pre-decisional tool, EJSCREEN is

used to highlight permit candidates for additional review where enhanced outreach may be
warranted.

The EPA also encourages permittees to review (and to consider adopting, where appropriate)
Promising Practices for Permit Applicants Seeking EPA-issued Permits: Ways To Engage
Neighboring Communities(see httDs://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2013/05/09/201310945/eDa-activities-to-Dromote-environmental-iustice-in-the-Dermit-aDDlication-Drocess#h-

11). Examples of promising practices include: thinking ahead about community's

characteristics and the effects ofthe permit on the community, engaging the right community
leaders, providing progress or status reports, inviting members ofthe community for tours of

the facility, providing informational materials translated into different languages, setting up a
hotline for community members to voice concerns or request information, follow up, etc.
EPA's EJSCREEN tool identified the Quinault Indian Nation(QIN)as a potentially
overburdened community because the WWTP discharges within the boundaries ofthe

Quinault Indian Reservation. During the screening process, EPA considered specific caseby-case circumstances, and EPA concluded that there is no indication that the issuance ofthis

permit would trigger significant environmental Justice concerns. Separate from the
environmental justice screening effort, EPA also conducted tribal coordination with QIN.
III.

Receiving Water

This facility discharges into groundwater via a RIBs system with expected hydrogeologic
connection to the Quinault River. Wastewater discharged into the RJBs are initially diluted
within the groundwater body,forming a groundwater plume prior to reaching the Quinault
River. Based on aerial mapping,the groundwater plume from the RIBs system would travel
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at least 505 feet, the closest distance from the RIB system into the Quinault River, and from
there, the distance to the mouth ofthe Quinault River is approximately 1.16 miles.
Low Flow Conditions

There is no information concerning the low flow conditions in the Quinault River
perpendicular to the RlBs, accordingly, EPA estimated the low flow conditions based on an
existing USGS Gauge that is 13.6 miles upstream.

The low flow conditions ofthe Quinault River is obtained from the upstream USGS Gauge
#12039500,"Quinault River near Quinault Lake". This location is significantly upstream
from the RIBs, where the Quinault River is a much smaller waterbody. The Quinault River
above the RIBs is a gaining stream, but there is no gauge to measure the river flow rate near
the RIBs. Therefore, low flow conditions can only be determined at the river near the

Quinault Lake location. As a comparison, EPA expects that low flow are significantly higher
on the river near the RIBs. The low flow values on Table 1 were obtained from USGS

Gauge #12039500 and were used to determine dilution from the WWTP.In addition, because
the WWTP discharges into the RIBs,the wastewater from the RIBs is first diluted in the

groundwater plume prior to reaching the river. Accordingly, because ofthe location the low

flow values were obtained and ofthe initial dilution in the groundwater plume prior to
reaching the river, the dilution factors used are conservative.

The low flow conditions ofa water body are used to assess the need for and develop water
quality based effluent limits(see Appendix B ofthis fact sheet for additional information on

flows). The EPA used ambient flow data collected at the Quinault River and the EPA's
DFLOW 3.1b model to calculate the low flow conditions.

The Technical Support Documentfor Water Quality-Based Toxics Control(hereafter referred
to as the TSD)(EPA, 1991)and the State of Washington Water Quality Standards(WQS)
recommend the flow conditions for use in calculating water quality-based effluent limits

(WQBELs)using steady-state modeling. The TSD and the Washington State WQS state that
WQBELs intended to protect aquatic life uses should be based on the lowest seven-day
average flow rate expected to occur once every ten years(7Q10)for chronic criteria and the

lowest one-day average flow rate expected to occur once every ten years(IQIO)for acute
criteria. The flow data in Table 1 below is generated from the USGS data from April 1,2001
to April 1,2014, and analyzed by EPA's DFLOW program.
1

Table 1: Calculated Low Flow Values

1

Units

IQIO

1
1

USGS data in cfs
In mgd

7O10

30B3

238

291

428

153.5

187.7

276.1

A. Receiving Water Quality

The EPA reviews receiving water quality data when assessing the need for and developing
water quality based effluent limits. In granting assimilative capacity ofthe receiving water,
the EPA must account for the amount ofthe pollutant already present in the receiving water.
In situations where some ofthe pollutant is actually present in the upstream waters, an
assumption of"zero background" concentration overestimates the available assimilative
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capacity ofthe receiving water and could result in limits that are not protective ofapplicable
water quality standards.

The existing permit required the permittee to perform upstream receiving water monitoring
on the Quinault River. Table 2 below summarizes the receiving water data reported by the
WWTP during the last permit cycle.
Tabled: Receiving Water Quality Data
Parameter
Temperature
pH
Phosphorus
Ammonia

Units

Percentile

Value
14.94

Standard units

95*^
5th _ 95th

mg/L
mg/L

6.54-7.47

Snurce
Facility

maximum

0.4

Facility
Facility

maximum

0.3

Facility

B. Water Quality Standards

The Quinault Indian Nation does not currently have EPA-approved water quality standards.
Until they establish their own regulations for water quality, Washington State's standards
will be used as a reference to protect downstream uses in Washington waters.

The State of Washington's Water Quality Standards are composed of use classifications,
numeric and/or narrative water quality criteria, and an anti-degradation policy. The use'
classification system designates the beneficial uses(such as cold water aquatic life
communities, contact recreation, etc.) that each water body is expected to achieve. The

numeric and/or narrative water quality criteria are the criteria deemed necessary to support
the beneficial use classification ofeach water body. The anti-degradation policy represents a
three tiered approach to maintain and protect various levels of water quality and uses.
Section 301(b)(1)(C) ofthe Clean Water Act(CWA)requires the development of limitations

in permits necessary to meet water quality standards. Federal regulations at 40 CFR 122.4(d)
require that the conditions in NPDES permits ensure compliance with the water quality
standards of all affected States. A State's water quality standards are composed of use

classifications, numeric and/or narrative water quality criteria and an anti-degradation policy.
The use classification system designates the beneficial uses that each water body is expected
to achieve, such as drinking water supply, contact recreation, and aquatic life. The numeric

and narrative water quality criteria are the criteria deemed necessary by the State to support
the beneficial use classification ofeach water body. The anti-degradation policy represents a
three-tiered approach to maintain and protect various levels of water quality and uses.
The Quinault River is located within the Washington State Department ofEcology's
"Queets/Quinault Water Resources Inventory Area(WRIA)#21". The Quinault River is
specifically named on Department of Ecology's use designation for fresh waters found at
WAC 173-20lA-602, Table 602. These designations are described below.
Designated Beneficial Uses

EPA considered WAC 173-201A-602, Table 602: Use designations for fresh waters by water
resource inventory area(WRIA). For"WRIA 21 Queets-Quinault", and the applicable
12
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segment is described as,"Quinault River and tributaries jfrom mouth to the confluence with
the North Fork Quinault River", the following water quality use designations apply:
Aquatic Life Uses: Core Summer Habitat;
Recreational Uses: Extraordinary Primary Contact
Water Supply Uses: Domestic Water; Industrial Water; Agricultural Water; Stock Water
Misc. Uses: Wildlife Habitat; Harvesting; Commerce/Navigation; Boating; and Aesthetics.

In reference to WAC 173-201A-600(l)(a)(iv), because the groundwater table is believed to
be brackish beneath the RIB, and the designation ofextraordinary quality marine waters off
the Pacific coast, this segment ofthe Quinault River should also be protected for Core
Summer Salmonid Habitat and Extraordinary Primary Contact recreation.
The point ofdischarge appears to be to an estuary and the receiving water is believed to be
brackish from tidal flow carrying salt water up the Quinault River.

WAC 173-20lA-260 Natural conditions and other water quality criteria and applications
states:

"(e) In brackish waters of estuaries, where different criteria for the same use occurs for fresh
and marine waters, the decision to use the fresh water or the marine water criteria must be

selected and applied on the basis of vertically averaged daily maximum salinity, referred to
below as "salinity."

(i)The fresh water criteria must be applied at any point where ninety-five percent ofthe
salinity values are less than or equal to one part per thousand, except that the fresh water
criteria for bacteria applies when the salinity is less than ten parts per thousand; and
(ii) The marine water criteria must apply at all other locations where the salinity
values are greater than one part per thousand, except that the marine criteria for
bacteria applies when the salinity is ten parts per thousand or greater."
EPA does not currently have salinity data to make a determination if applying marine water
criteria would be appropriate. Therefore, EPA is requiring the collection of salinity data
during this permit cycle so that a determination can be made for the next permit cycle. For
the proposed permit, EPA is applying Washington State Water Quality Standards for
freshwater.

If marine water quality standards apply the EPA may apply WAC 173-20lA-612, Table 612
— Use designations for marine waters and the applicable segment is described as "Coastal
waters: Pacific Ocean from Ilwaco to Cape Flattery". The following water quality use
designations would apply:
Aquatic Life Uses: Extraordinary, Shellfish harvesting
Recreational Uses: Primary Contact

Misc. Uses: Wildlife Habitat, Harvesting, Commerce/Navigation; Boating; and Aesthetics
WAC 173-20lA-610, Use designations — Marine waters, assigns the following aquatic life
uses under Extraordinary:
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Salmonid and other fish migration, rearing, and spawning; clam, oyster, and mussel rearing
and spawning; crustaceans and other shellfish (crabs, shrimp, crayfish, scallops, etc.) rearing
and spawning.

Salinity surface water monitoring is added to determine ifthe receiving water is brackish.

The criteria for the State of Washington Water Quality Standards to protect the beneficial
uses for the Quinault River offthe reservation, and the State's anti-degradation policy are
summarized below.

Antidegradation

The proposed issuance ofan NPDES permit triggers the need to ensure that the conditions in

the permit ensure that Tier I, II, and III ofthe State's antidegradation policy are met. An
anti-degradation analysis was conducted by EPA (see Appendix D), which concluded that the
permit would not result in deterioration of water quality. This is because there is no

measurable change caused to the water quality ofthe Quinaujt River, and the analysis
concluded that a Tier 2 review is not warranted. In addition, there is no loss of beneficial
uses in the Quinault River.

C. Water Quality Limited Waters

Any waterbody for which the water quality does not, and/or is not expected to meet,
applicable water quality standards is defined as a "water quality limited segment."

Section 303(d)ofthe CWA requires states to develop a Total Maximum Daily Load(TMDL)
management plan for water bodies determined to be water quality limited segments. A

TMDL is a detailed analysis ofthe water body to determine its assimilative capacity. The
assimilative capacity is the loading ofa pollutant that a water body can assimilate without
causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards. Once the assimilative

capacity ofthe water body has been determined, the TMDL will allocate that capacity among
point and non-point pollutant sources, taking into account natural background levels and a
margin ofsafety. Allocations for non-point sources are known as "load allocations"(LAs).
The allocations for point sources, known as "waste load allocations"(WLAs),are
implemented through effluent limitations in NPDES permits. Effluent limitations for point
sources must be consistent with applicable TMDL allocations.

The area where the WWTP discharges is categorized by Ecology at Water Resource
Inventory Area 21(WRIA 21). Ecology on January 12,2015, stated by email there are no
TMDLs completed in this area; accordingly, there are no WLA applicable to this NPDES
Permit in WRIA 21. However, Ecology has identified the area where this facility is

discharging as having one 303(d)listing for PCB in fish tissue(Ecology listing #52686).
Ecology listing #52686 can be found at:

http://apps.ecv.wa.gov/watsA^iewListing.aspx?LISTING 1D=52686 ; a screen shot from this
Ecology webpage is shown below. On January 15, 2015,EPA approached QIN about
possible sources ofPCB that may be the cause ofthis PCB listing. QIN responded that it has
no information oflocal sources ofPCB pertaining to Ecology's listing.
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On January 15,2015, in tribal consultation with QIN concerning possible sources ofPCBs in
fish tissue from Quinault River, Mr. Dave Bingaman, Quinault Nation's Director of Natural
Resources. The QIN does not know ofany sources ofPCBs in the watershed. In addition,

the WWTP is not a source ofPCBs. Accordingly the EPA is not proposing PCB monitoring
at the WWTP.

Return to Listing

Print

Listing ID: 52686

2012 Category: 5
2008 Category:5
2004 Category: 3
On 1998 303(d) List?: N
On 1996 303(d) List?: N
County: Grays Harbor

Medium: Tissue

Parameter: PCB
CAS: 1336-36-3

Waterbody Name: QUINAULT RIVER
Waterbody Type: Rivers
Waterbody Class: RAA

Townshlp/Range/Sectlon: 22N-13W-36

Collection Date: N/A

Grid Cell: None

WRIA: 21 - Queets-Quinauit

Grid Cell Latitude: None

PSAA: None

Grid Cell Longitude: None

WASW1S: None

LLID: 1242991473493

WASWIS Upper Route: None

LLID Upper Route: 1.526

WASWIS Lower Route: None

LLID Lower Route: 0.816

Basis:

Data from 2004 ;

User Location ID [QuinaultR-F]- Fillet samples of Chinook salmon exceeded the National Toxics Rule criterion for Total
PCBs based on the sum of PCB aroclors.

User Location ID [Quinau!tR-F]- Fillet samples of chinook salmon did not exceed the National Toxics Rule criterion for
Total PCBs based on the sum of PCB congeners.
Remarks:

The water quality assessment category 5 was based on results indicating an exceedance of Total PCBs based on the
sum of PCB aroclors in fillet samples of chinook salmon.
EIM:

IV.

EIM Study ID:

EIM Location ID:

WSTMP04

QuinauitR-F

Effluent Limitations

A. Basis for Effluent Limitations

In general, the CWA requires that the effluent limits for a particular pollutant be the more
stringent ofeither technology-based limits or water quality-based limits. Technology-based
limits are set according to the level oftreatment that is achievable using available

technology. A water quality-based effluent limit is designed to ensure that the water quality
standards applicable to a waterbody are being met and may be more stringent than

technology-based effluent limits. The basis for the effluent limits proposed in the draft permit
is provided in Appendix B.
B. Proposed Effluent Limitations

The following summarizes the proposed effluent limits that are in the draft permit.
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1. The permittee must not discharge floating, suspended, or submerged matter ofany kind
in concentrations causing nuisance or objectionable conditions or that may impair
designated beneficial uses.

2. The pH range shall be between 6.5 to 8.5 standard units.
Numeric Limitations

Table 3 below presents the proposed effluent limits for BODs,TSS, and fecal coliform.
Table3: Proposed Effluent Limits
'

r

^

* Eflluent Limits

Parameter

Units

Limit

Five-Day Biochemical Oxygen

" ■ „ Liniit - s

mg/1

30

45

Demand(BODs)

lb/day

50

75

BODs Removal

percent

85 minimum

Total Suspended Solids(TSS)
TSS Removal

Average Monthly 'Avefige Weekly

mgd

30

45

lb/day

50

75

percent

85 minimum

#/100 ml

50'

v;

;^

^

Maximum Daily
'Limit

Fecal coliform bacteria

(geometric mean)

100

1. Fecal coliform organism levels must not exceed a geometric mean value of50 colonies/100 mL, with not more
than 10 percent ofall samples(or any single sample when less than ten sample points exist) obtained for
calculating the geometric mean value exceeding 100 colonies/100 ml.

C. Changes in Effluent Limits From the Previous Permit
Parameter

Table 4. Change in Permit Effluent Limits
PreVi^s ■

Permit

: Permit
E.coli bacteria

Ave. Monthly
Bacteria,

Limit, 126

Fecal Coliform

bacteria,

Ave. Monthly
Limit, 50

colonies/100ml

(Geometric Mean)

E.coli bacteria

Max. Daily

See Footnote
1

Limit, 576

Re^on'
Compliance with current
Washington State Water
Quality Standards for
Extraordinary Primary
Contact Recreation,

WAC 173.201A.200(2),
Table 200(2)(b)
Compliance with current
Washington State Water

pH, standard units

6.0 to 9.0

6.5 to 8.5

Quality Standards, for pH
criteria for Core summer

salmonid habitat,

WAC173.201A.200(l)(g)
footnote:
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1.

Fecal conform organism levels must not exceed a geometric mean value of50 colonies/100 ml,
with not more than 10 percent ofall samples(or any single sample when less than ten sample
points exist) obtained for calculating the geometric mean value exceeding 100 colonies/100 ml.

V. Monitoring Requirements
A. Basis for Effluent and Surface Water Monitoring

Section 308 ofthe CWA and federal regulation 40 CFR 122.44(1) require monitoring in
permits to determine compliance with effluent limitations. Monitoring may also be required
to gather effluent and surface water data to determine if additional effluent limitations are

required and/or to monitor effluent impacts on receiving water quality.
The permit also requires the permittee to perform effluent monitoring required by the

NPDES Form 2A application, so that these data will be available when the permittee applies
for a renewal of its NPDES permit.

The permittee is responsible for conducting the monitoring and for reporting results on
DMRs or on the application for renewal, as appropriate, to the EPA.
B. Effluent Monitoring

Monitoring jfrequencies are based on the nature and effect ofthe pollutant, as well as a

determination ofthe minimum sampling necessary to adequately monitor the facility's
performance. Permittees have the option oftaking more frequent samples than are required
under the permit. These samples must be used for averaging ifthey are conducted using the
EPA-approved test methods(generally found in 40 CFR 136)or as specified in the permit.
Table 5, below, presents the proposed effluent monitoring requirements in the draft permit.
The sampling location must be after the last treatment unit and prior to discharge to the
receiving water. The samples must be representative ofthe volume and nature ofthe

monitored discharge. If no discharge occurs during the reporting period,"no discharge" shall
be reported on the DMR.

Parameter

Sample Location [Sample*

Units

Frequency
Flow

Mgd

Temperature
mg/L
BODs

lb/day^
% Removal

Total Ammonia as N

Copper, Total Recoverable
Zinc, Total Recoverable

Continuous
1/week

recording
grab

Influent & Effluent
Influent & Effluent

I/week

24-hour composite

1/week
1/month

calculation'
calculation^

1/week

24-hour composite

1/week

calculation'
calculation^
grab
grab

Influent &, Effluent
Influent & Effluent

lb/day
% Removal

PH
Fecal coliform bacteria

EfSfluent
Effluent

—

mg/L
TSS

—

I/month

standard units

Effluent

5/week

#/100 ml

5/month

mg/L

Effluent
Effluent

lb/day

Effluent

pg/1
pg/I

Effluent
Effluent
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^ample Type

1/quarter

24-hour composite
calculation'

1/quarter
I/quarter

grab
grab
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Table 5: Effluent Monitoring Requirements
Parameter

Sample Location

Units

NPDES Application Form 2A (Part B.6)

Effluent Testing Data

Sample:
Frequency

mg/1

Effluent

3 times^

Sample Type

24-hour composite

Notes:

1. Loading is calculated by multiplying the concentration (in mg/1) by the flow (in mgd)on the day sampling
occurred and a conversion factor of 8.34.

2. The monthly average percent removal must be calculated from the arithmetic mean ofthe influent values and
the arithmetic mean ofthe effluent values for that month, i.e.:.

(average monthly influent- average monthly effluent) h- average monthly influent.

Influent and effluent samples must be taken over approximately the same time period.
3. In accordance with instructions in NPDES Application Form 2A,Part B.6,Part D,and where a minimum ofone scan for
each test to be conducted during years 2015, 2016, and 2017.

Monitoring Changesfrom the Previous Permit

Monitoring frequencies for certain parameters have been changed, relative to the previous
permit. Table 6, below, summarizes the changes in monitoring.
Table 6: Changes in Monitoring Requirements
Parameter
Flow

Previous Permit

Draft Permit

Continuous recording,

Continuous recording, effluent

influent

BODs and TSS

1/week, grab sampling

1/week, 24-hour composite

Temperature

5/month, grab

1/week, grab

pH

1/week, grab sampling

5/week, grab

Bacteria

E.coli, 5/month, grab
sampling

sampling

Total Ammonia as N

1/month, grab

1/quarter 24-hour composite

Copper, Total Recoverable

None

1/quarter, grab

Zinc, Total Recoverable

None

1/quarter, grab

Fecal coliform, 5/month, grab

C. Surface Water Monitoring

Table 7 presents the proposed surface water monitoring requirements for the draft permit.
The EPA requires the permittee to conduct surface water monitoring at an upstream station at
the Quinault River. Surface water monitoring must be conducted for the duration ofthe
permit. Surface water monitoring results must be submitted with the DMR in the month
following the monitoring period.
; Table?: Surface Water Monitoring Requirements
Parameter

Upstream Sample > Sample

Units

Locations

Temperature

Quinault River

°C
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Table 7: Surface Wafer IV
Fiairameter

Units

bnitoringKequiremenfs
Upstream Sample

Sample

Locations

Frequency

Sample Type

Total Ammonia as N

mg/1

1/quarter

Grab

PH

standard units

1/quarter

Grab

1/quarter

Grab

1/quarter

Grab

Salinity

Part per
Thousand

Hardness

mgO.

D. Electronic Submission of Discharge Monitoring Reports
The draft permit includes new provisions to allow the permittee the option to submit DMR
data electronically using NetDMR. NetDMR is a national web-based tool that allows DMR

data to be submitted electronically via a secure Internet application. NetDMR allows
participants to discontinue mailing in paper forms under 40 CFR § 122.41 and § 403.12. The

permittee may use NetDMR after requesting and receiving permission from the EPA Region
10.

Under NetDMR,all reports required under the permit are submitted to the EPA as an

electronic attachment to the DMR.Once a permittee begins submitting reports using
NetDMR, it is no longer required to submit paper copies ofDMRs or other reports to the
EPA.

The EPA encourages permittees to sign up for NetDMR,and currently conducts free training
on the use ofNetDMR. Further information about NetDMR,including upcoming trainings
and contacts, is provided on the following website: httD://www.EPA.gov/netdmr.

VI. Sludge (Biosolids) Requirements
The EPA Region 10 separates wastewater and sludge permitting. The EPA has authority
under the CWA to issue separate sludge-only permits for the purposes ofregulating
biosolids. The EPA may issue a sludge-only permit to each facility at a later date, as
appropriate.

Until future issuance ofa sludge-only permit, sludge management and disposal activities at
each facility continue to be subject to the national sewage sludge standards at 40 CFR Part
503 and any requirements ofthe State's biosolids program. The Part 503 regulations are self-

implementing, which means that facilities must comply with them whether or not a permit
has been issued.

VII. Other Permit Conditions
A. Quality Assurance Plan

In order to ensure compliance with the federal regulation at 40 CFR 122.41(e)for proper
operation and maintenance, the draft permit requires the permittee to develop procedures to
ensure that the monitoring data submitted is accurate and to explain data anomalies ifthey
occur. The permittee is required to develop or update the Quality Assurance Plan within 180
days ofthe effective date ofthe final permit. The Quality Assurance Plan must include

standard operating procedures the permittee must follow for collecting, handling, storing and
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shipping samples, laboratory analysis, and data reporting. The plan must be retained on site
and be made available to the EPA upon request.
B. Operation and Maintenance Plan

The proposed permit requires the permittee to properly operate and maintain all facilities and

systems oftreatment and control. Proper operation and maintenance is essential to meeting
discharge limits, monitoring requirements, and all other permit requirements at all times.

The permittee is required to develop and implement an operation and maintenance plan for
their facility within 180 days ofthe effective date ofthe final permit. The plan must be
retained on site and made available to the EPA upon request.
C. Sanitary Sewer Overflows and Proper Operation and Maintenance of the Collection
System

Untreated or partially treated discharges from separate sanitary sewer systems are referred to
as sanitary sewer overflows(SSOs). SSOs may present serious risks ofhuman exposure

when released to certain areas, such as streets, private property, basements, and receiving
waters used for drinking water, fishing and shellfishing, or contact recreation. Untreated
sewage contains pathogens and other pollutants, which are toxic. SSOs are not authorized

under this permit. Pursuant to the NPDES regulations, discharges from separate sanitary
sewer systems authorized by NPDES permits must meet effluent limitations that are based

upon secondary treatment. Further, discharges must meet any more stringent effluent
limitations that are established to meet the EPA-approved state water quality standards.

The permit contains language to address SSO reporting and public notice and operation and
maintenance ofthe collection system. The permit requires that the permittee identify SSO
occurrences and their causes. In addition, the permit establishes reporting, record keeping
and third party notification ofSSOs. Finally, the permit requires proper operation and
maintenance ofthe collection system. The following specific permit conditions apply:
Immediate Reporting-The permittee is required to notify the EPA of an SSO within 24

hours ofthe time the permittee becomes aware ofthe overflow. (See 40 CFR 122.41(1)(6)).
Written Reports-The permittee is required to provide the EPA a written report within five
days ofthe time it became aware of any overflow that is subject to the immediate reporting
provision.(See 40 CFR 122.41(l)(6)(i)).

Third Party Notice-The permit requires that the permittee establish a process to notify
specified third parties ofSSOs that may endanger health due to a likelihood ofhuman

exposure; or unanticipated bypass and upset that exceeds any effluent limitation in the permit
or that may endanger health due to a likelihood of human exposure. The permittee is
required to develop, in consultation with appropriate authorities at the local, county,tribal
and/or state level, a plan that describes how, under various overflow (and unanticipated
bypass and upset) scenarios, the public, as well as other entities, would be notified of
overflows that may endanger health. The plan should identify all overflows that would be

reported and to whom,and the specific information that would be reported. The plan should
include a description of lines ofcommunication and the identities ofresponsible officials
(See 40 CFR 122.41(1)(6)).
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Record Keeping-The permittee is required to keep records ofSSOs. The permittee must
retain the reports submitted to the EPA and other appropriate reports that could include work
orders associated with investigation ofsystem problems related to a SSO,that describes the

steps taken or planned to reduce, eliminate, and prevent reoccurrence ofthe SSO.(See 40
CFR 122.41(j)).

Proper Operation and Maintenance-The permit requires proper operation and
maintenance ofthe collection system.(See 40 CFR 122.41(d) and (e)). SSOs may be

indicative ofimproper operation and maintenance ofthe collection system. The permittee
may consider the development and implementation ofa capacity, management, operation and
maintenance(CMOM)program.

The permittee may refer to the Guide for Evaluating Capacity, Management, Operation, and
Maintenance(CMOM)Programs at Sanitary Sewer Collection Systems(EPA 305-B-05002). This guide identifies some ofthe criteria used by the EPA inspectors to evaluate a
collection system's management, operation and maintenance program activities.
Owners/operators can review their own systems against the checklist(Chapter 3)to reduce
the occurrence ofsewer overflows and improve or maintain compliance.
D. Design Criteria

The permit includes design criteria requirements. This provision requires the permittee to
compare influent flow and loading to the facility's design flow and loading and prepare a
facility plan for maintaining compliance with NPDES permit effluent limits when the annual
average flow or loading exceeds 85% ofthe design criteria values for three consecutive
months.

E. Industrial Waste Management Requirements

EPA implements and enforces the National Pretreatment Program regulations of40 CFR
403, per authority from sections 204(b)(1), 208(b)(2)(C)(iii), 301(b)(l)(A)(ii),
301(b)(2)(A)(ii), 301(h)(5) and 301(i)(2), 304(e)and (g), 307, 308, 309,402(b),405, and
501(a) ofthe Federal Water Pollutant Control Act as amended by the CWA of 1977.
Because QIN does not have an approved pretreatment program per 40 CFR 403.10, EPA is
the Approval Authority for QIN's POTWs.In addition, because the QIN does not have an
approved POTW pretreatment program per 40 CFR 403.8, the EPA is also the Control

Authority ofindustrial users that might introduce pollutants into the Taholah Village
Wastewater Treatment Plant.

Per 40 CFR 122.44(j)(l), all POTWs need to identify, in terms ofcharacter and volume of
pollutants, any significant industrial users(SIUs) discharging into the POTW.This condition

is included as Special Condition C.l ofthe draft permit with a due date 90 days following the
effective date ofthe POTW permit.

Since the QIN does not have an approved pretreatment program. Special Condition C.2 ofthe
permit reminds the City that it cannot authorize discharges which may violate the national
specific prohibitions ofthe General Pretreatment Program, which are applicable to all
industrial users introducing pollutants into a publicly owned treatment works(40 CFR
403.5(b)).
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Consequently, Special Condition C.5 requires the Permittee to develop legal authority
enforceable in Federal, State or local courts which authorizes or enables the POTW to apply
and to enforce the requirement ofsections 307(b)and (c)and 402(b)(8)ofthe Clean Water
Act, as described in 40 CFR 403.8(f)(1). The draft legal authority shall be submitted to EPA
for review and comment, and then shall be adopted and enforced by the POTW.
F. Standard Permit Provisions

Sections m,IV and V ofthe draft permit contain standard regulatory language that must be
included in all NPDES permits. The standard regulatory language covers requirements such
as monitoring, recording, and reporting requirements, compliance responsibilities, and other
general requirements.

VIII. Other Legal Requirements
A. Endangered Species Act

The Endangered Species Act requires federal agencies to consult with National Oceanic and
Atmospheric Administration Fisheries(NOAA Fisheries) and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife

Service(USFWS)iftheir actions could beneficially or adversely affect any threatened or
endangered species. A review ofthe threatened and endangered species located in the
Quinault Indian Nation finds that there is NO EFFECT caused by the discharge from the
Taholah Village Wastewater Treatment Plant(see Appendix E).
B. Essential Fish Habitat

Essential fish habitat(EFH)is the waters and substrate (sediments, etc.) necessary for fish to
spawn, breed, feed, or grow to maturity. The Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and
Management Act(January 21, 1999)requires the EPA to consult with NOAA Fisheries when

a proposed discharge has the potential to adversely affect EFH (i.e., reduce quality and/or
quantity ofEFH). A review ofthe Essential Fish Habitat documents shows that there is no
effect to essential fish habitat.

The EFH regulations define an adverse effect as any impact which reduces quality and/or
quantity ofEFH and may include direct(e.g. contamination or physical disruption), indirect
(e.g. loss of prey, reduction in species' fecundity), site specific, or habitat-wide impacts,
including individual, cumulative, or synergistic consequences ofactions.
For the same reasons as listed for endangered species the EPA has determined that issuance

ofthis permit would have no effect to EFH in the vicinity ofthe discharge. The EPA has
provided NOAA Fisheries with copies ofthe draft permit and fact sheet during the public
notice period. Any comments received from NOAA Fisheries regarding EFH will be
considered prior to issuance ofthis permit.
C. State Certification

The state in which the discharge originates is typically responsible for issuing the

certification pursuant to CWA Section 401(a)(1). In the case where the state has no authority
to give 401 certification, such as for a discharge located within the boundaries ofan Indian

Reservation, EPA provides the certification. The point of discharge ofthe outfall is also

located within boundaries ofthe Quinault Indian Reservation. Indian Tribes may issue 401
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certification for discharges within their boundaries ifthe Tribe has been approved by the
EPA pursuant to CWA Section 518(e) and 40 CFR Section 131.8 to administer a water
quality standards program. The Quinault Indian Nation has not yet taken on § 401
certification; therefore, EPA is responsible for issuing 401 certification in this case.
However, in the course of issuing this NPDES Permit, EPA has coordinated and consulted
with the Quinault Indian Nation.
D. Permit Expiration

The permit will expire five years from the effective date.
IX.
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Appendix A: Facility Information
General Information
NPDES ID Number:

WA0023434

Physical Address:

Taholah Village Wastewater Treatment Plant
114 Quinault Street

Taholah, Washington 98587
Mailing Address:

Taholah Village Wastewater Treatment Plant
Quinault Indian Nation
P.O. Box 189

Taholah, Washington 98587
Facility Background:

Wastewater Treatment Plant for Sanitary Wastes and process
waste stream for a fish processing plant.

Facility Information

Type of Facility:

Small tribally owned and operated wastewater treatment plant.

Treatment Train:

Four celled lagoon system;4 aerators in the first lagoon,2
aerators in the second lagoon,2 aerators in the third lagoon,
covered fourth lagoon, UV disinfection, dosing tank,
discharge to 4-celled Rapid Infiltration Basins into
groundwater.

Flow:

Designed flow rate: 0.2 mgd

Outfall Location:

47° 20' 34" N, 124° 17' 00" W.

Receiving Water Information
Receiving Water:

Discharge into groundwater then into Quinault River due to
hydrogeologic connection to the Quinault River.

Watershed as designated by
Washington State Dept of

segment: Quinault River and tributaries from mouth to the

Ecology:

confluence with the North Fork Quinault River.

Beneficial Uses:

The following water quality use designations apply:

Queets/Quinault Water Resources Inventory Area(WRIA)#21,

Aquatic Life Uses: Core Summer Habitat;

Recreational Uses: Extraordinary Primary Contact
Water Supply Uses: Domestic Water; Industrial Water;
Agricultural Water; Stock Water

Misc. Uses: Wildlife Habitat; Commerce/Navigation; Boating;
and Aesthetics.

Impairments

None. No applicable TMDL or WLA
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Figure Al: Area Map of Taholah Village WWTP

Taholah Village WWTP
Quinault Indian Nation
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Figure A-2: Schematic of Taholah Village WWTP
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Appendix B: Water Quality Criteria Summary
This appendix provides a summary of water quality criteria applicable to the Taholah Village
Wastewater Treatment Plant.

Washington State water quality standards include criteria necessary to protect designated
beneficial uses. The standards are divided into three sections: General Water Quality Criteria,

Surface Water Quality Criteria for Use Classifications, and Site-Specific Surface Water Quality
Criteria. The EPA has determined that the criteria listed below are applicable to the Quinault

River. This determination was based on(1)the applicable beneficial uses(2)the type offacility,
(3) a review ofthe application materials submitted by the permittee, and (4)the quality ofthe
receiving water. EPA is applying Washington State's Water Quality Standards for freshwater as
follows:

Aquatic Life Uses: Core Summer Habitat.

Recreational Uses: Extraordinary Primary Contact

Water Supply Uses: Domestic Water; Industrial Water; Agricultural Water; Stock Water

Misc. Uses: Wildlife Habitat; Harvesting; Commerce/Navigation; Boating; and Aesthetics.
A. General Criteria

General criteria that apply to all aquatic life fresh water uses are described in WAC 173-201A260 (2)(a) and (b), and are for:

(i) Toxic, radioactive, and deleterious materials; and
(ii) Aesthetic values.

(2) Toxics and aesthetics criteria. Thefollowing narrative criteria apply to all existing and
designated usesforfresh and marine water:

(a) Toxic, radioactive, or deleterious material concentrations must be below those which

have the potential, either singularly or cumulatively, to adversely affect characteristic water
uses, cause acute or chronic conditions to the most sensitive biota dependent upon those waters,
or adversely affect public health (see WAC J 73-20lA-240. toxic substances, and H3-2014-250.
radioactive substances).

(b)Aesthetic values must not be impaired by the presence ofmaterials or their effects, excluding
those ofnatural origin, which offend the senses ofsight, smell, touch, or taste (see WAC 173201A-230for guidance on establishing lake nutrient standards to protect aesthetics).
B. Applicable Specific Water Quality Criteria

For the Quinault Indian Nation's Taholah Village WWTP,the discharge characteristics require
the following water quality criteria that are necessary for the protection ofthe beneficial uses of
the receiving waters at the Quinault River.

1. WAC 173.201A.200(2), Table 200(2)(b)bacteria criteria for Extraordinary Primary
Contact Recreation use - fecal coliform organism levels must not exceed a geometric
mean value of50 colonies/1 OOmL, with not more than 10 percent of all samples(or any
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single sample when less than ten sample points exist) obtained for calculating the
geometric mean value exceeding 100 colonies/1 OOmL.

2. WAC 173.201A.200(l)(g), pH criteria for Core summer salmonid habitat - pH shall be
within a range of6.5 to 8.5 with a human-caused variation within the above range ofless
than 0.2 units

3. WAC 173.201A.200(l)(c), and WAC 173.201 A.200(l)(c)(B)(iv), temperature criteria for
Core summer salmonid habitat- from June 15 to September 15, the water temperature is

measured by the 7-day average ofthe daily maximum temperature (highest 7-DADMax)
of 16° C. When the water body's temperature is warmer than 16°C (or within 0.3° of
16°C), and that condition is due to natural conditions, then the human actions considered

cumulatively may not cause the 7-DADMax temperature ofthe receiving water to
increase more than 0.3°C.

4. Water Quality Limited Segment - Any waterbody for which the water quality does not,
and/or is not expected to meet, applicable water quality standards is defined as a "water
quality limited segment." Except for PCBs in fish tissue, the Quinault River at the

vicinity ofdischarge is not known to be impaired since it is not listed for any parameter
on the State of Washington Department ofEcology's Section 303(d)list.

5. WAC 173.201A.240, Table 240(3), Toxics Substances Criteria. For copper and zinc to
meet numeric water quality standards described for Freshwater Acute and Chronic
criteria.

6. Comparison of Marine Water Quality Standards to Freshwater WQS

Based on salinity measurements taken during the next permit cycle, ifthe receiving water
is considered to be marine, marine standards at WAC 173.201A.210 would apply.
Currently, EPA is applying the Freshwater Standard. Following is a table that compares
the applicable Washington State Marine WQS with the Freshwater WQS.
Parameter

Marine Standard

Freshwater Standard

Fecal Coliform
bacteria

With Shellfish harvesting:
Fecal coliform organism levels

Fecal coliform organism levels
must not exceed a geometric mean
value of50 colonies/100 ml, with
not more than 10 percent ofall
samples(or any single sample when
less than ten sample points exist)
obtained for calculating the
geometric mean value exceeding

must not exceed a geometric
mean value of 14 colonies/100

ml, with not more than 10

percent of all samples(or any
single sample when less than
ten sample points exist)
obtained for calculating the
geometric mean value
exceeding 43 colonies/100 ml.
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Temperature

13°C (55.4°F) Highest I-day

16°C (60.8°F) Highest 7-DADMax

maximum

When the background
temperature is warmer than
13°C then the facility may not
cause the 7-DAD Max

When the background temperature
is warmer than 16°C then the

facility may not cause the 7DADMax temperature ofthe

temperature ofthe receiving

receiving water to increase more

water to increase more than

than 0.3°C (0.54°F).

0.3°C (0.54°F).
Total Recoverable

Copper
Acute (p/1)
Chronic (p/1)

Hardness Dependent
4.8

3.2

3.1

2.5

Total Recoverable

Hardness Dependent

Zinc

Acute (p/1)
Chronic (p/1)

90

25.5

81

23.3

233

26

Ammonia

Acute (p/1)
Chronic (p/1)
PH

230

5.3

7.0-8.5

6.5-8.5

C. Other Concerns

(a) Impacts to Shellfish Harvesting

EPA evaluated an immediate concern from this discharge to shellfish harvesting. EPA
has determined that there is no impact to shellfish harvesting based on the following:
According to QIN by email on January 7, 2015, and by letter on January 15,2015, QIN

described that "there is very little if any", shellfish harvesting in the nearest harvesting
areas that are over 1-mile fi-om the facility; and,the nearest mussels harvesting area is
over 5-miles from the facility. Accordingly, in an email from QIN's Director ofNatural

Resources on January 15, 2015, Dave Bingaman, concluded that there is no impact to
shellfish harvesting from this WWTP. In addition, EPA also consulted with the State of

Washington concerning shellfish harvesting in the area. On December 31,2014,
according to the Washington Department of Health, there are no commercial shellfish
harvesting in the area; and the nearest commercial shellfish beds are more than 3-miles

from the WWTP. Therefore, based on the information from both QIN and the
Washington Department of Health, the EPA concludes that there are no impacts to
shellfish harvesting from this WWTP.
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(b)Impacts to Nearby Groundwater Wells

Because the WWTP discharges to infiltration basins, a potential concern is contamination
to nearby groundwater wells. However, according to QIN,there are no potable
groundwater wells in the vicinity ofthe WWTP. Public water is from wells

approximately 8 miles away, and there are no privately owned potable groundwater wells
in the vicinity, therefore, there is no concern for contamination of potable groundwater
wells.
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Appendix C: Low Flow Conditions and Dilution
A. Low Flow Conditions

The low flow conditions ofa water body are used to determine water quality-based effluent
limits. In general, Washington's water quality standards require criteria be evaluated at the
following low flow receiving water conditions as defined below:
Acute aquatic life

Chronic aquatic life
Non-carcinogenic human health criteria
Carcinogenic human health criteria
Ammonia

IQlOor 1B3
7Q10or4B3
30Q5
harmonic mean flow

. 30B3or30Q10

1. The IQIO represents the lowest one day flow with an average recurrence frequency ofonce in 10 years.
2. The IB3 is biologically based and indicates an allowable exceedance ofonce every 3 years.
3. The 7Q10 represents lowest average 7 consecutive day flow with an average recurrence frequency of
once in 10 years.

4. The 4B3 is biologically based and indicates an allowable exceedance for 4 consecutive days once every
3 years.

5. The 30Q5 represents the lowest average 30 consecutive day flow with an average recurrence frequency
ofonce in 5 years.

6. The 30Q10 represents the lowest average 30 consecutive day flow with an average recurrence
frequency ofonce in 10 years.

7. The harmonic mean is a long-term mean flow value calculated by dividing the number ofdaily flow
measurements by the sum ofthe reciprocals ofthe flows.

In this case, the Taholah Village WWTP discharges to the RIBs that are believed to have

hydrogeologic connection to the Quinault River. Based on aerial mapping,the RIBs are
approximately 505 feet from the Quinault River and the engineering diagrams from IHS states

that the RIBs are directly above the water table. According to IHS engineer, Craig Haugland, the
RIBs are located approximately 10 feet above the river. Also based on aerial mapping, the
distance from the Quinault River perpendicular to the RIBs is approximately 1.16 miles to the
mouth ofthe Quinault River. Accordingly, EPA believes that a hydrogeologic connection exists
between the RIBs and the Quinault River.

For the purposes ofthis permit, EPA is making conservative estimates of dilution factors based

on known data. Actual low flow conditions in the vicinity ofthe WWTP along the Quinault
River are unknown because there are no measuring gauges nearby. However,there is a USGS
gauge approximately 13.6 miles upstream on the Quinault River near Lake Quinault. Because
there is significant stream gain along 13.6 miles upstream to the vicinity ofthe WWTP,EPA

believes that the low flow information, and dilution factors are particularly conservative,

especially when the effluent discharged is initially diluted by groundwater prior to reaching
surface water.

The low flow and dilution information in this Appendix are only for antidegradation analysis.
For reference, EPA determined critical low flows upstream ofthe discharge from USGS Gauge #
12040500.
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The estimated low flows for the station are presented in Table C-1.

1

Tabled: Critical Flows at Quinault River near Lake Quinault,

1

1

Washington

1

Units

lOlO

1

USGS data in cfs

238

1

In mgd

153.5

1
1
1

7O10
291
187.7

30B3
428
276.1

1
1
1

B. Mixing Zones and Dilution

In some cases a dilution allowance or mixing zone is permitted. A mixing zone is an area where

an effluent discharge undergoes initial dilution and is extended to cover the secondary mixing in
the ambient water body. A mixing zone is an allocated impact zone where the water quality
standards may be exceeded as long as acutely toxic conditions are prevented. The federal
regulations at 40 CFR 131.13 states that "States may, at their discretion, include in their State

standards, policies generally affecting their application and implementation, such as mixing
zones,low flows and variances."

The Washington Water Quality Standards at WAC 173-20lA-400 provides a mixing zone policy
for point source discharges. The policy allows Ecology to authorize a mixing zone for a point
source discharge if circumstances meet regulations in the Washington Water Quality Standards
for granting a mixing zone. Pertaining to WAC 173-201 A-400(7)(a), the following code states:
(7) The maximum size ofa mixing zone shall comply with thefollowing:

(a)In rivers and streams, mixing zones, singularly or in combination with other mixing zones,
shall comply with the most restrictive combination ofthefollowing (this size limitation may be
applied to estuaries havingflow characteristics that resemble rivers):

(i) Not extend in a downstream directionfor a distancefrom the discharge port(s)greater than
three hundredfeetplus the depth ofwater over the discharge port(s), or extend upstreamfor a
distance ofover one hundredfeet;

(ii) Not utilize greater than twenty-five percent oftheflow; and

(Hi)Not occupy greater than twenty-five percent ofthe width ofthe water body.

The following formula is used to calculate a dilution factor based on an allowed mixing
D=

zone.

Qe + Qu X %MZ

Where:

D

= Dilution Factor

Qe
Qu

= Effluent flow rate (set equal to the design flow ofthe WWTP)
= Receiving water low flow rate upstream ofthe discharge(1Q10,

7Q10,30B3, etc)
%MZ = Percent Mixing Zone
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The EPA calculated dilution factors for year-round critical low flow conditions. All dilution

factors are calculated with the effluent flow rate set equal to the design flow of0.2 mgd. The
dilution factors are listed in Table C-2.

Table C-2: Dilution Factors in the
Quinault River
-if

' Vr

Flows

j,jDilutiori '■
Factors

Allowable

percent of
river flow

IQIO-Acute
20.2
2.5%
7Q10 - Chronic
236.1
25%
Note: Dilution factors for both toxics and for total

ammonia per Washington WQS.

Compliance with water quality standards is required in the Quinault River. The flow in the
Quinault River at the discharge is greater than the upstream flows used to determine the dilution

factors shown in Table C-2. In addition, the WWTP discharges into ground water, which forms a
plume that is diluted with groundwater prior to seepage into the Quinault River. These two
factors result in a conservative estimate of the dilution factors shown in Table C-2.

All of the effluent limitations in the proposed permit are end-of-pipe limits, and are not derived

from a mixing zone. Depending on the salinity of the Quinault River at the vicinity of the
WWTP, the receiving water may be considered marine waters or freshwater in the next permit
cycle.
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Appendix D: Basis for Effluent Limits

The following discussion explains the derivation oftechnology and water quality based effluent
limits proposed in the draft permit. Part A discusses technology-based effluent limits, Part B

discusses water quality-based effluent limits in general, Part C discusses anti-backsliding
provisions. Part D discusses the effluent limits imposed due to the State's anti-degradation
policy, and Part E presents a summary ofthe facility specific limits.
A. Technology-Based Effluent Limits

FederalSecondary Treatment Effluent Limits

The CWA requires POTWs to meet performance-based requirements based on available
wastewater treatment technology. Section 301 ofthe CWA established a required performance

level, referred to as "secondary treatment," which all POTWs were required to meet by July 1,
1977. The EPA has developed and promulgated "secondary treatment" effluent limitations,
which are found in 40 CFR 133.102. These technology-based effluent limits apply to all
municipal wastewater treatment plants and identify the minimum level ofeffluent quality
attainable by application ofsecondary treatment in terms ofBODs,TSS,and pH. The federally
promulgated secondary treatment effluent limits are listed in Table D-1.

Table D-1: Secdndaiy Treatment Efiliient Limits
(40 CFR13il02> i
Faram^er ^
1
30-day
f :.-- "averag«5 ' ^
30 mg/L
30 mg/L

BODs
TSS

Removal for BODs and TSS
(concentration)
pH

r

7-jd?y ■
^av^rage

45 mg/L
45 mg/L

85%
—

(minimum)
within the limits of6.0 - 9.0 s.u.

Mass-Based Limits

The federal regulation at 40 CFR 122.45(f) requires that effluent limits be expressed in terms of
mass, if possible. The regulation at 40 CFR 122.45(b)requires that effluent limitations for
POTWs be calculated based on the design flow ofthe facility. The mass based limits are
expressed in pounds per day and are calculated as follows:

Mass based limit(lb/day) = concentration limit(mg/L) x designflow (mgd) x 8.34^
Since the design flow for this facility is 0.2 mgd,the technology based mass limits for BODs and
TSS are calculated as follows:

Average Monthly Limit = 30 mg/L x 0.2 mgd x 8.34 = 50 lbs/day
Average Weekly Limit = 45 mg/L x 0.2 mgd x 8.34 = 75 lbs/day

'8.34 is a conversion factor with units(lb xL)/(mg x gallonxlO®)
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B. Water Quality-based Effluent Limits

Statutory and Regulatory Basis

Section 301(b)(1)(C) ofthe CWA requires the development of limitations in permits necessary to
meet water quality standards. Discharges to State or Tribal waters must also comply with
limitations imposed by the State or Tribe as part of its certification ofNPDES permits under
section 401 ofthe CWA. Federal regulations at 40 CFR 122.4(d) prohibit the issuance of an
NPDES permit that does not ensure compliance with the water quality standards ofall affected
States.

The NPDES regulation(40 CFR 122.44(d)(1)) implementing Section 301(b)(1)(C) ofthe CWA
requires that permits include limits for all pollutants or parameters which are or may be
discharged at a level which will cause, have the reasonable potential to cause, or contribute to an
excursion above any State or Tribal water quality standard, including narrative criteria for water
quality, and that the level of water quality to be achieved by limits on point sources is derived
from and complies with all applicable water quality standards.

The regulations require the permitting authority to make this evaluation using procedures which
account for existing controls on point and nonpoint sources of pollution, the variability ofthe
pollutant in the effluent, species sensitivity (for toxicity), and where appropriate, dilution in the
receiving water. The limits must be stringent enough to ensure that water quality standards are
met, and must be consistent with any available wasteload allocation.
Reasonable Potential Analysis

Reasonable Potential Analysis is used to evaluate ifthe effluent can cause, or contribute to an

excursion above any State/Tribal water quality criterion. The EPA projects the receiving water
concentration (downstream of where the effluent enters the receiving water)for each pollutant of
concern. The EPA uses the concentration ofthe pollutant in the effluent and receiving water
and, if appropriate, the dilution available from the receiving water, to project the receiving water
concentration. Ifthe projected concentration ofthe pollutant in the receiving water exceeds the

numeric criterion for that specific pollutant, then the discharge has the reasonable potential to
cause or contribute to an excursion above the applicable water quality standard, and a water
quality-based effluent limit is required.

Sometimes it may be appropriate to allow a small area ofthe receiving water to provide dilution
ofthe effluent. These areas are called mixing zones. Mixing zone allowances will increase the

mass loadings ofthe pollutant to the water body and will decrease treatment requirements.
Mixing zones can be used only when there is adequate receiving water flow volume and the

concenfration ofthe pollutant in the receiving water is less than the criterion necessary to protect
the designated uses ofthe water body. Mixing zones must be authorized by the State,
Reasonable Potential Analysisfor Ammonia

For this permit. Total Ammonia would be the only parameter necessary for conducting a
reasonable potential analysis. Details ofthe reasonable potential analysis are shown in Appendix
E, The analysis showed no reasonable potential to violate Washington's WQS.
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Calculation ofAmmonia Criteria

Based on Washington's Water Quality Standards for Surface Waters, Chapter 173-201A WAG,
amended May 9,2011, ammonia criteria is calculated as follows:
Acute Criteria:

Shall not exceed the numerical value In total ammonia nitrogen(mg N/L)given by:
,
For
salmonids
present:

0.275

—s-+

1 + 107.204-pH ^

39.0

IQPH-7.20A

Chronic Criteria:

Unionized ammonia concentration for waters where salmonid habitat is an
existing or designated use:

0.80 ^ {FTXFPHXRATIO)
where:

RATIO = 13.5; 7.7 < pH < 9

RATIO =(20.25 X 10<7-7-pH))^(i + io(7-4-pH)).5,5 < pH ^ 7.7
FT = 1.4;15 ^ T < 30

FT = iof°-°3f20-T)]. 0 < T < 15
FPH = l;8<pH^9

FPH =(1 + iof^-^P«>) 1.25;6.5 < pH < 8.0

Using Ecology's spreadsheet, the ammonia criteria is as follows, with the following printout
from the spreadsheet which calculated the acute and chronic criteria:
Acute Criteria = 32.101 mg/1

Chronic Criteria = 2.106 mg/1

EPA used these calculated ammonia acute and chronic criteria to determine ifthere is reasonable
potential to exceed Washington WQS,as shown in Appendix E.
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Freshwater Un-ionized Ammonia Criteria Calculation
Based on Chapter 173-201A WAC,amended November 20,2C0B

t..

1. Receiving Water Temperature(deg C):

JtiCi.W •:

..."i

14.94

2. Receiving Water pH:

6.54

3. Is salmonid habitat an existing or designated use?

Yes

4. Are non-salmonid earlj; life stages present or absent?

Vt:

Present

Using mixed temp and pH at mixing zone boundaries?

": f-

no

Ratio

•-.J: ■ 'iC-

35.503

FT

1.418

FPH

6.595

pKa

3.566

Uhionized Fraction

0.001

v..

■: <

Unionized ammonia NH3 criteria(mgfL as NHJ
Acute;

0.037

Chronic:

0.002

-j

5''

"• . ■ ...

.fe

• ■. ■

&

Total ammorua nitrogen criteria(n^fL as N):
Acute:

32101

Chronic:

2106

37

-i;-

.

NPDES Permit #WA0023434
Fact Sheet

Facility Specific Water Quality Based EffluentLimits
(a) Toxic Substances

This application will not be screened against the toxic substances found in the National Toxics

Rule since the Taholah Village WWTP will not be required to submit Expanded Effluent Testing
Data or Toxicity Testing Data as the treatment plant design flow is less than I.O MGD.
(b) Metals

The Taholah Village WWTP accepts an unknown quantity of wastewater from a fish processing
plant. Since fish processing plants have been known to discharge copper and zinc j5"om
processing equipment, EPA is requiring the monitoring of copper and zinc in the wastewater.

The monitoring results will be used to determine whether effluent limits for copper and zinc are
necessary for the next permit.
(c) Fecal Coliform Bacteria

The water quality standard apply pertaining to Fecal coliform bacteria is for the beneficial uses
of Extraordinary Primary Contact Recreation.

WAG 173.201A.200(2), Table 200(2)(b), the bacteria criteria for Extraordinary Primary Contact
Recreation use states that fecal coliform organism levels must not exceed a geometric mean

value of50 colonies/1 OOmL, with not more than 10 percent of all samples(or any single sample
when less than ten sample points exist) obtained for calculating the geometric mean value
exceeding 100 colonies/1 OOmL.

Accordingly, EPA is proposing the 50 colonies/100 ml as the Average Monthly Limit; and, 100
colonies/100 ml as the Maximum Daily Limit since the permittee is only required to collect 5
samples per month (i.e., less than ten samples trigger as indicated by Washington WQS).
(d) Total Residual Chlorine(TRC)

The Taholah Village WWTP does not use chlorine for disinfection; therefore, no effluent limits
are required for TRC.
(e) pH

Minimum and maximum pH values have been included in the draft permit in the range of6.5 and
8.5 standard units. These effluent limits are consistent with Washington's Water Quality
Standards for Core Summer Salmonid Habitat. The pH range in the draft permit is a change
from the previous permit which was from 6.0 to 9.0 standard units.
09 Dissolved Oxygen

BOD discharged into the groundwater from the Taholah Village Wastewater Treatment Plant is
not expected to have an appreciable effect on the dissolved oxygen concentration in the Quinault

River. For dissolved oxygen,the point ofcompliance for determining if a measurable change
would occur is at the point of maximum oxygen depletion (caused by an increase in BOD and
nutrients) which oflen occurs many miles down gradient. The discharge is close to the mouth of
the Quinault River which drains into coastal waters ofthe Pacific Ocean. If the point of
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maximum oxygen depletion occurs miles down gradient, the dilution factor will be far greater
than the chronic dilution factor in the river of236.1. The proposed effluent limitation for BOD
are not only required Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, but would also control the
discharge ofoxygen demanding constituents into the Quinault River. Therefore no dissolved
oxygen effluent limits are proposed.
(g) Ammonia

As discussed above, a reasonable potential analysis was conducted which showed that there is no

reasonable potential to exceed Washington WQS for ammonia. Accordingly, EPA is not
proposing effluent limits for total ammonia. EPA is requiring monitoring oftotal ammonia in

the effluent, and in the surface water upstream at Quinault River. EPA will use the monitoring
results to conduct a reasonable potential analysis for ammonia in the next permit cycle and
determine if effluent limits for ammonia are warranted.

(h) Temperature

The applicable temperature standards are the aquatic life temperature criteria found in WAC

173.201A.200(l)(c): water temperature is measured by the 7-day average ofthe daily maximum
temperatures(7-DADMax). Table 200(l)(c) lists the temperature criteria for each ofthe aquatic
life use categories.

For Core Summer Salmonid Habitat(June 15 to September 15): 16°C;

Where,"7-DADMax'* or "7-day average ofthe daily maximum temperatures" is the arithmetic

average ofseven consecutive measures of daily maximum temperatures. The 7-DADMax for any
individual day is calculated by averaging that day's daily maximum temperature with the daily
maximum temperatures ofthe three days prior and the three days affer that date.

And, WAG 173.201 A.200(l)(c.)(i) states: When a water body's temperature is warmer than the
criteria in Table 200(1)(c)(or within 0.3®C (0.54°F)ofthe criteria) and that condition is due to
natural conditions, then human actions considered cumulatively may not cause the 7-

DADMax temperature ofthat water body to increase more than 0.3°C (0.54®F).
Based on DMR data from January 2010 to October 2014, the 95^ percentile ofeffluent
temperature is 22°C. However, subsurface conditions indicate that it is impossible for excessive
temperature in the effluent to violate Washington's temperature criteria in the river for Salmonid

Spawning, Rearing and Migration, or for Core Summer Salmonid Habitat. In this case, it is
unlikely for Washington's temperature criteria to be violated because the discharge into the
Quinault River from the facility is initially cooled by the ground, and by surrounding
groundwater. The discharge into the infiltration basins is initially in contact with the cooler soil
at depth, then mixed and diluted with existing groundwater, which both are cooler media.

Because the groundwater table is at least 13 feet below surface(IHS, January 21,2015 email), a
near constant year round groundwater temperature can be assumed. According to USDA's

Washington Soil Atlas for Moclips Series soil, the average annual soil temperature is
approximately 48°F (9°C)(see page 55, Washington Soil Atlas:

http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/Intemet/F$E DOCUMENTS/nrcs1 44d2 034094.pdf Also,
according to IHS's January 21,2015 email, the temperature ofgroundwater in the vicinity is
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approximately 10.5°C. Accordingly, EPA estimates the groundwater temperature beneath the
RIBs to be in the range of9®C to 10.5°C. Furthermore, according to IHS,the groundwater does
not surface prior to the river, therefore, the temperature ofthe effluent is expected to cool to
ground conditions until the groundwater plume reaches the river.

According to USGS,''Velocities ofground-waterflow generally are low and are orders of
magnitude less than velocities ofstreamflow"(USGS Circular 1186, Sustainability of Ground
Water Resources, 1999, http://pubs.usgs.gov/circ/circl 186/html/gen facts.htmlV

Also according to USGS,the estimated rate ofgroundwater flow through the sand and gravel is
0.8 to 2.3 feet per day(page 9,"Sewage Plume in Sand and Gravel Aquifer, Cape Cod,
Massachusetts", USGS Water Supply Paper 2218:

http://pubs.usgs.gov/wsp/wsp2218/pdf/wsn 2218h pdf^ Therefore depending on site specific
aquifer characteristics, it is expected that the groundwater plume would take in the order of

weeks to travel 505 feet from the RIBs to the river. These circumstances support the conclusion
that the effluent discharged into the RIBs would have sufficient time to be cooled to ambient
subsurface temperature ofapproximately 9°C to 10.5°C, and there would not have reasonable
potential to violate applicable Washington WQS of 16°C.

Accordingly, EPA did not propose an effluent limit for temperature.
C. Anti-backsliding Provisions

The proposed permit is a permit issuance of an existing source, anti-backsliding requirements do
not apply. The following paragraphs explains how this proposed permit issuance would also
meet anti-backsliding provisions even ifthe proposed action is for permit reissuance.

Section 402(o)ofthe Clean Water Act and federal regulations at 40 CFR §122.44 (1) generally
prohibit the renewal, reissuance or modification ofan existing NPDES permit that contains
effluent limits, permit conditions or standards that are less stringent than those established in the

previous permit (i.e., anti-backsliding) but provides limited exceptions. Section 402(o)(l) ofthe
CWA states that a permit may not be reissued with less-stringent limits established based on
Sections 301(b)(1)(C), 303(d)or 303(e)(i.e. water quality-based limits or limits established in

accordance with State treatment standards) except in compliance with Section 303(d)(4).
Section 402(o)(l) also prohibits backsliding on technology-based effluent limits established

using best professionaljudgment (i.e. based on Section 402(a)(1)(B)), but in this case, the
effluent limits being revised are water quality-based effluent limits(WQBELs).
Section 303(d)(4) ofthe CWA states that, for water bodies where the water quality meets or
exceeds the level necessary to support the water body's designated uses, WQBELs may be

revised as long as the revision is consistent with the State's antidegradation policy. Additionally,
Section 402(o)(2) contains exceptions to the general prohibition on backsliding in 402(o)(1).
According to the EPA NPDES Permit Writers' Manual(EPA-833-K-10-001)the 402(o)(2)
exceptions are applicable to WQBELs(except for 402(o)(2)(B)(ii) and 402(o)(2)(D)) and are

independent ofthe requirements of303(d)(4). Therefore, WQBELs may be relaxed as long as
either the 402(o)(2)exceptions or the requirements of303(d)(4) are satisfied.

Even ifthe requirements of Sections 303(d)(4) or 402(o)(2) are satisfied. Section 402(o)(3)
prohibits backsliding which would result in violations of water quality standards or effluent limit
guidelines.
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The proposed permit would not result in violations ofthe water quality standards or effluent
guidelines, therefore, the proposed permit complies with Section 402(o)(3). In addition, the
proposed permit is more stringent than the previous permit.

An anti-backsliding analysis was done for the Taholah Village WWTP. Because the last permit
which was issued in 2005 had expired in 2010; and the permit was not administratively extended,
EPA regards the proposed action as a permit issuance rather than a permit reissuance. Also,
because the WWTP had previously been permitted, pursuant to Section 122.29(a)(3), the WWTP
is an existing source rather than a new source or a new discharger. Accordingly, anti-backsliding
requirements do not apply.

All effluent limitations are exactly the same as the draft permit except for bacteria and pH. In
the case of bacteria, EPA changed the limit parameter from E.coli to Fecal Coliform to comply
with Washington State Water Quality Standards. This change of bacteria standard does not

trigger antibacksliding. For pH,the proposed permit is more stringent than the previous permit;
the change is effluent limits for pH meets Washington State Water Quality Standards.
In conclusion, the proposed action is a permit issuance, anti-backsliding requirements do not
apply. Therefore, even ifthe proposed permit was considered a permit reissuance, rather than a
permit issuance, this proposed permit would comply with anti-backsliding requirements.
D. Antidegradation

The EPA is required under Section 301(b)(1)(C) ofthe Clean Water Act(CWA)and
implementing regulations(40 CFR 122.4(d) and 122.44(d)) to establish conditions in NPDES
permits that ensure protection ofthe downstream State water quality standards, including
antidegradation requirements. EPA has prepared an antidegradation analysis consistent with
Ecology's antidegradation implementation procedures. EPA referred to Washington's
antidegradation policy(WAC 173-20lA-300) and Ecology's 2011 Supplemental Guidance on
Implementing Tier II Antidegradation (httD://www.ecv.wa.gov/biblio/l 110073.htmn

The purpose of Washington's Antidegradation Policy is to:

• Restore and maintain the highest possible quality ofthe surface waters of Washington.
• Describe situations under which water quality may be lowered from its current condition.

• Apply to human activities that are likely to have an impact on the water quality ofsurface
water.

• Ensure that all human activities likely to contribute to a lowering of water quality, at a
minimum, apply all known, available, and reasonable methods of prevention, control, and
treatment(AKART).

• Apply three tiers of protection (described below)for surface waters ofthe state.

o Tier I ensures existing and designated uses are maintained and protected and
applies to all waters and all sources of pollution.
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o Tier II ensures that waters ofa higher quality than the criteria assigned are not

degraded unless such lowering of water quality is necessary and in the overriding
public interest. Tier II applies only to a specific list of polluting activities,
o Tier III prevents the degradation of waters formally listed as "outstanding
resource waters," and applies to all sources of pollution.

The receiving water from the outfall is the Quinault River and the anti-degradation analysis was
completed for this receiving water body. Accordingly, EPA will use the designated

classification criteria for this water body in the proposed permit. The discharges authorized by
this proposed permit should not cause a loss of beneficial uses.

For the purpose ofthe anti-degradation analysis in the Quinault River, EPA made the following
assumptions;

• The facility is considered a new facility because the last permit has expired, and cannot
be administratively extended;

• EPA conducted the antidegradation analysis on the Quinault River because it is the
receiving waterbody from the groundwater plume.
• Average temperature data, and low flows based on the chronic criteria are used to

simulate conservatively representative conditions for anti-degradation analysis.

The 7Q10 low flow in the Quinault River(USGS Gauge number, 12039500, located upstream
near Lake Quinault, Washington)is 187.7 mgd, which calculates to a chronic dilution factor of

236 based on a 25% mixing zone and the WWTP's design flow of0.2 mgd. Accordingly, the
IQIO low flow is used to calculate the acute dilution factor of20.2, based on a 2.5% mixing
zone. Both the chronic and acute dilution factors are conservative because the gauge being
located approximately 13.6 miles upstream, and the river flow where the discharge occurs is
likely to be significantly higher due to additional contributions from tributaries between the

USGS Gauge and the vicinity ofthe WWTP. Therefore, had there been another gauge closer,
the chronic and acute dilution factors would be greater than 236 and 20.2, respectively.
Based on a review ofthe water quality data for the Quinault River, the receiving water qualifies
for both Tier I and Tier II protection (explained in more detail below).
Tier IProtection

According to W^hington's antidegradation policy, a facility must first meet Tier I requirements.
Existing and designated uses must be maintained and protected. No degradation may be allowed
that would interfere with, or become injurious to, existing or designated uses, except as provided

for in Chapter 173-201A WAG. The Quinault River at the point ofdischarge has the following
designated beneficial uses:

Aquatic Life Uses: Core Summer Habitat;

Recreational Uses: Extraordinary Primary Contact

Water Supply Uses: Domestic Water; Industrial Water; Agricultural Water; Stock Water

Misc. Uses: Wildlife Habitat; Harvesting; Commerce/Navigation; Boating; and Aesthetics.
The effluent limits in the draft permit ensure compliance with applicable numeric and narrative
water quality criteria. The numeric and narrative water quality criteria are set at levels that
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ensure protection ofthe designated uses. As there is no information indicating the presence of
existing beneficial uses other than those that are designated, the draft permit ensures a level of
water quality necessary to protect the designated uses and, in compliance with WAC 173-201A310 and 40 CFR 131.12(a)(1), also ensures that the level of water quality necessary to protect
existing uses is maintained and protected.

IfEPA receives information during the public comment period demonstrating that there are
existing uses for which the Quinault River is not designated, EPA will consider this information

before issuing a final permit and will establish additional or more stringent permit conditions if
necessary to ensure protection ofexisting uses.
Tier IIProtection

A facility must prepare a Tier II analysis when the facility is planning a new or expanded action
that has the potential to cause measurable degradation to existing water quality at the edge ofa
chronic mixing zone. A Tier II analysis consists ofan evaluation of whether or not the proposed
degradation of water quality that would be associated with a new or expanded action would be
both necessary and in the overriding public interest. A Tier II analysis focuses on evaluating
feasible alternatives that would eliminate or significantly reduce the level ofdegradation. The
analysis also includes a review ofthe benefits and costs associated with the lowering of water
quality. New discharges and facility expansions are prohibited from lowering water quality
without providing overriding public benefits.

The effluent from the Taholah Village WWTP is considered a new discharge to the Quinault
River and therefore is considered a new or expanded source of pollution. Accordingly, EPA
evaluated whether a Tier II analysis would be necessary. If a discharge has the potential to cause
measurable change degradation to existing water quality at the edge ofthe chronic mixing zone,
the facility would then need to conduct a full Tier II analysis.
Ecology water quality standards define a measurable change to include:
(a) Temperature increase of0.i®C or greater;
(b)Dissolved oxygen decrease of0.2 mg/L or greater;
(c) Bacteria level increase of2 cfu/100 mL or greater;
(d)pH change of0.1 units or greater;
(e) Turbidity increase of0.5 NTU or greater; or
(f) Any detectable increase in the concentration ofa toxic or radioactive substance.

To determine what is measurable, EPA evaluated the expected change for each parameter at the
edge ofthe chronic mixing zone, using a chronic dilution factor of236. EPA determined that a

Tier II analysis is not required because this facility will not cause measurable change to existing
water quality at the edge ofthe chronic mixing zone. An explanation ofEPA's Tier II eligibility
analysis is below.
(a) Temperature

According to monitoring data submitted from the facility, the 95^'' percentile of surface water
temperature in the Quinault River is 14.94 ®C. However, based on USDA and U.S. Indian
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Health Service, the average soil/groundwater temperature in the area is approximately 9°C to
10.5°C. Due to ground thermal conduction effects, and dilution with groundwater, EPA assumes
that the groundwater plume discharging into the Quinault River is also averaging at 9°C to
10.5 C. Given the high dilution factor(236)in the river, and dilution with groundwater, the
temperature ofthe receiving water is expected to be unchanged by the discharge into the Rapid
Infiltration Basins from the facility. Thus, the discharge will not cause or contribute to a
temperature increase of0.3®C or greater and this parameter does not trigger the Tier II
antidegradation analysis.

(b)Dissolved oxygen(DO)

Based on 55 data points(January 2010 to September 2014)that were provided to EPA,the
Taholah Village WWTP produced an average BOD5(Monthly Average)of26.73 mg/1. The
facility is a minor discharger, with a design flow of0.2 mgd. Its effluent is within permitted
limits, and there is initial dilution with groundwater prior to discharge into the river which has a

high dilution factor, and a lengthy residence time in the ground prior to discharge. Accordingly,
the facility s discharge does not have the potential to cause a measurable depression ofdissolved
oxygen (0.2 mg/L or greater) at the edge ofthe chronic mixing area and this parameter does not
trigger Tier II antidegradation analysis.

For dissolved oxygen,the point ofcompliance for determining if a measurable change would
occur is at the point of maximum oxygen depletion (caused by an increase in BOD5 and
nutrients)- this often occurs many miles down gradient. The discharge is close to the mouth of

the Quinault River which drains into coastal waters ofthe Pacific Ocean. Ifthe point of
maximum oxygen depletion occurs miles down gradient, the dilution factor will be far greater
than the chronic dilution factor in the river of236. Therefore, the facility's discharge will not
cause any measurable change ofdissolved oxygen in the near or far field and therefore this

parameter does not trigger the Tier II antidegradation analysis.
(c) Bacteria

Given the receiving water's high dilution factor(236), initial groundwater dilution, a lengthy
residence time in the ground ofseveral weeks, and the fact that this facility treats wastewater
with UV disinfection, the facility's discharge is not expected to have potential to cause a bacteria
level increase of2 cfii/lOO mL or greater. Therefore,the discharge will not cause measurable
change to existing water quality at the edge ofthe chronic mixing zone and therefore this
parameter does not trigger the Tier II antidegradation analysis.
(d)pH

From December 2009 to September 2014, a total of 114 effluent pH samples were collected at
the Taholah Village WWTP.The effluent data ranged from 6.02- 7.32 standard units, with an
average value of6.70 standard units. This data shows that the facility is operating within former
permitted pH limits of6.0 to 9.0 standard units. Because the facility discharges to rapid

infiltration basins where the effluent is diluted with existing groundwater and influenced by local
soil pH,and temperature, EPA concludes that the facility's discharge would not cause a
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measurable pH change in the Quinault River. Since the proposed discharge will not cause a pH
change of0.1 units or greater, this parameter does not trigger Tier II antidegradation analysis.
(e) Turbidity

The trigger for a Tier II review is when the discharge would cause a 0.5 NTU increase in

turbidity over background levels at the edge ofthe mixing zone. EPA determined the turbidity
ofthe discharge for this case that would not cause a 0.5 NTU increase over background levels.
Assuming background turbidity is zero(Cu)and using Equation 6 in Appendix E,
^

Cg-Cu

Equation 6

^d- p +Cu

Solving for Ce.*
Ce ~ Cd X D
Ce =0.5 x236= 118 NTU

In this case, there is indirect discharge to the Quinault River from ground seepage. The initial
discharge from the RIBs into the groundwater causes the effect of natural sand filtration which
reduces turbidity ofthe effluent prior to discharge into the river. In addition, the effluent is

initially diluted by groundwater prior to entering the Quinault River with a high dilution factor of
236. Due to hydrogeology ofthe groundwater plume,the seepage discharge into the river is
expected to be diffused and over a large surface area. Therefore, the EPA estimates that the

effluent at the point ofdischarge into the Quinault River is less than an increase of 118 NTU,and
therefore this parameter does not trigger the Tier II antidegradation analysis.
(f) Toxic or radioactive substances

Ecology provides guidance for estimating whether a new discharge would have the potential to
cause a measurable degradation of water quality due to toxic substances. The first step is to
estimate the concentrations oftoxic pollutants at the edge of a chronic mixing zone. This
procedure is based on the premise that the quantification level associated with the analytical
method yielding the lowest detection level represents measurable degradation under Tier II for
toxics. If the estimated effluent concentration is below the method with the lowest detection

level, then no Tier II analysis is required. In the case ofthis permit, ammonia is the only toxic
substance ofconcern.

The analytical method yielding the lowest detection limit that is approved for use in surface
water analysis by the EPA is Method 350.1,"Determination of Ammonia Nitrogen by Semiautomated Colorimetry." The applicable range is 0.01-2.0 mg/L NH3 as N. There is abundant

dilution due to site conditions: chronic ammonia dilution factor in the river is very large(236)
even when not accounting for initial groundwater dilution beneath the RIBs. The large dilution
available when compared with the low 95*^ percentile concentration ofammonia in the effluent

during the last permit cycle of2.1 mg/1, suggests that the effluent would not be expected to have
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sufficiently high ammonia levels that would trigger an ammonia concentration change ofgreater
than 0.01 mg/1 in the river. In accordance with Ecology's guidance, the maximum reported
effluent concentration was divided by the dilution factor(the WWTP's chronic ammonia dilution
factor is 236.1) must be less than 0.01 to be considered unmeasurable. In this case, when 2.1
mg/1(95 percentile effluent concentration) is divided by the chronic dilution factor of236.1 the
result yields 0.0089 mg/1.

'

Because the resulting value is less than the method detection limit that would have been provided
by the most sensitive analytical method,this facility has no potential to cause a measurable

degradation of water quality due to toxic substances. Because there is no measurable change in
ammonia,this parameter does not trigger a Tier 11 antidegradation analysis.
E. Facility Specific Limits

Table D-2 summarizes the numeric effluent limits that are in the proposed permit. The final
limits are the more stringent oftechnology treatment requirements, water quality based limits or
limits retained as the result ofanti-backsliding analysis or to meet the State's anti-degradation
policy.

Table D-2fProposed Effluent Limits ,
Effluent Limits
Parameter

Units '

Average

Average Weeldy

Monthly Limit Limit

K•

Maximum

Daily Limit

Basis for
Effluent
Limits.

Five-Day Biochemical
Oxygen Demand(BODs)

mg/L
lb/day

30

45

Federal

50

75.06

Secondary

BOD5 Removal

percent

85 minimum

Treatment
Standards

Total Suspended Solids

mg/L

30

45

(TSS)

lb/day

50

75.06

percent

85 minimum

TSS Removal

Federal

Secondary
Treatment

Standards

Fecal coliform bacteria

Colonies per
#/100 ml

Washington

50'

(geometric

100

mean)

State Water

Quality
Standards

PH

s.u.

6.5 to 8.5

Washington
State WQS

i-ootnote:

1. Fecal coliform organism levels must not exceed a geometric mean value of50 colonies/100 mL,v

not more
than 10 percent ofall samples(or any single sample when less than ten sample points exist)obtained dth
for

calculating the geometric mean value exceeding 100 colonies/100 ml.
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Appendix E: Reasonable Potential and Water Quality-Based
Effluent Limit Calculations

Part A ofthis appendix explains the process the EPA used to determine ifthe discharge
authorized in the draft permit has the reasonable potential to cause or contribute to a violation of

Idaho's federally approved water quality standards. Part B demonstrates how the water qualitybased effluent limits(WQBELs)in the draft permit were calculated.
A. Reasonable Potential Analysis

The EPA uses the process described in the Technical Support Documentfor Water Quality-based
Toxics Control(EPA, 1991)to determine reasonable potential. To determine ifthere is

reasonable potential for the discharge to cause or contribute to an exceedance of water quality
criteria for a given pollutant, the EPA compares the maximum projected receiving water
concentration to the water quality criteria for that pollutant. Ifthe projected receiving water
concentration exceeds the criteria, there is reasonable potential, and a water quality-based
effluent limit must be included in the permit. This following section discusses how the
maximum projected receiving water concentration is determined.
Mass Balance

For discharges to flowing water bodies, the maximum projected receiving water concentration is
determined using the following mass balance equation:
CdQd = CeQe + CuQu

Equation 1

where.
Cd

Ce

=

Receiving water concentration downstream ofthe effluent discharge (that is, the

=

concentration at the edge ofthe mixing zone)
Maximum projected effluent concentration

Cu = 95th percentile measured receiving water upstream concentration

Qd = Receiving water flow rate downstream ofthe effluent discharge = Qe+Qu
Qe = Effluent flow rate(set equal to the design flow ofthe WWTP)

Qu = Receiving water low flow rate upstream ofthe discharge(IQIO,7Q10 or 30B3)
When the mass balance equation is solved for Cd, it becomes:

_ Ce X Qe + Cu X Qu

Equation 2

Qe + Qu

The above form ofthe equation is based on the assumption that the discharge is rapidly and
completely mixed with 100% ofthe receiving stream.

Ifthe mixing zone is based on less than complete mixing with the receiving water, the equation
becomes:

_ Ce X Qe + Cu X (Qu X %MZ)
~
Qe + (Qu X %MZ)

Equation 3
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Where:

% MZ = the percentage ofthe receiving water flow available for mixing.

Ifa mixing zone is not allowed, dilution is not considered when projecting the receiving water
concentration and,

Cd = Ce

Equation 4

A dilution factor(D)can be introduced to describe the allowable mixing. Where the dilution
factor is expressed as:

D=

Qe + Qu X %MZ

Equation 5

After the dilution factor simplification, the mass balance equation becomes:
^

Cg-Cu

Equation 6

Ifthe criterion is expressed as dissolved metal, the effluent concentrations are measured in total
recoverable metal and must be converted to dissolved metal as follows:

^d=

CFxCg-Cu , «

g

Equation 7

+Cu

Where Ce is expressed as total recoverable metal, Cu and Cd are expressed as dissolved metal,
and CF is a conversion factor used to convert between dissolved and total recoverable metal.

The above equations for Cd are the forms ofthe mass balance equation which were used to
determine reasonable potential and calculate wasteload allocations.
Maximum Projected Effluent Concentration

When determining the projected receiving water concentration downstream ofthe effluent

discharge, the EPA's Technical Support Document for Water Quality-based Toxics Controls
(TSD, 1991)recommends using the maximum projected effluent concentration(Ce)in the mass
balance calculation (see equation 3, page C-5). To determine the maximum projected effluent
concentration (Ce)the EPA has developed a statistical approach to better characterize the effects

ofeffluent variability. The approach combines knowledge of effluent variability as estimated by
a coefficient of variation(CV)with the uncertainty due to a limited number ofdata to project an
estimated maximum concentration for the effluent. Once the CV for each pollutant parameter
has been calculated, the reasonable potential multiplier(RPM)used to derive the maximum
projected effluent concentration (Ce)can be calculated using the following equations:
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First, the percentile represented by the highest reported concentration is calculated.

Pn =(1 - confidence level)''"

Equation 8

where,
Pn
n

=
=

the percentile represented by the highest reported concentration
the number of samples

confidence level = 99% = 0.99

and

C

gZggxa-O.Sxo^

^Pn

gZp„xa-0.5xa^

RPM=7^=

=-

Equation 9

Where,
=

ln(CV2+l)

Z99 = 2.326 (z-score for the 99"' percentile)
Zpn

=

z-score for the Pn percentile(inverse ofthe normal cumulative distribution function
at a given percentile)

CV =

coefficient of variation (standard deviation -5- mean)

The maximum projected effluent concentration is determined by simply multiplying the
maximum reported effluent concentration by the RPM:
Ce=(RPM)(MRC)

Equation 10

where MRC = Maximum Reported Concentration

Maximum Projected Effluent Concentration at the Edge ofthe Mixing Zone
Once the maximum projected effluent concentration is calculated, the maximum projected

effluent concentration at the edge ofthe acute and chronic mixing zones is calculated using the
mass balance equations presented previously.
Reasonable Potential

The discharge has reasonable potential to cause or contribute to an exceedance of water quality
criteria if the maximum projected concentration ofthe pollutant at the edge ofthe mixing zone
exceeds the most stringent criterion for that pollutant.
B. WQBEL Calculations

Calculate the Wasteload Allocations(WLAs)

Wasteload allocations(WLAs)are calculated using the same mass balance equations used to
calculate the concentration ofthe pollutant at the edge ofthe mixing zone in the reasonable
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potential analysis(Equations 3 and 6). To calculate the wasteload allocations, Cd is set equal to
the acute or chronic criterion and the equation is solved for Ce. The calculated Ce is the acute or

chronic WLA. Equation 11 is rearranged to solve for the WLA,becoming:
Ce = WLA = D X (Cd - Cu)+ Cu

Equation 11

Washington's water quality criteria for some metals are expressed as the dissolved fraction, but
the Federal regulation at 40 CFR 122.45(c) requires that effluent limits be expressed as total
recoverable metal. Therefore,the EPA must calculate a wasteload allocation in total recoverable

metal that will be protective ofthe dissolved criterion. This is accomplished by dividing the
WLA expressed as dissolved by the criteria translator, as shown in Equation 7. As discussed in
Appendix B,the criteria translator(CT)is equal to the conversion factor, because site-specific
translators are not available for this discharge.

C -WLA— ^^^^ti"Cu)+Cu
®

CT

.

Equation 12

The next step is to compute the "long term average" concentrations which will be protective of
the WLAs. This is done using the following equations from the EPA's Technical Support
Documentfor Water Quality-based Toxics Control(TSD):

LTAa=WLAaXe(°-S'^^-^'^)

Equation 13

LTAc=WLAcX

Equation 14

where,
=

ln(CV2+l)

Z99 = 2.326 (z-score for the 99"" percentile probability basis)
CV = coefficient ofvariation (standard deviation mean)
04^

=

ln(CVV4 +1)

For silver, because the chronic criterion is based on a 30-day averaging period, the Chronic Long
Term Average(LTAc)is calculated as follows:

LTAc=WLAcXe(°-^'^3o"^*^30)

Equation 15

where.
030" =

ln(CVV30+l)

The LTAs are compared and the more stringent is used to develop the daily maximum and
monthly average permit limits as shown below.

Derive the maximum daily and average monthly effluent limits
Using the TSD equations, the MDL and AML effluent limits are calculated as follows:
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M D L = LTA X

Equation 16

AML = LTA X

Equation 17

where a, and o^ are defined as they are for the LTA equations above, and,
= ln(CV7n+l)

Za = 1.645 (2-score for the 95''' percentile probability basis)
Zm ~ 2.326 (z-score for the 99"' percentile probability basis)
n

= number ofsampling events required per month. With the exception ofammonia, if
the AML is based on the LTAc, i.e., LTAminin,um = LTAc),the value of"n"should is
set at a minimum of4. For ammonia. In the case ofammonia,ifthe AML is based
on the LTAc, i.e., LTAminimum ~ LTAc), the value of"n" should is set at a minimum
of30.

For this pemiit, ammonia is the only parameter ofconcern applicable for a reasonable potential
analysis. Using a spreadsheet EPA determined that based on site specific effluent and receiving
water data, that there is no reasonable potential to exceed Washington's WQS for ammonia.
Below is a copy from the spreadsheet;
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Reasonable Potential Analysis(RPA)and Water Quality Effluent Limit(WQBEL)
Calculations
Facility Name

Taholah Village WWTP

Design Flow(MGD)

0.20
Annual

Dilution Factors

Crlt. Flows

Aquatic Life - Acute Criteria - Criterion Max Concentration(CMC)

1Q10

Aquatic Life - Chronic Criteria - Criterion Continuous Concentration(CCC)
Ammonia

Human hiealth - Non-Carcinogen
Human Health - carcinogen
Receiving Water Data

20.2

7Q10or4B3

236.1

7Q10 or 4B4

236.1

30Q5

1.0

Harmonic Mean Flow

1.0

Notes:

Hardness, as mg/L CaCOs
Temperature,"C

Enter Hardness on WQ Criteria tab

Annual

S"* % at critical flows
Temperature, °C

pH, S.U.

pH, s.u!'

Crlt. Flows

OS"* percentile

14.94

OS*" percentile

6.54

AMMONIA,
default: cold

Pollutants of Concern

water,fish

early fife

Number of San^Ies in Data Set(n)
Effluent Data

!i
I

i

^

I

■s ^

-

f'

Dilution Factors
t

>■

>;.•

■

■-

a?

H

pecehflf^ Water bata I
• Appprablel I

Water (Quality Criteria
• .

^

< .

' l\

-i*

■ ■ ■:

r

■

■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ i' ■

146

Coefficient of Variation(CV)= Std. DevJMean (default CV = 0.6)
Effluent Concentration, pg/L(Max. or 95th Percentile) -(0#)
Calculated 50*''% Effluent Cone,(when n>10), Human^Health Only
Aquatic Life - Acute
Aquatic Life - Chronic

0.48

2,100

1Q10

20.231

7Q10or4B3

Ammonia

7Q10or 484

Human Health - Non-Carcinogen

30Q5

Human Health - carcinogen

Harmonic Mean

90'" Percentile Cone., pg/L - {C„)

236.133

230

Geometric Mean, pg/L, Human Health Criteria Only
Aquatic Life Criteria, pg/L, WA Criteria

Acute

Aquatic Life Criteria, pg/L, WA Criteria

Chronic

32,101

2,106

Human Health Water and Organism, pg/L
Human hiealth. Organism Only, pg/L
Metals Criteria Translator, decimal (or default use
Con\ersion Factor)
Carcinogen (Y/N), Human Health Criteria Only

O

a^ln(CV®+1)

MuItipBer (TSD p. 57)

=(1-confidence tewel)"",
where confidence level =
=exp(za-0.5or^)/exp[normsin\<Pn)-0.5cFl, where

Acute

Chronic

0.455
99%

0.969

99%

1.2

Statistically projected critical discharge concentration (0,)

2590.23

Predicted max conc.(ug/L) at Edge-of-Mixing Zone
(note: for metals, concentration as dissolved using conversion factor as translator)

Reasonable Pot^tial t8%>beed lAquaiicilife Criterisf '

^

^

Acute

346.67

Chronic

240.00

'

NO

Accordingly, because there is no reasonable potential to violate water quality standards, EPA is
not requiring effluent limits for ammonia. However, EPA is requiring continued ammonia

monitoring so that an evaluation can be done if an ammonia limit is necessary for the next permit
cycle. Ammonia is a parameter used to evaluate the operation of the treatment system.
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Appendix F: Endangered Species Act and Essential Fish Habitat
A.

Endangered Species Act

Section 7 ofthe Endangered Species Act(ESA)requires federal agencies to evaluate
potential effects an action may have on listed endangered species. EPA determined that

the issuance ofthe draft permit has no effect on listed endangered species based on the
nature ofthe discharge and the listed species.

EPA used the U.S Fish and Wildlife Service's online database to determine the services'

species list for Jefferson and Grays Harbor Counties. The report identified 10 threatened,
endangered or candidate species. The breakdown of all the 10 listed species that are
either threatened, endangered or candidate species are: 6 bird species; 2 fish species; 1
insect species; and, 1 mammal species. Ofthese 10 species identified, there is 1 species
listed as endangered, and 8 species that are listed as threatened or proposed threatened.
The Short-Tailed albatross, which is a bird species is the only species listed as
endangered.

EPA has determined that the issuance ofthe draft permit would have no effect on the

endangered Short-Tailed albatross and the other listed bird species because they are
terrestrial species and could not be affected by the proposed discharge.

EPA considered the effluent from the Taholah Village WWTP for possible impacts to the
two "Threatened" USFWS listed fish species: Bull Trout and the Dolly Varden in both
the Quinault River.

EPA concluded that there would be no effect on fish species in the Quinault River
because the discharge fi*om the WWTP is extremely small compared with the flow
volume ofthe Quinault River. With a conservative mixing of25% ofthe chronic low
flow in the river, the dilution factor is 236. Also using a conservative mixing of2.5% of
the acute low flow in the river, the dilution factor is 20.2. Considering that the effluent

had already undergone secondary treatment, and ultra-violet disinfection prior to
discharge, EPA concludes that the draft permit would have no effect on the USFW listed
species.

For reference, the following list was obtained on April 15, 2014,from the U.S. Fish and

Wildlife's Information, Planning and Conservation System (IPAC)data base for
Jefferson and Grays Harbor Counties in Washington State.
Bird Species:

Marbled Murrelet {Brachyamphus marmoratus)-Threatened
Northern Spotted Owl {Strix occidentalis caurina)-Threatened

Short-Tailed Albatross(Phoebastria alhatrus)-Endangered
Streak Horned lark {Eremophila alpestris strigata)-Threatened

Western Snowy Plover(Charadrius alexandrinus nivosus)-Threatened
Yellow-Billed Cuckoo {Coccyzus americanus)-Proposed Threatened
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Fish Species:

Bull Trout {Salvelinus confluentiis) — Threatened

Dolly Varden (Salvelinus malma)-Proposed Similarity of Appearance (Threatened)
Insect Species:

Oregon Silverspot butterfly {Speyeria zerene hippolytd)- Threatened
Mammals:

Fisher {Martes pennanti) - Candidate

EPA checked with NCAA Fisheries website concerning the Status ofESA Listings and
Critical Habitat Designations for West Coast Salmon and Steelhead. The following
website does not list the potentially affected area. Therefore this draft permit has no
effect on West Coast Salmon and Steelhead.

http://www.westcoast.fisheries.noaa.gov/Dublications/Drotected soecies/salmon steelhea

d/status of esa salmon listings and ch designations map.pdf

EPA also checked with NOAA Fisheries website concerning other species that
potentially would be affected by the draft permit. The species lists available are: ESAListed Marine Mammals; ESA-Listed Other Marine Species; and, ESA-Listed Marine
Turtles. Because all these species are marine species, and the draft permit is not in a
marine environment, there is no effect on all marine species listed by NOAA.
In conclusion, the proposed draft permit has no effect on all species pursuant to Section 7
ofthe Endangered Species Act.

The following are descriptions of all the listed species that EPA had considered pursuant
to Section 7 ofthe Endangered Species Act.

Coastal Bull Trout and Dolly Varden Trout
Status

The Dolly Varden trout has similarity ofappearance with the Bull Trout. The

coastal/Puget Sound (PS) bull trout distinct population segment(DPS)encompasses all
Pacific coast drainages within Washington, including Puget Sound and Olympic
Peninsula(50 FR Part 17). The Bull Trout ESU has been designated as threatened on
June 10, 1998(63 FR 31693).
Geographic Range and Soatial Distribution

The coastal/Puget Sound bull trout DPS encompasses all the Pacific coast drainages north
ofthe Columbia River in Washington including those flowing into Puget Sound. This
population is comprised of34 populations which are segregated from other
subpopulations by the Pacific Ocean and the Cascade Mountains. Within this area, bull
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trout often occur with Dolly Varden. Because these species are virtually

indistinguishable, USFWS currently manages them together as "native char". The Puget
Sound DPS is significant because it is thought to contain the only anadromous forms of
bull trout in the coterminous United States(64 FR 58910).

The coastal bull trout subpopulations occur in five river basins: Chehalis River, Grays
Harbor, Coastal Plains, Quinault River, Queets River, Hoh River, and Quillayute River.
While most ofthe northwest coast subpopulations occur within Olympic National Park
with relatively undisturbed habitats, subpopulations in the southwestern coastal area are
in relatively low abundance.
Critical Habitat

Critical habitat was designated for Puget Sound bull trout on September 26,2005(70 FR
56213). The critical habitat designation for Puget Sound bull trout includes a total of388

miles ofstreams in the Olympic Peninsula and 646 miles ofstreams in Puget Sound as
well as 419 shoreline miles in the Olympic Peninsula marine areas and 566 shoreline
miles in the Puget Sound marine areas.
Historical Information

Historical reports for the Puget Sound bull trout population demonstrate that bull trout
were once more abundant and widely distributed throughout Puget Sound and the

Olympic Peninsula (Suckley and Cooper 1860, Norgore and Anderson 1921, King
County Department ofNatural Resources 2000). Bull trout are now rarely observed in

the Nisqually River and Chehalis River systems, which may have supported spawning
populations in the past(USFWS 2002c, 2004). In the Puyallup River system the

amphidromous life history forms currently exist in low numbers, as does the migratory
form in the South Fork Skokomish River(USFWS 2002c, 2004). In the Elwha River and
parts ofthe Nooksack River, amphidromous bull trout are unable to access historic

spawning habitat resulting fi-om manmade barriers(USFWS 2002c, 2004).
Historically, sport fishing regulations were liberal for bull trout. However, recent decline
offish abundance has led to more restrictive regulations(WDFW 2003).
Life History

Small bull trout eat terrestrial and aquatic insects but shift to preying on other fish as they
grow larger. Large bull trout are primarily fish predators. Bull trout evolved with
whitefish, sculpins and other trout and use all ofthem as food sources. Adult bull trout

are usually small, but can grow to 36 inches in length and up to 32 pounds. Bull trout
reach sexual maturity at between four and seven years ofage and are known to live as
long as 12 years. They spawn in the fall after temperatures drop below 9°C, in streams

with abundant cold, unpolluted water, clean gravel and cobble substrate, and gentle
stream slopes. Many spawning areas are associated with cold water springs or areas

where stream flow is influenced by groundwater. Bull trout eggs require a long
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incubation period compared to other salmon and trout, hatching in late winter or early
spring. Fry may remain in the stream gravels for up to three weeks before emerging
(USFWS 2002a).
^ ^
Bull trout may be either resident or migratory. Resident fish live their whole life near
areas where they were spawned. Migratory fish are usually spawned in small headwater
streams, and then migrate to larger streams, rivers, lakes, reservoirs or salt water where

they grow to maturity. Smaller resident fish remain near the areas where they were
spawned while larger, migratory,fish will move considerable distances to spawn when
habitat conditions allow. For instance, bull trout in Montana's Flathead Lake have been
known to migrate up to 250 km to spawn(USFWS 2002a),
Habitat and Hydrology

Bull trout are seldom found in waters where temperatures are warmer than IS'C to 18'C.

Besides very cold water, bull trout require stable stream channels, clean spawning gravel,
complex and diverse cover, and unblocked migration routes(USFWS 2002a).
Hatchery Influence

No information was found on the influence of hatcheries on bull trout.
Population Trends and Risks

The Coastal-Puget Sound bull trout are vulnerable to many ofthe same threats that have

reduced bull trout in the Columbia River and Klamath River Basins including
hybridization and competition with non-native brook trout, brown trout and lake trout,
degradation ofspawning and rearing habitat, and isolation of local populations due to
dams and diversions(67 FR 71240). Due to their need for very cold waters and long
incujjation time, bull trout are more sensitive to increased water temperatures, poor water
quality and degraded stream habitat than many other salmonids.

In many areas, continued survival ofthe species is threatened by a combination offactors

rather than one major problem. For example, past and continuing land management
activities have degraded stream habitat, especially along larger river systems and streams
located in valley bottoms. Degraded conditions have severely reduced or eliminated

migratory bull trout as water temperature, stream flow and other water quality parameters
fall below the range ofconditions which these fish can tolerate. In many watersheds,
remaining bull trout are smaller, resident fish isolated in headwater streams. Brook trout,
introduced throughout much ofthe range of bull trout, easily hybridize with them,
producing sterile offspring. Brook trout also reproduce earlier and at a higher rate than
bull trout so bull trout populations are often supplanted by these non-natives. Dams and

other in-stream structures also affect bull trout by blocking migration routes, altering
water temperatures and killing fish as they pass through and over dams or are trapped in
irrigation and other diversion structures(USFWS 2002a).

56

NPDES Permit #WA0023434
Fact Sheet

Analysis of Potential Impacts to Bull Trout and Dolly Varden

In consideration of all factors pertaining to the Bull Trout and Dolly Varden trout, and

with the discharge from the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no impact to either
species. The discharge does not contribute to the factors responsible for the bull trout's
decline as described above. The characteristics ofthe discharge and permit conditions

will not cause any harmful or beneficial effects to the Bull Trout. The trout species are a
highly mobile species, discharge is not from a major facility, and the effluent is treated
to Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, as well as meeting State Water Quality
Standards; therefore, no measurable impacts are predicted. No effect is predicted on the
Bull Trout or the Dolly Varden trout from the discharge.
Marbled Murrelet
Status

The marbled murrelet was federally listed as threatened under the Endangered Species
Act on October 1, 1992(57 PR 45328).
Geographic Range and Spatial Distribution

The marbled murrelet, a small sea bird that nests in the coastal old-growth forests ofthe

Pacific Northwest, inhabits the Pacific coasts ofNorth America from the Bering Sea to
central California. In contrast to other seabirds, murrelets do not form dense colonies and

may fly 70km or more inland to nest, generally in older coniferous forests. They are
more commonly found inland during the summer breeding season, but make daily trips to
the ocean to gather food, primarily fish and invertebrates and have been detected in

forests throughout the year. When not nesting, the birds live at sea, spending their days
feeding and then moving several kilometers offshore at night(SEI 1999).
Critical Habitat

Critical habitat has been designated for the marbled murrelet throughout the states of
Washington, Oregon and California(61 PR 26255).
Life History

The breeding season ofthe marbled murrelet generally begins in April, with most egg
laying occurring in late May and early June. Peak hatching occurs in July after a 27- to
30-day incubation. Chicks remain in the nest and are fed by both parents. By the end of
August, chicks have fledged and dispersed from nesting areas(Marks and Bishop 1999).
The marbled murrelet differs from other seabirds in that its primary nesting habitat is oldgrowth coniferous forest within 50 to 75 miles ofthe coast. The nest typically consists of
a depression on a moss-covered branch where a single egg is laid. Marbled murrelets
appear to exhibit high fidelity to their nesting areas and have been observed in forest

stands for up to 20 years(Marks and Bishop 1999). Marbled murrelets have not been
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known to nest in other habitats, including alpine forests, bog forests, scrub vegetation, or
scree slopes(Marks and Bishop 1999).

Marbled murrelets are presumably a long-lived species but are characterized by low
fecundity(one egg per nest) and low nesting and fledging success. Fledging success has

been estimated at 45 percent. Nest predation on both eggs and chicks appears to be higher
for marbled murrelets than for other alcids and may be cause for concern. Principal
predators are birds, primarily corvids (jays, ravens, and crows)(Marks and Bishop 1999).
At sea, foraging marbled murrelets are usually found as widely spaced pairs. During the
breeding season, the marbled murrelet will forage in well-defined areas along the coast in
relatively shallow marine waters(Carter and Sealy 1990). Murrelets generally forage
within 2 km ofthe shore in shallow waters offthe coasts of Washington, Oregon and
California(Strachan et al. 1995). Following the breeding season, murrelets appear to
disperse and are less concentrated in the immediate nearshore coastal waters(Strachan et
al. 1995). Murrelet prey species include small inshore fish such as the sand land. Pacific
herring, capelin, and invertebrates including the Euphausidpacifica and Thysanoessa
spinifera(Sanger 1987, Sealy 1975). In some instances, marbled murrelets will

aggregate in large groups in areas associated with river plumes and currents, although it
is not known ifthese aggregations have to do with ocean conditions or prey locations
(Strong et al. 1995, Ralph et al. 1995). In the southern part ofthe range, from Washington
south, pairs or small flocks of murrelets rarely forage in mixed seabird flocks and will

usually forage away from other species(Strachan et al. 1995). In California and Oregon,
murrelets have been reported foraging close to pigeon guillemots and common murres
but may avoid other large feeding flocks (Strachan et al. 1995).
Population Trends and Risks

The total North American population of marbled murrelets is estimated to be 360,000
individuals. Approximately 85 percent ofthis population breeds along the coast of
Alaska. Estimates for Washington, Oregon, and California vary between 16,500 and
35,000 murrelets(Ralph et al. 1995). In British Columbia, the population was estimated
at 45,000 birds in 1990(Environment Canada 1999). In recent decades, the murrelet

population in Alaska and British Columbia has apparently suffered a marked decline, by
as much as 50 percent. Between 1973 and 1989,the Prince William Sound, Alaska,
murrelet population declined 67 percent. Trends in Washington, Oregon, and California
are also down, but the extent ofthe decrease in unknown. Current data suggest an annual
decline of at least 3 to 6 percent throughout the species' range(Ralph et al. 1995).

The most serious limiting factor for marbled murrelets is the loss of habitat through the
removal ofold-growth forests and fragmentation offorests. Forest fragmentation may be
making nests near forest edges vulnerable to predation by other birds such asjays, crows,
ravens, and great-horned owls(USFWS 1996). Entanglement in fishing nets is also a
limiting factor in coastal areas due to the fact that the areas ofsalmon fishing and the
breeding areas of marbled murrelets overlap. The marbled murrelet is especially
vulnerable to oil pollution; in both Alaska and British Columbia, it is considered the
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seabird most at risk from oil pollution. In 1989, an estimated 8,400 marbled murrelets

were killed as a result ofthe Exxon Valdez oil spill(Marks and Bishop 1999). Marbled
murrelets forage in nearshore waters where recreational boats are most often found.

Disturbance by boats may cause them to abandon the best feeding areas(Environment
Canada 1999).
Analysis of Potential Impacts to Marbled Murret

In consideration of all factors pertaining to the Marbled Murret and the discharge from
the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no impact to the Marbled Murret. The
discharge does not contribute to the factors responsible for the Marbled Murret's decline
as described above. The characteristics ofthe discharge and permit conditions will not
cause any harmful or beneficial effects to the Marbled Murret. The Marbled Murret is a

highly mobile terrestrial species, discharge is initially into groundwater, and the effluent

is treated to Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, as well as meeting State Water
Quality Standards; therefore, no measurable impacts are predicted. No effect is
predicted on the Marbled Murret from the discharge.
Streak Horned Lark

The streaked homed lark was added to the candidate list in October 2001. On October 3,
2013,the streaked homed lark was listed as a threatened species under the ESA.
Description

The streaked homed lark is endemic to the Pacific Northwest, and is a subspecies ofthe
wide-ranging homed lark. Homed larks are small, ground-dwelling birds, approximately
16-20 centimeters(6-8 inches) in length. The streaked homed lark has a dark brown

back, yellowish underparts, a walnut brown nape and yellow eyebrow stripe and throat.
This subspecies is conspicuously more yellow beneath and darker on the back than

almost all other subspecies ofhomed lark. The combination ofsmall size, dark brown
back, and yellow on the underparts distinguishes this subspecies from all adjacent forms.
Historical Status and Current Trend

Historically, the streaked homed lark's breeding range extended from southem British

Columbia, Canada, south through the Puget lowlands and outer coast of Washington,
along the lower Columbia River, through the Willamette Valley, the Oregon coast and
into the Umpqua and Rogue River Valleys ofsouthwestem Oregon.

The streaked homed lark has been extirpated throughout much ofits range, including all
of its former range in British Columbia, Canada, the San Juan Islands, the northem
Puget lowlands, the Washington coast north of Grays Harbor, the Oregon coast, and the
Rogue and Umpqua Valleys in southwestem Oregon.
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The current range ofthe streaked homed lark can be divided in to three regions:(1)the
Puget lowlands in Washington,(2)the Washington coast and lower Columbia River

islands(including dredge spoil deposition sites near the Columbia River in Portland,
Oregon), and (3)the Willamette Valley in Oregon.

An analysis ofrecent data estimates the current rangewide population ofstreaked horned

larks to be about 1,170-1,610 individuals(Altman 2011). There are about 900-1,300

breeding streaked homed larks in the Willamette Valley(Altman 2011). The largest
known populations ofstreaked horned larks breed in the southern Willamette Valley at
the Corvallis Municipal Airport and on the Fish and Wildlife Service's Willamette
Valley National Wildlife Refuge Complex.
Habitat

Homed larks are birds of wide open spaces with no trees and few or no shrubs. The

streaked horned lark nests on the ground in sparsely vegetated sites dominated by
grasses and forbs. Historically this type of habitat was found in prairies in westem

Oregon and Washington, in dune habitats along the coast of Washington, on the sandy
beaches and spits along the Columbia and Willamette Rivers, and in grasslands,
estuaries, and sandy beaches in British Columbia. Today the streaked homed lark nests
in a broad range of habitats, including native prairies, coastal dunes, fallow and active

agricultural fields, wetland mudflats, sparsely-vegetated edges of grass fields, recently
planted Christmas tree farms with extensive bare ground, moderately- to heavily-grazed
pastures, gravel roads or gravel shoulders oflightly-traveled roads, airports, and dredge
deposition sites in the lower Columbia River. Wintering streaked homed larks use
habitats that are very similar to breeding habitats.

A key attribute of habitat used by larks is open landscape context. Our data indicate that

sites used by larks are generally found in open (i.e., flat, treeless) landscapes of 120
hectares(ha)(300 acres) or more. Some patches with the appropriate characteristics (i.e.,
bare ground, low stature vegetation) may be smaller in size ifthe adjacent fields provide
the required open landscape context. This situation is common in agricultural habitats
and on sites next to water. For example, many ofthe sites used by larks on the islands in
the Columbia River are small, but are adjacent to open water, which provides the

landscape context needed. Streaked homed larks are found at many airports within the
range ofthe subspecies; as native prairies and scoured river beaches in the Pacific

Northwest have declined, airports, with their large area requirements and treeless
settings, have become magnets for streaked homed larks.
Life History

Nesting begins in late March and continues into late August. The nest consists ofa
shallow depression built in the open or near a grass clump and lined with fine dead
grasses. The female commonly lays four greenish or grayish eggs speckled with brown.

Incubation is only 11 days and the young are able to fly within 9 to 12 days after
hatching.
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Food

Larks eat a wide variety ofseeds and insects, and appear to select habitats based on the

structure ofthe vegetation rather than the presence ofany specific food plants.
Reason for Decline

There are many ongoing threats to the streaked horned lark's habitat throughout its
remaining range from conversion to agriculture and industry, loss of natural disturbance
processes, such as fire and flooding, followed by encroachment of woody vegetation,

invasion ofcoastal areas by nonnative beachgrasses, and incompatible management
practices. The continued loss and degradation of its scarce habitat could push the
subspecies closer to rangewide extinction.

Other threats include inbreeding depression, low reproductive success, and declining
population size, which have been documented in the Puget lowlands population; without
substantial efforts to stem the decline, larks may disappear from the Puget lowlands.
Other ongoing threats from aircraft strikes and training activities at airports have been
documented, and put lark populations at risk offurther population declines throughout
the range ofthe subspecies.
Analysis ofPotential Impacts to the Streak Horned Lark

In consideration of all factors pertaining to the Streak Homed Lark and the discharge
from the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no impact to the Streak Horned Lark.
The discharge does not contribute to the factors responsible for the Streak Horned
Lark's decline as described above. The characteristics ofthe discharge and permit
conditions will not cause any harmful or beneficial effects to the Streak Horned Lark.

The Streak Horned Lark is a highly mobile terrestrial species, discharge is from a small
"minor" facility, discharge is initially into groundwater, and the effluent is treated to

Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, as well as meeting State Water Quality
Standards; therefore, no measurable impacts are predicted. No effect is predicted on the
Streak Homed Lark from the discharge.
Yellow-Billed Cuckoo

The yellow-billed cuckoo in the westem United States was accorded candidate status in

July 2001. On October 3, 2013,the Western U.S. Distinct Population Segment ofthe
Yellow-billed cuckoo was proposed as a threatened species under the ESA.
Historical Status and Current Trends

Historically, the yellow-billed cuckoo bred throughout much ofNorth America.
Available data suggests that within the last 50 years the species' distribution west ofthe

Rocky Mountains has declined substantially. Loss ofstreamside habitat is regarded as the
primary reason for the population decline. The species was probably never common in
Oregon. Historical records for the state show that breeding cuckoos were most often
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sighted in willow bottoms along the Willamette and Columbia Rivers; there are few
records ofcuckoo sightings in eastern Oregon.
Habitat Associations

Western yellow-billed cuckoos breed in dense willow and cottonwood stands in river
floodplains.

Description and Life Histni-y

The yellow-billed cuckoo is a medium sized brown bird, about 12 inches long and
weighing about two ounces. The bird's most notable physical features are a long boldly
patterned black and white tail and an elongated down-curved bill which is yellow on the
bottom. Yellow-billed cuckoos are migratory; historically, cuckoos arrived in Oregon in
mid-May and flew south to their wintering grounds in September. Although many species
ofcuckoos are brood parasites(laying their eggs in other birds' nests), the yellow-billed
cuckoo usually builds its own nest and raises its own young. The distinct call ofthe
cuckoo has been described as sounding like "cow, cow, cow, cow,cow, cow..." a series

ofclucks that become slower and run down the scale at the end. The yellow-billed
cuckoo is sometimes called the raincrow or stormcrow, because it often calls before a
rainstorm.
Food

The bird primarily eats large insects including caterpillars and cicadas and, occasionally,
small frogs and lizards. Breeding coincides with the emergence ofcicadas and tent
caterpillar.
Reasons for Decline

Available data suggests that the yellow-billed cuckoo's range and population numbers
have declined substantially across much ofthe western United States over the last 50
years. In Oregon, cuckoos, although never common, have become even more rare with
the loss offloodplain forests along the Willamette and Columbia Rivers. The last
confirmed breeding records in Oregon were in the 1940s. Most ofthe recent records of

cuckoos are from eastern Oregon at Malheur National Wildlife Refuge in Hamey county,
and from Malheur and Deschutes counties.

The greatest threat to the species has been reported to be loss ofriparian habitat. It has
been estimated that 90 percent ofthe cuckoo's stream-side habitat has been lost. Habitat

loss in the west is attributed to agriculture, dams, and river flow management,
overgrazing and competition from exotic plants such as tamarisk.
Conservation Measures

In 1998, FWS received a petition to list the western yellow-billed cuckoo as an
endangered species. FWS concluded that the western yellow-billed cuckoo is a DPS of
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the yellow-billed cuckoo in North America. FWS determined that the western yellow-

billed cuckoo DPS was warranted for listing, but was precluded by other higher priority
listing actions, and FWS placed the species on the candidate list. FWS stated that they
will conduct an annual review ofthe species' status, and may propose to list the species at
a later date. FWS will encourage state and federal agencies as well as other parties to give
consideration to the species in environmental planning. Activities which alter or destroy
riparian habitat are of particular concern, including unmanaged cattle grazing that
contributes to the loss ofsub-canopy vegetation and cottonwood regeneration.
Analysis of Potential Impacts to the Yellow-Billed Cuckoo

In consideration of all factors pertaining to the Yellow-Billed Cuckoo and the discharge
from the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no impact to the Yellow-Billed
Cuckoo. The discharge does not contribute to the factors responsible for the YellowBilled Cuckoo's decline as described above. The characteristics ofthe discharge and
permit conditions will not cause any harmful or beneficial effects to the Yellow-Billed

Cuckoo. The Yellow-Billed Cuckoo is a highly mobile terrestrial species, discharge is
from a small "minor" facility, discharge is initially into groundwater, and the effluent is
treated to Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, as well as meeting State Water
Quality Standards; therefore, no measurable impacts are predicted. No effect is
predicted on the Yellow-Billed Cuckoo from the discharge.
Northern Spotted Owl
Status

The Northern spotted owl was listed as threatened under the Endangered Species Act on
June 26, 1990(55 FR 26114)and is considered endangered in the state of Washington.
Geographic Range and Spatial Distribution

The northern spotted owl inhabits old-growth forests ofthe Pacific Coast region from
southwestern British Columbia to central California.
Critical Habitat

Critical habitat was designated for the northern spotted owl on January 15, 1992(57 FR
1796). The critical habitat for the northern spotted owl includes Western Washington,
Western Oregon, and Northwestern California to San Francisco Bay.
Life History

The northern spotted owl is a medium-sized, dark brown owl. Spotted owls are primarily
nocturnal and normally spend their days perched in a protected roost. Spotted owls
prefer old-growth forests for nesting and foraging.
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Spotted owls nest in cavities or on platforms in large trees in nests built by other species
(Forsman et al. 1984). Northern spotted owls reach sexual maturity at the age of 1 year,
but do not usually breed until two to three years ofage. Birds are monogamous and bond
for life. Courtship begins in February or March with early nesters laying eggs in March
and the majority ofnesting occurring in April. Most northern spotted owls lay a clutch of
one to two eggs. Eggs hatch in late April to early May. Owlets fledge in June and

remain with their parents until late summer or early fall. The range for adult owl pairs or
individuals can range from 2-24 square miles.

Spotted owls eat a broad range of mammals, birds, amphibians, insects and reptiles with
their primary prey being flying squirrels, voles, mice and woodrats(Forsman et al 1984,
Thomas et al. 1990, Carey et al. 1992). Predators include great homed owls and northern
goshawks.
Population Trends and Risks

A number ofrecent surveys have revealed that moderately large populations of northern
spotted owls still exist(Thomas et al. 1990). Studies of banded birds suggest that adult
survival has declined in recent years causing the population size ofterritorial owls to

dwindle at an increased rate(Bumham et al. 1994). Currently it is suspected that there
are approximately 30 pairs in British Columbia, 860 pairs in Washington, 2,900 pairs in
Oregon and 2,300 pairs in northem Califomia(E.D. Forsman, U.S. Forest Service,
Corvallis, Oregon, unpublished data).

The productivity and occurrence ofspotted owls can be affected by expanding
populations of barred owls from the eastern U.S. Barred owls have invaded forest areas

previously occupied by spotted owls and in some cases can displace resident spotted
owls. It is also possible that the two species may hybridize.
Analysis of Potential Impacts to Northern Spotted Owls

In consideration of all factors pertaining to the Northem Spotted Owl and the discharge
from the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no impact to the Northem Spotted
Owl. The discharge does not contribute to the factors that might be responsible for the
Northem Spotted Owl's population size. The characteristics ofthe discharge and permit
conditions will not cause any harmful or beneficial effects to the Northern Spotted Owl.
The Northern Spotted Owl is a highly mobile terrestrial species, discharge is not from a
major facility, discharge is initially into groundwater, and the effluent is treated to

Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, as well as meeting State Water Quality
Standards; therefore, no measurable impact is predicted. No effect is predicted on the
Northem Spotted Owl from the discharge.
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Oregon Silverspot Butterfly
Status

Oregon silverspot butterfly was listed as a threatened species with critical habitat in

October 1980. The following information was summarized from the revised recovery
plan published in 2001.
Geographical Range and Spatial Distribution

The historical range ofthis subspecies extends from the Westport, Grays Harbor County,
Washington,south to Del Norte County, California. All ofthese populations were
restricted to the immediate coast, centered around salt-spray meadows, or within a few

miles ofthe coastline in similar meadow-type habitat. At the time oflisting, the only
viable population known was on the Siuslaw National Forest in Tillamook County,
Oregon. Additional populations have since been discovered at Cascade Head, Bray Point,
and Clatsop Plains in Oregon, on the Long Beach Peninsula in Washington, and in Del
Norte County in California.
Critical Habitat

Critical habitat for the Oregon silverspot butterfly was designated in Lane County,
Oregon, which is not in the vicinity ofthe discharge from the WWTP.
Life History

The Oregon silverspot is a medium-sized, orange and brown butterfly with black veins
and spots on the dorsal(upper) wing surface, and a yellowish sub-marginal band and

bright metallic silver spots on the ventral (under-side) wing surface. This subspecies is
distinguished from other subspecies ofsilverspot butterflies by a somewhat smaller size

and darker coloration at the base ofthe wings. These are morphological adaptions for
survival in a persistently windy and foggy environment. The forewing length averages
about 27 millimeters(1 inch) for males and 29 millimeters(1.1 inch)for females.
Hydaspe fritillary (Speyeria hydaspe), a related species found in adjacent habitats can be
distinguished by the cream, rather than silver, colored spots ofthe ventral wing surface.
The life history ofthe Oregon silverspot revolves around its obligatory host plant, the
early blue violet {Viola adunca). Females oviposit up to 200+ eggs singly amongst the

salt-spray meadow vegetation near the violet host plant, usually in late August and early
September. Sites with good sun exposure are favored. The eggs hatch in approximately
16 days and the newly hatched larvae wander short distances to find a suitable site for

diapause (suspended grov^^h for overwintering). The larvae end diapause sometime in
early spring and begin to feed on the violet leaves. As the larvae grow,they pass through
five molts(shed outer covering) before they enter the intermediate stage between larval
and adult forms(pupate). Approximately two or more weeks later, the butterflies emerge
from their pupal case (eclose). Adult emergence starts in July and extends into
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September. Shortly thereafter, their wings and other body parts harden and they escape
the windy, cool meadows for nearby forests or brush lands.

Mating occurs through August and September. Those individuals(male and female)
which are most efficient at basking and maintaining proper body temperature will be able
to operate longer and deeper in the windy meadow zone,thus improving their
opportunities for successful reproduction.
PoDulation Trends and Risks

The Oregon silverspot butterfly occurs in six small pockets ofremaining habitat in Del
Norte/Lake Earl in California and Clatsop Plains, Mt. Hebo, Cascade Head, Bray Point
and Rock Creek-Big Creek in Oregon. A population in Long Beach, Washington has
since been extirpated and the population on the Clatsop Plains is extremely low and at
risk ofextirpation(USFWS 2001). The population at Westport, Grays Harbor County,
Washington is known to be extirpated(USFWS 2001).

The major limiting factors affecting this species are related primarily to the limitation of
suitable habitat. The highly specialized salt-spray meadow habitat within the

geographical range for the Oregon silverspot was never common. This early serai
community has always had a patchy distribution, occurring only where fire, salt-laden

winds, or other natural or man-related occurrences (e.g., grazing, controlled burning)
have maintained an open meadow. Evidence suggests that such habitat was more

extensive in the past than it is today. Historical accounts show the butterfly and its habitat
as locally common within its range. However, good habitat has steadily been used for

residential and business establishments, public parkland development, and parking areas
or lawns. Excessive use ofthe salt-spray meadows by grazing animals or off-road
vehicles has directly eliminated habitat. Secondary impacts of people's activities,
introduction ofexotic plants, and fire suppression with subsequent succession of
meadows to brush and stunted woodland have also contributed to a reduction in suitable
habitat.

Analysis of Potential Impacts to Oregon Silverspot Butterflv

In consideration of all factors pertaining to the Oregon Silverspot Butterfly and the
discharge from the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no impact to the Oregon
Silverspot Butterfly. The discharge does not contribute to the factors responsible for the
Oregon Silverspot Butterfly's decline as described above. The characteristics ofthe

discharge and permit conditions will not cause any harmful or beneficial effects to the

Oregon Silverspot Butterfly. The Oregon Silverspot Butterfly requires salt-sprayed
habitat which is not in the vicinity ofthe discharge, the discharge is not fi-om a major
facility, discharge is initially into groundwater, and the effluent is treated to Federal

Secondary Treatment Standards, as well as meeting State Water Quality Standards;
therefore no measurable impact is predicted. No effect is predicted on the Oregon
Silverspot Butterfly from the discharge.
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Short-tailed Albatross
Status

The short-tailed albatross {Phoebastria albatrus) was first listed on June 2, 1970. The

short-tailed albatross was federally listed as endangered under the Endangered Species
Act on July 31,2000(65 FR 46643)in the entire range. This species is known to occur

in Alaska, California, Hawaii, Oregon, Washington, Northern Pacific Ocean, Japan, and
Russia.

The short-tailed albatross is a large pelagic bird with long narrow wings adapted for
soaring just above the water surface. The bill, which is disproportionately large
coinpared to the bills of other northern hemisphere albatrosses, is pink and hooked with a

bluish tip, with external tubular nostrils, and a thin but conspicuous black line extending
around the base. Adult short-tailed albatrosses are the only North Pacific albatross with

an entirely white back. The white head develops a yellow-gold crown and nape over
several years. Fledged juveniles are dark brown-black, but soon develop the pale bills
and legs that distinguish them from black-footed and Laysan albatrosses(Tuck 1978
Roberson, 1980).
Geographic Range and Spatial Distribution

The short-tailed albatross once ranged throughout most ofthe North Pacific Ocean and

Bering Sea. Breeding colonies ofthe short-tailed albatross are currently known on two
islands in the western North Pacific and East China Sea. Torishima Island, the main
nesting island, is controlled by Japan and is protected as a National Monument.

Ownership ofthe second island, Minami-Kojima, is disputed. This island is claimed by
Japan and China(by both the Republic ofChina located on Taiwan and by the People's
Republic ofChina). Due to an error, the Fish and Wildlife Service mistakenly designated
this species as endangered throughout their range except in the U.S. In November, 1998,

the Service announced a proposed rule to include the U.S. in the protected range ofthis'
species.
Critical Habitat

There is no critical habitat designated for this species.
Life Historv

These birds mate for life, returning to the same nest sites in the breeding colony for many
years. Currently there are only two known breeding colonies: one on Torishima Island in

the Izu Shoto Island group about 580 km south ofJapan and the other on Minami-kojima
Island in the Senkaku Retto, southwestern Ryukyu Islands about 270 km northeast of

Taiwan (NatureServe 2003b). Short-tailed albatross nesting occurs on flat or sloped sites.
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with sparse or full vegetation, on isolated windswept offshore islands. Five months after

hatching, chicks leave the nest to wander across the North Pacific. Adults spend their
non-breeding seasons at sea as well, feeding on squid, fish, flying fish eggs, shrimp and
other crustaceans(ADFG 2003).
Population Trends and Risks

During the late 1800s and early 1900s, feather hunters killed an estimated 5 million short-

tailed albatrosses. In the 1930s, volcanic eruptions damaged the nesting habitat on the

last nesting island in Japan. However, by this time, protection measures were already in
place in Asia and the animals have begun to recover(ADFG 2003).
Only one primary breeding colony exists on Torishima Island in Japan and almost all of
the rest on Minami-kojima in the Senkaku Islands. Because ofthe significance ofthis
breeding colony, the threat ofhabitat destruction by volcanic eruptions poses the most
severe danger to the existence ofthe species. The population on Torishima Island is now

growing at an annual rate of 7.8 percent. In 1987 to 1992,the global population was
about 600 birds, with about 125 breeding pairs; by 2001,the population was about 1,500

birds, with about 680 breeding individuals(NatureServe 2003b). Other factors may also
hinder Ae recovery ofthe short-tailed albatross including damage or injury related to oil
contamination, consumption ofplastic debris in marine waters, and accidental
entanglement in fishing gear, especially baited long line hooks. Natural environmental

threats, small population size, and the small number of breeding colonies continue to put
the worldwide population ofshort-tailed albatrosses in danger ofextinction. Other

threats such as pollution or entanglement with fishing gear do not represent significant
threats, but, in combination with a catastrophic event, could threaten the future survival
ofthis species(50FR58692).
Analysis of Potential Impacts to Short-Tailed Albatross

In consideration ofall factors pertaining to the Short-Tailed Albatross and the discharge
from the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no impact to the Short-Tailed
Albatross. The discharge does not contribute to the factors responsible for the Short-

Tailed Albatross decline as described above. The characteristics ofthe discharge and
permit conditions will not cause any harmful or beneficial effects to the Short-Tailed

Albatross. The discharge is not from a major facility, discharge is initially into
groundwater, and the effluent is treated to Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, as
well as meeting State Water Quality Standards; therefore, no measurable impact is
predicted. No effect is predicted on the Short-Tailed Albatross from the discharge.
Western Snowy Plover
Status

The Western snowy plover {Charadrius alexandrinus nivosus) was designated as a
threatened species under the Endangered Species Act on March 05, 1993(58 FR 12864)
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in the U.S.A.(CA,OR, WA). The western snowy plover is a small shorebird (length 6
inches), pale in color with a thin dark bill, dark or grayish legs, partial breast band and
dark ear patch. Females and juveniles may be confused with piping plover but have a
much thinner bill and darker legs.
Geographic Range and Spatial Distribution

The Pacific Coast population inhabits beaches, lagoons, and salt-evaporation ponds along
the coasts of California, Oregon, and Washington, in the United States, and in
Mexico. Their breeding range is between southern Washington and Magdalena Bay,
Baja Sur, Mexico. Their winter range is between southern Washington to Nayarit,

Mexico, including both coasts ofBaja California. Critical habitat for the western snowy
plover has been designated along the Pacific Coast ofCalifornia.

The Pacific Coast populations consist of both migrants and year-round residents. Birds

nesting on Oregon coast have wintered in California as far south as Monterey Bay. From
central California coast, some birds travel north or south to wintering areas extending
from Bandon, Oregon,to Guerrero Negro, Baja Sur, Mexico. Spring migrants arrive in
southern Washington in early March. Arrival of most breeders at Monterey Bay,
California, extends from early March through late April. Most migrant breeders from
Monterey Bay vacate nesting areas from late June to late October. Snowy plovers are
gregarious in the winter and will form roosting flocks of up to 300 birds.

Despite this species' breeding tenacity, its numbers are small. Only about 21,000
individuals inhabit the United States; an estimated 4,000 birds on the Pacific Coast in

1986. Along the U.S. Pacific and Gulf coasts, the population is shrinking because of
habitat degradation and expanding recreational use of beaches.
Critical Habitat

Critical habitat for the western snowy plover was designated on December 7, 1999 along
180 miles ofthe coasts of Washington, California and Oregon. This represents
approximately 10% ofthe coastline in these three states. A total ofapproximately 18,000
acres of nesting habitat were set aside in this designation. In Oregon, critical habitat has
been designated in Tillamook, Lane, Douglas, Coos, and Curry counties.
Life History

In western North America, snowy plovers are facultatively polyandrous and

polygynous. Females typically desert mates and broods within a few days after
hatching. While males rear broods, females obtain new mates and initiate new nests. As

a result, females on the Pacific Coast frequently double brood and sometimes triple
brood. On the California coast, the breeding season may last up to 16 weeks. The male
constructs nest depression by leaning forward on his breast and scratching with his feet

while rotating his body axis. Then both male and female line the nest with bits ofdebris,
pebbles, and shell and bone fragments. Both sexes incubate and the usual clutch size is
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three eggs. The chicks are precocial; young leave the nest 1-3 hours after hatching to
independently forage. The average snowy plover life span is 3 years; the oldest recorded
individual is 15 years.

The Pacific Coast population nests on barren to sparsely vegetated sand beaches, dry salt
flats in lagoons, dredge spoils deposited on beach or dune habitat, levees and flats at saltevaporation ponds, and river bars. In California, most breeding occurs on dune-backed
beaches, barrier beaches, and salt-evaporation ponds; infi-equently on bluff-backed

beaches. In Baja California barrier beaches, salt flats, and salt-evaporation ponds are
primary breeding sites. Winter habitat is primarily coastal: beaches, tidal flats, lagoon
margins, and salt-evaporation ponds.

Snowy plovers are primarily visual foragers. They forage on invertebrates in the wet sand

and among surf-cast kelp within the intertidal zone, in dry, sandy areas above the high
tide, on salt pans, and along the edges ofsalt marshes, salt ponds, and lagoons.
Population Trends and Risks

The Pacific coast population ofthe western snowy plover is defined as those individuals
that nest beside or near tidal waters, and includes all nesting colonies on the mainland

coast, peninsulas, offshore islands, adjacent bays and estuaries fi^om southern Washington
to southern Baja California, Mexico. Historic records indicate that western snowy plovers
nested at 29 locations on the Oregon coast. Currently, only nine locations in Oregon
support nesting western snowy plovers, a 69 percent reduction in active breeding
locations.

As early as the 1970's, observers suspected a decline in plover numbers. The primary
cause ofdecline is loss and degradation of habitat. The introduced European beachgrass
{Ammophila arenaria) contributes to habitat loss by reducing the amount ofopen, sandy
habitat and contributing to steepened beaches and increased habitat for predators. Urban
development has reduced the available habitat for western snowy plovers while
increasing the intensity ofhuman use, resulting in increased disturbance to nesting
plovers.

Currently there are approximately 21,000 Snowy Plovers in the United States, but
numbers are declining along the Pacific and Gulfcoasts (Lafferty 2000); an estimated

4,000 birds on the Pacific Coast in 1986. Between 1981 and 1991,the bird population
experienced at least an 11 percent decline in abundance, and more recently (late 1990s)
about 30 percent throughout the region. Prior to 1970, snowy plover bred at 80 locations
(53 in California) along the western United States coast(Page and Stenzel 1981); eight
sites now support 78 percent ofthe breeding population in California and breeding has
ceased at 52 ofthe 80 sites along the western coast. Along the U.S. Pacific and Gulf

coasts, the population is shrinking because ofhabitat degradation and expanding
recreational use of beaches.
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Analysis of Potential Impacts to the Western Snowv Plover

In consideration of all factors pertaining to the Western Snowy Plover and the discharge
from the WWTP,it is predicted that there will be no measurable impact to the Western
Snowy Plover. The discharge does not contribute to the factors responsible for the
Western Snowy Plover's decline as described above. The characteristics ofthe discharge
and permit conditions will not cause any loss or degradation of habitat; there are no
measurable impacts to the Western Snowy Plover. The Pacific Coast population
inhabits beaches, lagoons, and salt-evaporation ponds along the coast; however, the

discharge is not located in any ofthese places where contact could take place. In
addition, the Western Snowy Plover is a highly mobile bird, discharge is not from a
major facility, discharge is initially into groundwater, and the effluent is treated to

Federal Secondary Treatment Standards, as well as meeting State Water Quality
Standards; therefore, no measurable impact is predicted. No effect is predicted on the
Western Snowy Plover from the discharge.
Analysis and Conclusion
Fish Species

The Bull Trout and the Dolly Varden trout are the only fish species that are listed by the
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. In addition to the discussion on the Bull Trout and Dolly
Varden above, the following factors have been identified as possibly influencing the
recovery ofthe bull trout: the combined effects of habitat degradation, fragmentation and

alterations associated with dewatering, required construction and maintenance, mining,
grazing: the blockage of migratory corridors by dams or other diversion structures; poor
water quality; incidental angler harvest; entrainment into diversion channels; and

introduced non-native species. At the vicinity of discharge,the Taholah Village WWTP
does not impact the Bull Trout or the Dolly Varden in those negative ways described.
The contribution ofthe effluent in the Quinault River from the treatment plant is
exceedingly small where the chronic dilution factor is 236. Most important, discharge is
initially into groundwater prior to reaching the Quinault River. The Taholah Village
WWTP is predicted to have no measurable impact on the Bull Trout and Dolly Varden
trout. Therefore, there is no effect to the Bull Trout or Dolly Varden trout from this
WWTP.

Terresterial Species

The following bird and invertebrate species described in this paragraph are unlikely to be
present in the area ofthe outfall, and therefore they have no effect from the discharge.
The short-tailed albatross, marbled murrelet {Brachyamphus mannoratus), northern
spotted owl {Strix occidentalis caurind), and western snowy plover are bird species that
are highly mobile, and either do not reside in the aquatic environment and/or cannot be

impacted from the small area ofthe outfall as compared to its range. The Oregon
silverspot butterfly revolves around its obligatory host plant, the early blue violet {Viola
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aduncd). It is known that females oviposit eggs singly amongst the salt-spray meadow
vegetation near the violet host plant. However,the discharge point is not located at any
salt-sprayed meadow vegetation. Discharge is initially into groundwater. As discussed
above, all the species listed have no measurable impact, therefore, EPA has determined
that the NPDES permit will have no effect on these listed species.
Other considerations:

Issuance ofan NPDES permit for the Quinault Indian Nation's Taholah Village WWTP
will not result in loss of habitat and will not result in habitat destruction. In addition, the
Washington State Water Quality Standards, and the Federal Secondary Treatment
Standards for wastewater treatment plants have been used in permit evaluation, where the
more stringent effluent limitations have been applied in the proposed permit. EPA also
proposed that the facility conduct upstream monitoring in the Quinault River, in addition
to requirements for effluent monitoring. As for fecal coliform bacteria, EPA has
proposed significantly more stringent levels from the previous permit.

EPA also considered the size ofthe facility for evaluation of potential impacts. The

existing treatment plant has a design flow rate of0.2 mgd. For purposes ofcomparison
based on the design flow rate criteria, EPA generally considers wastewater treatment

plants having 1.0 mgd or greater to be major facilities. This facility is obviously much
smaller than having a designed flow rate of 1.0 mgd,and is not considered a maior
facility.

As shown above,the evaluation ofeach listed species has resulted in no measurable

impact. In consideration ofthis conclusion, EPA has tentatively determined that issuance

ofthe NPDES permit is protective and there is no effect on listed species in the vicinity
ofthe discharge.
B.

Essential Fish Habitat

Essential fish habitat(EFH)includes the waters and substrate (sediments, etc.) necessary
for fish to spawn, breed, feed, or grow to maturity. The Magnuson-Stevens Fishery
Conservation and Management Act(January 21, 1999)requires EPA to consult with

NOi^ Fisheries when a proposed discharge has the potential to adversely affect(reduce
quality and/or quantity oQ EFH. The EFH regulations define an adverse effect as any
impact which reduces quality and/or quantity ofEFH and may include direct (e.g.
contamination or physical disruption), indirect(e.g. loss ofprey, reduction in species'
fecundity), site specific, or habitat-wide impacts, including individual, cumulative, or
synergistic consequences ofactions. It is predicted that the Taholah Village WWTP
would not cause any ofthe above adverse effects to fish habitat.

As stated for the endangered species the circumstances discussed indicate that there is
no measurable impact on essential habitat. Therefore EPA has determined that the

issuance ofthis permit has no effect on EFH in the vicinity ofdischarge.
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Aloha Maui County Council,
I am opposed to agenda item 18-130 to defend the illegal injection wells in West Maui. I would rather have you spend our tax
dollars to fix the wastewater system and protect the environment, instead of defending the bad system in court.
Mahalo for your consideration,
Sylvia Litchfield
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